SOUTHERN CO Form DEF 14A April 10, 2015 Table of Contents

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

SCHEDULE 14A

Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a) of

the Securities Exchange Act of 1934

Filed by the Registrant x

Filed by a Party other than the Registrant "

Check the appropriate box:

- " Preliminary Proxy Statement
- " Confidential, for Use of the Commission Only (as permitted by Rule 14a-6(e) (2))
- x Definitive Proxy Statement
- " Definitive Additional Materials
- " Soliciting Materials Pursuant to §240.14a-12

THE SOUTHERN COMPANY

(Name of Registrant as Specified In Its Charter)

N/A

(Name of Person(s) Filing Proxy Statement, if other than Registrant)

Payment of Filing Fee (Check the appropriate box):

x No fee required.

Fee computed on table below per Exchange Act Rules 14a-6(i) (1) and 0-11.

- 1) Title of each class of securities to which transaction applies:
- 2) Aggregate number of securities to which transaction applies:
- 3) Per unit price or other underlying value of transaction computed pursuant to Exchange Act Rule 0-11 (set forth the amount on which the filing fee is calculated and state how it was determined):
- 4) Proposed maximum aggregate value of transaction:
- 5) Total fee paid:
- " Fee paid previously with preliminary materials.
- " Check box if any part of the fee is offset as provided by Exchange Act Rule 0-11(a)(2) and identify the filing for which the offsetting fee was paid previously. Identify the previous filing by registration statement number, or the Form or Schedule and the date of its filing.
 - 1) Amount Previously Paid:
 - 2) Form, Schedule or Registration Statement No.:
 - 3) Filing Party:
 - 4) Date Filed:

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
Letter to Stockholders	
Notice of Annual Meeting of Stockholders of The Southern Company	
Voting Information	
Proxy Summary	i
Corporate Governance	1
<u>*Item No. 1 Election of Directors</u>	1
*Item No. 2 Approval of the Company s Outside Directors Stock Plan	9
*Item No. 3 Amendment to the Company s By-Laws Related to the Ability of Stockholders to Act	
by Written Consent to Amend the By-Laws	9
Company Organization	10
Corporate Governance Website	11
Director Independence	11
Communicating with the Board	12
Stakeholder Engagement	12
Majority Voting for Directors	13
Political Contributions Policy	13
Director Compensation	13
Director Deferred Compensation Plan	13
Director Compensation Table	14
Director Stock Ownership Guidelines	15
Board Leadership Structure	15
Lead Independent Director	15
Meetings of Non-Management Directors	16
Committees of the Board	16
Audit Committee	16
Compensation and Management Succession Committee	17
Finance Committee	18
Governance Committee	19
Nominees for Election to the Board	19
Nuclear/Operations Committee	20
Business Security Subcommittee	20
Board Risk Oversight	21
Director Attendance	21
	Page
Stock Ownership Table	22
Stock Ownership of Directors, Nominees, and Executive Officers	22
Stock Ownership of Certain Other Beneficial Owners	23

Executive Compensation	24
*Item No. 4 Advisory Vote on Named Executive Officers Compensation	24
Index to Executive Compensation	25
Audit	71
*Item No. 5 Ratification of Appointment of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	71
Audit Committee Report	71
Principal Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm Fees	72
*Stockholder Proposals	73
Other Information	79
Frequently Asked Questions	
Section 16(a) Beneficial Ownership Reporting Compliance	81
Certain Relationships and Related Transactions	81
Appendix A Outside Directors Stock Plan	
Appendix B Proposed Amendment to Section 46 of the Company s Bylaws	
Appendix C Policy on Engagement of the Independent Auditor For Audit and Non-Audit Services	
Appendix D 2014 Annual Report	

*To be voted on at the meeting.

LETTER TO STOCKHOLDERS

Dear Fellow Stockholder:

You are invited to attend the 2015 Annual Meeting of Stockholders at 10 a.m. ET on Wednesday, May 27, 2015, at The Lodge Conference Center at Callaway Gardens, Pine Mountain, Georgia.

Your vote is important. Whether or not you plan to attend the meeting, please review the proxy material and vote by internet, phone, or mail as soon as possible.

At the annual meeting, I will report on our accomplishments from 2014, as well as our plans for 2015 and beyond. We will also elect our Board of Directors and vote on the other matters described in this Proxy Statement.

Throughout the entire 103-year history of The Southern Company, customers have always been at the center of all we do. This customer-focused business model continues to inform the decisions we make as we consider how our actions will potentially benefit the families, businesses, and communities we serve. Going forward, we will remain grounded in this core value.

This Proxy Statement includes Appendix D, the 2014 Annual Report with The Southern Company s audited financial statements and management s discussion and analysis of results of operation and financial condition.

We look forward to seeing you on May 27th. Thank you for your continued support of The Southern Company.

/s/ Thomas A. Fanning

Thomas A. Fanning

NOTICE OF ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS OF THE SOUTHERN COMPANY

DATE: TIME: PLACE:	Wednesday, May 27, 2015 10:00 a.m., ET The Lodge Conference Center at Callaway Gardens
	Highway 18
DIRECTIONS:	Pine Mountain, Georgia 31822 <i>From Atlanta, Georgia</i> Take I-85 south to I-185 (Exit 21). From I-185 south, take Exit 34, Georgia Highway 18. Take Georgia Highway 18 east to Callaway.
	<i>From Birmingham, Alabama</i> Take U.S. Highway 280 east to Opelika. Take I-85

north to Georgia Highway 18 (Exit 2). Take Georgia Highway 18 east to Callaway.

ITEMS OF **B**USINESS

- 1. To elect 15 Directors;
- 2. To approve The Southern Company Outside Directors Stock Plan;
- 3. To approve an amendment to the By-Laws related to the ability of stockholders to act by written consent to amend the By-Laws;
- 4. To approve on a non-binding advisory basis The Southern Company s named executive officers compensation;
- 5. To ratify the appointment of Deloitte & Touche LLP as The Southern Company s independent registered public accounting firm for 2015;
- 6. To consider a stockholder proposal on proxy access;
- 7. To consider a stockholder proposal on greenhouse gas emissions reduction goals; and

8. To transact any other business properly coming before the meeting or any adjournments thereof. **RECORD DATE**

Stockholders of record at the close of business on March 30, 2015 are entitled to attend and vote at the meeting. On that date, there were 908,996,758 shares of common stock (Common Stock) of The Southern Company (Southern Company or the Company) outstanding and entitled to vote.

ANNUAL REPORT TO STOCKHOLDERS

Appendix D to this Proxy Statement is The Southern Company s 2014 Annual Report.

By Order of the Board of Directors,

Melissa K. Caen, Corporate Secretary,

April 10, 2015

VOTING INFORMATION

Even if you plan to attend the meeting in person, please provide your voting instructions as soon as possible by internet, by phone using the toll-free number, or by mail by marking, signing, dating, and returning the proxy form in the enclosed, postage-paid envelope.

Voting by the internet or by phone is fast and convenient, and your vote is immediately confirmed and tabulated.

PROXY VOTING OPTIONS

YOUR VOTE IS IMPORTANT!

Voting early will ensure the presence of a quorum at the meeting and may save The Southern Company the expense and extra work of additional solicitation.

VOTE BY INTERNET

www.proxyvote.com 24 hours a day/7 days a week Instructions: Read this Proxy Statement Go to the following website:

www.proxyvote.com Have your proxy form or voting instruction

form in hand and follow the instructions.

VOTE BY PHONE

1-800-690-6903 Toll-free 24 hours a day/7 days a week Instructions: Read this Proxy Statement

Have your proxy form or voting instruction

form in hand and follow the instructions. Please do not return the enclosed

paper ballot if you are voting by

internet or phone.

Important Notice Regarding the Availability of Proxy Materials for the 2015 Annual Meeting of Stockholders to be held on May 27, 2015:

The Company s 2015 Proxy Statement, which includes the 2014 Annual Report as an appendix, is also available free of charge on the Company s website at http://investor.southerncompany.com/proxy.

The Company s 2014 Annual Report filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) on Form 10-K will be provided without charge upon written request to Melissa K. Caen, Corporate Secretary, Southern Company, 30 Ivan Allen Jr. Boulevard NW, Atlanta, Georgia 30308.

PROXY SUMMARY

This summary highlights information contained elsewhere in this Proxy Statement. This summary does not contain all of the information that you should consider, and you should read the entire Proxy Statement carefully before voting.

MEETING AGENDA

Stockholders are being asked to vote on the following matters at the 2015 Annual Meeting of Stockholders (2015 Annual Meeting):

The Board s Recommendation

Item 1. Election of 15 Directors (page 1)

Each nominee holds or has held senior executive positions, maintains the highest degree of integrity and ethical standards, and complements the needs of the Company. Through their positions, responsibilities, skills, and perspectives, which span various industries and organizations, these nominees represent a Board that is diverse and possesses appropriate collective knowledge and experience in accounting, finance, leadership, business operations, risk management, corporate governance, and the Company s industry and subsidiaries servic territories. Item 2. Approve The Southern Company Outside Directors Stock Plan (page 9)	e For each Director nominee
The Board of Directors has adopted effective June 1, 2015, subject to stockholder approval, the Outside Directors Stock Plan for Directors of The Southern Company and its Subsidiaries. The purpose of the Outside Directors Stock Plan is to provide a mechanism for non-employee Directors to automatically increase their ownership of Common Stock and thereby further align their interests with those of the Company s stockholders. Item 3. Approve Amendment to the By-Laws Related to the Ability of Stockholders to Act by Written Consent to Amend the By-Laws (page 9)	For
The Board of Directors has determined that it is in the best interests of the Company and its stockholders to amend the Company s By-Laws to permit stockholders to take action to amend the By-Laws without a meeting by the written consent of holders of not less than the minimum number of the issued and outstanding shares that would be necessary to take such action at a meeting at which all shares entitled to vote thereon were present and voted. Item 4. Advisory Vote on Named Executive Officers Compensation (page 24)	For For
The Company believes its compensation program provides the appropriate mix of fixed and	

The Company believes its compensation program provides the appropriate mix of fixed and short- and long-term performance-based compensation that rewards achievement of the Company s financial success, business unit financial and operational success, and total shareholder return. The Company seeks a non-binding advisory vote from its stockholders to

approve the compensation of its named executive officers. Item 5. Ratification of Independent Auditor for 2015 (page 71)

The Audit Committee has appointed Deloitte & Touche LLP (Deloitte & Touche) as the Company s independent registered public accounting firm for 2015. This appointment is being submitted to stockholders for ratification, and the Audit Committee and the Board of Directors believe that the continued retention of Deloitte & Touche to serve as the Company s independent registered public accounting firm is in the best interests of the Company and its stockholders. Item 6. Stockholder Proposal on Proxy Access, if properly presented (page 73)	For
 Proxy access is an untested governance feature for U.S. companies and it should not be implemented in the absence of a compelling rationale. The proponent s proxy access proposal does not seek to remedy any specific governance or performance deficiency at the Company. The Company already has significant corporate governance practices that protect stockholder rights and interests. Implementing proxy access on the terms of this proposal could negatively affect the Company s corporate governance. Item 7. Stockholder Proposal on Greenhouse Gas Emissions Reduction Goals, if properly presented (page 76) 	Against
The Board of Directors does not believe it is in the best interests of the Company or its stockholders to independently establish at this time voluntary, absolute quantitative goals for reducing total greenhouse gas emissions from the Southern Company system s operations. A separate report as requested in the proposal regarding plans to achieve such goals would not be an efficient use of additional Company resources or add value to the Company s current efforts in this area. QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT THE 2015 ANNUAL MEETING	Against

Please review Frequently Asked Questions on page 79 for answers to common questions about the 2015 Annual Meeting.

KEY CORPORATE GOVERNANCE FEATURES

Southern Company seeks to establish corporate governance standards and practices that will be of value to long-term stockholders and create positive influences in the governance of the Company. Several of our key governance standards and practices include:

- Annual election of Directors
- ¡ Majority voting for Directors, with a Director resignation policy
- i 10% threshold for stockholders to request a special meeting
- ; 14 of 15 Directors are independent
- ; Strong Lead Independent Director
- Annual Board and committee self-evaluations
- ¡ Proactive stockholder engagement

RECENT GOVERNANCE ENHANCEMENTS

- ; Established Business Security Subcommittee of the Board see page 20
- i Increased Stakeholder Engagement Efforts see page 12
- ¡ Added Former U.S. Deputy Attorney General Larry D. Thompson to the Board see page 8
- Added Alabama Business and Civic Leader John D. Johns to the Board see page 6

- ; Enhanced the Responsibilities of the Lead Independent Director see page 15
- ; Refreshed the Composition of Key Board Committees...see pages 16 to 20

ii Southern Company

EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION SUMMARY

Performance and Pay

Performance-based pay represents a substantial portion of the total direct compensation paid or granted to the named executive officers for 2014.

(1) Salary is the actual amount paid in 2014, Short-Term Performance Pay is the actual amount earned in 2014 based on performance, and Long-Term Performance Pay is the value on the grant date of stock options and performance shares granted in 2014. See the Summary Compensation Table for the amounts of all elements of reportable compensation described in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis. Information is provided for named executive officers serving at the end of 2014.

Compensation and Benefit Beliefs and Practices

The Company s compensation and benefit program is based on the following beliefs:

- Employees commitment and performance have a significant impact on achieving business results;
- ; Compensation and benefits offered must attract, retain, and engage employees and must be financially sustainable;
- Compensation should be consistent with performance: higher pay for higher performance and lower pay for lower performance; and

; Both business drivers and culture should influence the compensation and benefit program. Based on these beliefs, the Compensation Committee believes that the Company s executive compensation program should:

- ; Be competitive with the Company s industry peers;
- Motivate and reward achievement of the Company s goals;
- ; Be aligned with the interests of the Company s stockholders and its subsidiaries customers; and

; Not encourage excessive risk-taking.

SOUTHERN COMPANY iii

Executive compensation is targeted at the market median of industry peers, but actual compensation is primarily determined by achievement of the Company s business goals. The Company believes that focusing on the customer drives achievement of financial objectives and delivery of a premium, risk-adjusted total shareholder return for the Company s stockholders. Therefore, short-term performance pay is based on achievement of the Company s operational and financial performance goals, with one-third determined by operational performance, such as safety, reliability, and customer satisfaction; one-third determined by business unit financial performance; and one-third determined by Company earnings per share performance. Long-term performance pay is tied to stockholder value, with 40% of the target value awarded in stock options, which reward stock price appreciation, and 60% awarded in performance shares, which reward total shareholder return performance relative to that of industry peers and stock price appreciation.

KEY COMPENSATION PRACTICES

WHAT WE DO

Annual pay risk assessment

Independent compensation consultant

Claw-back provision

Strong stock ownership requirements

WHAT WE DON T DO

No-hedging provision in insider trading policy

No excise tax gross-ups on change-in-control severance arrangements

Limited ongoing perquisites

iv Southern Company

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

ITEM NO. 1 ELECTION DIRECTORS

Nominees for Election as Directors

The Proxies named on the proxy form will vote, unless otherwise instructed, each properly executed proxy form for the election of the following nominees as Directors. If any named nominee becomes unavailable for election, the Board may substitute another nominee. In that event, the proxy would be voted for the substitute nominee unless instructed otherwise on the proxy form. Each nominee, if elected, will serve until the 2016 Annual Meeting of Stockholders.

The Board of Directors, acting upon the recommendation of the Governance Committee, nominates the following individuals for election to the Southern Company Board of Directors. Each nominee holds or has held senior executive positions, maintains the highest degree of integrity and ethical standards, and complements the needs of the Company. Through their positions, responsibilities, skills, and perspectives, which span various industries and organizations, these nominees represent a Board that is diverse and possesses appropriate collective knowledge and experience in accounting, finance, leadership, business operations, risk management, corporate governance, and the Company s industry and subsidiaries service territories, as detailed below.

Juanita Powell Baranco

Age: 66

Director since: 2006

Board committee: Audit

Principal occupation: Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer of Baranco Automotive Group, automobile sales

Other public company directorships: None (formerly a Director of Cox Radio, Inc. and Georgia Power Company)

Director biography: Ms. Baranco had a successful legal career, which included serving as Assistant Attorney General for the State of Georgia, before she and her husband founded the first Baranco dealership in Atlanta in 1978. She served as a Director of Georgia Power Company (Georgia Power), the largest subsidiary of the Company, from 1997 to 2006. During her tenure on the Georgia Power Board, she was a member of the Controls and Compliance, Diversity, Executive, and Nuclear Operations Overview Committees. She served on the Federal Reserve Bank of Atlanta Board for a number of years and also on the Boards of Directors of John H. Harland Company and Cox Radio, Inc. An active leader in the Atlanta community, she serves on the Board of Trustees for Clark Atlanta University and on the Advisory Council for the Catholic Foundation of North Georgia, the Commerce Club, and the Woodruff Arts Center. She is also past Chair of the Board of Regents for the University System of Georgia and past Board Chair for the Sickle Cell Foundation of Georgia.

The Board has benefited from Ms. Baranco s particular expertise in business operations and her civic involvement.

Jon A. Boscia

Age: 62

Director since: 2007

Board committee: Audit (Chair)

Principal occupation: Founder and President, Boardroom Advisors LLC, board governance consulting firm

Other public company directorships: None (formerly a Director of PHH Corporation, Sun Life Financial Inc., Armstrong World Industries, Lincoln Financial Group, Georgia Pacific Corporation, and The Hershey Company)

Director biography: From September 2008 until March 2011, Mr. Boscia served as President of Sun Life Financial Inc. In this capacity, Mr. Boscia managed a portfolio of the company s operations with ultimate responsibility for the United States, United Kingdom, and Asia business groups and directed the global marketing and investment management functions. Previously, Mr. Boscia served as Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer of Lincoln Financial Group, a diversified financial services organization, until his retirement in 2007. Mr. Boscia became the Chief Executive Officer of Lincoln Financial Group in 1998. During his time at Lincoln Financial Group, the company earned a reputation for its stellar performance in making major acquisitions. Mr. Boscia is a past member of the Board of PHH Corporation, where he was Chair of the Audit Committee and a member of the Regulatory Oversight Committee, past member of the Board of Sun Life Financial Inc., where he was a member of the Investment Oversight Committee and the Risk Review Committee, and past member of the Board of The Hershey Company, where he chaired the Corporate Governance Committee and served on the Executive Committee. In addition, Mr. Boscia has served in leadership positions on other public company boards as well as not-for-profit and industry boards.

Mr. Boscia s extensive background in finance, investment management, information technology, and corporate governance are valuable to the Board. *Henry A. Hal Clark III*

Age: 65

Director since: 2009

Board committees: Compensation and Management Succession (Chair), Finance

Principal occupation: Senior Advisor of Evercore Partners Inc. (formerly Lexicon Partners, LLC), corporate finance advisory firm, since July 2009

Other public company directorships: None

Director biography: As a Senior Advisor with Evercore Partners Inc. (formerly Lexicon Partners, LLC), Mr. Clark is primarily focused on expanding advisory activities in North America with a particular focus on the power and utilities sectors. With more than 30 years of experience in the global financial and the utility industries, Mr. Clark brings a wealth of experience in finance and risk management to his role as a Director. Prior to joining Evercore Partners Inc., Mr. Clark was Group Chairman of Global Power and Utilities at Citigroup, Inc. from 2001 to 2009. His work experience includes numerous capital markets transactions of debt, equity, bank loans, convertible securities, and securitization, as well as advice in connection with mergers and acquisitions. He also has served as policy advisor to numerous clients on capital structure, cost of capital, dividend strategies, and various financing strategies. He has served as Chair of the Wall Street Advisory Group of the Edison Electric Institute.

Mr. Clark s utility global financial and utility industry expertise as well as his expertise in capital market transactions are valuable to the Board.

Thomas A. Fanning

Age: 58

Director since: 2010

Principal occupation: Chairman of the Board, President, and Chief Executive Officer of the Company since December 2010

Other public company directorships: Vulcan Materials Company

Director biography: Mr. Fanning has held numerous leadership positions across the Southern Company system during his more than 30 years with the Company. He served as Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer of the Company from 2008 to 2010, leading the Company s generation and transmission, engineering, and construction services, research and environmental affairs, system planning, and competitive generation business units. He served as the Company s Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer from 2007 to 2008 and Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer, and Treasurer from 2003 to 2007, where he was responsible for the Company s accounting, finance, tax, investor relations, treasury, and risk management functions. In those roles, he also served as the chief risk officer and had responsibility for corporate strategy. Mr. Fanning is on the Board of Southern Power Company (Southern Power), a subsidiary of Southern Company. Mr. Fanning is also a Director of Vulcan Materials Company, serving as a member of the Audit Committee and the Compensation Committee, and the Federal Reserve Bank of Atlanta, serving as Chairman of the Board. Mr. Fanning served on the Board of The St. Joe Company from 2005 through September 2011.

Mr. Fanning s knowledge of the Company s business and the electric utility industry, understanding of the complex regulatory structure of the industry, and experience in strategy development and execution uniquely qualify him to be the Chairman of the Board.

David J. Grain

Age: 52

Director since: 2012

Board committees: Compensation and Management Succession, Finance

Principal occupation: Founder and Managing Partner, Grain Management, LLC, private equity firm

Other public company directorships: None

Director biography: Mr. Grain is the founding member and managing partner of Grain Management LLC (Grain Management), a private equity firm focused on investments in the media and communications sectors, which he founded in 2006. With offices in Sarasota, Florida and Washington, D.C., the firm manages funds for a number of the country s leading academic institutions, endowments, and public pension funds. Grain Management also builds, owns, and operates wireless infrastructure assets across North America. Mr. Grain also founded and was Chief Executive Officer of Grain Communications Group, Inc. Prior to Grain Management, he served as President of Global Signal, Inc., Senior Vice President of AT&T Broadband s New England Region, and Executive Director in the High Yield Finance Department at Morgan Stanley. Mr. Grain was appointed by President Obama in 2011 to the National Infrastructure Advisory Council. He previously served as chairman of the Florida State Board of Administration Investment Advisory Council as an appointee of the former Governor Charlie Crist. He is currently a Director at Gateway Bank of Southwest Florida, a Trustee of the College of the Holy Cross, and serves on the Investment Committee of the United States Tennis Association.

Mr. Grain s background in finance, investment management, and wireless communications infrastructure, leadership, and civic involvement are valuable to the Board.

Veronica M. Hagen

Age: 69

Director since: 2008; Lead Independent Director since May 28, 2014

Board committees: Compensation and Management Succession, Nuclear/Operations

Other public company directorships: Polymer Group, Inc., Newmont Mining Corporation

Director biography: From 2007 until her retirement in 2013, Ms. Hagen served as Chief Executive Officer of Polymer Group, Inc., where she continues to serve as a Director and Chair of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee. Ms. Hagen also served as President of Polymer Group, Inc. from January 2011 until her retirement in 2013. Polymer Group, Inc. is a leading producer and marketer of engineered materials. Prior to joining Polymer Group, Inc., Ms. Hagen was the President and Chief Executive Officer of Sappi Fine Paper, a division of Sappi Limited, the South African-based global leader in the pulp and paper industry, from November 2004 until 2007. She also has served as Vice President and Chief Customer Officer at Alcoa Inc. and owned and operated Metal Sales Associates, a privately-held metal business. Ms. Hagen also serves as the Chair of the Compensation Committee and a member of the Environmental, Social Responsibility, and Safety Committee of the Board of Newmont Mining Corporation.

Ms. Hagen s global operational management experience and commercial business leadership are valuable assets to the Board.

Warren A. Hood, Jr.

Age: 63

Director since: 2007

Board committee: Audit

Principal occupation: Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer of Hood Companies, Inc., packaging and construction products

Other public company directorships: BancorpSouth, Inc. (formerly a Director of Mississippi Power Company)

Director biography: Mr. Hood is the Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of Hood Companies Inc. which he established in 1978. Hood Companies Inc. consists of four separate corporations with 60 manufacturing and distribution sites throughout the United States, Canada, and Mexico. Hood Companies, Inc. s products are currently marketed in North America, the Caribbean, and Western Europe. Mr. Hood previously served on the Board of the Company s subsidiary, Mississippi Power Company (Mississippi Power), where he was also a member of the Compensation Committee. Mr. Hood has long been recognized for his leadership role in the State of Mississippi. He serves or has served on numerous corporate, community, and philanthropic boards, including Boy Scouts of America Pine Burr Area Council, Governor Phil Bryant s Mississippi Works Committee, and The Governor s Commission on Rebuilding, Recovery and Renewal, which was formed following Hurricane Katrina in 2005. He serves on the Board of BancorpSouth, Inc., where he is a member of the Audit Committee.

Mr. Hood s business operations, risk management, and financial experience and civic involvement are valuable to the Board.

Linda P. Hudson

Age: 64

Director since: 2014

Board committees: Governance, Nuclear/Operations, Business Security Subcommittee

Principal Occupation: Founder, Chairman, and Chief Executive Officer, The Cardea Group, business management consulting firm

Other public company directorships: BAE Systems, Inc., Bank of America Corporation

Director biography: Ms. Hudson is the Founder, Chairman, and Chief Executive Officer of The Cardea Group, a business management consulting firm she founded in 2014. From October 2009 through February 2014, Ms. Hudson served as the President and Chief Executive Officer of BAE Systems, Inc. (BAE Systems), a U.S.-based global defense, aerospace, and security company. BAE Systems is a wholly-owned subsidiary of London-based BAE Systems plc. Previously, Ms. Hudson served as President of BAE Systems Land & Armaments operating group, the world s largest military vehicle and equipment business. Before joining BAE Systems in 2006, she served as Vice President of the General Dynamics Corporation and President of General Dynamics Armament and Technical Products. She currently serves as an adviser and outside Director for BAE Systems. She is also a member of Bank of America Corporation s Board of Directors, where she serves on the Compensation and Benefits Committee and the Credit Committee. She is also a Director of the University of Florida Foundation and a Director of the Center for a New American Security.

Ms. Hudson s experience leading a large, highly-regulated, complex business and expertise in engineering, technology, operations, and risk management are valuable to the Board. *Donald M. James*

Age: 66

Director since: 1999

Board committees: Governance (Chair), Finance

Other public company directorships: Vulcan Materials Company, Wells Fargo & Company (formerly a Director of Protective Life Corporation)

Director biography: Mr. James retired from his position as Chief Executive Officer of Vulcan Materials Company in July 2014 and Executive Chairman in January 2015. He continues to serve as Chairman of the Board of Directors of Vulcan Materials Company. Mr. James joined Vulcan Materials Company in 1992 as Senior Vice President and General Counsel and then became President of the Southern Division and then Senior Vice President of the Construction Materials Group and President and Chief Executive Officer. Prior to joining Vulcan Materials Company, Mr. James was a partner at the law firm of Bradley, Arant, Rose & White for 10 years. Mr. James is also a Trustee of the UAB Health System and Children s of Alabama, where he serves on the Executive Committee. In addition, he serves on the Finance and the Human Resources Committees of Wells Fargo & Company s Board of Directors.

Mr. James leadership of a large public company, his legal expertise, and his civic involvement are valuable assets to the Board.

John D. Johns

Age: 63

Director since: 2015

Board committees: Audit

Principal occupation: Chairman, President, and Chief Executive Officer of Protective Life Corporation (Protective Life)

Other public company directorships: Regions Financial Corporation, Genuine Parts Company (formerly a Director of Alabama Power Company)

Director biography: Mr. Johns has served as Chairman, President, and Chief Executive Officer of Protective Life since 2002. He joined Protective Life in 1993 as Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer. Before his tenure at Protective Life, Mr. Johns served as general counsel of Sonat, Inc., a diversified energy company. Prior to joining Sonat, Inc., Mr. Johns was a founding partner of the law firm Maynard Cooper & Gale. He previously served on the Board of Directors of Alabama Power Company (Alabama Power) from 2004 to 2015. During his tenure on the Alabama Power Board, he was a member of the Nominating Committee and Executive Committee. Mr. Johns has served on the Executive Committee of the Financial Services Roundtable in Washington, D.C., and is the immediate past chairman of the American Council of Life Insurers. He is a member of the Board of Directors of Regions Financial Corporation, where he serves on the Nominating and Governance and Risk Committees, and Genuine Parts Company, where he serves on the Compensation, Nominating and Governance Committee. Mr. Johns has served as the Chairman of the Business Council of Alabama, the Birmingham Business Alliance, the Greater Alabama Council, Boy Scouts of America, and Innovation Depot, Alabama s leading business and technology incubator.

Mr. Johns management and leadership experience, his significant familiarity with Alabama Power, and his civic involvement are valuable to the Board. *Dale E. Klein*

Age: 67

Director since: 2010

Board committees: Governance, Nuclear/Operations, Business Security Subcommittee (Chair)

Principal occupation: Associate Vice Chancellor of Research of the University of Texas System since 2011 and Associate Director of the Energy Institute at The University of Texas at Austin since 2010

Other public company directorships: Pinnacle West Capital Corporation, Arizona Public Service Company

Director biography: Dr. Klein was Commissioner from 2009 to 2010 and Chairman from 2006 through 2009 of the U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission. Dr. Klein also served as Assistant to the Secretary of Defense for Nuclear, Chemical, and Biological Defense Programs from 2001 through 2006. Dr. Klein has more than 35 years of experience in the nuclear energy industry. Dr. Klein began his career at the University of Texas in 1977 as a professor of mechanical engineering which included a focus on the university s nuclear program. He spent nearly 25 years in various teaching and leadership positions including Director of the nuclear engineering teaching laboratory, associate dean for research and administration in the College of Engineering, and vice-chancellor for special engineering programs. He serves on the Audit and Nuclear and Operating Committees of Pinnacle West Capital Corporation, an Arizona energy company, and is a member of the Board of Pinnacle West Capital Corporation s principal subsidiary, Arizona Public Service Company.

Dr. Klein s expertise in nuclear energy regulation and operations, technology, and safety is valuable to the Board.

William G. Smith, Jr.

Age: 61

Director since: 2006

Board committees: Finance (Chair), Compensation and Management Succession

Principal occupation: Chairman of the Board, President, and Chief Executive Officer of Capital City Bank Group, Inc., banking

Other public company directorships: Capital City Bank Group, Inc.

Director biography: Mr. Smith began his career at Capital City Bank in 1978, where he worked in a number of positions of increasing responsibility before being elected President and Chief Executive Officer of Capital City Bank Group, Inc. in January 1989. He was elected Chairman of the Board of the Capital City Bank Group, Inc. in 2003. He is also the Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of Capital City Bank. He previously served on the Board of Directors of the Federal Reserve Bank of Atlanta. He is the former Federal Advisory Council Representative for the Sixth District of the Federal Reserve System and past Chair of both Tallahassee Memorial HealthCare and the Tallahassee Area Chamber of Commerce.

Mr. Smith s experience in finance, business operations, and risk management is valuable to the Board. *Steven R. Specker*

Age: 69

Director since: 2010

Board committees: Nuclear/Operations (Chair), Compensation and Management Succession

Other public company directorships: Trilliant Incorporated

Director biography: Dr. Specker served as President and Chief Executive Officer of the Electric Power Research Institute (EPRI) from 2004 until his retirement in 2010. Prior to joining EPRI, Dr. Specker founded Specker Consulting, LLC, a private consulting firm, which provided operational and strategic planning services to technology companies serving the global electric power industry. Dr. Specker also served in a number of leadership positions during his 30-year career at General Electric Company (GE), including serving as President of GE s nuclear energy business, President of GE digital energy, and Vice President of global marketing. Dr. Specker is also a member of the Board of Trilliant Incorporated, a leading provider of Smart Grid communication solutions.

Dr. Specker brings to the Board a keen understanding of the electric industry and valuable insight in innovation and technology development.

Larry D. Thompson

Age: 69

Director since: 2014 (previously served from 2010 to 2012)

Board committee: Audit

Other public company directorships: Franklin, Templeton Series Mutual Funds, Graham Holdings Company (formerly a Director of Cbeyond, Inc.)

Director biography: From 2012 until his retirement in 2014, Mr. Thompson served as Executive Vice President, Government Affairs, General Counsel, and Corporate Secretary for PepsiCo Inc., one of the world's largest packaged food and beverage companies. Prior to that, Mr. Thompson served from 2004 to 2011 as Senior Vice President of Government Affairs, General Counsel, and Corporate Secretary of PepsiCo Inc. In his role at PepsiCo Inc., Mr. Thompson was responsible for PepsiCo Inc. s worldwide legal function, as well as its government affairs organization, and the company's charitable foundation. His government career includes serving as Deputy Attorney General in the United States Department of Justice and leading the National Security Coordination Council. In 2002, President George W. Bush named Mr. Thompson to head the Department of Justice's Corporate Fraud Task Force. Mr. Thompson is an Independent Trustee of various investment companies in the Franklin Templeton group of mutual funds and a Director and a member of the Compensation Committee of Graham Holdings Company (formerly The Washington Post Company). He also serves as a Director of the PepsiCo Foundation. Mr. Thompson served as a Director of Southern Company from 2010 to 2012 and was a member of the Audit Committee.

Mr. Thompson s government experience and corporate governance and legal expertise are valuable to the Board. *E. Jenner Wood III*

Age: 63

Director since: 2012

Board committees: Governance, Nuclear/Operations

Principal occupation: Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of the Atlanta Division of SunTrust Bank and Corporate Executive Vice President of SunTrust Banks, Inc., banking

Other public company directorships: Genuine Parts Company, Oxford Industries, Inc. (formerly a Director of Crawford & Company and Georgia Power)

Director biography: Mr. Wood is currently the Chairman, President, and Chief Executive Officer of the Atlanta Division of SunTrust Bank, a position he has held since April 2014, where he is responsible for managing retail, commercial, and private wealth banking in the Greater Atlanta area. He also has served as an Executive Vice President of SunTrust Banks, Inc. since July 2005. From April 2010 through January 2013, he was Chairman of the Board, President, and Chief Executive Officer of the Atlanta/Georgia Division of SunTrust Bank and from January 2013 through March 2014 he was Chairman of the Board, President, and Chief Executive Officer of the Atlanta/Georgia Division of SunTrust Bank and from January 2013 through March 2014 he was Chairman of the Board, President, and Chief Executive Officer of the Georgia/North Florida Division of SunTrust Bank. From 2002 through 2010, he served as Chairman, President, and Chief Executive Officer of SunTrust Bank Central Group with responsibility over Georgia and Tennessee. He served as a member of the Board of Georgia Power from 2002 until May 2012. During his tenure on the Georgia Power Board, he served as a member of the Compensation, Executive, and Finance Committees. Mr. Wood is a Director of Oxford Industries, Inc., where he serves as Presiding Director and as a member of the Executive Committee, and a Director of Genuine Parts Company, where he serves on the Audit Committee. He is active in numerous civic and community organizations, serving as a Trustee of the Robert W. Woodruff Foundation, The Sartain Lanier Family Foundation, Camp-Younts Foundation, the Jesse Parker Williams Foundation, and the William I. H. and Lula E. Pitts Foundation.

Mr. Wood s leadership experience and extensive background in finance as well as his involvement in the community are beneficial to the Board.

Each nominee has served in his or her present position for at least the past five years, unless otherwise noted.

The affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast is required for the election of Directors at any meeting for the election of Directors at which a quorum is present. A majority of the votes cast means that the number of shares voted FOR the election of a Director must exceed the number of votes cast AGAINST the election of that Director.

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS A VOTE FOR THE NOMINEES LIST IN ITEM NO. 1.

ITEM NO. 2 APPROVAROF THE COMPANY S OUTSIDE DIRECTORS STOCK PLAN

The Board of Directors has adopted effective June 1, 2015, subject to stockholder approval, the Outside Directors Stock Plan for Directors of The Southern Company and its Subsidiaries (Plan). The purpose of the Plan is to provide a mechanism for non-employee Directors to automatically increase their ownership of Common Stock and thereby further align their interests with those of the Company s stockholders.

The Plan will be administered by the Company s Governance Committee.

The Plan provides for the payment to non-employee Directors of a portion of their annual retainer fee in unrestricted shares of Common Stock. For the subsidiary company participants, the equity-based annual retainer fee that will be payable under the Plan in Common Stock ranges from \$19,500 to \$30,000 per year. See Director Compensation in this Proxy Statement for a description of the equity-based annual retainer fee paid to the Company s Directors. Additionally, the Plan permits participants to elect to receive a greater portion up to all of their Director compensation in Common Stock. For the Company s Directors, the receipt of Common Stock under the Plan is deferred until departure from the Board of Directors. Other subsidiary company participants may elect

to defer receipt of all or a portion of Common Stock paid under the Plan until departure from their respective Board of Directors. The Company expects that there will be approximately 55 Company and subsidiary company Directors initially participating in the Plan.

The maximum amount of Common Stock that may be granted under the Plan is 1,000,000 shares.

The Board of Directors of the Company may amend or terminate the Plan at any time, subject to any required stockholder approval. The maximum amount of Common Stock that may be granted under the Plan may not be increased without stockholder approval.

The estimated amount to be paid to the Company s non-executive Directors as a group under the Plan in 2015 is \$3.5 million. The actual number of shares of Common Stock to be received will be dependent upon the market price of the Common Stock on the date of grant. No amounts will be paid to executive officers or other employees under the Plan.

The text of the Plan is included as Appendix A to this Proxy Statement.

The affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast is required for approval of the Plan.

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS A VOTE FOR ITEM NO. 2.

ITEM NO. 3 AMENDMENTO THE COMPANY S BY-LAWS RELATEND THE ABILITY OF STOCKHOLDERS TO ACT BY WRITTEN CONSENT TO AMEND THE BY-LAWS

The Board of Directors has determined that it is in the best interests of the Company and its stockholders to amend the provision contained in Section 46 of the Company s By-Laws (By-Laws) relating to the ability of stockholders to act by written consent to amend the By-Laws. The proposed amendment would amend the By-Laws to permit stockholders to take action to amend the By-Laws without a meeting by the

written consent of holders of not less than the minimum number of the issued and outstanding shares that would be necessary to take such action at a meeting at which all shares entitled to vote thereon were present and voted.

Background of This Item

The Board of Directors is committed to implementing and maintaining effective corporate governance policies and practices which seek to ensure that the Company is governed with high standards of ethics, integrity, and accountability and in the best interest of the Company s stockholders. A written consent right generally affords stockholders a means of acting between annual meetings other than by calling a special meeting. Under Section 228(a) of the Delaware General Corporation Law (DGCL), any action that may be taken at a meeting of stockholders may be taken without a meeting by the holders of outstanding stock having not less than the minimum number of votes that would be necessary to authorize or take such action at a meeting at which all shares entitled to vote thereon were present and voted, unless otherwise provided in the certificate of incorporation. The Company s Certificate of Incorporation permits the Company s stockholders ability to act by written consent is contained in Section 46, which provides that stockholders may amend the By-Laws without a meeting but only by unanimous written consent. The Board of Directors has determined that revising this provision in the By-Laws to make it consistent with Section 228(a) of the DGCL and the Company s Certificate of Incorporation is in the best interests of the Company and its stockholders.

As a result, the Board of Directors voted to approve, and to recommend to the Company s stockholders that they approve, a proposal to amend Section 46 of the By-Laws to permit stockholders to take action to amend the By-Laws without a meeting by the written consent of holders of not less than the minimum number of the issued and outstanding shares of capital

stock of the Company having voting powers that would be necessary to take such action at a meeting at which all shares entitled to vote thereon were present and voted. Under the By-Laws, the proposed amendment to Section 46 of the By-Laws requires stockholder approval in order to become effective.

Amendment

The proposed amendment to Section 46 of the By-Laws would revise the provision that relates to the ability of stockholders to act by written consent to amend the By-Laws. If approved, this proposed amendment would conform Section 46 of the By-Laws to Section 228 of the DGCL and the Company s Certificate of Incorporation to make clear that the standard set forth in Section 228(a) of the DGCL governs the ability of the Company s stockholders to act by written consent.

The text of the proposed amendment, marked to show changes to the current Section 46 of the By-Laws, is included as Appendix B to this Proxy Statement.

The affirmative vote of a majority of the shares represented in person or by proxy and entitled to vote at the annual meeting is required for approval of the proposed amendment to Section 46 of the By-Laws as presented in this Item No. 3.

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS A VOTE FOR ITEM NO. 3.

Company Organization

Southern Company is a holding company managed by a core group of officers and governed by a Board of Directors that is currently comprised of 15 members.

At the 2015 Annual Meeting, stockholders will elect 15 Directors. The nominees for election as Directors consist of 14 non-employees and one executive officer of the Company.

The Board of Directors has adopted and operates under a set of Corporate Governance Guidelines which are available on the Company s website at www.southerncompany.com under Information for Investors/Corporate Governance.

Corporate Governance Website

In addition to the Company s Corporate Governance Guidelines (which include Board independence criteria), other information relating to corporate governance of the Company is available on the Company s Corporate Governance webpage at www.southerncompany.com under Information for Investors/Corporate Governance.

- Code of Ethics
- By-Laws
- Executive Stock Ownership Requirements
- Board Committee Charters
- Board of Directors Background and Experience
- Management Council Background and Experience
- Composition of Board Committees
- SEC filings
- Link for on-line communication with Board of Directors
- ¡ Political Spending and Lobbying-Related Activities
- ¡ Anti-Hedging Provision

The Corporate Governance documents also may be obtained by requesting a copy from Melissa K. Caen, Corporate Secretary, Southern Company, 30 Ivan Allen Jr. Boulevard NW, Atlanta, Georgia 30308.

Director Independence

No Director will be deemed to be independent unless the Board of Directors affirmatively determines that the Director has no material relationship with the Company directly or as an officer, stockholder, or partner of an organization that has a relationship with the Company. The Board of Directors has adopted categorical guidelines which provide that a Director will not be deemed to be independent if within the preceding three years:

Table of Contents

- ; The Director was employed by the Company or the Director s immediate family member was an executive officer of the Company.
- The Director has received, or the Director s immediate family member has received, during any 12-month period, direct compensation from the Company of more than \$120,000, other than Director and committee fees.
 (Compensation received by an immediate family member for service as a non-executive employee of the Company need not be considered.)
- ; The Director was affiliated with or employed by, or the Director s immediate family member was affiliated with or employed in a professional capacity by, a present or former external auditor of the Company and personally worked on the Company s audit.
- The Director was employed, or the Director s immediate family member was employed, as an executive officer of a company where any member of the Company s present executive officers at the same time served on that company s compensation committee.
- The Director is a current employee, or the Director s immediate family member is a current executive officer, of a company that has made payments to, or received payments from, the Company for property or services in an amount which, in any year, exceeds the greater of \$1,000,000 or two percent of that company s consolidated gross revenues.
- The Director or the Director's spouse serves as an executive officer of a charitable organization to which the Company made discretionary contributions which, in any year, exceeds the greater of \$1,000,000 or two percent of the organization's consolidated gross revenues.

At least annually, the Board receives a report on all commercial, consulting, legal, accounting, charitable, or other business relationships that a Director or the Director s immediate family members have with the Company. This report specifically includes all ordinary course transactions with entities with which the Directors are associated. The Board determined that the Company and its subsidiaries followed

the Company s procurement policies and procedures, that the amounts reported were well under the thresholds contained in the Director independence requirements, and that no Director had a direct or indirect material interest in the transactions. See Other Information Certain Relationships and Related Transactions for a discussion of related party transactions identified by the Company.

The Board reviewed all contributions made by the Company and its subsidiaries to charitable organizations with which the Directors are associated. The Board determined that the contributions were consistent with other contributions by the Company and its subsidiaries to charitable organizations and none were approved outside the Company s normal procedures.

At least annually, the Board also reviews Director independence. The Board considers transactions, if any, identified in the review of the report discussed above that affect Director independence, including any transactions in which the amounts reported were above the threshold contained in the Director independence requirements and in which a Director had a direct or indirect material interest. No such transactions were identified and, as a result, no such transactions were considered by the Board. In determining independence, the Board also considered that, in the ordinary course of the Southern Company system s business, electricity is provided to some Directors and entities with which the Directors are associated on the same terms and conditions as provided to other customers of the Southern Company system.

As a result of its review of Director independence, the Board affirmatively determined that none of the following persons who are currently serving as Directors or who served during 2014 or who are nominees for election as Directors has a material relationship with the Company and, as a result, such persons are determined to be independent: Juanita Powell Baranco, Jon A. Boscia, Henry A. Clark III, David J. Grain, H. William Habermeyer, Jr., Veronica M. Hagen, Warren A. Hood, Jr., Linda P.

Hudson, Donald M. James, John D. Johns, Dale E. Klein, William G. Smith, Jr., Steven R. Specker, Larry D. Thompson, and E. Jenner Wood III. Thomas A. Fanning, a current Director, is Chairman of the Board, President, and Chief Executive Officer of the Company and is not independent.

Communicating with the Board

Interested parties may communicate directly with the Company s Board or specified Directors, including the Lead Independent Director. Communications may be sent to the Company s Board or to specified Directors, including the Lead Independent Director, by regular mail or electronic mail. Regular mail should be sent to the attention of Melissa K. Caen, Corporate Secretary, Southern Company, 30 Ivan Allen Jr. Boulevard NW, Atlanta, Georgia 30308. The electronic mail address is CORPGOV@southerncompany.com. The electronic mail address also can be accessed from the Corporate Governance webpage located under Information for Investors/Corporate Governance on the Company s website at www.southerncompany.com, under the link entitled Governance Inquiries. With the exception of commercial solicitations, all communications directed to the Board or to specified Directors will be relayed to them.

Stakeholder Engagement

The Company places great importance on consistent dialogue with its stakeholders, including customers, investors, and employees as well as with the financial community generally. The Company also regularly engages in discussions with, and provides comprehensive information for, its constituents interested in the Southern Company system s citizenship, stewardship, and environmental compliance. As part of these efforts, in 2014, the Company began a more systematic approach to investor outreach and involved members of its senior management and the Board of Directors. These efforts included a specific focus on the Company s corporate governance philosophy and practices

Edgar Filing: SOUTHERN CO - Form DEF 14A

and its desire to hear about the governance topics of specific interest to its stockholders. Moving forward, the Company will

continue to take an active, inclusive, and flexible approach to stakeholder engagement.

Majority Voting for Directors

Since 2010, the Company has had a majority vote standard for Director elections, which requires that a nominee for Director in an uncontested election receive a majority of the votes cast at a stockholder meeting in order to be elected to the Board. The Board believes this standard for uncontested elections is a more equitable standard than a plurality vote standard. A plurality vote standard guarantees the election of a Director in an uncontested election; however, a majority vote standard means that nominees in uncontested elections are only elected if a majority of the votes cast are voted in their favor. The Board believes that the majority vote standard in uncontested Director elections strengthens the Director nomination process and enhances Director accountability.

The Company also has a resignation policy, which requires any nominee for election as a Director to submit an irrevocable letter of resignation as a condition to being named as such nominee, which would be tendered in the event that nominee fails to receive the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast in an uncontested election at a meeting of stockholders. Such resignation would be considered by the Board, and the Board would be required to either accept or reject such resignation within 90 days from the certification of the election results.

Political Contributions Policy

The Board reviews the Company s political contributions and its policies and procedures regarding political contributions. Any corporate political contributions or independent expenditures made by the Company and its subsidiaries in connection with elections for public office, as well as any payments made by the Company and its subsidiaries to other organizations that are designated for their use in making political contributions or independent expenditures, are reviewed at least annually with the Board. Any corporate contributions to ballot

initiative campaign committees also are reviewed annually with the Board.

Director Compensation

Only non-employee Directors of the Company are compensated for service on the Board of Directors. During 2014, the pay components for non-employee Directors were:

Annual retainers:

- \$100,000 cash retainer
- Additional \$20,000 cash retainer if serving as a chair of a committee of the Board
- Additional \$20,000 cash retainer if serving as the Lead Independent Director of the Board **Annual equity grant:**

- i \$120,000 in deferred Common Stock units until Board membership ends Meeting fees:
- i Meeting fees are not paid for participation in the initial eight meetings of the Board in a calendar year. If more than eight meetings of the Board are held in a calendar year, \$2,500 will be paid for participation in each meeting of the Board beginning with the ninth meeting.

i Meeting fees are not paid for participation in a meeting of a committee of the Board. On December 8, 2014, the Board of Directors created a Business Security Subcommittee of the Nuclear/Operations Committee and approved an additional \$12,500 annual cash retainer for serving on such subcommittee.

Director Deferred Compensation Plan

The annual equity grant is required to be deferred in shares of Common Stock under the Deferred Compensation Plan for Outside Directors of The Southern Company, as amended and restated effective January 1, 2008 (Director Deferred Compensation Plan), and invested in Common Stock units which earn dividends as if invested in Common Stock. Earnings are reinvested in additional stock units. Upon leaving the Board, distributions are made in Common Stock or cash.

In addition, Directors may elect to defer up to 100% of their remaining compensation in the Director Deferred Compensation Plan until membership on the Board ends. Such deferred compensation may be invested as follows, at the Director s election:

- ; in Common Stock units which earn dividends as if invested in Common Stock and are distributed in shares of Common Stock or cash upon leaving the Board; or
- at the prime interest rate which is paid in cash upon leaving the Board.

All investments and earnings in the Director Deferred Compensation Plan are fully vested and, at the election of the Director, may be distributed in a lump-sum payment, or in up to 10 annual distributions after leaving the Board. The Company has established a grantor trust that primarily holds Common Stock that funds the Common Stock units that are distributed in shares of Common Stock. Directors have voting rights in the shares held in the trust attributable to these units.

Director Compensation Table

The following table reports all compensation to the Company s non-employee Directors during 2014, including amounts deferred in the Director Deferred Compensation Plan. Non-employee Directors do not receive Option Awards or Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation, and there is no pension plan for non-employee Directors. Mr. Johns, who was elected to the Board effective February 9, 2015, is not included in this table.

Name	Fees Earned or Paid in Cash (\$) (1)	Change in Pension Value and Non-EqNityqualified IncentivDeferred Stock Option PlaGompensationI Other Awards Awards pensation Total (\$) (2) (\$) (\$) (\$) (\$) (3) (\$)
Juanita Powell Baranco	116,667	120,000 1,502 238,169
Jon A. Boscia	120,000	120,000 1,499 241,499
Henry A. Clark III	111,667	120,000 1,723 233,390
David J. Grain	100,001	120,000 1,310 221,311
H. William Habermeyer, Jr. (4)	50,000	50,000 280 100,280
Veronica M. Hagen	120,000	120,000 1,453 241,453
Warren A. Hood, Jr.	100,001	120,000 1,443 221,444
Linda P. Hudson (5)	75,001	90,000 1,301 166,302
Donald M. James	111,667	120,000 1,647 233,314

Edgar Filing: SOUTHERN CO - Form DEF 14A

Dale E. Klein	100,001	120,000	1,175	221,176
William G. Smith, Jr.	120,000	120,000	1,175	241,175
Steven R. Specker	111,667	120,000	1,559	233,226
Larry D. Thompson (6)	8,333	10,000	1,077	19,410
E. Jenner Wood III	100,001	120,000	1,675	221,676

(1) Includes amounts voluntarily deferred in the Director Deferred Compensation Plan.

(2) Represents the grant date fair market value of deferred Common Stock units.

(3) Consists of tax reimbursements for taxes on imputed income associated with gifts and activities provided to attendees at Company-sponsored events.

- (4) Mr. Habermeyer retired from the Board effective May 28, 2014.
- (5) Ms. Hudson was elected to the Board effective March 1, 2014.
- (6) Mr. Thompson was elected to the Board effective December 1, 2014.

Director Stock Ownership Guidelines

Under the Company s Corporate Governance Guidelines, non-employee Directors are required to beneficially own, within five years of their initial election to the Board, Common Stock equal to at least five times the annual Director cash retainer fee. Also, as described in the Director Compensation section above, the annual equity grant received as a part of the annual compensation for non-employee Directors is required to be deferred until Board membership ends. All non-employee Directors either meet the stock ownership guideline or are expected to meet the guideline within the allowed timeframe.

Board Leadership Structure

The Board believes that its current leadership structure, which has a combined role of Chief Executive Officer and Chairman counterbalanced by a strong independent Board led by a Lead Independent Director, is most suitable for the Company at this time. The combined role of Chief Executive Officer and Chairman is held by Mr. Fanning who is the Director most familiar with the Company s business and industry, including the regulatory structure and other industry-specific matters, as well as being most capable of effectively identifying strategic priorities and leading discussion and execution of strategy. Independent Directors and management have different perspectives and roles in strategy development. The Chief Executive Officer brings Company-specific experience and expertise, while the Company s independent Directors bring experience, oversight, and expertise from outside the Company and its industry. The Board believes that the combined role of Chief Executive Officer and Chairman promotes the development and execution of the Company s strategy and facilitates the flow of information between management and the Board, which is essential to effective corporate governance.

The Board believes the combined role of Chief Executive Officer and Chairman, together with a strong Lead Independent Director having the duties described below, is in the best interest of stockholders because it provides the optimal

balance between independent oversight of management and unified leadership.

Lead Independent Director

The Lead Independent Director is elected every two years by the independent Directors. Non-management Directors meet, without management, on each regularly-scheduled Board meeting date, and at other times as deemed appropriate by the Lead Independent Director or two or more other independent Directors.

The Lead Independent Director has the following powers and responsibilities:

- ; approving the agenda and schedule for Board meetings and information sent to the Board;
- ; calling and chairing executive sessions of the non-management Directors;
- ; chairing Board meetings in the absence of the Chairman;

- ; meeting regularly with the Chairman;
- ; acting as the principal liaison between the Chairman and the non-management Directors (however, each Director has direct and complete access to the Chairman at any time);
- serving as the primary contact Director for stockholders and other interested parties; and
- ; communicating any sensitive issues to the Directors.

Ms. Veronica M. Hagen currently serves as the Company s Lead Independent Director. Mr. William G. Smith, Jr. served as the Company s Presiding Director effective May 23, 2012 until May 28, 2014. In February 2014, Ms. Hagen was appointed to serve as the Presiding Director effective May 28, 2014 until the Company s 2016 Annual Meeting of Stockholders. On July 21, 2014, the Board of Directors approved an amendment to the Company s Corporate Governance Guidelines changing the Presiding Director s title to Lead Independent Director and enhancing the Lead Independent Director s responsibilities, including noting that the Lead Independent Director

approves the agenda and schedule for Board meetings and information sent to the Board.

Meetings of Non-Management Directors

Non-management Directors meet in executive session without any members of the Company s management present on each regularly-scheduled Board meeting date. These executive sessions promote an open discussion of matters in a manner that is independent of the Chairman

and Chief Executive Officer. The Lead Independent Director chairs each of these executive sessions.

Committees of the Board

Charters for each of the five standing committees can be found at the Company s website www.southerncompany.com under Information for Investors/Corporate Governance.

Audit Committee

Jon A. Boscia

Chair

- Ø Current members are Mr. Boscia (*Chair*), Ms. Baranco,⁽¹⁾ Mr. Hood, Mr. Johns,⁽²⁾ and Mr. Thompson.⁽¹⁾
- Ø Met ten times in 2014
- Ø The Audit Committee s duties and responsibilities, which are described in its charter, include the following:
 - i Oversee the Company s financial reporting, audit processes, internal controls, and legal, regulatory, and ethical compliance.
 - Appoint the Company s independent registered public accounting firm, approve its services and fees, and establish and review the scope and timing of its audits.
 - Review and discuss the Company s financial statements with management, the internal auditors, and the independent registered public accounting firm, including critical accounting policies and practices, material alternative financial treatments within generally accepted accounting principles, proposed adjustments, control recommendations, significant management judgments and accounting estimates, new accounting policies, changes in accounting principles, any disagreements with management, and other material written communications between the internal auditors and/or the independent registered public accounting firm and management.

Recommend the filing of the Company s and its registrant subsidiaries annual financial statements with the SEC.

The Board has determined that the members of the Audit Committee are independent as defined by the New York Stock Exchange (NYSE) corporate governance rules within its listing standards and rules of the SEC promulgated pursuant to the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. The Board has determined that Mr. Boscia qualifies as an audit committee financial expert as defined by the SEC.

- (1) Ms. Baranco and Mr. Thompson were appointed as members of the Audit Committee effective December 1, 2014.
- (2) Mr. Johns was appointed a member of the Audit Committee effective March 1, 2015.

Compensation and Management Succession Committee (Compensation Committee)

Henry A. Hal Clark III

Chair

- Ø Current members are Mr. Clark (*Chair*), Mr. Grain,⁽¹⁾ Ms. Hagen, Mr. Smith, and Dr. Specker.⁽²⁾
- Ø Met seven times in 2014
- Ø The Compensation Committee s duties and responsibilities, which are described in its charter, include the following:
 - ; Evaluate performance of executive officers and establish their compensation, administer executive compensation plans, and review management succession plans.
 - Annually review a tally sheet of all components of the executive officers compensation and take actions required of it under the Pension Plan for employees of the Company s subsidiaries.

The Board has determined that each member of the Compensation Committee is independent.

- (1) Mr. Grain was appointed as a member of the Compensation Committee effective December 1, 2014.
- (2) Dr. Specker was appointed a member of the Compensation Committee effective May 28, 2014.

Committee Governance

During 2014, the Compensation Committee s governance practices included:

- ; Considering compensation for the named executive officers in the context of all of the components of total compensation;
- Considering annual adjustments to pay over the course of two meetings and requiring more than one meeting to make other important decisions;
- ; Receiving meeting materials several days in advance of meetings;

Table of Contents

- Having regular executive sessions of Compensation Committee members only;
- Having direct access to independent compensation consultants;
- Conducting a performance/payout analysis versus peer companies for the performance-based compensation program to provide a check on the Company s goal-setting process; and
- Reviewing a compensation risk assessment through a process developed by its independent compensation consultant.

Role of Executive Officers

The Chief Executive Officer, with input from the Company s Human Resources staff, recommends to the Compensation Committee: base salary, target performance-based compensation levels, actual performance-based compensation payouts, and long-term performance-based grants for the Company s executive officers (other than the Chief Executive Officer). The Compensation Committee considers, discusses, modifies as appropriate, and takes action on such recommendations.

Role of Compensation Consultant

The Compensation Committee, which has authority to retain independent advisors, including compensation consultants, at the Company s expense, engaged Pay Governance LLC (Pay Governance) to provide an independent assessment of the current executive compensation program and any management-recommended changes to that program and to

work with Company management to ensure that the executive compensation program is designed and administered consistent with the Compensation Committee s requirements. The Compensation Committee also expected Pay Governance to advise on executive compensation and related corporate governance trends.

Pay Governance is engaged solely by the Compensation Committee and does not provide any services directly to management unless authorized to do so by the Compensation Committee. In connection with its engagement of Pay Governance, the Compensation Committee reviewed Pay Governance s independence including (1) the amount of fees received by Pay Governance from the Company as a percentage of Pay Governance s total revenue; (2) its policies and procedures designed to prevent conflicts of

interest; and (3) the existence of any business or personal relationships, including Common Stock ownership, that could impact independence. After reviewing these and other factors, the Compensation Committee determined that Pay Governance is independent and the engagement did not present any conflicts of interest. Pay Governance also determined that it was independent from management, which was confirmed in a written statement delivered to the Compensation Committee.

During 2014, Pay Governance assisted the Compensation Committee with analyzing comprehensive market data and its implications for pay at the Company and its affiliates and various other governance, design, and compliance matters.

Finance Committee

William G. Smith, Jr.

Chair

- Ø Current members are Mr. Smith (*Chair*), Mr. Clark, Mr. Grain,⁽¹⁾ and Mr. James
- Ø Met seven times in 2014
- Ø The Finance Committee s duties and responsibilities, which are described in its charter, include the following:
 - Review the Company s financial matters and recommend actions such as dividend philosophy and financial plan approval to the Board.
 - Provide input to the Compensation Committee regarding the Company s financial plan and associated financial goals.

The Board has determined that each member of the Finance Committee is independent.

(1) Mr. Grain was appointed a member of the Finance Committee effective December 1, 2014.

Governance Committee

Donald M. James

Chair

- Ø Current members are Mr. James (*Chair*), Ms. Hudson,⁽¹⁾ Dr. Klein, and Mr. Wood
- Ø Met six times in 2014
- Ø The Governance Committee s duties and responsibilities, which are described in its charter, include the following:
 - Recommend Board size and membership criteria and identify, evaluate, and recommend Director candidates.
 - Oversee and make recommendations regarding the composition of the Board and its committees.
 - Review and make recommendations regarding total compensation for non-employee Directors.
 - i Periodically review and recommend updates to the Corporate Governance Guidelines and Board committee charters.
 - Coordinate the performance evaluations of the Board and its committees.
 - Review stock ownership of non-employee Directors annually to ensure compliance with the Company s Director stock ownership guidelines.

The Board has determined that each member of the Governance Committee is independent.

(1) Ms. Hudson was appointed as a member of the Governance Committee effective December 1, 2014.

Nominees for Election to the Board

The Governance Committee, comprised entirely of independent Directors, is responsible for identifying, evaluating, and recommending nominees for election to the Board. The Governance Committee solicits recommendations for candidates for consideration from its current Directors and is authorized to engage third-party advisers to assist in the

Table of Contents

Edgar Filing: SOUTHERN CO - Form DEF 14A

identification and evaluation of candidates for consideration. Any stockholder may make recommendations to the Governance Committee by sending a written statement describing the candidate s qualifications, relevant biographical information, and signed consent to serve. These materials should be submitted in writing to the Company s Corporate Secretary and received by that office by December 12, 2015 for consideration by the Governance Committee as a nominee for election at the Annual Meeting of Stockholders to be held in 2016. Any

stockholder recommendation is reviewed in the same manner as candidates identified by the Governance Committee or recommended to the Governance Committee.

While the Company s Corporate Governance Guidelines do not prescribe diversity standards, such Guidelines mandate that the Board as a whole should be diverse. At least annually, the Governance Committee evaluates the expertise and needs of the Board to determine the proper membership and size. As part of this evaluation, the Governance Committee considers aspects of diversity, such as diversity of age, race, gender, education, industry, business background, and civic service, in the selection of candidates to serve on the Board. In addition, the Governance Committee also seeks to identify candidates with the capacity to bring relevant experience, relationships, and perspectives regarding the service territories of the Company s traditional operating subsidiaries, which are primarily in the

Southeastern United States. Accordingly, the Company uniquely benefits from the experience of Directors who have previously served on the boards of the Company s subsidiary companies. These operating company boards provide an opportunity for Director candidates to cultivate significant relevant experience with the Company s business.

The Governance Committee only considers candidates with the highest degree of integrity and ethical standards. The Governance Committee evaluates a candidate s independence from management, ability to provide sound and informed judgment, history of achievement reflecting superior standards, willingness to commit sufficient time, financial literacy, number of other board memberships, genuine interest in the Company and a recognition that, as a member of the Board, one is accountable to the

stockholders of the Company, not to any particular interest group. The Board as a whole should also have collective knowledge and experience in accounting, finance, leadership, business operations, risk management, corporate governance, and the Company s industry and service territories.

The Governance Committee recommends candidates to the Board for consideration as nominees. Final selection of the nominees is within the sole discretion of the Board.

Messrs. Larry D. Thompson and John D. Johns were recommended by the Governance Committee for election to the Board and were elected as a Director effective December 1, 2014 and February 9, 2015, respectively. Messrs. Thompson and Johns were identified jointly by members of the Board and management.

Nuclear/Operations Committee

Steven R. Specker

Chair

- Ø Current members are Dr. Specker (Chair), Ms. Hagen, Ms. Hudson,⁽¹⁾ Dr. Klein, and Mr. Wood
- Ø Met five times in 2014
- Ø The Nuclear/Operations Committee s duties and responsibilities, which are described in its charter, include the following:
 - i Oversee information, activities, and events relative to significant operations of the Southern Company system including nuclear and other power generation facilities, transmission and distribution, fuel, and information technology initiatives.
 - ; Oversee the Southern Company system s management of significant construction projects.
 - Provide input to the Compensation Committee on the Southern Company system s key operational goals and metrics.

Edgar Filing: SOUTHERN CO - Form DEF 14A

The Board has determined that each member of the Nuclear/Operations Committee is independent.

(1) Ms. Hudson was appointed a member of the Nuclear/Operations Committee effective December 1, 2014.

Business Security Subcommittee

In 2014, the Board established a Business Security Subcommittee of the Nuclear/Operations Committee, comprised of Dr. Klein (Chair) and Ms. Hudson. The Business Security Subcommittee s responsibilities include

oversight of management s efforts to establish and continuously improve enterprise-wide security policies, programs, standards, and controls and oversight of management s efforts to monitor significant security events and operational and compliance activities.

Board Risk Oversight

The Board and its committees have both general and specific risk oversight responsibilities. The Board has broad responsibility to provide oversight of significant risks to the Company primarily through direct engagement with Company management and through delegation of ongoing risk oversight responsibilities to the committees. The charters of the committees as approved by the Board and the committees checklists of agenda items define the areas of risk for which each committee is responsible for providing ongoing oversight.

Each committee annually provides ongoing oversight for each of the Company s most significant risks designated to it as described in its charter or otherwise assigned by the Board, reports to the Board on their oversight activities, and elevates review of risk issues to the Board as appropriate.

For each committee, the Chief Executive Officer of the Company has designated a member of executive management as the primary responsible officer for providing information and updates related to the significant risks. These officers ensure that all significant risks identified on the Company s risk profile are reviewed with the Board and/or the appropriate committee(s) at least annually.

In addition to oversight of its designated risks, the Audit Committee is also responsible for reviewing the adequacy of the risk oversight process and for reviewing documentation that appropriate risk management and oversight are occurring. In order to fulfill this duty, a report is made to the Audit Committee at least annually.

This report documents which significant risk reviews have occurred and the committee(s) reviewing such risks. In addition, an overview is provided at least annually of the risk assessment and profile process conducted by Company management. At least annually, the Board and the Audit Committee review the Company s risk profile to ensure that oversight of each risk is properly designated to an appropriate committee or the full Board. Additionally, the Audit Committee receives regular updates from Internal Auditing, as needed, and quarterly updates as part of the disclosure controls process.

The Company believes that its leadership structure supports the risk oversight function of the Board. While the Company has a combined role of Chairman and Chief Executive Officer, an independent Director chairs each committee responsible for providing ongoing oversight of certain areas of risk. Also, there is open communication between the Company s management and the Directors and all Directors are actively involved in the risk oversight function.

Director Attendance

The Board of Directors met seven times in 2014. Average Director attendance at all applicable Board and committee meetings was 98%. No nominee attended less than 75% of applicable meetings.

All Director nominees are expected to attend the Annual Meeting of Stockholders. All the members of the Board of Directors serving on May 28, 2014, the date of the 2014 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, attended the meeting.

STOCK OWNERSHIP TABLE

Stock Ownership of Directors, Nominees, and Executive Officers

The following table shows the number of shares of Common Stock beneficially owned by Directors, nominees, and executive officers as of February 28, 2015. The shares owned by all Directors, nominees, and executive officers as a group constitute less than one percent of the total number of shares of Common Stock outstanding.

	Shares Beneficially Owned Include: Shares Individuals Have Rights to SharesDeferred Common Acquire				
Directors, Nominees, and Executive Officers	Beneficially Owned (1)	Stock Units (2)	within 60 Days (3)F	Shares Held by amily Member (
Juanita Powell Baranco	70,407	69,748			
Art P. Beattie	523,200		507,587	51	
Jon A. Boscia	80,918	21,918			
W. Paul Bowers	1,169,695		1,108,858		
Henry A. Clark III	15,587	15,587			
Thomas A. Fanning	1,461,568		1,415,361		
David J. Grain	20,793	10,002			
Kimberly S. Greene	299,603		299,603		
Veronica M. Hagen	37,138	37,138			
Warren A. Hood, Jr.	47,524	46,863			
Linda P. Hudson	2,696	2,696			
Donald M. James	98,581	98,581			
John D. Johns (5)	22,365	21,915		450	
Dale E. Klein	12,690	12,690			
Stephen E. Kuczynski	629,919		619,320		
William G. Smith, Jr.	64,331	57,535		862	
Steven R. Specker	11,937	11,937			
Larry D. Thompson (6)	13,347	1,120			
E. Jenner Wood III	24,204	19,204			
Directors, Nominees, and Executive Officers as a Group	р				
(25 people) (7)	6,513,643	426,935	5,774,784	1,363	

(1) Beneficial ownership means the sole or shared power to vote, or to direct the voting of, a security, or investment power with respect to a security, or any combination thereof.

- (2) Indicates the number of deferred Common Stock units held under the Director Deferred Compensation Plan that are payable in Common Stock or cash upon departure from the Board. Shares indicated are included in the Shares Beneficially Owned column.
- (3) Indicates shares of Common Stock that certain executive officers have the right to acquire within 60 days. Shares indicated are included in the Shares Beneficially Owned column.
- (4) Each Director disclaims any interest in shares held by family members. Shares indicated are included in the Shares Beneficially Owned column.
- (5) Mr. Johns was elected to the Board effective February 9, 2015.
- (6) Mr. Thompson was elected to the Board effective December 1, 2014.
- (7) This item includes all executive officers serving as of February 28, 2015.

Stock Ownership of Certain Other Beneficial Owners

According to a Schedule 13G/A filed with the SEC on February 9, 2015 by Blackrock, Inc., a schedule 13G filed with the SEC on February 12, 2015 by State Street Corporation, and a Schedule 13G/A filed with the SEC on February 11, 2015 by The Vanguard Group (collectively, the Ownership Reports), the following reported beneficial ownership of more than 5% of the outstanding shares of Common Stock:

Title of Class	Name and Address	Shares Beneficially Owned (1)	Percentage of Class Owned (2)
Common Stock	Blackrock, Inc.	52,684,667	5.79
	55 East 52 nd Street		
	New York, NY 10022		
Common Stock	State Street Corporation	46,254,789	5.08
	One Lincoln Street		
	Boston, MA 02111		
Common Stock	The Vanguard Group	51,373,414	5.65
	100 Vanguard Blvd.		
	Malvern, PA 19355		

- (1) According to the Ownership Reports, Blackrock Inc. and State Street Corporation each held all of its shares as a parent holding company or control person in accordance with Rule 13(d)-1(b)(1)(ii)(G) and The Vanguard Group held all of its shares as an investment advisor in accordance with Rule 13(d)-1(b)(1)(ii)(E). According to the Ownership Reports, Blackrock Inc. has sole voting power with respect to 44,684,178 of its shares and sole dispositive power with respect to all 52,684,667 of its shares; State Street Corporation has shared voting and dispositive power with respect to all 46,254,789 of its shares; and The Vanguard Group has sole voting power with respect to 1,603,512 of its shares, sole dispositive power with respect to 49,912,177 of its shares, and shared dispositive power with respect to 1,461,237 of its shares.
- (2) Calculated based on 909,877,898 shares outstanding as of January 31, 2015.

EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

ITEM NO. 4 ADVISORY VOTION NAMED EXECUTIVE OFFICERS COMPENSATION

(the Say-on-Pay vote)

At the 2014 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, the Company provided stockholders with the opportunity to cast an advisory vote regarding the compensation of the named executive officers as disclosed in the 2014 Proxy Statement for the 2014 Annual Meeting of Stockholders. At the meeting, stockholders strongly approved the proposal, with more than 94% of the votes cast voting in favor of the proposal. At the 2011 Annual Meeting, stockholders were asked how frequently the Company should hold a say-on-pay vote whether every one, two, or three years. Consistent with the recommendation of the Board of Directors, stockholders indicated their preference to hold a say-on-pay vote annually. In light of the Board of Directors recommendation and the strong support of the Company s stockholders, the Board of Directors determined to hold a say-on-pay vote annually.

As described in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis (CD&A) in this Proxy Statement, the Compensation Committee has structured the Company s executive compensation program based on the belief that executive compensation should:

- ; Be competitive with the Company s industry peers;
- ; Motivate and reward achievement of the Company s goals;

; Be aligned with the interests of the Company s stockholders and its subsidiaries customers; and

i Not encourage excessive risk-taking.

The Company believes these objectives are accomplished through a compensation program that provides the appropriate mix of fixed and short- and long-term performance-based

compensation that rewards achievement of the Company s financial success, business unit financial and operational success, and total shareholder return. The Company s financial and operational achievement in 2014 resulted in performance-based awards that were aligned with performance.

All decisions concerning the compensation of the Company s named executive officers are made by the Compensation Committee, an independent Board committee, with the advice and counsel of an independent executive compensation consultant, Pay Governance.

Edgar Filing: SOUTHERN CO - Form DEF 14A

The Company encourages stockholders to read the Executive Compensation section of this Proxy Statement which includes the CD&A, the Summary Compensation Table, and other related compensation tables, including the information accompanying these tables.

Although it is non-binding on the Board of Directors, the Compensation Committee will review and consider the vote results when making future decisions about the Company s executive compensation program.

The affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast is required for approval of the following resolution:

RESOLVED, that the Company s stockholders approve, on an advisory basis, the compensation of the Company s named executive officers, as disclosed in the Proxy Statement for the 2015 Annual Meeting of Stockholders pursuant to the compensation disclosure rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission, including the Compensation Discussion and Analysis, the 2014 Summary Compensation Table, and the other related tables and accompanying narrative set forth in the Proxy Statement.

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS A VOTE FOR ITEM NO. 4.

INDEX TO EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

	Page
Compensation Discussion and Analysis	26
Establishing Executive Compensation	29
Overview of Executive Compensation Components	30
Establishing Market-Based Compensation Levels	31
Description of Key Compensation Components	33
Performance-Based Compensation Program Changes for 2015	45
Executive Stock Ownership Requirements	46
Impact of Accounting and Tax Treatments on Compensation	47
Policy on Recovery of Awards	47
Policy Regarding Hedging the Economic Risk of Stock Ownership	47
Realizable Performance-Based Compensation Analysis	48
Compensation and Management Succession Committee Report	49
	Page
Summary Compensation Table	50
Grants of Plan-Based Awards in 2014	53
Outstanding Equity Awards at 2014 Fiscal Year-End	55
Option Exercises and Stock Vested in 2014	57
Pension Benefits at 2014 Fiscal Year-End	58
Nonqualified Deferred Compensation as of 2014 Fiscal Year-End	61
Potential Payments upon Termination or Change-in-Control	63
Compensation Risk Assessment	69
Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation	69
Equity Compensation Plan Information	70

COMPENSATION DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (CD&A)

This section describes the compensation program for the Company s Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer in 2014, as well as the compensation program for each of the Company s other three most highly compensated executive officers serving at the end of the year. Also described is the compensation of Alabama Power s former President and Chief Executive Officer, Charles D. McCrary, who retired effective May 1, 2014. Collectively, these officers are referred to as the named executive officers.

Thomas A. Fanning	Chairman of the Board, President, and Chief Executive Officer
Art P. Beattie	Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer
W. Paul Bowers	Executive Vice President of the Company and Chairman, President, and Chief
	Executive Officer of Georgia Power
Kimberly S. Greene (1)	Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer of the Company
Stephen E. Kuczynski	President and Chief Executive Officer of Southern Nuclear Operating
	Company (Southern Nuclear)
Charles D. McCrary	Former Executive Vice President of the Company and former Chairman,
	President, and Chief Executive Officer of Alabama Power

 Prior to becoming Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer of the Company in March 2014, Ms. Greene served as Executive Vice President of the Company and President and Chief Executive Officer of Southern Company Services, Inc. (SCS).

Executive Summary

Performance and Pay

Performance-based pay represents a substantial portion of the total direct compensation paid or granted to the named executive officers for 2014. Performance-based pay includes both short-term compensation payable in cash on an annual basis (Performance Pay Program) and long-term, equity-based compensation (performance shares and stock options). Both short-term and long-term pay ultimately depend on the financial and operational performance of the Company and its business units.

(1) Salary is the actual amount paid in 2014, Short-Term Performance Pay is the actual amount earned in 2014 based on performance, and Long-Term Performance Pay is the value on the grant date of stock options and performance shares granted in 2014. See the Summary Compensation Table for the amounts of all elements of reportable compensation described in this CD&A. Information is provided for named executive officers serving at the end of 2014.

Short-term performance pay is based on achievement of financial and operational goals that include Company earnings per share (EPS) and business unit financial and operational goals. Company EPS and business unit financial and operational achievement results for 2014, as adjusted and further described in this CD&A, are shown below:

	MississippSouthern Equity-						
		Alabama	Georgia (Gulf Power	r Power	Power	Weighted
]	Power Nei	Power Net	: Net	Net	Net A	verage No
	EPS	Income	Income	Income	Income	Income	Income
Financial Achievement Results	176%	176%	167%	100%	124%	193%	163%

	Customer Satisfactiæ		Nuclear Plant abili fy vailabil i0 perationsSafety		Plant Vogtle Units 3 and 4 and Kemper IGCC	Aggregat Corporat Cultun P erforman		
Corporate Operational Achievement Results	Satisfaction	enability	<u>anauni</u>		soarcty	Plant Vogtle: 175%		101111411
	200%	195%	190%	150%	167%	Kemper IGCC: 75%	150%	172%

These performance levels resulted in a composite corporate performance score of 170% of target under the short-term Performance Pay Program.

Long-term performance pay includes stock options and performances shares, which are granted annually but do not vest until a later date. Stock options vest over a three-year period, while performance shares vest based on Company total shareholder return relative to peers at the end of a three-year performance period. For stock options granted in 2014, the year-end stock price exceeded the grant price by 19%. Performance shares vested on December 31, 2014 for the 2012 through 2014 performance period at 14% of target value, reflecting the Company s lower total shareholder return relative to the performance share peer groups.

Compensation and Benefit Beliefs and Practices

The Company s compensation and benefit program is based on the following beliefs:

- Employees commitment and performance have a significant impact on achieving business results;
- Compensation and benefits offered must attract, retain, and engage employees and must be financially sustainable;
- Compensation should be consistent with performance: higher pay for higher performance and lower pay for lower performance; and

; Both business drivers and culture should influence the compensation and benefit program. Based on these beliefs, the Compensation Committee believes that the Company s executive compensation program should:

Be competitive with the Company s industry peers;

; Motivate and reward achievement of the Company s goals;

; Be aligned with the interests of the Company s stockholders and its subsidiaries customers; and

Not encourage excessive risk-taking.

Executive compensation is targeted at the market median of industry peers, but actual compensation is primarily determined by achievement of the Company s business goals. The Company believes that focusing on the customer drives achievement of financial objectives and delivery of a premium, risk-adjusted total shareholder return for the Company s stockholders. Therefore, short-term performance pay is based on achievement of the Company s operational and financial performance goals, with one-third determined by operational performance, such as safety, reliability, and customer satisfaction; one-third determined by business unit financial performance; and one-third determined by EPS performance. Long-term performance pay is tied to stockholder value, with 40% of the target value awarded in stock options, which reward stock price appreciation, and 60% awarded in performance shares, which reward total shareholder return performance relative to that of industry peers and stock price appreciation.

Key Compensation Practices

Annual pay risk assessment required by the Compensation Committee charter.

; Retention by the Compensation Committee of an **independent compensation consultant**, Pay Governance, that provides no other services to the Company.

i Inclusion of a **claw-back provision** that permits the Compensation Committee to recoup performance pay from any employee if determined to have been based on erroneous results, and requires recoupment from an executive officer in the event of a material financial restatement due to fraud or misconduct of the executive officer.

No excise tax gross-up on change-in-control severance arrangements.

Provision of **limited ongoing perquisites** with no income tax gross-ups, except on certain relocation-related benefits

No-hedging provision in the Company s insider trading policy that is applicable to all employees.

Strong stock ownership requirements that are being met by all named executive officers.

ESTABLISHING EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

The Compensation Committee establishes the executive compensation program. In doing so, the Compensation Committee uses information from others, principally Pay Governance. The Compensation Committee also relies on information from the Company s Human Resources staff and, for individual executive officer performance, from the Company s Chief Executive Officer. The role and information provided by each of these sources is described throughout this CD&A.

Consideration of Advisory Vote on Executive Compensation

The Compensation Committee considered the stockholder vote on the Company s executive compensation at the 2014 Annual Meeting of Stockholders. In light of the significant support of the stockholders (94% of votes cast voting in favor of the proposal) and the actual payout levels of the performance-based compensation program, the

Table of Contents

Edgar Filing: SOUTHERN CO - Form DEF 14A

Compensation Committee continues to believe that the Company s executive compensation program is competitive, aligned with the Company s financial and operational performance, and in the best interests of the Company, its stockholders, and its subsidiaries customers.

Executive Compensation Focus

The executive compensation program places significant focus on rewarding performance. The program is performance-based in several respects:

- Company EPS and business unit financial and operational performance, based on actual results compared to target performance levels established early in the year, determine the actual payouts under the short-term (annual) performance-based compensation program (Performance Pay Program).
- Common Stock price changes result in higher or lower ultimate values of stock options.
- ; Total shareholder return compared to those of industry peers leads to higher or lower payouts under the Performance Share Program (performance shares).

In support of this performance-based pay philosophy, the Company has no general employment contracts or guaranteed severance with the named executive officers, except upon a change in control.

The pay-for-performance principles apply not only to the named executive officers but to

thousands of employees. The Performance Pay Program covers almost all of the more than 26,000 employees of the Southern Company system. Stock options and performance shares were granted to approximately 3,800 employees

of the Southern Company system. These programs engage employees, which ultimately is good not only for them, but also for the Company and its stockholders.

OVERVIEW OF EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION COMPONENTS

The primary components of the 2014 executive compensation program are shown below:

The Company s executive compensation program consists of a combination of short-term and long-term components. Short-term compensation includes base salary and the Performance Pay Program. Long-term performance-based compensation includes stock options, performance shares, and, in some cases, restricted stock units. The performance-based compensation components are linked to the Company s financial and operational

performance, Common Stock performance, and total shareholder return. The executive compensation program is approved by the Compensation Committee, which consists entirely of independent Directors. The Compensation Committee believes that the executive compensation program is a balanced program that provides market-based compensation and motivates and rewards performance.

ESTABLISHING MARKET-BASED COMPENSATION LEVELS

Pay Governance develops and presents to the Compensation Committee competitive market-based compensation levels for each of the named executive officers. The market-based compensation levels are developed from a size-appropriate energy services executive compensation survey database. The survey participants, listed below, are utilities with revenues greater than \$6 billion. The Compensation Committee reviews the data and uses it in establishing market-based compensation levels for the named executive officers.

American Electric Power Company, Inc.	GDF SUEZ North America
Bg US Services, Inc.	Kinder Morgan, Inc.
Calpine Corporation	National Grid USA
CenterPoint Energy, Inc.	NextEra Energy, Inc.
CMS Energy Corporation	NRG Energy, Inc.
Consolidated Edison, Inc.	PG&E Corporation
Dominion Resources, Inc.	PPL Corporation
DTE Energy Company	Public Service Enterprise Group Inc.
Duke Energy Corporation	Sempra Energy
Edison International	Tennessee Valley Authority
Energy Transfer Partners, L.P.	The AES Corporation
Entergy Corporation	The Williams Companies, Inc.
Eversource Energy	UGI Corporation
Exelon Corporation	Xcel Energy Inc.
First Energy Corp.	

The Company is one of the largest utility holding companies in the United States based on revenues and market capitalization, and its largest business units are some of the largest in the industry as well. For that reason, Pay Governance uses size-appropriate survey market data in order to fit it to the scope of the Company s business.

Market data for the Chief Executive Officer position and other positions in terms of scope of responsibilities that most closely resemble the positions held by the named executive officers is reviewed with the Compensation Committee. When appropriate, the market data is size-adjusted, up or down, to accurately reflect comparable scopes of responsibilities. Based on that data, a total target compensation opportunity is established for each named executive officer. Total target compensation opportunity is the sum of base salary, annual performance-based compensation at a target performance level, and long-term performance-

based compensation (stock options and performance shares) at a target value. Actual compensation paid may be more or less than the total target compensation opportunity based on actual performance above or below target performance levels. As a result, the compensation program is designed to result in payouts that are market-appropriate given the Company s performance for the year or period.

A specified weight was not targeted for base salary or annual or long-term performance-based compensation as a percentage of total target compensation opportunities, nor did amounts realized or realizable from prior compensation serve to increase or decrease 2014 compensation amounts. Total target compensation opportunities for senior management as a group, including the named executive officers, are managed to be at the median of the market for companies of similar size in the electric utility industry. Therefore, some executives may be paid above and others

below market. This practice allows for differentiation based on time in the position, scope of responsibilities, and individual performance. The differences in the total pay opportunities for each named executive officer are based almost exclusively on the differences indicated by the market data for persons holding similar positions. Because of the use of market data from a large number of industry peer companies for positions that are not identical in terms of scope of responsibility from company to company, differences are not considered to be material and the compensation program is believed to be market-appropriate, as long as senior management as a group is within an appropriate range. Generally, compensation is considered to be within an appropriate range if it is not more or less than 15% of the applicable market data.

The Compensation Committee, working with Pay Governance, annually reviews the mix of key

compensation components to assess the effectiveness of the executive compensation program in providing the appropriate levels of fixed and at-risk performance-based pay that is aligned with the Company s short- and long-term business strategies.

Based on this assessment, the Compensation Committee established the total target compensation opportunity in early 2014 for each named executive officer. The Compensation Committee believes that the compensation for the Company s officers, particularly the Chief Executive Officer and the other named executive officers, should be strongly tied to performance. As the chart below depicts, the fixed pay (base salary) for Mr. Fanning is only 14% of his total target compensation opportunity and ranges from 25% to 28% for the other named executive officers. Variable (at-risk) performance-based compensation is 86% for Mr. Fanning and 72% to 75% for the other named executive officers.

The salary levels shown above were not effective until March 2014. Therefore, the salary amounts reported in the Summary Compensation Table are different than the amounts shown above because that table reports actual amounts paid in 2014. The total target compensation opportunity amount shown for Mr. McCrary represents the full amount had he been

employed the entire year by Alabama Power. However, the actual amounts Mr. McCrary received for salary and annual performance-based compensation were prorated based on the amount of time he was employed at Alabama Power in 2014. Additionally, the ultimate number of performance shares earned by Mr. McCrary will be prorated based on the

time he was employed during the performance period. See the Summary Compensation Table and Grants of Plan-Based Awards in 2014 for more information on the actual compensation amounts Mr. McCrary received.

For purposes of comparing the value of the compensation program to the market data, stock options are valued at \$2.20 per option and performance shares at \$37.54 per unit. These values represent risk-adjusted present values on the date of grant and are consistent with the methodologies used to develop the market data. The mix of stock options and performance shares granted was 40% and 60%, respectively, of the long-term value shown above.

In 2013, Pay Governance analyzed the level of actual payouts for 2012 performance under the annual Performance Pay Program made to the named executive officers relative to performance versus peer companies to provide a check on the goal-setting process, including goal levels and associated performance-based pay opportunities. The findings from the analysis were used in establishing performance goals and the associated range of payouts for goal achievement for 2014. That analysis was updated in 2014 by Pay Governance for 2013 performance, and those findings were used in establishing goals for 2015.

DESCRIPTION OF KEY COMPENSATION COMPONENTS

2014 Base Salary

Base salary amounts for each of the named executive officers were recommended in 2014 for the Compensation Committee s approval by Mr. Fanning, except for his own salary. Those recommendations took into account the market data provided by Pay Governance, as well as the need to retain an experienced team, internal equity, time in position, and individual performance. Individual performance includes the degree of competence and initiative exhibited and the individual s relative contribution to the achievement of financial and operational goals in prior years. Based on these factors, most of the named executive officers received base salary increases in 2014, ranging

from 1% to 4%, consistent with increases for most other employees.

2014 Performance-Based Compensation

This section describes performance-based compensation for 2014.

Achieving Operational and Financial Performance Goals The Guiding Principle for Performance-Based Compensation

The Southern Company system s number one priority is to continue to provide customers outstanding reliability and superior service at reasonable prices while achieving a level of financial performance that benefits the Company s stockholders in the short and long term. Operational excellence and business unit and Company financial performance are integral to the achievement of business results that benefit customers and stockholders.

Therefore, in 2014, the Company strove for and rewarded:

Continuing industry-leading reliability and customer satisfaction, while maintaining reasonable retail prices;

¡ Meeting energy demand with the best economic and environmental choices;

Table of Contents

Dividend growth;

Long-term, risk-adjusted total shareholder return;

¡ Achieving net income goals to support the Southern Company financial plan and dividend growth; and

; Financial integrity an attractive risk-adjusted return and sound financial policy. The performance-based compensation program is designed to encourage achievement of these goals.

Mr. Fanning, with the assistance of the Company s Human Resources staff, recommended to the Compensation Committee the program design and award amounts for senior management, including the named executive officers (other than Mr. Fanning).

2014 Annual Performance-Based Pay Program

	Annual Performance Pay Program Highlights
i	Rewards achievement of annual performance goals:
i	EPS
i	Business unit net income
i	Business unit operational performance
i	Goals are weighted one-third each
i	Performance results range from 0% to 200% of target, based on level of goal achievement
i	Performance summary (as adjusted and described below): exceeded target performance
i	EPS: 176% of target
i	Corporate equity-weighted average net income result: 163% of target
i	Corporate weighted-average operational results: 172% of target

Overview of Program Design

Almost all employees of the Southern Company system, including the named executive officers, are participants.

The performance goals are set at the beginning of each year by the Compensation Committee and include financial and operational goals. In setting the goals for pay purposes, the Compensation Committee relies on information on financial and operational goals from the Finance Committee and the Nuclear/Operations Committee, respectively. For more information on these committees responsibilities, see the committee descriptions in this Proxy Statement.

¡ Company Financial Goal: EPS

EPS is defined as the Company s net income from ongoing business activities divided by average shares outstanding during the year. The EPS performance measure is applicable to all participants in the Performance Pay Program.

Business Unit Financial Goal: Net Income

For the traditional operating companies (Alabama Power, Georgia Power, Gulf Power Company (Gulf Power), and Mississippi Power) and Southern Power, the business unit financial goal is net income. There is no separate net income goal set for the Company as a whole or for Southern Nuclear. Overall corporate performance is determined by

Edgar Filing: SOUTHERN CO - Form DEF 14A

the equity-weighted average of the business unit net income goal payouts. Payment for Southern Nuclear performance is based on the net income

achievement of Alabama Power (50%) and Georgia Power (50%).

Business Unit Operational Goals: Varies by business unit

For most business units at the Company, including the traditional operating companies, operational goals are safety, customer satisfaction, plant availability, transmission and distribution system reliability, major projects (Georgia Power and Mississippi Power), and culture. Southern Nuclear operational goals focus on safety, plant operations, major projects, and culture. Southern Power operational goals include safety, plant availability, and culture. Each of these operational goals is explained in more detail under Goal Details below. The level of achievement for each operational goal is determined according to the respective performance schedule, and the total operational goal performance is determined by the weighted average result.

The Compensation Committee may make adjustments, both positive and negative, to goal achievement for purposes of determining payouts. For the financial goals, such adjustments typically include the impact of items considered non-recurring or outside of normal operations or not anticipated in the business plan when the financial goals were established and of sufficient magnitude to warrant recognition. As reported in the Company s 2014 Proxy Statement, the Compensation Committee did not follow its usual practice, and the charges taken in 2013 related to

Mississippi Power s construction of the integrated coal gasification combined cycle facility in Kemper County (Kemper IGCC) were not excluded from goal achievement results. Because the charges were not excluded, the payout levels for all employees, including the named executive officers, were reduced significantly in 2013. In 2014, the Company recorded pre-tax charges to earnings of \$868 million (\$536 million after-tax, or \$0.59 per share) (2014 Kemper IGCC Charges) due to estimated probable losses relating to the Kemper IGCC. Additionally, Southern Company adjusted its 2014 net income by \$17 million after-tax (or \$0.02 per share) relating to the reversal of previously recognized revenues recorded in 2014 and 2013 and the recognition of carrying costs associated with the 2015 Mississippi Supreme Court decision that reversed the Mississippi Public Service Commission s March 2013 rate order associated with the Kemper IGCC (together with the 2014 Kemper IGCC Charges, 2014 Kemper IGCC Charges and Adjustments). The Compensation Committee reviewed the impact of the 2014 Kemper IGCC Charges and Adjustments on goal achievement and payout levels for all Southern Company system employees, including the named executive officers. The Compensation Committee determined that, given the action taken last year and the high levels of achievement of other performance goals in 2014, it was not appropriate to reduce payouts earned in 2014 under the broad-based program applicable to all participating employees. Therefore, the Compensation Committee made an adjustment to exclude the impact of the 2014 Kemper IGCC Charges and Adjustments (\$0.61 per share) from earnings as it relates to the EPS goal payout for most Southern Company system employees.

As described in greater detail below in Calculating Payouts, Ms. Greene and Messrs. Fanning and Beattie are paid based on the equity-weighted average of the business unit net income results, which includes the net income goal achievement for Mississippi Power. Due to the 2014 Kemper IGCC Charges and Adjustments described above, Mississippi Power recorded a net loss of \$328.7 million, resulting in below-threshold performance and would have resulted in no payout associated

with the Mississippi Power portion of the net income goal for thousands of employees across the Southern Company system, including Ms. Greene and Messrs. Fanning and Beattie, as well as no payout at all for the business unit financial goal for all Mississippi Power employees. With the adjustment made by the Compensation Committee, Mississippi Power s net income for purposes of calculating goal achievement was \$224 million. The adjusted net income resulted in a higher payout for the net income goal for all Mississippi Power employees as well as a higher payout associated with the overall equity-weighted average net income results for several thousand other employees across the Southern Company system whose payouts are determined by the equity-weighted average of the business unit net income results, including Ms. Greene and Messrs. Fanning and Beattie.

As described above, the adjustment to earnings as it relates to the EPS goal payout applied to employees across the entire Southern Company system, and the adjustment to Mississippi Power's net income goal achievement affected thousands of employees across the Southern Company system, including certain named executive officers. However, because the strategic goals related to the Kemper IGCC were not fully executed in 2014, the Compensation Committee determined that the final payout for certain executive officers most accountable for high-level strategic decisions concerning the Kemper IGCC, including some of the named executive officers, should be reduced from the amount they would have otherwise received. The Compensation Committee reduced payouts for Ms. Greene (25%) and Messrs. Fanning (30%), Beattie (10%), and Bowers (10%). See Calculating Payouts in this CD&A for a full description of how payouts were calculated for all of the named executive officers.

Under the terms of the program, no payout can be made if events occur that impact the Company s financial ability to fund the Common Stock dividend. The 2014 Kemper IGCC Charges and Adjustments described above did not have that effect.

Goal Details and 2014 Performance Results

Financial Performance Goals	Description	Why It Is Important
Guais	Description	why it is important
EPS	The Company s net income from ongoing business activities divided by average shares outstanding during the year.	Supports commitment to provide stockholders solid, risk-adjusted returns.
Business Unit Net Income	For the traditional operating companies and Southern Power, the business unit financial performance goal is net income after dividends on preferred and preference stock.	

The range of EPS and net income goals for 2014 is shown below. Overall corporate performance is determined by the equity-weighted average of the business unit net income goal payouts.

	EPS I (\$) (1)	Go Alabama Power (\$, in millions)	0	N Frulf Power (\$, in millions)m	(\$, in	Southern Power	Corporat Equity- Weighted Average (2 ns) (%)
Maximum	2.90	774.0	1,258.0	153.0	240.7	175.0	200
Target	2.76	717.0	1,160.0	140.2	218.6	135.0	100
Threshold	2.62	661.0	1,063.0	127.4	196.4	95.0	***
Results	2.80	760.6	1,225.0	140.2	224.0	172.3	163

- (1) The EPS result shown in the table excludes the 2014 Kemper IGCC Charges and Adjustments (\$0.61 per share) as described above. Therefore, payouts were determined using an EPS performance result that differed from the results reported in the Company s financial statements in the 2014 Annual Report attached as Appendix D to this Proxy Statement (Financial Statements). EPS, as determined in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the United States (GAAP) and as reported in the Financial Statements, was \$2.19 per share.
- (2) The corporate net income result is the equity-weighted average of the business unit net income results, including the net income result for Mississippi Power. Mississippi Power s net income result for this purpose was impacted by the adjustment for the 2014 Kemper IGCC Charges and Adjustments (\$553 million on an after-tax basis). Therefore, payouts were determined using a net income performance result that differed from the results reported

Edgar Filing: SOUTHERN CO - Form DEF 14A

in the Financial Statements. Mississippi Power recorded a net loss, as determined in accordance with GAAP, of \$328.7 million.

Operational Goals	Description	Why It Is Important
Customer	Customer satisfaction surveys evaluate performance. The	Customer satisfaction is key
Satisfaction	survey results provide an overall ranking for each traditional operating company, as well as a ranking for each customer segment: residential, commercial, and industrial.	to operations. Performance of all operational goals affects customer satisfaction.
Reliability	Transmission and distribution system reliability performance is measured by the frequency and duration of outages. Performance targets for reliability are set internally based on recent historical performance.	Reliably delivering power to customers is essential to operations.
Availability	Peak season equivalent forced outage rate is an indicator of availability and efficient generation fleet operations during the months when generation needs are greatest. Availability is measured as a percentage of the hours of forced outages out of the total generation hours.	Availability of sufficient power during peak season fulfills the obligation to serve and provide customers with the least cost generating resources.
Nuclear Plant Operations	Nuclear plant performance is evaluated by measuring nuclear safety as rated by independent industry evaluators, as well as by a quantitative score comprised of various plant performance indicators. Plant reliability and operational availability are measured as a percentage of time the nuclear plant is operating. The reliability and availability metrics take generation reductions associated with planned outages into consideration.	Safe and efficient operation of the nuclear fleet is important for delivering clean energy at a reasonable price.
Major Projects Plar Vogtle Units 3 and 4 and Kemper IGCC	antThe Southern Company system is committed to the safe, compliant, and high-quality construction and licensing of two new nuclear generating units under construction at Georgia Power's Plant Vogtle (Plant Vogtle Units 3 and 4) and the Kemper IGCC, as well as excellence in transition to operations and prudent decision-making related to these two major projects. An executive review committee is in place for each project to assess progress. A combination of subjective and objective measures is considered in assessing the degree of achievement. Final assessments for each project are approved by either the Company's Chief Executive Officer or the Company's Chief Operating Officer and confirmed by the Nuclear/Operations Committee.	Strategic projects enable the Southern Company system to expand capacity to provide clean, affordable energy to customers across the region.
Safety	The Company's Target Zero program is focused on continuous improvement in having a safe work environment. The performance is measured by the applicable company's ranking, as compared to peer utilities in the Southeastern Electric Exchange.	of employees, customers,
Culture	The culture goal seeks to improve the Company s inclusive workplace. This goal includes measures for work environment (employee satisfaction survey), representation of minorities and females in leadership roles (subjectively assessed), and supplier diversity.	Supports workforce development efforts and helps to assure diversity of suppliers.

The ranges of performance levels established for the primary operational goals are detailed below, along with actual corporate results for 2014 performance.

Level of Performance	Customer Satisfaction	Reliability	Availability	Nuclear Plant Operations	Safety	Plant Vogtle Units 3 and 4 and Kemper IGCC	Culture
Maximum	Top quartile for all customer segments and overall	Significantly exceed targets	Industry best	Significantly exceed targets	Greater than 90 th percentile or 5-year Company best	Significantly exceed targets	Significant improvement
Target	Top quartile overall	Meet targets	Top quartile	Meet targets	60 th	Meet targets	Improvement
Threshold	2nd quartile overall	Significantly below targets	2nd quartile	Significantly below targets	40 th percentile	Significantly below targets	Significantly below expectations
Corporate Achievement	200%	195%	190%	150%	167%	Plant Vogtle: 175% Kemper IGCC: 75%	150%

The Compensation Committee approves specific objective performance schedules to calculate performance between the threshold, target, and maximum levels for each of the operational goals. If goal achievement is below threshold, there is no payout associated with the applicable goal.

Actual 2014 operational goal achievement is shown in the following tables.

Corporate (Ms. Greene and Messrs. Fanning and Beattie)

Company Corporate/Aggregate Goal

Achievement Percentage

Edgar Filing: SOUTHERN CO - Form DEF 14A

Customer Satisfaction	200
Reliability	195
Availability	190
Safety	167
Culture	150
Major Projects Plant Vogtle Units 3 and 4 Assessment	175
Major Projects Kemper IGCC Assessment	75
Total Operational Goal Performance Factor Alabama Power (Mr. McCrary)	172

Goal	Achievement Percentage
Customer Satisfaction	200
Reliability	177
Availability	200
Safety	165
Culture	130
Total Operational Goal Performance Factor	176

Georgia Power (Mr. Bowers)

Goal	Achievement Percentage
Customer Satisfaction	200
Reliability	172
Availability	200
Safety	80
Major Projects Plant Vogtle Units 3 and 4 Assessment	175
Culture	137
Total Operational Goal Performance Factor Southern Nuclear (Mr. Kuczynski)	162

Goal	Achievem Percenta	
Nuclear Safety	0	
Plant Operations	150	
Major Projects Plant Vogtle Units 3 and 4 Assessment	175	
Culture	131	
Total Operational Goal Performance Factor	123	
Table of Contents		90

Calculating Payouts

Each named executive officer had a target Performance Pay Program opportunity, based on his or her position, set by the Compensation Committee at the beginning of 2014. Targets are set as a percentage of base salary.

All of the named executive officers are paid based on EPS performance. The business unit goals that determine payout levels vary based on the named executive officer s leadership role. For Ms. Greene and Messrs. Fanning and Beattie, payout is based on the equity-weighted average net income payout results for the traditional operating companies and Southern Power and the system-wide operational goal results. For Messrs. Bowers and McCrary, payout is based on achievement of the net income and operational goals of Georgia Power and Alabama Power,

respectively. Mr. McCrary s payout is prorated based on the amount of time he was employed at Alabama Power during 2014. Mr. Kuczynski s payout is based on the achievement percentages of the net income goals of Alabama Power (50%) and Georgia Power (50%) and the Southern Nuclear operational goal results.

A total performance factor is determined by adding the EPS and applicable business unit financial and operational goal performance results and dividing by three. The total performance factor is multiplied by the target Performance Pay Program opportunity to determine the payout for each named executive officer. The table below shows the calculation of the total performance factor for each of the named executive officers, based on results shown above.

		Business Unit		
	Southern Company EPS Result (%) 1/3 weight (1)	Financial Goal Result (%) 1/3 weight (1)	Business Unit Operational Goal Result (%) 1/3 weight	Total Performance Factor (%)
T. A. Fanning	176	163	172	170
A. P. Beattie	176	163	172	170
W. P. Bowers	176	166	162	168
K. S. Greene	176	163	172	170
S. E. Kuczynski	176	171	123	157

Edgar Filing: SOUTHERN CO - Form DEF 14A						
C. D. McCrary	176	176	176	176		

(1) Excluding impact of the 2014 Kemper IGCC Charges and Adjustments.

The table below shows the pay opportunity at target-level performance and the actual payout based on the actual performance shown above.

		Target Annual Performance Total		Actual Annual Performance	
	Target Annual Performance Pay Program	Pay Program	Performance	Pay Program	
	Opportunity (%)	Opportunity (\$)	Factor (%) (1)	Payout (\$) (2)	
T. A. Fanning	120	1,440,000	170	1,713,600	
A. P. Beattie	75	505,123	170	772,839	
W. P. Bowers	75	590,503	168	892,841	
K. S. Greene	70	455,000	170	580,125	
S. E. Kuczynski	70	467,875	157	734,564	
C. D. McCrary (3)	75	602,435	176	333,990	

- (1) Shown as modified and described above.
- (2) As described above, the Compensation Committee reduced the final payouts for Ms. Greene (25%) and Messrs. Fanning (30%), Beattie (10%), and Bowers (10%) after the adjustments to performance results in connection with the 2014 Kemper IGCC Charges and Adjustments.
- (3) Mr. McCrary retired from Alabama Power effective May 1, 2014; therefore, his Performance Pay Program payout was prorated based on the amount of time he was employed in 2014. The target amount shown is his full target opportunity as if he had been employed for the entire year. The actual amount shown is the prorated amount Mr. McCrary received.

Long-Term Performance-Based Compensation

2014 Long-Term Pay Program Highlights

- StockOptions:
- Rewardlong-term Common Stock price appreciation
- Represent40% of long-term target value
- Vestover three years
- Ten-yearterm
- PerformanceShares:
- Rewardtotal shareholder return relative to industry peers and stock price appreciation
- ; Represent60% of long-term target value
- ; Three-yearperformance period
- ; Performanceresults can range from 0% to 200% of target
- ¡ Paidin Common Stock at end of performance period
- RestrictedStock Units

; Usedto promote retention of key employees or to attract key employees by replacing award values forfeited upon leaving a former employer

- Continuedemployment until vesting date(s) is required
- ¡ Paidin Common Stock upon vesting
- ¡ PerformanceSummary:
- Stockoptions: for options granted in 2014, year-end stock price exceeded option exercise price by nearly 19%
- Performanceshares: paid out at 14% of target
- ; Restrictedstock units: one new grant in 2014 to Mr. Kuczynski
 - 40 SOUTHERN COMPANY

Long-term performance-based awards are intended to promote long-term success and increase stockholder value by directly tying a substantial portion of the named executive officers total compensation to the interests of stockholders. Long-term performance-based awards also benefit the Southern Company system s customers by providing competitive compensation that allows the Southern Company system to attract, retain, and engage employees who provide focus on serving customers and delivering safe and reliable electric service.

Stock options represent 40% of the long-term performance target value, and performance

shares represent the remaining 60%. The Compensation Committee elected this mix because it concluded that doing so represented an appropriate balance between incentives. Stock options only generate value if the price of the stock appreciates after the grant date, and performance shares reward employees based on Southern Company s total shareholder return relative to industry peers, as well as Common Stock price. The Compensation Committee also awards restricted stock units occasionally, typically as retention awards or to attract key employees by replacing the value of awards that are forfeited upon leaving a former employer.

The following table shows the grant date fair value of the long-term performance-based awards granted in 2014, except restricted stock units.

	Value of Options (\$)	Value of Performance Shares (\$)	Total Long-Term Value (\$)
T. A. Fanning	2,255,999	3,383,968	5,639,967
A. P. Beattie	619,617	929,415	1,549,032
W. P. Bowers	724,350	1,086,520	1,810,870
K. S. Greene	467,999	701,998	1,169,997
S. E. Kuczynski	454,507	681,726	1,136,233
C. D. McCrary	722,920	1,084,380	1,807,300

Stock Options

Stock options granted have a 10-year term, vest over a three-year period, fully vest upon retirement or termination of employment following a change in control, and expire at the earlier of five years from the date of retirement or the end of the 10-year term. For the grants made in 2014, unvested options are forfeited if the named executive officer retires from the Southern Company system and accepts a position with a peer company within two years of retirement. The grants made to Mr. McCrary in 2014 vested upon his retirement; however, he will forfeit those options that vested upon retirement if he accepts a position with a peer company within two years of his retirement. The value of each stock option was derived using the Black-Scholes stock option pricing model. The assumptions used in calculating that amount are

discussed in Note 8 to the Financial Statements. For 2014, the Black-Scholes value on the grant date was \$2.20 per stock option, and the exercise price is \$41.28.

Performance Shares

2014-2016 Grant

Performance shares are denominated in units, meaning no actual shares are issued on the grant date. A grant date fair value per unit was determined. For the grant made in 2014, the value per unit was \$37.54. See the Summary Compensation Table and the information accompanying it for more information on the grant date fair value. The total target value for performance share units is divided by the value per unit to determine the number of

performance share units granted to each participant, including the named executive officers. Each performance share unit represents one share of Common Stock.

At the end of the three-year performance period (January 1, 2014 through December 31, 2016), the number of units will be adjusted up or down (0% to 200%) based on the Company s total shareholder return relative to that of its peers in a custom peer group. While in previous years the Company s total shareholder return was measured relative to two peer groups (a custom peer group and the Philadelphia Utility Index), the Compensation Committee decided to streamline the performance share peer group for the 2014 grant by eliminating the Philadelphia Utility Index and establishing one custom peer group. The companies in the custom peer group

are those that are believed to be most similar to the Company in both business model and investors, creating a peer group that is even more aligned with the Company s strategy. For performance shares granted in previous years using the dual peer group structure, the final result will be measured using both peer groups as approved by the Compensation Committee at the time of the grant. The custom peer group varies from the Market Data peer group discussed previously due to the timing and criteria of the peer selection process; however, there is significant overlap. The number of performance share units earned will be paid in Common Stock at the end of the three-year performance period. No dividends or dividend equivalents will be paid or earned on the performance share units.

The companies in the custom peer group on the grant date are listed in the following table.

Alliant Energy Corporation	Integrys Energy Group
Ameren Corporation	Pepco Holdings, Inc.
American Electric Power Company, Inc.	PG&E Corporation
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
CMS Energy Corporation	Pinnacle West Capital Corporation
Consolidated Edison, Inc.	PPL Corporation
consolidated Edison, Inc.	
DTE Energy Company	SCANA Corporation
Duke Energy Corporation	Wisconsin Energy Corporation
Duke Energy Corporation	wisconsin Energy Corporation

Edgar Filing: SOUTHERN CO - Form DEF 14A

Edison International

Xcel Energy Inc.

Eversource Energy

The scale below will determine the number of units paid in Common Stock following the last year of the performance period, based on the 2014 through 2016 performance period. Payout for performance between points will be interpolated on a straight-line basis.

Performance vs. Peer Group	Payout (% of Each Performance Share Unit Paid)		
90th percentile or higher (Maximum)	200		
50th percentile (Target)	100		
10th percentile (Threshold)	0		

Performance shares are not earned until the end of the three-year performance period. A participant who terminates, other than due to retirement or death, forfeits all unearned performance shares. Participants who retire or

die during the performance period only earn a prorated number of units, based on the number of months they were employed during the performance period.

2012-2014 Payouts

Performance share grants were made in 2012 with a three-year performance period that ended on December 31, 2014. Based on the Company s total shareholder return achievement relative to that of the Philadelphia Utility Index (28% payout) and the custom peer group (0% payout) as shown in the chart below, the payout percentage was 14% of target, which is the average of the two peer groups.

The following table shows the target and actual awards of performance shares for the named executive officers. Actual payouts were significantly below the target grant value due to lower relative total shareholder return.

	Target Performance Shares (#)	Target Value of Performance Shares (\$)	Performance Shares Earned (#)	Value of Performance Shares Earned (\$)
T. A. Fanning A. P. Beattie	72,338 18,417	3,037,473 773,330	10,127 2,578	497,337 126,606
W. P. Bowers	23,906	1,003,813	3,347	164,371
K. S. Greene (1) S. E. Kuczynski	0 14,717	0 617,967	0 2,060	0 101,167
C. D. McCrary (2)	25,121	1,054,831	2,735	134,316

(1) Ms. Greene was not employed by the Southern Company system when the Compensation Committee granted performance shares in 2012.

Table of Contents

(2) The number of performance shares earned by Mr. McCrary is prorated based on the time he was employed by Alabama Power during the performance period.

Restricted Stock Units

In limited situations, restricted stock units are granted to address specific needs, including retention. These awards serve two primary purposes. They further align the recipient s interests with those of the Company s stockholders, and they provide strong retention value. For information on treatment upon termination or change in control, see Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change-in-Control.

In October 2014, the Compensation Committee granted Mr. Kuczynski restricted stock units valued at \$1,000,016 on the grant date that will vest in October 2017 if he remains employed with the Southern Company system through the vesting date. The Compensation Committee believes that, given Mr. Kuczynski s expertise and the competitiveness of the nuclear labor market, there is a retention risk and, therefore, providing a retention award was in the best interest of the Company. The Compensation Committee sought advice from Pay Governance in determining market practice and the appropriate value of the award.

Restricted stock units were granted to Ms. Greene in 2013 and will vest incrementally each year starting April 1, 2015 and ending April 1, 2018 if she remains employed with the Southern Company system.

Restricted stock units were granted to Mr. McCrary in 2012 with a vesting date of December 31, 2014 in order to retain Mr. McCrary until his successor was named and expiration of an appropriate transition period. Mr. McCrary s successor was announced in February 2014, and Mr. McCrary retired effective May 1, 2014. The Compensation Committee modified the vesting date to April 30, 2014.

See the Summary Compensation Table, the Grants of Plan-Based Awards table, the Outstanding Equity Awards at 2014 Fiscal Year End table, and accompanying information for more information on restricted stock unit awards.

Timing of Performance-Based Compensation

As discussed above, the 2014 annual Performance Pay Program goals and the total shareholder return goals applicable to performance shares were established early in the year by the Compensation Committee. Annual stock option grants also were made by the Compensation Committee. The establishment of performance-based compensation goals and the granting of equity awards were not timed with the release of material, non-public information. This procedure is consistent with prior practices. Stock option grants are made to new hires or newly-eligible participants on preset, regular quarterly dates that were approved by the Compensation Committee. The exercise price of options granted to employees in 2014 was the closing price of the Common Stock on the grant date or the last trading day before the grant date, if the grant date was not a trading day.

Retirement and Severance Benefits

Certain post-employment compensation is provided to employees, including the named executive officers, consistent with the Company s goal of providing market-based compensation and benefits.

Retirement Benefits

Generally, all full-time employees of the Southern Company system participate in the funded Pension Plan after completing one year of service. Normal retirement benefits become payable when participants attain age 65 and complete five years of participation. The Company also provides unfunded benefits that count salary and annual Performance Pay Program payouts that are ineligible to be counted under the Pension Plan. See the Pension Benefits table and accompanying information for more pension-related benefits information.

Edgar Filing: SOUTHERN CO - Form DEF 14A

The Company also provides the Deferred Compensation Plan, which is an unfunded plan that permits participants to defer income as well as certain federal, state, and local taxes until a specified date or their retirement, disability, death, or other separation from service. Up to 50% of base salary and up to 100% of

performance-based non-equity compensation may be deferred at the election of eligible employees. All of the named executive officers are eligible to participate in the Deferred Compensation Plan. See the Nonqualified Deferred Compensation table and accompanying information for more information about the Deferred Compensation Plan.

Change-in-Control Protections

Change-in-control protections, including severance pay and, in some situations, vesting or payment of long-term performance-based awards, are provided upon a change in control of the Company coupled with an involuntary termination not for cause or a voluntary termination for Good Reason. This means there is a double trigger before severance benefits are paid; *i.e.*, there must be both a change in control and a termination of employment. Severance payment amounts are two times salary plus target Performance Pay Program opportunity for the named executive officers,

except for Mr. Fanning whose severance payment amount is three times salary plus Performance Pay Program target opportunity. No excise tax gross-up would be provided. Change-in-control protections allow executive officers to focus on potential transactions that are in the best interest of shareholders. More information about severance arrangements is included under Potential Payments upon Termination or Change-in-Control.

Perquisites

The Company provides limited ongoing perquisites to its executive officers, including the named executive officers, consistent with the Company s goal of providing market-based compensation and benefits. The perquisites provided in 2014, including amounts, are described in detail in the information accompanying the Summary Compensation Table. No tax assistance is provided on perquisites, except on certain relocation-related benefits.

PERFORMANCE-BASED COMPENSATION PROGRAM CHANGES FOR 2015

In early 2015, the Compensation Committee made several changes to the Company s performance-based compensation programs, impacting 2015 compensation. These changes affect both the annual Performance Pay Program as well as the long-term performance-based compensation program and are described below.

Annual Performance-Based Pay Program

Beginning in 2015, the annual performance-based pay program will incorporate individual goals for all executive officers of the Company. Currently, the goals are equally weighted between the EPS goal, the applicable business

unit net income goal, and the applicable business unit operational goals. Starting with the 2015 annual Performance Pay Program goals, the Compensation Committee eliminated the business unit net income goal for the Chief Executive Officer (CEO) and the Chief Financial Officer (CFO), added an individual goal component, and changed the weights for the EPS goal and operational goals. All other executive officers will now have four goals: EPS, business unit net income, business unit operational goals, and their individual goals. The table below outlines the new weights for each goal.

	EPS Net Income Operational Individual			
CEO and CFO	40%	0%	30%	30%
All other executive officers	30%	30%	30%	10%

Long-Term Performance-Based Compensation

Since 2010, the Company s long-term performance-based compensation program has

included two components: stock options and performance shares. After reviewing current market practices with Pay Governance, the Compensation Committee decided to modify the Company s long-term performance-based

compensation program to further align the Company s compensation program with its peers in the utility industry and create better alignment of pay with long-term Company performance. Beginning with long-term performance-based equity grants made in early 2015, the long-term performance-based program consists exclusively of performance shares. The new structure maintains the three-year performance cycle described earlier in this CD&A for performance shares but expands the performance metrics from one (relative total shareholder return) to three metrics. The new program now includes relative total shareholder return (50%), cumulative EPS from ongoing operations over a three-year period (25%), and equity-weighted return on equity (ROE) (25%). Under the new program, dividends will accrue on performance shares throughout the performance period, and eligible new hires and newly promoted employees will receive interim prorated grants of performance shares instead of stock options.

The continued use of relative total shareholder return as a metric in the long-term performance program maintains consistency with the previous program as well as allows the Company to measure its performance against a custom group of regulated peers. The new EPS goal measures cumulative EPS from ongoing operations over a three-year period and motivates ongoing earnings growth to support the Company s dividend and achievement of

strategic financial objectives. The new equity-weighted ROE goal measures traditional operating company performance from ongoing operations over a three-year period and is set to encourage top quartile ROE performance. Both the EPS and ROE goals are subject to a gateway goal focused on the Company s credit ratings. If the Company fails to meet the credit rating requirements established by the Compensation Committee, there will be no payout associated with the EPS and ROE goals.

EXECUTIVE STOCK OWNERSHIP REQUIREMENTS

Officers of the Company and its subsidiaries that are in a position of Vice President or above are subject to stock ownership requirements. All of the named executive officers are covered by the requirements. Ownership requirements further align the interest of officers and stockholders by promoting a long-term focus and long-term share ownership.

The types of ownership arrangements counted toward the requirements are shares owned outright, those held in Company-sponsored plans, and Common Stock accounts in the Deferred Compensation Plan and the Supplemental Benefit Plan. One-third of vested stock options may be counted, but, if so, the ownership requirement is doubled. The ownership requirement is reduced by one-half at age 60. Mr. Beattie is 60.

The requirements are expressed as a multiple of base salary as shown below.

Multiple of Salary without

Multiple of Salary Counting

Counting Stock Options

1/3 of Vested Options

T. A. Fanning

A. P. Beattie	1.5 Times	3 Times
W. P. Bowers	3 Times	6 Times
K. S. Greene	3 Times	6 Times
R. S. Grone	5 111105	
S. E. Kuczynski	3 Times	6 Times

Newly-elected officers have approximately five years from the date of their election to meet the applicable ownership requirement. Newly-promoted officers have approximately five years from the date of their promotion to meet the

increased ownership requirement. All of the named executive officers are meeting their respective ownership requirements. Mr. McCrary retired and is therefore no longer subject to stock ownership requirements.

IMPACT OF ACCOUNTING AND TAX TREATMENTS ON COMPENSATION

Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (Code), limits the tax deductibility of the compensation of the named executive officers, except Messrs. Beattie and McCrary, that exceeds \$1 million per year unless the compensation is paid under a performance-based plan as defined in the Code that has been approved by stockholders. The Company has obtained stockholder approval of the Omnibus Incentive Compensation Plan, under which most of the performance-based compensation is paid. Because the Company s policy is to maximize long-term stockholder value, as described fully in this CD&A, tax deductibility is not the only factor considered in setting compensation. The Compensation Committee has the discretion to award compensation that may not be tax deductible.

The Compensation Committee approved a formula in February 2014 that represented a maximum annual performance-based compensation amount payable to the affected named executive officers. For 2014 performance, the Compensation Committee used negative discretion from the approved formula amount to

determine the actual payouts for the affected named executive officers under the annual performance-based compensation program pursuant to the methodologies described above.

POLICY ON RECOVERY OF AWARDS

The Company's Omnibus Incentive Compensation Plan provides that, if the Company is required to prepare an accounting restatement due to material noncompliance as a result of misconduct, and if an executive officer of the Company knowingly or grossly negligently engaged in or failed to prevent the misconduct or is subject to automatic forfeiture under the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, the executive officer must repay the Company the amount of any payment in settlement of awards earned or accrued during the 12-month period following the first public issuance or filing that was restated.

POLICY REGARDING HEDGING THE ECONOMIC RISK OF STOCK OWNERSHIP

The Company s policy is that employees and outside Directors will not trade Company options on the options market and will not engage in short sales.

REALIZABLE PERFORMANCE-BASED COMPENSATION ANALYSIS

The SEC has promulgated rules regarding how total compensation is calculated in the Summary Compensation Table. These rules include accounting assumptions that affect the value reported for equity grants. However, as the Company s performance changes over time, the Common Stock price can fluctuate, affecting the value of equity grants made to the named executive officers. The Compensation Committee believes it is important to look at those changes to fully understand the value of the compensation received because the reported value is only realized if the Company meets certain performance criteria. In order to supplement the SEC-required disclosure, the chart below compares the target or grant date value of performance-based compensation granted to Mr. Fanning in 2012, 2013, and 2014 with the value actually received or as measured on December 31, 2014.

The realizable amount shown for short-term performance pay includes the actual amount paid to Mr. Fanning for 2012, 2013, and 2014 under the Performance Pay Program.

The realizable amount shown for stock options includes the intrinsic value of all stock options granted to Mr. Fanning in 2012, 2013, and 2014 calculated using the Common Stock closing price on December 31, 2014. This amount is subject to change based on changes in the Common Stock price.

The realizable amount shown for performance shares includes the value Mr. Fanning received based on the payout of the performance shares granted in 2012 for the 2012 through 2014 performance period as well as the projected amounts based on performance levels relative to peers as of December 31, 2014 for the 2013 and 2014 grants. This amount is subject to change based on the Company s performance relative to its peers at the end of the applicable three-year performance period. See Performance Shares in this CD&A for a description of the Company s performance share peer group.

COMPENSATION AND MANAGEMENT SUCCESSION COMMITTEE REPORT

The Compensation Committee met with management to review and discuss the CD&A. Based on such review and discussion, the Compensation Committee recommended to the Board of Directors that the CD&A be included in the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2014 and in this Proxy Statement. The Board of Directors approved that recommendation.

Members of the Compensation Committee:

Henry A. Clark III, Chair

David J. Grain

Veronica M. Hagen

William G. Smith, Jr.

Steven R. Specker

SUMMARY COMPENSATION TABLE

The Summary Compensation Table shows the amount and type of compensation received or earned in 2012, 2013, and 2014 by the named executive officers, except as noted below.

						Non-Equity Incentive	Change in Pension Value and Nonqualified Deferred	All	
Name and				Stock	Option	Plan (Compensation		
Principal		Salary	Bonus	Awards	Awards	Compensatio	n EarningsCo	mpensation	Total
Position	Year	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)
(a)	(b)	(c)	(d)	(e)	(f)	(g)	(h)	(i)	(j)
Thomas A. Fanning	2014	1,192,067		3,383,968	2,255,999	1,713,600	2,899,537	70,822	11,515,993
Chairman, President,	2013 2012	1,152,389 1,114,846		3,128,625 3,037,473	2,085,747 2,025,000	1,199,307	805,738 4,712,413	66,485 67,458	8,438,291 13,035,348
and Chief Executive									
Officer									
Art P. Beattie	2014 2013	668,516 644,039		929,415 796,514	619,617 531,025	· · ·	1,396,842 402,101	37,293 122,037	4,424,522 2,932,842
Executive Vice	2012	615,378		773,330	515,558		2,747,374	34,352	5,423,374
President and Chief									
Financial Officer									

		Edga	r Filin	g: SOUTHE	RN CO - For	m DEF 14A			
W. Paul Bowers	2014 2013	782,928 760,482	45	1,086,520 1,031,940	724,350 687,964	892,841 498,775	1,504,316	46,986 44,375	5,037,986 3,023,536
Chairman, President,	2012	739,587	42	1,003,813	669,227	1,013,366	2,024,578	50,830	5,501,443
and Chief Executive									
Officer, Georgia Power									
Kimberly S. Greene Executive Vice President and Chief	2014 2013	650,000 475,000		701,998 2,000,005	467,999 1,039,997	580,125 310,811	326,334 212,666	605,315 656,035	3,331,771 4,694,514
Operating Officer									
Stephen E. Kuczynski President and Chief	2014 2013 2012	667,120 658,378 640,289		1,681,742 635,283 617,967	454,507 423,534 411,997	734,564 426,183 619,288	217,633 126,714 77,727	39,117 42,692 101,886	3,794,683 2,312,784 2,469,154
Executive Officer,									
Southern Nuclear									
Charles D. McCrary	2014 2013 2012	389,266 799,124 777,167		2,896,902 1,084,347 3,054,840	722,920 722,922 703,232	333,990 650,630 1,028,204	923,064 414,103 2,437,448	96,937 45,396 44,722	5,363,079 3,716,522 8,045,613
Former Chairman,									
President, and									
Chief Executive Officer,									
Alabama Power									

Column (a)

Ms. Greene was not an executive officer of the Company prior to 2013.

Column (d)

This amount shown for Mr. Bowers reflects the value of a non-cash safety award for Mr. Bowers. All employees of Georgia Power with a perfect individual safety record in 2014 received the award.

Column (e)

This column does not reflect the value of stock awards that were actually earned or received in

Table of Contents

2014. Rather, as required by applicable rules of the SEC, this column reports the aggregate grant date fair value of performance shares granted in 2014. The value reported is based on the probable outcome of the performance conditions as of the grant date, using a Monte Carlo simulation model. No amounts will be earned until the end of the three-year performance period on December 31, 2016. The value then can be earned based on performance ranging from 0 to 200%, as established by the Compensation Committee. The aggregate grant date fair value of the performance shares granted in 2014 to Ms. Greene and Messrs. Fanning, Beattie, Bowers, and Kuczynski, assuming that the highest level of performance

is achieved, is \$1,403,996, \$6,767,936, \$1,858,830, \$2,173,040, and \$1,363,453, respectively (200% of the amount shown in the table). Because Mr. McCrary retired from Alabama Power effective May 1, 2014, the maximum amount he could earn is \$241,007, which is prorated based on the number of months he was employed during the performance period. The amount reflected in column (e) for Mr. McCrary also includes the incremental fair value related to the modification of the vesting date of the restricted stock units granted to Mr. McCrary in 2012 and discussed in the CD&A. See Note 8 to the Financial Statements for a discussion of the assumptions used in calculating these amounts.

Column (f)

This column reports the aggregate grant date fair value of stock options granted in the applicable year. See Note 8 to the Financial Statements for a discussion of the assumptions used in calculating these amounts.

Column (g)

The amounts in this column are the payouts under the annual Performance Pay Program. The amount reported for the Performance Pay Program is for the one-year performance period that ended on December 31, 2014. The Performance Pay Program is described in detail in the CD&A.

Column (h)

This column reports the aggregate change in the actuarial present value of each named executive officer s accumulated benefit under the Pension Plan and the supplemental pension plans (collectively, Pension Benefits) as of December 31, 2012, 2013, and 2014. Because Mr. McCrary retired in 2014, the amount reported for him in 2014 reflects the actual benefits expected to be paid after the measurement date. The Pension Benefits as of each measurement date are based on the named executive officer s age, pay, and service accruals and the plan provisions applicable as of the measurement date. The actuarial present values as of each measurement date reflect the

assumptions the Company selected for cost purposes as of that measurement date; however, the named executive officers were assumed to remain employed at the Company or any Company subsidiary until their benefits commence at the pension plans stated normal retirement date, generally age 65. As a result, the amounts in column (h) related to Pension Benefits represent the combined impact of several factors: growth in the named executive officer s Pension Benefits over the measurement year; impact on the total present values of one year shorter discounting period due to the named executive officer being one year closer to normal retirement; impact on the total present values attributable to changes in assumptions from measurement date to measurement date; and impact on the total present values attributable to plan changes between measurement dates. In general, pension values increased for all named executive officers due to a decrease in discount rates and updated mortality rates.

For more information about the Pension Benefits and the assumptions used to calculate the actuarial present value of accumulated benefits as of December 31, 2014, see the information following the Pension Benefits table. The key differences between assumptions used for the actuarial present values of accumulated benefits calculations as of December 31, 2013 and December 31, 2014 are:

i Discount rate for the Pension Plan was decreased to 4.20% as of December 31, 2014 from 5.05% as of December 31, 2013;

i Discount rate for the supplemental pension plans was decreased to 3.75% as of December 31, 2014 from 4.50% as of December 31, 2013; and

Mortality rates for all plans were updated due to the release of new mortality tables.

This column also reports above-market earnings on deferred compensation under the Deferred Compensation Plan (DCP). However, there were no above-market earnings on deferred compensation in the years reported.

Column (i)

This column reports the following items: perquisites; tax reimbursements on certain relocation-related benefits and retirement-related financial planning assistance; employer contributions in 2014 to the Southern Company Employee Savings Plan (ESP), which is a tax-

qualified defined contribution plan intended to meet requirements of Section 401(k) of the Code; and contributions in 2014 under the Southern Company Supplemental Benefit Plan (Non-Pension Related) (SBP). The SBP is described more fully in the information following the Nonqualified Deferred Compensation table.

The amounts reported for 2014 are itemized below.

	Tax							
	Perquisites	Reimbursements	ESP	SBP	Total			
	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)			
T. A. Fanning	10,023		13,260	47,539	70,822			
A. P. Beattie	5,022		11,437	20,834	37,293			
A. I. Deaue	5,022		11,437	20,034	51,295			
W. P. Bowers	7,464		12,853	26,669	46,986			
K. S. Greene	400,708	171,457	13,260	19,890	605,315			
S. E. Kuczynski	9,241		9,113	20,763	39,117			
C. D. McCrary	84,345		11,199	1,393	96,937			

Description of Perquisites

Personal Financial Planning is provided for most officers of the Company, including all of the named executive officers. The Company pays for the services of a financial planner on behalf of the officers, up to a maximum amount

Table of Contents

of \$8,700 per year, after the initial year that the benefit is provided. In the initial year, the allowed amount is \$15,000. The Company also provides a five-year allowance of \$6,000 for estate planning and tax return preparation fees.

Relocation Benefits are provided to cover the costs associated with geographic relocation. In 2014, Ms. Greene received relocation-related benefits in the amount of \$363,155 in connection with her 2014 relocation from Atlanta, Georgia to Birmingham, Alabama. This amount was for the shipment of household goods, incidental expenses related to her move, and home sale and home repurchase assistance. Also, as provided in the Company s relocation policy, tax assistance is provided on the taxable relocation benefits. If Ms. Greene terminates within two years of her relocation, these amounts must be repaid.

Personal Use of Corporate Aircraft. The Southern Company system has aircraft that are used to facilitate business travel. All flights on these aircraft must have a business purpose, except limited personal use that is associated with

business travel is permitted. The amount reported for such personal use is the incremental cost of providing the benefit, primarily fuel costs. Also, if seating is available, the Company permits a spouse or other family member to accompany an employee on a flight. However, because in such cases the aircraft is being used for a business purpose, there is no incremental cost associated with the family travel, and no amounts are included for such travel. Any additional expenses incurred that are related to family travel are included. The perquisite amount shown above for Mr. Bowers includes \$1,664 for approved personal use of corporate aircraft. In connection with Ms. Greene s relocation, the Compensation Committee approved personal use of the corporate aircraft for weekly round-trip flights between Atlanta and Birmingham for the first twelve months following her relocation to Birmingham. The perquisite amount shown above for Ms. Greene includes \$32,379 for this approved personal use of corporate aircraft.

Other Miscellaneous Perquisites. The amount included reflects the full cost to the Company of providing the following items: personal use of Company-provided tickets for sporting and other entertainment events and gifts distributed to and activities provided to attendees at Company-sponsored events.

GRANTS OF PLAN-BASED AWARDS IN 2014

This table provides information on stock option grants made and goals established for future payouts under the performance-based compensation programs during 2014 by the Compensation Committee.

											ļ
								All			
								Other	All Other		Grant Date
								Stock	Option		
										Exercise	Fair
								Awards:	Awards:		Value
								Number	Number	or Base	v alue of
		Estima	ated Future	Payouts	Estima	ated Futu	ire Payouts		of	Dase	01
			Under	1 ayouts		Unde			01	Price	Stock
								Shares	Securities	of	and
			Non-		Equi		tive Plan	of			
		Equity I	ncentive Pla	ın Awards		Awaro	ds	Stock or	Underlying	Option	Option
	Grant	Threshold	Target	Maximum	hreshol	dTarget	Maximum		Options	Awards	Awards
lame	Date	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(#)	(#)	(#)	(#)	(#)	(\$/Sh)	(\$)
a)	(b)	(c)	(d)	(e)	(h)	(g)	(h)	(i)	(j)	(k)	(l)
.)			(u)			(6)		(1)	J)		
								•		•	
. A.	2/10/2014	14,400	1,440,000	2,880,000	001	00 142	100 206				2 202 060
anning	2/10/2014 2/10/2014				901	90,143	180,286		1,025,454	41.28	3,383,968 2,255,999
ammg	2/10/2014								1,023,434	41.20	2,233,777
. P.		5,051	505,123	1,010,247							
	2/10/2014			, .	247	24,758	49,516				929,415
leattie	2/10/2014								281,644	41.28	619,617
V. P.											
owers	2/10/2014	5,905	590,503	1,181,007	290	20.042	57 006				1 007 500
	2/10/2014				289	28,943	57,886				1,086,520
											I

Table of Contents

			U	Ũ							
	2/10/2014								329,250	41.28	724,350
				0.1.0.000							
. S.	2/10/2014	4,550	455,000	910,000	107	19.700	27 400				701 009
ireene	2/10/2014 2/10/2014				187	18,700	37,400		212,727	41.28	701,998 467,999
	2/10/2014								212,121	71.20	т07,777
. E.		4,679	467,875	935,750							
	2/10/2014				181	18,160	36,320				681,726
luczynski	2/10/2014							01.077	206,594	41.28	454,507
	10/20/2014							21,377			1,000,016
. D.		1,898	189,767	379,534							
IcCrary	2/10/2014				288	28,886	57,772				1,084,380
j j	2/10/2014					.,	,		328,600	41.28	722,920
	2/10/2014							43,908			1,812,522

Columns (c), (d), and (e)

These columns reflect the annual Performance Pay Program opportunity granted to the named executive officers in 2014 as described in the CD&A. The information shown as Threshold, Target, and Maximum reflects the range of potential payouts established by the Compensation Committee. The actual amounts earned are disclosed in the Summary Compensation Table. The amounts shown for Mr. McCrary are prorated based on the amount of time he was employed at Alabama Power in 2014.

Columns (f), (g), and (h)

These columns reflect the performance shares granted to the named executive officers in 2014, as described in the CD&A. The information shown as Threshold, Target, and Maximum reflects the range of potential payouts established by the Compensation Committee. Earned performance shares will be paid out in Common Stock following the end of the 2014 through 2016 performance period, based on the extent to which the performance goals are achieved. Any shares not earned are forfeited.

The number of shares shown for Mr. McCrary reflects the full grant he received in February

2014. However, since Mr. McCrary retired in May 2014, the ultimate number of performance shares he will receive will be prorated based on the number of months he was employed by Alabama Power during the performance period.

Column (i)

This column reflects the number of restricted stock units granted to Mr. Kuczynski on the grant date as described in the CD&A. This column also reflects the restricted stock units granted to Mr. McCrary in 2012 and modified by the Compensation Committee in February 2014, as described in the CD&A.

Columns (j) and (k)

Column (j) reflects the number of stock options granted to the named executive officers in 2014, as described in the CD&A, and column (k) reflects the exercise price of the stock options, which was the closing price on the grant date.

Column (l)

This column reflects the aggregate grant date fair value of the performance shares, stock options, and restricted stock units granted in 2014. This column also reflects the incremental fair value of the restricted stock units granted to Mr. McCrary in 2012 and modified in February 2014. For performance shares, the value is based on the probable outcome of the performance conditions as of the grant date using a Monte Carlo simulation model. For stock options, the value is derived using the Black-Scholes stock option pricing model. For the restricted stock units granted to Mr. Kuczynski, the value is based on the closing price of Common Stock on the grant date. According to SEC rules, the incremental fair value of the restricted stock units granted to Mr. McCrary in 2012 and modified in February 2014 is reported using the value on the modification date. The assumptions used in calculating these amounts are discussed in Note 8 to the Financial Statements.

OUTSTANDING EQUITY AWARDS AT 2014 FISCAL YEAR-END

This table provides information pertaining to all outstanding stock options and stock awards (performance shares and restricted stock units) held by or granted to the named executive officers as of December 31, 2014.

		Option A	wards			Stoc	k Awards	
							Equity Incentive	Equity Incentive
							Plan	Plan Awards:
							Awards:	Flall Awarus:
					Number of	Mankat	Number of	Market or
					Number of	магке	number of	Payout
	Number				Shares or	Value	Unearned	Value of
	of	Number of				of Shares	Shares,	Unearned
	Securities	Securities			Units of	or Units	Units, or	Shares, Units,
	Underlying	Underlying			Stock	of Stock	Other Right	ts or Other
	Unexercised	Unexercised	Option		That	That Have	That Have	Rights
	Options	Options	Exercise	Option	Have Not	Not	Not	That Have
	Exercisable	Jnexercisable	e Price	Expiration	Vested	Vested	Vested	Not Vested
Name	(#)	(#)	(\$)	Date	(#)	(\$)	(#)	(\$)
(a)	(b)	(c)	(d)	(e)	(f)	(g)	(h)	(i)
T. A. Fanning	398,230 238,099	199,115 476,198 1,025,454	44.42 44.06 41.28	2/13/2022 2/11/2023 2/10/2024				

							77,250 90,143	3,793,748 4,426,923
A. P. Beattie	140,384 101,388 60,620	50,694 121,238 281,644	37.97 44.42 44.06 41.28	2/14/2021 2/13/2022 2/11/2023 2/10/2024			19,667	965,846
							24,758	1,215,865
W. P. Bowers	70,680 85,151 90,942 233,477 164,377 131,608 78,535	65,804 157,069 329,250	36.42 35.78 31.39 31.17 37.97 44.42 44.06 41.28	2/19/2017 2/18/2018 2/16/2019 2/15/2020 2/14/2021 2/13/2022 2/11/2023 2/10/2024			25,480	1,251,323
							23,480 28,943	1,421,391
K. S. Greene	109,705	219,408 212,727	46.74 41.28	4/1/2023 2/10/2024	46,425	2,279,932	18,700	918,357
S. E. Kuczynski	332,225 81,022 48,349	40,511 96,697 206,594	40.14 44.42 44.06 41.28	7/11/2021 2/13/2022 2/11/2023 2/10/2024			15,686 18,160	770,339 891,838
					30,931	1,519,021		
C. D. McCrary	207,443 247,576 328,600		44.42 44.06 41.28	2/13/2022 2/11/2023 2/10/2024			26,774 28,886	1,314,871 1,418,591

Columns (b), (c), (d), and (e)

Stock options vest one-third per year on the anniversary of the grant date. Options granted from 2007 through 2011 with expiration dates from 2017 through 2021 were fully vested as of December 31, 2014. The options granted in 2012, 2013, and 2014 become fully vested as shown below.

Year Option Granted	Expiration Date	Date Fully Vested
2012	February 13, 2022	February 13, 2015
2013	February 11, 2023	February 11, 2016
2014	February 10, 2024	February 10, 2017

Options also fully vest upon death, total disability, or retirement and expire three years following death or total disability or five years following retirement, or on the original expiration date if earlier. Please see Potential Payments upon Termination or Change-in-Control for more information about the treatment of stock options under different termination and change-in-control events.

Columns (f) and (g)

These columns reflect the number of restricted stock units, including the deemed reinvestment of dividends, held as of December 31, 2014. The value in column (g) is based on the Common Stock closing price on December 31, 2014 (\$49.11). The restricted stock units for Ms. Greene vest incrementally each year starting April 1, 2015 and ending April 1, 2018 if she remains employed with the Southern Company system. The restricted stock units for Mr. Kuczynski vest on December 31, 2017 if he remains employed with the Southern Company system on the vesting date. See further discussion of restricted stock units in the CD&A. See also Potential Payments upon Termination or Change-in-Control for more information about the treatment of restricted stock units under different termination and change-in-control events.

Columns (h) and (i)

In accordance with SEC rules, column (h) reflects the target number of performance shares that can be earned at the end of each three-year performance period (December 31, 2015 and 2016) that were granted in 2013 and 2014, respectively. The performance shares granted for the 2012 through 2014 performance period vested on December 31, 2014 and are shown in the Option Exercises and Stock Vested in 2014 table below.

The value in column (i) is derived by multiplying the number of shares in column (h) by the Common Stock closing price on December 31, 2014 (\$49.11). The ultimate number of shares earned, if any, will be based on the actual performance results at the end of each respective performance period. The ultimate number of shares earned by

Mr. McCrary will be prorated based on the number of months he was employed by Alabama Power during the performance periods. See further discussion of performance shares in the CD&A. See also Potential Payments upon Termination or Change-in-Control for more information about the treatment of performance shares under different termination and change-in-control events.

OPTION EXERCISES AND STOCK VESTED IN 2014

	Opti Number of	on Awards	Stock Awards Number of		
	Shares		Shares	Value Realized	
	Acquired on	Value Realized on	Acquired on	on	
	Exercise	Exercise	Vesting	Vesting	
Name	(#)	(\$)	(#)	(\$)	
(a)	(b)	(c)	(d)	(e)	
T. A. Fanning	1,049,185	10,336,745	10,127	497,337	
A. P. Beattie	57,983	547,091	2,578	126,606	
W. P. Bowers	128,093	1,628,963	3,347	164,371	
K. S. Greene					
S. E. Kuczynski			2,060	101,167	
C. D. McCrary	452,498	4,169,084	50,311	2,314,724	

Columns (b) and (c)

Column (b) reflects the number of shares acquired upon the exercise of stock options during 2014, and column (c) reflects the value realized. The value realized is the difference in the market price over the exercise price on the exercise date.

Columns (d) and (e)

Column (d) includes the performance shares awarded for the 2012 through 2014 performance period that vested on December 31, 2014. The value reflected in column (e) is derived by multiplying the number of shares that vested by the market value of the underlying shares on the vesting date (\$49.11).

Because Ms. Greene was not an employee of the Southern Company system when performance shares were awarded in 2012, column (d) does not reflect any vested performance shares for her.

Certain restricted stock units with reinvested dividends vested on April 30, 2014 and are reflected in column (d) for Mr. McCrary. The value of the restricted stock units as shown in column (e) is derived by multiplying the number of restricted stock units and reinvested dividends that vested (47,576) by the market value of the underlying shares on the vesting date (\$45.83).

PENSION BENEFITS AT 2014 FISCAL YEAR-END

			Present Value	Payments
		Number of	of	During
		Years Credited	Accumulated	Last
		Service	Benefit	Fiscal Year
Name	Plan Name	(#)	(\$)	(\$)
(a)	(b)	(c)	(d)	(e)
T. A. Fanning	Pension Plan	33.0	1,359,877	
	Supplemental Benefit Plan (Pension-Related)	33.0	10,947,004	
	Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan	33.0	4,468,682	
A. P. Beattie	Pension Plan	37.92	1,737,633	
	Supplemental Benefit Plan (Pension-Related)	37.92	5,206,128	
	Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan	37.92	2,011,301	
W. P. Bowers	Pension Plan	34.67	1,445,025	
	Supplemental Benefit Plan (Pension-Related)	34.67	5,671,484	
	Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan	34.67	1,860,971	
K. S. Greene	Pension Plan	7.17	203,653	
	Supplemental Benefit Plan (Pension-Related)	7.17	192,443	
	Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan	7.17	255,522	
S. E. Kuczynski		2.58	89,419	
	Supplemental Benefit Plan (Pension-Related)	2.58	223,065	
	Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan	2.58	109,590	77.000
C. D. McCrary	Pension Plan	39.33	1,931,424	77,806
	Supplemental Benefit Plan (Pension-Related)	39.33	8,522,909	920,251
	Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan	39.33	2,688,067	290,241

Pension Plan

The Pension Plan is a tax-qualified, funded plan. It is the Company s primary retirement plan. Generally, all full-time Southern Company system employees participate in this plan after one year of service. Normal retirement benefits become payable when participants attain age 65 and complete five years of participation. The plan benefit equals the greater of amounts computed using a 1.7% offset formula and a 1.25% formula, as described below. Benefits are limited to a statutory maximum.

The 1.7% offset formula amount equals 1.7% of final average pay times years of participation less an offset related to Social Security benefits. The offset equals a service ratio times 50% of the anticipated Social Security benefits in excess of \$4,200. The service ratio adjusts the offset for the portion of a full career that a participant has

worked. The highest three rates of pay out of a participant s last 10 calendar years of service are averaged to derive final average pay. The rates of pay considered for this formula are the base salary rates with no adjustments for voluntary deferrals after 2008. A statutory limit restricts the amount considered each year; the limit for 2014 was \$260,000.

The 1.25% formula amount equals 1.25% of final average pay times years of participation. For this formula, the final average pay computation is the same as above, but annual performance-based compensation earned each year is added to the base salary rates.

Early retirement benefits become payable once plan participants have, during employment, attained age 50 and completed 10 years of participation. Participants who retire early from active service receive benefits equal to the

amounts computed using the same formulas employed at normal retirement. However, a 0.3% reduction applies for each month (3.6% for each year) prior to normal retirement that participants elect to have their benefit payments commence. For example, 64% of the formula benefits are payable starting at age 55. As of December 31, 2014, all of the named executive officers are retirement-eligible except Ms. Greene and Mr. Kuczynski.

The Pension Plan s benefit formulas produce amounts payable monthly over a participant s post-retirement lifetime. At retirement, plan participants can choose to receive their benefits in one of seven alternative forms of payment. All forms pay benefits monthly over the lifetime of the retiree or the joint lifetimes of the retiree and a spouse. A reduction applies if a retiring participant chooses a payment form other than a single life annuity. The reduction makes the value of the benefits paid in the form chosen comparable to what it would have been if benefits were paid as a single life annuity over the retiree s life.

Participants vest in the Pension Plan after completing five years of service. As of December 31, 2014, all of the named executive officers are vested in their Pension Plan benefits except Mr. Kuczynski. Ms. Greene received years of credited service for her previous employment with the Southern Company system. Participants who terminate employment after vesting can elect to have their pension benefits commence at age 50 if they participated in the Pension Plan for 10 years. If such an election is made, the early retirement reductions that apply are actuarially determined factors and are larger than 0.3% per month.

If a participant dies while actively employed and is either age 50 or vested in the Pension Plan as of date of death, benefits will be paid to a surviving spouse. A survivor s benefit equals 45% of the monthly benefit that the participant had earned before his or her death. Payments to a surviving spouse of a participant who could have retired will begin immediately. Payments to a survivor of a participant who was not retirement-eligible will begin when the deceased participant would have attained age 50. After commencing, survivor

benefits are payable monthly for the remainder of a survivor s life. Participants who are eligible for early retirement may opt to have an 80% survivor benefit paid if they die; however, there is a charge associated with this election.

If participants become totally disabled, periods that Social Security or employer-provided disability income benefits are paid will count as service for benefit calculation purposes. The crediting of this additional service ceases at the point a disabled participant elects to commence retirement payments. Outside of this extra service crediting, the normal Pension Plan provisions apply to disabled participants.

The Southern Company Supplemental Benefit Plan (Pension-Related) (SBP-P)

The SBP-P is an unfunded retirement plan that is not tax qualified. This plan provides high-paid employees any benefits that the Pension Plan cannot pay due to statutory pay/benefit limits. The SBP-P s vesting and early retirement provisions mirror those of the Pension Plan. Its disability provisions mirror those of the Pension Plan but cease upon a participant s separation from service.

The amounts paid by the SBP-P are based on the additional monthly benefit that the Pension Plan would pay if the statutory limits and pay deferrals were ignored. When a SBP-P participant separates from service, vested monthly benefits provided by the benefit formulas are converted into a single sum value. It equals the present value of what would have been paid monthly for an actuarially determined average post-retirement lifetime. The discount rate used in the calculation is based on the 30-year U.S. Treasury yields for the September preceding the calendar year of separation, but not more than six percent.

Vested participants terminating prior to becoming eligible to retire will be paid their single sum value as of September 1 following the calendar year of separation. If the terminating participant is retirement-eligible, the single sum value will be paid in 10 annual installments starting shortly after separation. The unpaid balance of a retiree s single sum will be

credited with interest at the prime rate published in *The Wall Street Journal*. If the separating participant is a key man under Section 409A of the Code, the first installment will be delayed for six months after the date of separation.

If a SBP-P participant dies after becoming vested in the Pension Plan, the spouse of the deceased participant will receive the installments the participant would have been paid upon retirement. If a vested participant s death occurs prior to age 50, the installments will be paid to a spouse as if the participant had survived to age 50.

The Southern Company Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan (SERP)

The SERP is also an unfunded retirement plan that is not tax qualified. This plan provides high-paid employees additional benefits that the Pension Plan and the SBP-P would pay if the 1.7% offset formula calculations reflected a portion of annual performance-based compensation. To derive the SERP benefits, a final average pay is determined reflecting participants base rates of pay and their annual performance-based compensation amounts, whether or not deferred, to the extent they exceed 15% of those base rates (ignoring statutory limits). This final average pay is used in the 1.7% offset formula to derive a gross benefit. The Pension Plan and the SBP-P benefits are subtracted from the gross benefit to calculate the SERP benefit. The SERP s early retirement, survivor benefit, disability, and form of payment provisions mirror the SBP-P s provisions. However, except upon a change in control, SERP benefits do not vest until participants retire, so no benefits are paid if a participant terminates prior to becoming retirement-eligible. More information about vesting and payment of SERP benefits following a change in control is included under Potential Payments upon Termination or Change-in-Control.

Pension Benefit Assumptions

The following assumptions were used in the present value calculations for all pension benefits:

- ; Discount rate 4.20% Pension Plan and 3.75% supplemental plans as of December 31, 2014,
- ; Retirement date Normal retirement age (65 for all named executive officers),
- ; Mortality after normal retirement RP-2014 mortality tables with generational projections,
- ¡ Mortality, withdrawal, disability, and retirement rates prior to normal retirement None,
- Form of payment for Pension Benefits:
 - Male retirees: 25% single life annuity; 25% level income annuity; 25% joint and 50% survivor annuity; and 25% joint and 100% survivor annuity
 - Female retirees: 75% single life annuity; 15% level income annuity; 5% joint and 50% survivor annuity; and 5% joint and 100% survivor annuity

- ; Spouse ages Wives two years younger than their husbands,
- Annual performance-based compensation earned but unpaid as of the measurement date 130% of target opportunity percentages times base rate of pay for year amount is earned, and
- i Installment determination 3.75 % discount rate for single sum calculation and 4.25% prime rate during installment payment period.

For all of the named executive officers, the number of years of credited service is one year less than the number of years of employment. The number of years of credited service for Ms. Greene reflects her previous employment with the Southern Company system.

Columns (d) and (e)

For Mr. McCrary, who retired effective May 1, 2014, column (d) reflects the actual benefits expected to be paid, and column (e) reflects the actual amount paid under the Pension Plan in 2014, as described above.

NONQUALIFIED DEFERRED COMPENSATION AS OF 2014 FISCAL YEAR-END

	Executive	Employer	Aggregate	Aggregate	Aggregate
	Contributions	Contributions	Earnings	Withdrawals/	Balance
	in Last FY	in Last FY	in Last FY	Distributions	at Last FYE
Name	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)
(a)	(b)	(c)	(d)	(e)	(f)
T. A. Fanning	239,141	47,539	337,542		3,360,041
A. P. Beattie		20,834	53,350		554,209
W. P. Bowers	149,632	26,669	650,324		4,510,207
K. S. Greene		19,890	4,795		35,944
		20.7(2	11.010		71.050
S. E. Kuczynski		20,763	11,919		71,858
C. D. McCrary		1,393	113,931	1,709,936	3,967

The Company provides the DCP, which is designed to permit participants to defer income as well as certain federal, state, and local taxes until a specified date or their retirement or other separation from service. Up to 50% of base salary and up to 100% of performance-based non-equity compensation may be deferred at the election of eligible employees. All of the named executive officers are eligible to participate in the DCP.

Participants have two options for the deemed investments of the amounts deferred the Stock Equivalent Account and the Prime Equivalent Account. Under the terms of the DCP, participants are permitted to transfer between investments at any time.

The amounts deferred in the Stock Equivalent Account are treated as if invested at an equivalent rate of return to that of an actual investment in Common Stock, including the crediting of dividend equivalents as such are paid by Southern Company from time to time. It provides participants with an equivalent opportunity for the capital appreciation (or loss) and income of that of a Company stockholder. During 2014, the rate of return in the Stock Equivalent Account was 25.27%.

Alternatively, participants may elect to have their deferred compensation deemed invested in the Prime Equivalent Account, which is treated as if invested at a prime interest rate compounded monthly, as published in *The Wall Street Journal* as the base rate on corporate loans posted as of

the last business day of each month by at least 75% of the United States largest banks. The interest rate earned on amounts deferred during 2014 in the Prime Equivalent Account was 3.25%.

Column (b)

This column reports the actual amounts of compensation deferred under the DCP by each named executive officer in 2014. The amount of salary deferred by the named executive officers, if any, is included in the Salary column in the Summary Compensation Table. The amounts of performance-based compensation deferred in 2014 were the amounts that were earned as of December 31, 2013 but were not payable until the first quarter of 2014. These amounts are not reflected in the Summary Compensation Table because that table reports performance-based compensation that was earned in 2014 but not payable until early 2015. These deferred amounts may be distributed in a lump sum or in up to 10 annual installments at termination of employment or in a lump sum at a specified date, at the election of the participant.

Column (c)

This column reflects contributions under the SBP. Under the Code, employer-matching contributions are prohibited under the ESP on employee contributions above stated limits in the ESP, and, if applicable, above legal limits set forth in the Code. The SBP is a nonqualified deferred compensation plan under which contributions are made that are prohibited from

being made in the ESP. The contributions are treated as if invested in Common Stock and are payable in cash upon termination of employment in a lump sum or in up to 20 annual installments, at the election of the participant. The amounts reported in this column also were reported in the All Other Compensation column in the Summary Compensation Table.

Column (d)

This column reports earnings or losses on both compensation the named executive officers elected to defer and on employer contributions under the SBP.

Column (f)

This column includes amounts that were deferred under the DCP and contributions under the SBP in prior years. The following chart shows the amounts previously reported.

	Amounts Deferred und the DCP prior to	2014 and previously2014 and previously				
	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)			
T. A. Fanning	1,936,157	368,900	2,305,057			
A. P. Beattie	34,781	61,314	96,095			
W. P. Bowers	1,981,253	143,292	2,124,545			
K. S. Greene	0	11,220	11,220			
S. E. Kuczynski	0	19,905	19,905			

	C. D. McCrary	489,924	376,220	866,144
--	---------------	---------	---------	---------

POTENTIAL PAYMENTS UPON TERMINATION OR CHANGE-IN-CONTROL

This section describes and estimates payments that could be made to the named executive officers serving as of December 31, 2014 under different termination and change-in-control events. The estimated payments would be made under the terms of Southern Company s compensation and benefit program or the change-in-control severance program. All of the named executive officers are participants in Southern Company s change-in-control severance program for officers. The amount of potential payments is calculated as if the triggering events occurred as of December 31, 2014 and assumes that the price of Common Stock is the closing market price on December 31, 2014.

Description of Termination and Change-in-Control Events

The following charts list different types of termination and change-in-control events that can affect the treatment of payments under the compensation and benefit programs. No payments are made under the change-in-control severance program unless, within two years of the change in control, the named executive officer is involuntarily terminated or voluntarily terminates for Good Reason. (See the description of Good Reason below.)

Traditional Termination Events

- Retirement or Retirement-Eligible Termination of a named executive officer who is at least 50 years old and has at least 10 years of credited service.
- Resignation Voluntary termination of a named executive officer who is not retirement-eligible.
- ; Lay Off Involuntary termination of a named executive officer who is not retirement-eligible not for cause.
- i Involuntary Termination Involuntary termination of a named executive officer for cause. Cause includes individual performance below minimum performance standards and misconduct, such as violation of the Company s Drug and Alcohol Policy.

i Death or Disability Termination of a named executive officer due to death or disability. **Change-in-Control-Related Events**

At the Company or the subsidiary company level:

- Company Change-in-Control I Consummation of an acquisition by another entity of 20% or more of Common Stock or, following consummation of a merger with another entity, the Company s stockholders own 65% or less of the entity surviving the merger.
- Company Change-in-Control II Consummation of an acquisition by another entity of 35% or more of Common Stock or, following consummation of a merger with another entity, the Company stockholders own less than 50% of the Company surviving the merger.
- Company Termination Consummation of a merger or other event and the Company is not the surviving company or Common Stock is no longer publicly traded.
- Subsidiary Company Change-in-Control Consummation of an acquisition by another entity, other than another subsidiary of the Company, of 50% or more of the stock of any of the Company s subsidiaries, consummation of a merger with another entity and the Company s subsidiary is not the surviving company, or the sale of substantially all the assets of any of the Company s subsidiaries.

At the employee level:

Involuntary Change-in-Control Termination or Voluntary Change-in-Control Termination for Good Reason Employment is terminated within two years of a change in control, other than for cause, or the employee voluntarily terminates for Good Reason. Good Reason for

voluntary termination within two years of a change in control generally is satisfied when there is a material reduction in salary,

performance-based compensation opportunity or benefits, relocation of over 50 miles, or a diminution in duties and responsibilities.

The following chart describes the treatment of different pay and benefit elements in connection with the Traditional Termination Events as described above.

		Lay Off			
	Retirement/	(Involuntary			Involuntary
	Retirement-	Termination		Death or	Termination
Program	Eligible	Not For Cause)	Resignation	Disability	(For Cause)
Pension Benefits Plans	Benefits payable as described in the notes following the Pension Benefits table.	Same as Retirement.	Same as Retirement.	Same as Retirement.	Same as Retirement.
Annual Performance Pay Program	Prorated if retire before 12/31.	Same as	Forfeit.	Same as Retirement.	Forfeit.
Tay Trogram	12/01.	Retirement.			
Stock Options	Vest; expire earlier of original expiration date or five years.	Vested options expire in 90 days; unvested are forfeited.	Same as Lay Off.	Vest; expire earlier of original expiration date or three years.	Forfeit.
Performance Shares		Forfeit.	Forfeit.	Same as Retirement.	Forfeit.

	Prorated if retire prior to end of performance period.				
Restricted Stock Units	Forfeit.	Vest.	Forfeit.	Vest.	Forfeit.
Financial Planning Perquisite	Continues for one year.	Terminates.	Terminates.	Same as Retirement.	Terminates.
DCP	Payable per prior elections (lump sum or up to 10 annual installments).	Same as Retirement.	Same as Retirement.	Payable to beneficiary or participant per prior elections. Amounts deferred prior to 2005 can be paid as a lump sum per the benefit administration committee s discretion.	Same as Retirement.
SBP non-pension related	Payable per prior elections (lump sum or up to 20 annual installments).	Same as Retirement.	Same as Retirement.	Same as the DCP	Same as Retirement.

The following chart describes the treatment of payments under compensation and benefit programs under different change-in-control events, except the Pension Plan. The Pension Plan is not affected by change-in-control events.

				Involuntary
				Change-in-
				Control-Related
				Termination or
			Company	Voluntary
			Termination or	Change-in-
			Subsidiary Company	Control-Related
	Company	Company	Change-in-	Termination
ogram	Change-in-Control I	Change-in-Control II	Control	for Good Reason
onqualified Pension enefits	All SERP-related benefits vest if participants vested in tax-qualified pension benefits; otherwise, no impact. SBP - pension-related benefits vest for all participants and single sum value of benefits earned to change-in-control date paid following termination or retirement.	and single sum value of benefits earned to the change-in-control date paid following termination or retirement.	Same as Company Change-in-Control II.	Based on type of change-in-control event.
nnual Performance ıy Program	If no program termination, paid at greater of target or actual performance. If program terminated within two years of change-in-control, prorated at target performance level.	Same as Company Change-in-Control I.	Prorated at target performance level.	If not otherwise eligible for payment, if the program is still in effect, prorated at target performance level.
ock Options	Not affected by change-in-control events.	Not affected by change-in-control events.	Vest and convert to surviving company s securities; if cannot convert, pay spread in cash.	Vest.
erformance Shares	Not affected by change-in-control events.	Not affected by change-in-control events.	Vest and convert to surviving company s securities; if cannot	Vest.

			convert, pay spread in cash.	
SUs	Not affected by change-in-control events.	Not affected by change-in-control events.	Vest and convert to surviving company s securities; if cannot convert, pay spread in cash.	Vest.
CP	Not affected by change-in-control events.	Not affected by change-in-control events.	Not affected by change-in-control events.	Not affected by change-in-control events.
3P	Not affected by change-in-control events.	Not affected by change-in-control events.	Not affected by change-in-control events.	Not affected by change-in-control events.
verance Benefits	Not applicable.	Not applicable.	Not applicable.	Two or three times base salary plus targe annual performance-based pay.
ealthcare Benefits	Not applicable.	Not applicable.	Not applicable.	Up to five years participation in group healthcare plan plus payment of two or three years premiun amounts.
utplacement rvices	Not applicable.	Not applicable.	Not applicable.	Six months.

Potential Payments

This section describes and estimates payments that would become payable to the named executive officers upon a termination or change in control as of December 31, 2014.

Pension Benefits

The amounts that would have become payable to the named executive officers if the Traditional Termination Events occurred as of December 31, 2014 under the Pension Plan, the SBP-P, and the SERP are itemized in the following chart. The amounts shown under the Retirement column are amounts that would have become payable to the named executive officers that were retirement-eligible on December 31, 2014 and are the monthly Pension Plan benefits and the first of 10 annual installments from the SBP-P and the SERP. The amounts shown under the Resignation or Involuntary Termination column are the amounts that would have become payable to the named executive officers who were not retirement-eligible on December 31, 2014 and are the monthly Pension Plan benefits that would become payable as of the earliest possible date under the Pension Plan and the single sum value of benefits earned up to the

termination date under the SBP-P, paid as a single payment rather than in 10 annual installments. Benefits under the SERP would be forfeited. The amounts shown that are payable to a spouse in the event of the death of the named executive officer are the monthly amounts payable to a spouse under the Pension Plan and the first of 10 annual installments from the SBP-P and the SERP. The amounts in this chart are very different from the pension values shown in the Summary Compensation Table and the Pension Benefits table. Those tables show the present values of all the benefit amounts anticipated to be paid over the lifetimes of the named executive officers and their spouses. Those plans are described in the notes following the Pension Benefits table. Of the named executive officers, Ms. Greene and Mr. Kuczynski were not retirement-eligible on December 31, 2014.

				Death
			Resignation or	(payments
		Retirement	Involuntary	to a spouse)
		(\$)	Termination	(\$)
T. A. Fanning	Pension	-)	treated as retiring	4,998
	SBP-P	1,239,797	treated as retiring	1,239,797
	SERP	506,098	treated as retiring	506,098
A. P. Beattie	Pension	10,689	treated as retiring	5,740
	SBP-P	568,034	treated as retiring	568,034

	SERP	219,450	treated as retiring	219,450
W. P. Bowers	Pension SBP-P SERP	8,737 640,352 210,117	treated as retiring treated as retiring treated as retiring	5,256 640,352 210,117
K. S. Greene	Pension SBP-P SERP		628 192,311	1,031 22,072 29,307
S. E. Kuczynski	Pension SBP-P SERP			406

As described in the Change-in-Control chart, the only change in the form of payment, acceleration, or enhancement of the pension benefits is that the single sum value of benefits earned up to the change-in-control date under the SBP-P and the SERP could be paid as a single payment rather than in 10 annual installments. Also, the SERP benefits vest for participants who are not retirement-eligible upon a change in control. Estimates of the single

sum payment that would have been made to the named executive officers, assuming termination as of December 31, 2014 following a change-in-control-related event, other than a Company Change-in-Control I (which does not impact how pension benefits are paid), are itemized below. These amounts would be paid instead of the benefits shown in the Traditional Termination Events chart above; they are not paid in addition to those amounts.

	SBP-P	SERP	Total
	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)
T. A. Fanning	12,397,974	5,060,983	17,458,957
	, ,	, ,	
A. P. Beattie	5,680,337	2,194,503	7,874,840
W. P. Bowers	6,403,519	2,101,171	8,504,690
	0,100,017	2,101,171	0,001,000
K. S. Greene	188,182	249,865	438,047

S. E. Kuczynski

The pension benefit amounts in the tables above were calculated as of December 31, 2014 assuming payments would begin as soon as possible under the terms of the plans. Accordingly, appropriate early retirement reductions were applied. Any unpaid annual performance-based compensation was assumed to be paid at 1.30 times the target level. Pension Plan benefits were calculated assuming each named executive officer chose a single life annuity form of payment, because that results in the greatest monthly benefit. The single sum values were based on a 3.79% discount rate.

Annual Performance Pay Program

The amount payable if a change in control had occurred on December 31, 2014 is the greater of target or actual performance. Because actual payouts for 2014 performance were above the target level for all of the named executive officers, the amount that would have been payable was the actual amount paid as reported in the CD&A and the Summary Compensation Table.

Table of Contents

Stock Options, Performance Shares, and Restricted Stock Units (Equity Awards)

Equity Awards would be treated as described in the Termination and Change-in-Control charts above. Under a Southern Company Termination, all Equity Awards vest. In addition, if there is an Involuntary Change-in-Control Termination or Voluntary Change-in-Control Termination for Good Reason, Equity Awards vest. There is no payment associated with Equity Awards unless there is a Southern Company Termination and the participants Equity Awards cannot be converted into surviving company awards. In that event, the value of outstanding Equity Awards would be paid to the named executive officers. For stock options, the value is the excess

of the exercise price and the closing price of Common Stock on December 31, 2014. The value of performance shares and restricted stock units is calculated using the closing price of Common Stock on December 31, 2014. The chart below shows the number of stock options for which vesting would be accelerated under a Southern Company Termination and the amount that would be payable under a Southern Company Termination if there were no conversion to the surviving company s stock options. It also shows the number and value of performance shares and restricted stock units that would be paid.

	Number of Equity			Total Number of			Total Payable in
	Awards with			Equity Awards Following			Cash without
	Accelerated Vesting (#)			Accelerated Vesting (#)			Conversion of
							Equity Awards
	Stock	Performance	e Restricted	Stock	Performance	e Restricted	(\$)
	Options	Shares	Stock Units	Options	Shares	Stock Units	;
T. A. Fanning	1,700,767	167,393		2,337,096	167,393		22,658,723
A. P. Beattie	453,576	44,425		755,968	44,425		7,582,510
W. P. Bowers	552,123	54,423		1,406,893	54,423		17,029,625
K. S. Greene	432,135	18,700	46,425	541,840	18,700	46,425	5,643,939

Edgar Filing: SOUTHERN CO - Form DEF 14A							
S. E. Kuczynski	343,802	33,846	30,931	805,398	33,846	30,931	9,081,360

DCP and SBP

The aggregate balances reported in the Nonqualified Deferred Compensation table would be payable to the named executive officers as described in the Traditional Termination and Change-in-Control-Related Events charts above. There is no enhancement or acceleration of payments under these plans associated with termination or change-in-control events, other than the lump-sum payment opportunity described in the above charts. The lump sums that would be payable are those that are reported in the Nonqualified Deferred Compensation table.

Healthcare Benefits

All of the named executive officers, except Ms. Greene and Mr. Kuczynski, are retirement-eligible. Healthcare benefits are provided to retirees, and there is no incremental payment associated with the termination or change-in-control events, except in the case of a change-in-control-related termination, as described in

the Change-in-Control-Related Events chart. The estimated cost of providing healthcare insurance premiums for up to a maximum of three years is \$44,826 for Ms. Greene and \$45,975 for Mr. Kuczynski.

Financial Planning Perquisite

An additional year of the financial planning perquisite, which is set at a maximum of \$8,700 per year, will be provided after retirement for retirement-eligible named executive officers.

There are no other perquisites provided to the named executive officers under any of the traditional termination or change-in-control-related events.

Severance Benefits

The named executive officers are participants in a change-in-control severance plan. The plan provides severance benefits, including outplacement services, if within two years of a change in control, they are involuntarily terminated, not for cause, or they voluntarily

terminate for Good Reason. The severance benefits are not paid unless the named executive officer releases the employing company from any claims he or she may have against the employing company.

The estimated cost of providing the six months of outplacement services is \$6,000 per named executive officer. The severance payment is three times the base salary and target payout under the annual Performance Pay Program for Mr. Fanning and two times the base salary and target payout under the annual Performance Pay Program for the other named executive officers. If any portion of the severance amount constitutes an excess parachute payment under Section 280G of the Code and is therefore subject to an excise tax, the severance amount will be reduced unless the after-tax unreduced

amount exceeds the after-tax reduced amount. Excise tax gross-ups will not be provided on change-in-control severance payments.

The table below estimates the severance payments that would be made to the named executive officers if they were terminated as of December 31, 2014 in connection with a change in control.

	Severance	
	Amount	
	(\$)	
T. A. Fanning	7,920,000	
A. P. Beattie	2,357,242	
W. P. Bowers	2,755,683	
K. S. Greene	2,210,000	
S.E. Kuczynski	2,272,536	

COMPENSATION RISK ASSESSMENT

The Company reviewed its compensation policies and practices and concluded that excessive risk-taking is not encouraged. This conclusion was based on an assessment of the mix of pay components and performance goals, the annual pay/performance analysis by the Compensation Committee s independent consultant, stock ownership requirements, compensation governance practices, and the claw-back provision. The assessment was reviewed with the Compensation Committee.

COMPENSATION COMMITTEE INTERLOCKS AND INSIDER PARTICIPATION

The Compensation Committee is made up of independent Directors of the Company who have never served as executive officers of the Company. During 2014, none of the Company s executive officers served on the Board of Directors of any entities whose executive officers serve on the Compensation Committee.

EQUITY COMPENSATION PLAN INFORMATION

The following table provides information as of December 31, 2014 concerning shares of Common Stock authorized for issuance under Southern Company s existing non-qualified equity compensation plans.

	Number of securitie be issued upon exer of outstanding options, warrants, and rights	ciseexero outstanc wa	ted-average	ber of securities remai available for future issuance under equity compensation plans (excluding securities reflected in column (a))
Plan category	(a)		(b)	(c)
Equity compensation plans approved by security holders	39,929,319	9 \$	40.55	15,179,865(1)
Equity compensation plans not approved by security holders	n/a	L	n/a	n/a

(1) Represents shares available for future issuance under the Omnibus Incentive Compensation Plan.

AUDIT

ITEM NO. 5 RATIFICATION F APPOINTMENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

The Audit Committee of the Board of Directors is directly responsible for the appointment, retention, and oversight of the independent registered public accounting firm retained to audit the Company s financial statements, including the compensation of such firm and the related audit fee negotiations.

Deloitte & Touche has served as the Company s independent registered public accounting firm since 2002. To ensure continuing independence, the Audit Committee periodically considers whether there should be a change in the independent registered public accounting firm. The Audit Committee and its Chair also participate in the selection of Deloitte & Touche s lead engagement partner in connection with the mandatory rotation requirements of the SEC.

The Audit Committee has appointed Deloitte & Touche as the Company s independent registered public accounting firm for 2015. This appointment is being submitted to stockholders for ratification, and the Audit Committee and the Board of Directors believe that the continued retention of Deloitte & Touche to serve as the Company s independent registered public accounting firm is in the best interests of the Company and its stockholders.

Representatives of Deloitte & Touche will be present at the 2015 Annual Meeting to respond to appropriate questions from stockholders and will have the opportunity to make a statement if they desire to do so.

The affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast is required for ratification of the appointment of the independent registered public accounting firm.

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS A VOTE FOR ITEM NO. 5.

AUDIT COMMITTEE REPORT

The Audit Committee oversees the Company's financial reporting process on behalf of the Board of Directors. Management has the primary responsibility for establishing and maintaining adequate internal controls over financial reporting, including disclosure controls and procedures, and for preparing the Company's consolidated financial statements. In fulfilling its oversight responsibilities, the Audit Committee reviewed the audited consolidated financial statements of the Company and its subsidiaries and management's report on the Company's internal control over financial reporting in the 2014 Annual Report to Stockholders attached hereto as Appendix D with management. The Audit Committee also reviews the Company's quarterly and annual reporting on Forms 10-Q and 10-K prior to filing with the SEC. The Audit Committee's review process includes discussions of the quality, not just the acceptability, of the accounting principles, the reasonableness of significant judgments and estimates, and the clarity of disclosures in the financial statements.

The independent registered public accounting firm is responsible for expressing opinions on the conformity of the consolidated financial statements with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States and the effectiveness of the Company s internal control over financial reporting with the criteria established in Internal Control

Integrated Framework (2013) issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission. The Audit Committee has discussed with the independent registered public accounting firm the matters that are required to be discussed by the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (PCAOB) Auditing Standard No. 16, *Communications with Audit Committees* and SEC Rule 2-07 of Regulation S-X, *Communications with Audit Committees* has discussed with the independent registered public accounting firm its independence from management and the Company as required under rules of the PCAOB

and has received the written disclosures and letter from the independent registered public accounting firm required by the rules of the PCAOB. The Audit Committee also has considered whether the independent registered public accounting firm s provision of non-audit services to the Company is compatible with maintaining the firm s independence.

The Audit Committee discussed the overall scope and plans with the Company s internal auditors and independent registered public accounting firm for their respective audits. The Audit Committee meets with the internal auditors and the independent registered public accounting firm, with and without management present, to discuss the results of their audits, evaluations by management and the independent registered public accounting firm of the Company s internal control over financial reporting, and the overall quality of the Company s financial reporting. The Audit Committee also meets privately with the Company s compliance officer. The Audit Committee held ten meetings during 2014.

In reliance on the reviews and discussions referred to above, the Audit Committee recommended to the Board of Directors (and the Board approved) that the audited consolidated financial statements be included in the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014 and filed with the SEC. The Audit Committee also reappointed Deloitte & Touche as the Company s independent registered public accounting firm for 2015. Stockholders will be asked to ratify that selection at the 2015 Annual Meeting.

Members of the Audit Committee as of December 31, 2014:

Jon A. Boscia, Chair

Juanita Powell Baranco

Warren A. Hood, Jr.

Larry D. Thompson

PRINCIPAL INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM FEES

The following represents the fees billed to the Company for the two most recent fiscal years by Deloitte & Touche the Company s principal independent registered public accounting firm for 2014 and 2013.

	2014 2013 (in thousands)
Audit Fees (1)	\$ 11,794 \$ 11,704
	450

Audit-Related Fees (2)	126	110
Tax Fees		50
All Other Fees (3)	191	29
Total	\$12,111	\$11,893

(1) Includes services performed in connection with financing transactions.

(2) Includes non-statutory audit services in both 2014 and 2013.

(3) Represents registration fees for attendance at Deloitte & Touche-sponsored education seminars in 2013 and 2014, subscription fees for Deloitte & Touche s technical accounting research tool in 2013 and 2014, information technology consulting services related to general ledger software of the Company in 2014, and travel expenses for Deloitte & Touche s training facilitator in 2013.

The Audit Committee has adopted a Policy on Engagement of the Independent Auditor for Audit and Non-Audit Services (see Appendix C) that includes requirements for the Audit Committee to pre-approve services provided by Deloitte & Touche. This policy was initially adopted in July 2002 and, since that time, all services included in the chart above have been pre-approved by the Audit Committee.

STOCKHOLDER PROPOSALS

ITEM NO. 6 STOCKHOLDER PROPOSAION PROXY ACCESS

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS A VOTE AGAINST ITEM NO. 6

The Company has been advised that a stockholder proposes to submit the following resolution at the 2015 Annual Meeting. The name, address, and beneficial ownership of such stockholder are available upon request.

RESOLVED: Shareholders of The Southern Company (the Company) ask the board of directors (the Board) to adopt, and present for shareholder approval, a proxy access bylaw. Such a bylaw shall require the Company to include in proxy materials prepared for a shareholder meeting at which directors are to be elected the name, Disclosure and Statement (as defined herein) of any person nominated for election to the board by a shareholder or group (the Nominator) that meets the criteria established below. The Company shall allow shareholders to vote on such nominee on the Company s proxy card.

The number of shareholder-nominated candidates appearing in proxy materials shall not exceed one quarter of the directors then serving. This bylaw, which shall supplement existing rights under Company bylaws, should provide that a Nominator must:

- a) have beneficially owned 3% or more of the Company s outstanding common stock continuously for at least three years before submitting the nomination;
- b) give the Company, within the time period identified in its bylaws, written notice of the information required by the bylaws and any Securities and Exchange Commission rules about (i) the nominee, including consent to being named in the proxy materials and to serving as director if elected; and (ii) the Nominator, including proof it owns the required shares (the Disclosure); and
- c) certify that (i) it will assume liability stemming from any legal or regulatory violation arising out of the Nominator s communications with the Company shareholders, including the Disclosure and Statement;
 (ii) it will comply with all applicable laws and regulations if it uses soliciting material other than the Company s proxy materials; and (c) to the best of its knowledge, the required shares were acquired in the ordinary course of business and not to change or influence control at the Company.

The Nominator may submit with the Disclosure a statement not exceeding 500 words in support of the nominee (the Statement). The Board shall adopt procedures for promptly resolving disputes over whether notice of a nomination was timely, whether the Disclosure and Statement satisfy the bylaw and applicable federal regulations, and the priority to be given to multiple nominations exceeding the one-quarter limit.

SUPPORTING STATEMENT

We believe proxy access is a fundamental shareholder right that will make directors more accountable and contribute to increased shareholder value. The CFA Institute s 2014 assessment of pertinent academic studies and the use of proxy access in other markets similarly concluded that proxy access:

; Would benefit both the markets and corporate boardrooms, with little cost or disruption.

Has the potential to raise overall US market capitalization by up to \$140.3 billion if adopted market-wide. (<u>http://www.cfapubs.org/doi/pdf/10.2469/ccb.v2014.n9.1</u>)

The proposed bylaw terms enjoy strong investor support votes for similar shareholder proposals averaged 55% from 2012 through September 2014 and similar bylaws have been adopted by companies of various sizes across industries, including Chesapeake Energy, Hewlett-Packard, Western Union and Verizon.

We urge shareholders to vote FOR this proposal.

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS A VOTE AGAINST ITEM NO. 6 FOR THE FOLLOWING REASONS:

Proxy access, which refers to the ability of stockholders holding a small percentage of the Company's shares to require the Company to undertake the effort and expense of including their Director nominees in the Company's proxy materials and thus trigger a proxy contest, is an untested governance feature for U.S. companies. The Board of Directors continually evaluates the Company's governance profile and believes that proxy access should not be implemented in the absence of a compelling rationale. The proponent's proxy access proposal does not seek to remedy any specific governance or performance deficiency at the Company; in fact, it appears the Company was targeted with this proposal solely because its business involves the consumption of fossil fuels and not because of any development related to proxy access.

The Company s stockholders already have significant and meaningful corporate governance rights. This includes the ability to recommend Director candidates for independent consideration by the Governance Committee and the ability to register disapproval of individual Directors or the full Board, on an annual basis, by means of the Company s majority voting standard and Director resignation policy. In addition, stockholders holding as few as 10% of the outstanding shares of Common Stock have the right to request a special meeting of stockholders.

Southern Company has consistently created value for its stockholders and there is no need for proxy access.

- The most recent dividend, paid March 6, 2015, marks the 269th consecutive quarter the Company has paid a dividend equal to or higher than the previous quarter.
- The Southern Company generation system s Equivalent Forced Outage Rate is at industry-leading levels (1.9% compared to five-year national average of approximately 9.0%).
- The Company and its four traditional operating company subsidiaries occupied the top five spots for customer satisfaction for all customer classes combined in the customer value benchmark survey, an annual peer comparison of U.S. electric utilities.
- With respect to compensation matters, the Company has received stockholder support in its annual say-on-pay vote of in excess of 94% of votes cast since the vote was first held in 2011.

Southern Company stockholders already have access to robust and effective procedures to communicate with and influence the Board of Directors and hold it accountable.

- The full Board of Directors is elected annually and the Company has a majority voting standard in uncontested Director elections, combined with a resignation policy for candidates who fail to receive a majority of votes cast (see page 13).
- Management proactively engages with stockholders on corporate governance issues (see page 12).
- The Company holds an annual say-on-pay vote on executive compensation (see page 24).

- The Board of Directors has established a mechanism for stockholders to directly communicate with the Board or with specified Directors (see page 12).
- The Company regularly engages with stockholders and other concerned parties on environmental issues and has provided significant voluntary disclosure.

Southern Company already has significant corporate governance practices that protect stockholder rights and interests.

- The Company has a threshold of just 10% of outstanding shares for stockholders to request a special meeting.
- Stockholders must approve amendments to the Company s certificate of incorporation and By-Laws, so the Board of Directors cannot unilaterally take away any rights granted to stockholders in the Company s governing documents.
- The Company has not adopted a poison pill stockholder rights plan and the Board of Directors does not have the authority to issue blank check preferred stock.
- i If Proposal No. 3 is approved by stockholders, the Company s certificate of incorporation and By-Laws will not restrict stockholders ability to act by written consent to the fullest extent allowed by applicable Delaware law (see page 9).

The Board of Directors is already highly-qualified, diverse, and independent.

All members of the Board of Directors, other than the Chief Executive Officer, are independent of management and the Board has a strong Lead Independent Director to provide a source of independent leadership (see page 15). The Board periodically refreshes its membership to ensure it adds helpful experience and fresh perspectives and maintains appropriate diversity. Since the beginning of 2014, the Board of Directors has added three new members Ms. Hudson and Messrs. Thompson and Johns, which means the Board now includes three female members and three ethnic minorities. The Board s commitment to refreshment is reflected in its overall average Board tenure, which is less than six years.

Implementing proxy access could negatively affect the Company s corporate governance.

Bypassing the independent Governance Committee process for nominations.

Implementing proxy access would provide a small percentage of stockholders, who do not have a fiduciary obligation to other stockholders and who may have a narrow agenda, the right to include Director nominees in the Company s proxy statement, bypassing the Company s independent nomination process. Currently, absent a proxy contest, all nominees are recommended to the full Board of Directors for nomination by the Governance Committee. Stockholders may participate in this process by submitting recommendations of candidates for consideration by the Governance Committee (see page 19). The Governance Committee is composed entirely of independent Directors, and the Board and the Governance Committee each have a fiduciary duty to make nominations that are in the best

interests of all stockholders. The Board of Directors and the Governance Committee are in the best position to evaluate Director candidates, in light of the need for a full Board that is composed of a group of Directors with complementary skills, experience, and perspectives and that meets the unique needs of the Company.

Increasing the influence of special interests and fragmenting the Board of Directors.

If proxy access were implemented, a small minority of stockholders could nominate Director candidates to further a special interest agenda that may not be in the best interest of the Company as a whole. Opposing such candidates in a contested election would be time-consuming and costly for the

Company. Accordingly, even if special interest Directors were not elected, such stockholders could still attempt to use proxy access to extract concessions from the Company related to their special interests. Moreover, the election of Directors nominated by a small percentage of stockholders with special interests could also result in the creation of factions on the Board of Directors, making it more difficult for the Board to reach consensus on behalf of all stockholders, thereby delaying important decision-making.

Proxy access could lead to continually contested elections, which would impose costs on the Company, divert management s and the Board s attention, and potentially discourage highly-qualified Directors from serving.

Providing proxy access for a group of stockholders owning just 3% of the Company s outstanding shares could make contested elections much more commonplace. Currently, stockholders seeking to nominate Director candidates must, like the Company, bear their own costs of soliciting votes for their proposed nominees. This existing system helps ensure that a stockholder is serious about its intention to nominate Directors, because the stockholder must bear the cost of its own solicitation. Proxy access would shift this cost to the Company, at no risk to the stockholder. In addition, the prospect of having to stand in a contested election routinely could cause highly-qualified Directors to be reluctant to serve on the Board of Directors.

The vote needed to pass the proponent s resolution is the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast.

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS A VOTE AGAINST ITEM NO. 6.

ITEM NO. 7 GREENHOUSE GAS EMISSIONS REDUCTION GOALS 2015

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS A VOTE AGAINST ITEM NO. 7.

The Company has been advised that a stockholder, together with multiple co-filers, proposes to submit the following resolution at the 2015 Annual Meeting. The names, addresses, and beneficial ownership of such stockholder and co-filers are available upon request.

RESOLVED:

Shareholders request that Southern Company adopt absolute, quantitative time-bound goals for reducing total greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions from operations and report to shareholders by November 1, 2015 on its plans to achieve these goals (omitting proprietary information and prepared at reasonable cost.)

WHEREAS:

The 2014 *Synthesis Report* of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) warns that continued greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions and subsequent global warming will have severe, pervasive and irreversible impacts for people and ecosystems. The *Risky Business* report forecasts significant economic costs to agriculture, labor productivity, and property.

To mitigate the worst impacts of climate change and limit warming to below 2°C, as agreed in the Copenhagen Accord, the IPCC estimates that a fifty percent reduction in GHG emissions globally is needed by 2050, relative to 1990 levels.

Our country s fleet of fossil fueled power plants is the single largest source of carbon pollution in the U.S., accounting for over one-third of total carbon emissions, according to the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA.) Plans for increased regulation of GHG emissions are already underway, posing regulatory risk to the company. President Obama committed to reduce emissions by 26-28

percent by 2025. The EPA s Clean Power Plan would strengthen emissions standards for power plants, seeking an overall 30 percent reduction of CO2 emissions by 2030. With the fourth highest power generation from burning coal in the country and the third highest level of carbon emissions of U.S. power producers, compliance with this rule will likely require substantial adjustments to Southern facilities, entailing emissions reductions, increased use of renewable energy and deployment of energy efficiency. Meanwhile, Southern has publicly stated that it does not support this regulation.

Southern Company has made significant investments in renewable energy, efficiencies, and a more diversified energy mix. Setting clear proactive goals to manage greenhouse gas emissions at Southern Company and its operating companies would enable the Company to manage climate risk and align with a growing global commitment to contain emissions. Sixty percent of Fortune 100 companies have set GHG reduction goals or renewable energy targets. Southern lags behind peers including American Electric Power, CMS Energy, Exelon and Duke Energy which have set absolute and/or intensity carbon reduction goals. NRG Energy announced its aim to reduce its carbon emissions 50 percent by 2030 and 90 percent by 2050.

SUPPORTING STATEMENT:

A disciplined business strategy to cut emissions includes setting goals, striving to meet them and reporting on progress. Leading practices for electric utilities to manage carbon across the enterprise include pursuing all cost-effective energy efficiency opportunities, deploying large-scale and distributed renewable energy, utilizing smart grid technologies for consumer and system benefit, and serving as a systems integrator providing services to meet varying customer needs; and conducting robust and transparent resource planning. Two commonly used options for setting GHG targets are GHG intensity or absolute targets. Absolute GHG reduction goals compare total GHG emissions in the goal year to those in a base year.

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS A VOTE AGAINST ITEM NO. 7 FOR THE FOLLOWING REASONS:

The Board of Directors does not believe it is in the best interests of the Company or its stockholders at this time to establish voluntary, absolute quantitative goals for reducing total greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions from the Southern Company system s operations. Independently establishing these types of goals would not add value to the Company s already robust research, development, and deployment efforts relating to new technology to reduce GHG emissions, would be premature given the Environmental Protection Agency s (EPA) proposed regulations relating to GHG emissions from new and existing sources, and would not be an efficient use of additional Company resources given the ongoing reporting and significant policy engagement by the Company in this area.

The Southern Company system is committed to a diverse energy mix. With a strong base of natural gas, coal, nuclear, hydro, and growing renewable generating capacity, the Southern Company system s fleet is flexible, allowing it to choose the most cost effective fuel source to best serve customers with clean, safe, reliable, and affordable energy. The Southern Company system is dedicated to a full portfolio of resources for the United States energy future twenty-first century coal, natural gas, renewables, new nuclear, and energy efficiency.

Currently, the EPA is in the process of promulgating carbon dioxide regulations that will affect new, existing, and modified and reconstructed power plants. Final emission standards for new sources and for modified and reconstructed sources and final emission reduction guidelines for existing sources are expected this year from the

EPA. Independently establishing reduction goals without the benefit of these final rules is premature. Even absent regulations, the Southern Company system s GHG emissions in 2014 were almost 20% lower than 2005 levels.

The Southern Company system is a leader in the industry in developing technologies to reduce GHG emissions in the generation of electric energy and has committed substantial financial and human resources to research, develop, and deploy such technologies. This leadership is best evidenced by the Southern Company system s efforts to develop carbon capture and storage. The Southern Company system was selected by the U.S. Department of Energy (DOE) to manage and operate the DOE s National Carbon Capture Center in Alabama, a focal point of national efforts to reduce GHG emissions from coal-based power plants through technological innovation. Additionally, the Company has joined the DOE and other partners to demonstrate carbon capture and storage at a coal-based power plant in Alabama. The Company and its partners have developed an advanced coal gasification technology known as Transport Integrated Gasification (TRIGTM) designed to produce less carbon dioxide emissions than the current fleet of existing coal plants. The Company s subsidiary, Mississippi Power, is constructing the Kemper IGCC using TRIC^M technology, which is designed to include the capture and sequestration (via enhanced oil recovery) of at least 65 percent of the carbon dioxide produced by the Kemper IGCC during operations.

Additionally, as nuclear power re-emerges as a viable way to meet new demand for electricity, with the added benefit of no emissions of GHG, Southern Company, through its subsidiary Georgia Power, is leading the nation s nuclear energy renaissance with the construction of two new nuclear units at Plant Vogtle.

The Company has created a number of reports disclosing its actions related to GHG and other emissions. In 2006, the Company s long-standing Environmental Progress Reports evolved into its *Corporate Responsibility Report*, which includes data on emissions and actions being undertaken to address those emissions. Additionally, the Company has also published for a number of years its climate and carbon disclosure reports, which describe specific current and long-term activities to address GHG emissions. The reports are updated on an annual basis. These reports are available either through the Company s external website at

<u>http://www.southerncompany.com/what-doing/corporate-responsibility/home.cshtml</u> or by contacting Melissa K. Caen, Corporate Secretary, Southern Company, 30 Ivan Allen Jr. Boulevard NW, Atlanta, Georgia 30308 and requesting a copy.

For a number of years, the Company also has actively engaged its stakeholders regarding environmental matters affecting the Southern Company system. Since 2011, the Company has held environmental stakeholder forums, webinars, calls, and meetings covering a range of topics from regulatory and policy issues and system risk and planning to renewables, energy efficiency, and GHG issues.

In summary, the Board of Directors does not believe it is in the best interests of the Company or its stockholders to independently establish at this time voluntary, absolute quantitative goals for reducing total GHG emissions from the Southern Company system s operations due to (1) the Southern Company system s already robust research, development, and deployment efforts relating to new technology to reduce GHG emissions, (2) the EPA s pending regulations governing GHG emissions from new and existing sources, which are not yet finalized, and (3) the Company s ongoing practice of reporting emissions data, emission reduction results, investment, and significant policy engagement. A separate report as requested in the proposal regarding plans to achieve such goals would not be an efficient use of additional Company resources or add value to the Company s current efforts in this area.

The vote needed to pass the proponents resolution is the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast.

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS A VOTE AGAINST ITEM NO. 7.

OTHER INFORMATION

FREQUENTLY ASKED QUESTIONS

Q: When will the Proxy Statement be mailed?

A: The Proxy Statement will be mailed on or about April 10, 2015.

Q: Who is entitled to vote?

A: All stockholders of record at the close of business on the record date of March 30, 2015 may vote.

Q: How do I give voting instructions?

A: You may attend the meeting and give instructions in person or give instructions by internet, by phone, or by mail. Information for giving instructions is on the form of proxy and trustee voting instruction form (proxy form). For those investors whose shares are held by a broker, bank, or other nominee, you must complete and return the voting instruction form provided by your broker, bank, or nominee in order to instruct your broker, bank, or nominee on how to vote. The Proxies, named on the enclosed proxy form, will vote all properly executed proxies that are delivered pursuant to this solicitation and not subsequently revoked in accordance with the instructions given by you.

Q: Why is my vote important?

A: It is the right of every investor to vote on certain matters that affect the Company.

Q: Can I change my vote?

A: Yes. If you are a holder of record, you may revoke your proxy by submitting a subsequent proxy, or by written request received by the Company s Corporate Secretary prior to the meeting, or by attending the meeting and voting your shares. If your shares are held through a broker, bank, or other nominee, you must follow the

instructions of your broker, bank, or other nominee to revoke your voting instructions.

Q: How are votes counted?

A: Each share counts as one vote. A quorum is required to transact business at the 2015 Annual Meeting. Stockholders of record holding shares of stock constituting a majority of the shares entitled to be cast shall constitute a quorum. Abstentions that are marked on the proxy form and broker non-votes are included for the purpose of determining a quorum, but shares that otherwise are not voted are not counted toward a quorum. Neither abstentions, broker non-votes, nor shares that otherwise are not voted are counted for or against each of the matters being considered at the 2015 Annual Meeting and thus will not affect the outcome of the vote for these items, except that abstentions will have the same effect as votes against Item No. 3.

Q: What are broker non-votes?

A: Broker non-votes occur on a matter up for vote when a broker, bank, or other holder of shares you own in street name is not permitted to vote on that particular matter without instructions from you, you do not give such instructions, and the broker, bank, or other nominee indicates on its proxy form, or otherwise notifies the Company, that it does not have authority to vote its shares on that matter. Whether a broker has authority to vote its shares on uninstructed matters is determined by NYSE rules.

Q: What does it mean if I get more than one proxy form?

A: You will receive a proxy form for each account that you have. Please vote proxies for all accounts to ensure that all of your shares are voted. If you wish to consolidate multiple registered accounts, please contact Shareowner Services at Computershare Inc. at (800) 554-7626.

Q: Can the Proxy Statement be accessed from the internet?

A: Yes. You can access the Company s website at http://investor.southerncompany.com/proxy to view the Proxy Statement.

Q: How do I attend the 2015 Annual Meeting in person?

A: All attendees need to bring photo identification, such as a driver s license, to gain admission to the 2015 Annual Meeting. If you are a holder of record, the top half of your proxy card is your admission ticket. If you hold your shares in street name, you will need proof of ownership to be admitted to the meeting. Examples of proof of ownership are a recent brokerage statement or a letter from your bank or broker. If you want to vote your shares held in street name, you must get a legal proxy in your name from the broker, bank, or other nominee that holds your shares. Please note that cameras, sound or video recording equipment, cellular telephones, smartphones or other similar equipment, and electronic devices are not permitted to be used during the 2015 Annual Meeting.

Q: Does the Company offer electronic delivery of proxy materials?

A: Yes. Most stockholders can elect to receive an email that will provide an electronic link to the Proxy Statement, which includes the 2014 Annual Report as an appendix. Opting to receive your proxy materials on-line will save the Company the cost of producing and mailing documents and also will give you an electronic link to the proxy voting site.

You may sign up for electronic delivery when you vote your proxy via the internet or by visiting www.icsdelivery.com/so. Once you enroll for electronic delivery, you will receive proxy materials electronically as long as your account remains active or until you cancel your enrollment. If you consent to electronic access, you will be responsible for your usual internet-related charges (e.g., on-line fees and telephone charges) in connection with electronic viewing and

printing of the Proxy Statement, which includes the 2014 Annual Report as an appendix. The Company will continue to distribute printed materials to stockholders who do not consent to access these materials electronically.

Q: What is householding?

A: Stockholders sharing a single address may receive only one copy of the Proxy Statement, which includes the 2014 Annual Report as an appendix, unless the transfer agent, broker, bank, or other nominee has received contrary instructions from any owner at that address. This practice known as householding is designed to reduce printing and mailing costs. If a stockholder of record would like to either participate or cancel participation in householding, he or she may contact Shareowner Services at Computershare Inc. at (800) 554-7626 or by mail at The Southern Company, c/o Computershare, P.O. Box 30170, College Station, TX 77842-3170. If you own indirectly through a broker, bank, or other nominee, please contact your financial institution.

Q: What is the Board s recommendation for the proposals?

- A: The Board of Directors recommends votes FOR each of Item Nos. 1, 2, 3, 4, and 5 and votes AGAINST Item Nos. 6 and 7 in this Proxy Statement.
- **Q:** How many votes are needed to approve each of the items of business?
- A: The affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast is required for approval of each of Item Nos. 1, 2, 4, 5, 6, and 7. For Item No. 3, the affirmative vote of a majority of the shares represented in person or by proxy and entitled to vote at the 2015 Annual Meeting is required for approval.
- Q: When are stockholder proposals due for the 2016 Annual Meeting of Stockholders?
- A: The deadline for the receipt of stockholder proposals to be considered for inclusion in the Company s proxy materials for the 2016
 - **80 SOUTHERN COMPANY**

Annual Meeting of Stockholders is December 12, 2015. Proposals must be submitted in writing to Melissa K. Caen, Corporate Secretary, Southern Company, 30 Ivan Allen Jr. Boulevard NW, Atlanta, Georgia 30308. Additionally, the proxy solicited by the Board of Directors for next year s meeting will confer discretionary authority to vote on any stockholder proposal presented at that meeting that is not included in the Company s proxy materials unless the Company is provided written notice of such proposal no later than February 25, 2016.

Q: Who is soliciting these proxies and who pays the expense of such solicitations?

A: These proxies are being solicited on behalf of the Company s Board of Directors. The Company pays the cost of soliciting proxies. The Company has retained Georgeson Inc. to assist with the solicitation of proxies for a fee of \$12,500, plus additional fees for telephone and other solicitation of proxies or other services, if needed, and reimbursement of out-of-pocket expenses. The officers or other employees of the Company or its subsidiaries may solicit proxies to have a larger representation at the meeting. None of these officers or other employees of the Company will receive any additional compensation for these services. Upon request, the Company will reimburse brokerage houses and other custodians, nominees, and fiduciaries for their reasonable out-of-pocket expenses for forwarding solicitation material to the beneficial owners of the Company s common stock.

SECTION 16(a) BENEFICIAL OWNERSHIP REPORTING COMPLIANCE

Based on the Company s review of Forms 3, 4, and 5 and amendments thereto in the Company s possession and written representations furnished to the Company, the Company believes that no reporting person of the Company failed to file, on a timely basis, the reports required by Section 16(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, except for an inadvertent late filing of a Form 4 to disclose one transaction by David J. Grain.

CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS

Mr. Donald M. James, a Director of the Company, served as the Chief Executive Officer of Vulcan Materials Company from 1997 to 2014. During 2014, subsidiaries of the Company purchased approximately \$2.1 million of goods and services from Vulcan Materials Company and its affiliates, primarily related to on-going construction projects.

Mr. E. Jenner Wood III, a Director of the Company, is Chairman, President, and Chief Executive Officer of the Atlanta Division of SunTrust Bank and Executive Vice President of SunTrust Banks, Inc. During 2014, subsidiaries of the Company made payments of approximately \$1.1 million to certain subsidiaries of SunTrust Banks, Inc., substantially related to aircraft leases.

During 2014, certain subsidiaries of SunTrust Banks, Inc. also furnished a number of regular banking services in the ordinary course of business to the Company and its subsidiaries and served as an underwriter for certain securities offerings of the Company and its subsidiaries for which \$1.7 million was received by these certain subsidiaries of SunTrust Banks, Inc. The Company and its subsidiaries intend to maintain normal banking relations with SunTrust Banks, Inc. and its subsidiaries in the future.

The Company does not have a written policy pertaining solely to the approval or ratification of related party transactions. The Company has a Code of Ethics as well as a Contract Manual and other formal written procurement policies and procedures that guide the purchase of goods and services, including requiring competitive bids for most transactions above \$10,000 or approval based on documented business needs for sole sourcing arrangements. The approval and ratification of any related party transactions would be subject to these written policies and procedures

which include a determination of the need for the goods and services; preparation and evaluation of requests for proposals by supply chain management; the writing of contracts; controls and guidance regarding the evaluation of the proposals; and negotiation of contract terms and conditions. As appropriate, these

contracts are also reviewed by individuals in the legal, accounting, and/or risk management/services departments prior to being approved by the responsible individual. The responsible individual will vary depending on the

department requiring the goods and services, the dollar amount of the contract, and the appropriate individual within that department who has the authority to approve a contract of the applicable dollar amount.

APPENDIX A

OUTSIDE DIRECTORS STOCK PLAN

OUTSIDE DIRECTORS STOCK PLAN FOR

THE SOUTHERN COMPANY AND ITS SUBSIDIARIES

Outside Directors Stock Plan for The Southern Company and its Subsidiaries

Article I Purpose and Adoption of Plan

1.1 <u>Adoption</u>. The Southern Company hereby adopts the Outside Directors Stock Plan for The Southern Company and Its Subsidiaries, effective June 1, 2015 subject to (a) the approval of the Plan by the stockholders of the Company at the annual meeting thereof to be held on May 27, 2015 and (b) registration of the Stock to be issued pursuant to the Plan.

1.2 <u>Purpose</u>. The Plan is designed to more closely align the interests of Directors with the interests of the stockholders of the Company through ownership of Stock.

Article II Definitions

2.1 <u>Affiliated Employer</u> shall mean any corporation which is a member of the controlled group of corporations of which the Company is the common parent corporation.

2.2 <u>Board of Directors</u> shall mean either the Southern Board or a System Company Board, as applicable to a Director.

- 2.3 <u>Commission</u> shall mean the Securities and Exchange Commission.
- 2.4 <u>Company</u> shall mean The Southern Company.
- 2.5 <u>Company Board</u> shall mean the Board of Directors of The Southern Company.

2.6 <u>Director</u> shall mean any person who is not an active employee of the Company or a System Company and who either serves on the Company Board or a System Company Board.

- 2.7 Effective Date shall mean June 1, 2015.
- 2.8 <u>Exchange Act</u> shall mean the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.
- 2.9 <u>Market Value</u> shall mean the following:

(a) With respect to Stock that is issued by the Company, the closing price of the Stock, as published in the Wall Street Journal in its report of New York Stock Exchange composite transactions, on the date such Market Value is to be determined, as specified herein.

(b) With respect to Stock that is purchased on the open market, the actual purchase price paid for the Stock on the date purchased.

2.10 <u>Participant</u> shall mean each Director who meets the requirements of Section 3.1 of the Plan.

2.11 <u>Plan</u> shall mean the Outside Directors Stock Plan for The Southern Company and Its Subsidiaries, as amended from time to time.

2.12 <u>Plan Administrator</u> shall mean the Governance Committee of the Company Board.

2.13 <u>Plan Year</u> shall mean the calendar year.

2.14 <u>Retainer Fee</u> shall mean the annual rate of the fees paid to a Director as determined by the Board of Directors from time-to-time, but excluding reimbursements for expenses and any additional fees or compensation for (a) attendance at the meetings of the Board of Directors or any committee, (b) service on a committee and (c) service at the request of the Board of Directors or a committee.

2.15 <u>Stock</u> shall mean the Company s common stock, par value \$5.00 per share.

2.16 <u>System Company</u> shall mean any Affiliated Employer which adopted the Outside Directors Stock Plan for Directors of The Southern Company and its Subsidiaries that was effective May 26, 2004 and any additional Affiliated Employer the Company Board may from time to time determine to bring under the Plan and which shall adopt the Plan. The System Companies that have adopted the Plan are listed in Schedule A, attached hereto, as such Schedule may be amended from time to time.

2.17 <u>System Company Board</u> shall mean the Board of Directors of a System Company.

The masculine pronoun shall be construed to include the feminine pronoun and the singular shall include the plural, where the context so requires.

A-2 SOUTHERN COMPANY

Article III Eligibility

3.1 Eligibility Requirements.

(a) Except as provided in Subsection (b), each Director shall become a Participant in the Plan on the first date such Director serves on the Board of Directors.

(b) For purposes of the 2015 Plan Year, a Director who is serving on a Board of Directors as of the Effective Date shall become a Participant in the Plan on the Effective Date.

Article IV Form and Time of Benefit Distributions

4.1 <u>Stock Grant</u>. Each Participant shall receive a portion of his Retainer Fee in Stock. Any remainder of such Retainer Fee and any meeting attendance fees, in increments elected by the Director in accordance with Section 4.2, may be paid in cash or in Stock. The portion of the Retainer Fee required to be paid in Stock pursuant to this Section 4.1 may be denominated in dollars or a fixed number of shares of Stock and shall be stated in Schedule B, attached hereto, as such Schedule shall be amended from time to time by the Board of Directors.

4.2 <u>Election to Determine Percentage or Amount of Compensation to be Paid in Stock</u>. Prior to the beginning of each Plan Year, each Participant shall have an opportunity to elect to have the non-Stock portion of his Retainer Fee paid in cash or Stock of the Company, or a combination thereof. Each Participant also shall have an opportunity to elect to have a portion of any meeting attendance fees paid in Stock. Nothing contained in this Section 4.2 shall be interpreted in such a manner as would disqualify the Plan from treatment as a formula plan under Rule 16b-3, as promulgated by the Commission under the Exchange Act, as that rule may be amended from time to time.

4.3 <u>Amount of Stock Compensation Denominated in Dollars</u>. For Stock compensation that is denominated in dollars, the number of shares of Stock due to a Participant, including any fractional shares, shall be determined by dividing the prescribed dollar amount by the Market Value on the compensation payment date.

4.4 <u>Deferral of Stock Compensation</u>. Any portion of the Retainer Fee that is required to be paid in Stock pursuant to Section 4.1 may be deferred in accordance with the terms of the Deferred Compensation Plan maintained by the Company or System Company for its Directors. Any other Director compensation that a participant may elect to receive in Stock under the Plan may be similarly deferred.

4.5 <u>Death Benefits</u>. No grants of Stock shall be made to any beneficiary of a Participant following a Participant s death.

Article V Administration of Plan

5.1 Administrator. The general administration of the Plan shall be the responsibility of the Plan Administrator.

5.2 Powers. The Plan Administrator shall administer the Plan

(a) The Plan Administrator shall administer the Plan in accordance with its terms and shall have all powers necessary to carry out the provisions of the Plan. It shall interpret the Plan and shall have the discretion to determine all questions arising in the administration, interpretation and application of the Plan, including any ambiguities contained herein or any questions of fact. Any such determination by it shall be conclusive and binding on all persons. It may adopt such procedures as it deems desirable for the conduct of its affairs. It may appoint such accountants, counsel,

actuaries, specialists and other persons as it deems necessary or desirable in connection with the administration of the Plan, and shall be the agent for the service of process.

(b) The Plan Administrator may delegate to such officers, employees or departments of the Company or an affiliate of the Company, such authority, duties and responsibilities of the Plan Administrator as it, in its sole discretion, considers necessary or appropriate for the proper and efficient operation of the Plan, including, without limitation, interpretation of the Plan and establishment of procedures for administration of the Plan.

5.3 <u>Indemnification</u>. The System Companies and the Company shall indemnify the Plan Administrator against any and all claims, losses, damages, expenses and liability arising from any action or failure to act, except when the same is finally judicially determined to be due to gross negligence or willful misconduct. The System Companies and the Company may purchase at their own expense sufficient liability insurance for the Plan Administrator to cover any and all claims, losses, damages and expenses arising from any action or failure to act in connection with the execution of the duties as Plan Administrator.

Article VI Miscellaneous

6.1 <u>Assignment</u>. Neither the Participant nor his legal representative shall have any rights to sell, assign, transfer or otherwise convey the right to receive the payment of any benefit due hereunder, which payment and the right thereto are expressly declared to be nonassignable and nontransferable. Any attempt to assign or transfer the right to payment under the Plan shall be null and void and of no effect.

6.2 <u>Amendment and Termination</u>. The Plan may be wholly or partially amended or otherwise modified, suspended or terminated at any time by the Company Board or by its Governance Committee with the approval of the Company Board, upon execution of a duly authorized written document; provided, however, that, without the approval of the stockholders of the Company entitled to vote thereon, no amendment may be made which would, absent such stockholder approval, disqualify the Plan for coverage under Rule 16b-3, as promulgated by the Commission under the Exchange Act, as that rule may be amended from time to time. Notwithstanding the foregoing, no such amendment or termination shall impair any rights to payments to which a Participant may be entitled prior to the effective date of such amendment or termination.

6.3 <u>No Guarantee of Continued or Future Service on a Board of Directors</u>. Participation hereunder shall not be construed as creating a right in any Director to continued service or future service on the Board of Directors. Participation hereunder does not constitute an employment contract between any Director and any System Company or the Company as the case may be.

6.4 <u>Construction</u>. This Plan shall be construed in accordance with and governed by the laws of the State of Georgia, to the extent such laws are not otherwise superseded by the laws of the United States.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Company Board, through its duly authorized officers, has adopted this Outside Directors Stock Plan for The Southern Company and Its Subsidiaries this 9th day of February, 2015, to be effective as provided herein.

THE SOUTHERN COMPANY:

By: Its: Secretary

Attest:

By: Its: Assistant Secretary Schedule A

The System Companies as of May 27, 2015 are:

Alabama Power Company

Georgia Power Company

Gulf Power Company

Mississippi Power Company

Schedule B

As of June 1, 2015

The portion of a Participant s Retainer Fee required to be distributed in Stock shall be determined in accordance with the following schedule:

Dollar Amount of Required Stock Distribution
\$105,000
\$30,000
\$30,000
\$19,500
\$19,500

A-4 SOUTHERN COMPANY

APPENDIX B

PROPOSED AMENDMENT TO SECTION 46 OF THE COMPANY S BY-LAWS

The text of the proposed amendment to Section 46 of the Company s By-Laws, marked to show changes to the current Section 46, is set forth as follows:

46. The By-Laws of the Corporation may be altered, amended or repealed (a) at any meeting of the Board of Directors by the vote of a majority of the entire Board then in office, or (b) by the vote of the holders of a majority of that part of the capital stock of the Corporation having voting powers which is represented in person or by proxy at any annual meeting of stockholders or at any special meeting called for that purpose (provided that a lawful quorum of stockholders be there represented in person or by proxy), or (c) without a meeting by the written consent of the holders of all of not less than the minimum number of the issued and outstanding <u>shares of</u> capital stock of the Corporation having votieg powers, that the Board of Directors shall not have power to alter, amend or repeal the provisions of Sections 5, 44 or 46 of the By-Laws and provided, further, that an alteration, amendment or repeal of any other provision of the By-Laws by the Board of Directors shall cease to be effective unless submitted to and ratified or approved at the next annual or special meeting at which a lawful quorum of stockholders is represented in person or by proxy by the vote of the holders of a majority of that part of the capital stock of the By-Laws of the By-Laws and provided, further, that an alteration, amendment or repeal of any other provision of the By-Laws by the Board of Directors shall cease to be effective unless submitted to and ratified or approved at the next annual or special meeting at which a lawful quorum of stockholders is represented in person or by proxy by the vote of the holders of a majority of that part of the capital stock of the Corporation having voting powers which is represented in person or by proxy at such meeting.

SOUTHERN COMPANY B-1

APPENDIX C

POLICY ON ENGAGEMENT OF THE INDEPENDENT AUDITOR FOR AUDIT AND NON-AUDIT SERVICES

- A. Southern Company (including its subsidiaries) will not engage the independent auditor to perform any services that are prohibited by the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. It shall further be the policy of the Company not to retain the independent auditor for non-audit services unless there is a compelling reason to do so and such retention is otherwise pre-approved consistent with this policy. Non-audit services that are prohibited include:
 - 1. Bookkeeping and other services related to the preparation of accounting records or financial statements of the Company or its subsidiaries.
 - 2. Financial information systems design and implementation.
 - 3. Appraisal or valuation services, fairness opinions, or contribution-in-kind reports.
 - 4. Actuarial services.
 - 5. Internal audit outsourcing services.
 - 6. Management functions or human resources.
 - 7. Broker or dealer, investment adviser, or investment banking services.
 - 8. Legal services or expert services unrelated to financial statement audits.
 - 9. Any other service that the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board determines, by regulation, is impermissible.
- B. Effective January 1, 2003, officers of the Company (including its subsidiaries) may not engage the independent auditor to perform any personal services, such as personal financial planning or personal income tax services.

- C. All audit services (including providing comfort letters and consents in connection with securities issuances) and permissible non-audit services provided by the independent auditor must be pre-approved by the Southern Company Audit Committee.
- D. Under this Policy, the Audit Committee s approval of the independent auditor s annual arrangements letter shall constitute pre-approval for all services covered in the letter.
- E. By adopting this Policy, the Audit Committee hereby pre-approves the engagement of the independent auditor to provide services related to the issuance of comfort letters and consents required for securities sales by the Company and its subsidiaries and services related to consultation on routine accounting and tax matters. The actual amounts expended for such services each calendar quarter shall be reported to the Committee at a subsequent Committee meeting.
- F. The Audit Committee also delegates to its Chairman the authority to grant pre-approvals for the engagement of the independent auditor to provide any permissible service up to a limit of \$50,000 per engagement. Any engagements pre-approved by the Chairman shall be presented to the full Committee at its next scheduled regular meeting.
- G. The Southern Company Comptroller shall establish processes and procedures to carry out this Policy. *Approved by the Southern Company Audit Committee*

December 9, 2002

SOUTHERN COMPANY C-1

APPENDIX D

SOUTHERN COMPANY

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Southern Company Common Stock and Dividend Information	D-ii
Five-Year Cumulative Performance Graph	D-ii
Twenty-Year Cumulative Performance Graph	D-iii
Management s Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting	D-1
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	D-2
Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	D-5
Cautionary Statement Regarding Forward-Looking Statements	D-34
Consolidated Statements of Income	D-36
Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income	D-37
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows	D-38
Consolidated Balance Sheets	D-39
Consolidated Statements of Capitalization	D-41
Consolidated Statements of Stockholders Equity	D-43
Notes to Financial Statements	D-44
Selected Consolidated Financial and Operating Data	D-103
Management Council	D-105
Stockholder Information	D-107

SOUTHERN COMPANY D-i

SOUTHERN COMPANY COMMON STOCK AND DIVIDEND INFORMATION

The common stock of Southern Company is listed and traded on the New York Stock Exchange. The common stock is also traded on regional exchanges across the United States. The high and low stock prices as reported on the New York Stock Exchange for each quarter of the past two years were as follows:

	High	Low	Dividend
2014			
First Quarter	\$44.00	\$40.27	\$ 0.5075
Second Quarter	46.81	42.55	0.5250
	10.01	12.55	0.0200
Third Quarter	45.47	41.87	0.5250
Fourth Quarter	51.28	43.55	0.5250
2013			
First Quarter	\$ 46.95	\$42.82	\$ 0.4900
Second Quarter	48.74	42.32	0.5075
Third Quarter	45.75	40.63	0.5075
Everyth Output	42.04	40.02	0.5075
Fourth Quarter FIVE-YEAR CUMULATIVE PERFORMANCE GRAPH	42.94	40.03	0.5075

Table of Contents

This performance graph compares the cumulative total shareholder return on the Company s common stock with the Standard & Poor s Electric Utility Index and the Standard & Poor s 500 index for the past five years. The graph assumes that \$100 was invested on December 31, 2009 in the Company s common stock and each of the above indices and that all dividends were reinvested. The stockholder return shown below for the five-year historical period may not be indicative of future performance.

D-ii SOUTHERN COMPANY

TWENTY-YEAR CUMULATIVE PERFORMANCE GRAPH

This performance graph compares the cumulative total shareholder return on the Company s common stock with the Standard & Poor s Electric Utility Index and the Standard & Poor s 500 index for the past 20 years. The graph assumes that \$100 was invested on December 31, 1994 in the Company s common stock and each of the above indices and that all dividends were reinvested. The distribution of shares of Mirant Corporation stock to the Company s stockholders in 2001 is treated as a special dividend for purposes of calculating the Company s shareholder return. The stockholder return shown below for the twenty-year historical period may not be indicative of future performance.

SOUTHERN COMPANY D-iii

MANAGEMENT S REPORT ON INTERNAL CONTROL OVER FINANCIAL REPORTING

Southern Company and Subsidiary Companies 2014 Annual Report

The management of The Southern Company (Southern Company) is responsible for establishing and maintaining an adequate system of internal control over financial reporting as required by the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 and as defined in Exchange Act Rule 13a-15(f). A control system can provide only reasonable, not absolute, assurance that the objectives of the control system are met.

Under management s supervision, an evaluation of the design and effectiveness of Southern Company s internal control over financial reporting was conducted based on the framework in *Internal Control Integrated Framework* (2013) issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission. Based on this evaluation, management concluded that Southern Company s internal control over financial reporting was effective as of December 31, 2014.

Deloitte & Touche LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, as auditors of Southern Company s financial statements, has issued an attestation report on the effectiveness of Southern Company s internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2014. Deloitte & Touche LLP s report on Southern Company s internal control over financial reporting is included herein.

Thomas A. Fanning Chairman, President, and Chief Executive Officer

Art P. Beattie Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer March 2, 2015

SOUTHERN COMPANY D-1

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

To the Board of Directors and Stockholders of

The Southern Company

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets and consolidated statements of capitalization of The Southern Company and Subsidiary Companies (the Company) as of December 31, 2014 and 2013, and the related consolidated statements of income, comprehensive income, stockholders equity, and cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2014. We also have audited the Company s internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2014, based on criteria established in *Internal Control - Integrated Framework* (2013) issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission. The Company s management is responsible for these financial statements, for maintaining effective internal control over financial reporting, and for its assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting (page D-1). Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements and an opinion on the Company s internal control over financial reporting based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement and whether effective internal control over financial reporting was maintained in all material respects. Our audits of the financial statements included examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements, assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, and evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. Our audit of internal control over financial reporting included obtaining an understanding of internal control over financial reporting, assessing the risk that a material weakness exists, and testing and evaluating the design and operating effectiveness of internal control based on the assessed risk. Our audits also included performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinions.

A company s internal control over financial reporting is a process designed by, or under the supervision of, the company s principal executive and principal financial officers, or persons performing similar functions, and effected by the company s board of directors, management, and other personnel to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. A company s internal control over financial reporting includes those policies and procedures that (1) pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the company; (2) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, and that receipts and expenditures of the company are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and directors of the company; and (3) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use, or disposition of the company s assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.

Because of the inherent limitations of internal control over financial reporting, including the possibility of collusion or improper management override of controls, material misstatements due to error or fraud may not be prevented or detected on a timely basis. Also, projections of any evaluation of the effectiveness of the internal control over financial reporting to future periods are subject to the risk that the controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.

In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements (pages D-36 to D-101) referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Southern Company and Subsidiary Companies as of December 31, 2014 and 2013, and the results of their operations and their cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2014, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. Also, in our opinion, the Company maintained, in all material respects, effective internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2014, based on the criteria established in *Internal Control - Integrated Framework (2013)* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission.

Atlanta, Georgia March 2, 2015

D-2 SOUTHERN COMPANY

DEFINITIONS

TermMeaning2012 MPSC CPCN OrderA detailed order issued by the Mississippi PSC in April 2012 confirming the CPCN originally approved by the Mississippi PSC in 2010 authorizing acquisition, construction, and operation of the Kemper IGCC2013 ARPAlternative Rate Plan approved by the Georgia PSC for Georgia Power for the years 2014 through 2016AFUDCAllowance for funds used during constructionAlabama PowerAlabama Power CompanyAPAAsset purchase agreementASCAccounting Standards CodificationBaseload ActState of Mississippi legislation designed to enhance the Mississippi PSC s authority to facilitate development and construction of baseload generation in the State of MississippiCCRCoal combustion residuals
originally approved by the Mississippi PSC in 2010 authorizing acquisition, construction, and operation of the Kemper IGCC2013 ARPAlternative Rate Plan approved by the Georgia PSC for Georgia Power for the years 2014 through 2016AFUDCAllowance for funds used during constructionAlabama PowerAlabama Power CompanyAPAAsset purchase agreementASCAccounting Standards CodificationBaseload ActState of Mississippi legislation designed to enhance the Mississippi PSC s authority to facilitate development and construction of baseload generation in the State of Mississippi
construction, and operation of the Kemper IGCC2013 ARPAlternative Rate Plan approved by the Georgia PSC for Georgia Power for the years 2014 through 2016AFUDCAllowance for funds used during constructionAlabama PowerAlabama Power CompanyAPAAsset purchase agreementASCAccounting Standards CodificationBaseload ActState of Mississippi legislation designed to enhance the Mississippi PSC s authority to facilitate development and construction of baseload generation in the State of Mississippi
2013 ARPAlternative Rate Plan approved by the Georgia PSC for Georgia Power for the years 2014 through 2016AFUDCAllowance for funds used during constructionAlabama PowerAlabama Power CompanyAPAAsset purchase agreementASCAccounting Standards CodificationBaseload ActState of Mississippi legislation designed to enhance the Mississippi PSC s authority to facilitate development and construction of baseload generation in the State of Mississippi
2014 through 2016AFUDCAllowance for funds used during constructionAlabama PowerAlabama Power CompanyAPAAsset purchase agreementASCAccounting Standards CodificationBaseload ActState of Mississippi legislation designed to enhance the Mississippi PSC s authority to facilitate development and construction of baseload generation in the State of Mississippi
AFUDCAllowance for funds used during constructionAlabama PowerAlabama Power CompanyAPAAsset purchase agreementASCAccounting Standards CodificationBaseload ActState of Mississippi legislation designed to enhance the Mississippi PSC s authority to facilitate development and construction of baseload generation in the State of Mississippi
Alabama PowerAlabama Power CompanyAPAAsset purchase agreementASCAccounting Standards CodificationBaseload ActState of Mississippi legislation designed to enhance the Mississippi PSC s authority to facilitate development and construction of baseload generation in the State of Mississippi
APAAsset purchase agreementASCAccounting Standards CodificationBaseload ActState of Mississippi legislation designed to enhance the Mississippi PSC s authority to facilitate development and construction of baseload generation in the State of Mississippi
ASC Accounting Standards Codification Baseload Act State of Mississippi legislation designed to enhance the Mississippi PSC s authority to facilitate development and construction of baseload generation in the State of Mississippi
Baseload Act State of Mississippi legislation designed to enhance the Mississippi PSC s authority to facilitate development and construction of baseload generation in the State of Mississippi
to facilitate development and construction of baseload generation in the State of Mississippi
Mississippi
Clean Air Act Clean Air Act Amendments of 1990
CO ₂ Carbon dioxide
CPCN Certificate of public convenience and necessity
CWIP Construction work in progress
DOE U.S. Department of Energy
EPA U.S. Environmental Protection Agency
FERC Federal Energy Regulatory Commission
FFB Federal Financing Bank
GAAP Generally accepted accounting principles
Georgia Power Georgia Power Company
Gulf Power Gulf Power Company
IGCC Integrated coal gasification combined cycle
IRS Internal Revenue Service
ITC Investment tax credit
Kemper IGCC IGCC facility under construction in Kemper County, Mississippi
KWH Kilowatt-hour
LIBOR London Interbank Offered Rate
Mirror CWIP A regulatory liability account for use in mitigating future rate impacts for customers
Mississippi Power Mississippi Power Company
mmBtu Million British thermal units
Moody s Moody s Investors Service, Inc.
MPUS Mississippi Public Utilities Staff
MW Megawatt
NCCR Georgia Power s Nuclear Construction Cost Recovery
NDR Alabama Power s Natural Disaster Reserve
NRC U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission
OCI Other comprehensive income
Plant Vogtle Units 3 and 4 Two new nuclear generating units under construction at Plant Vogtle
power pool The operating arrangement whereby the integrated generating resources of the
traditional operating companies and Southern Power Company are subject to joint

	commitment and dispatch in order to serve their combined load obligations
PPA	Power purchase agreement
PSC	Public Service Commission
Rate CNP	Alabama Power s Rate Certificated New Plant
Rate CNP Environmental	Alabama Power s Rate Certificated New Plant Environmental
Rate CNP PPA	Alabama Power s Rate Certificated New Plant Power Purchase Agreement
Rate ECR	Alabama Power s rate energy cost recovery
Rate NDR	Alabama Power s natural disaster reserve rate
Rate RSE	Alabama Power s rate stabilization and equalization plan
ROE	Return on equity
S&P	Standard and Poor s Rating Services, a division of The McGraw Hill Companies,
	Inc.
SCS	Southern Company Services, Inc. (the Southern Company system service company)
SEC	U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission
SEGCO	Southern Electric Generating Company

SOUTHERN COMPANY D-3

DEFINITIONS (continued)

Term	Meaning
SMEPA	South Mississippi Electric Power Association
Southern Company system	The Southern Company, the traditional operating companies, Southern Power,
	SEGCO, Southern Nuclear, SCS, SouthernLINC Wireless, and other subsidiaries
SouthernLINC Wireless	Southern Communications Services, Inc.
Southern Nuclear	Southern Nuclear Operating Company, Inc.
Southern Power	Southern Power Company and its subsidiaries
traditional operating companies	Alabama Power, Georgia Power, Gulf Power, and Mississippi Power

D-4 SOUTHERN COMPANY

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

Southern Company and Subsidiary Companies 2014 Annual Report

OVERVIEW

Business Activities

The Southern Company (Southern Company or the Company) is a holding company that owns all of the common stock of the Southern Company system, which consists of the traditional operating companies, Southern Power, and other direct and indirect subsidiaries. The primary business of the Southern Company system is electricity sales by the traditional operating companies and Southern Power. The four traditional operating companies are vertically integrated utilities providing electric service in four Southeastern states. Southern Power constructs, acquires, owns, and manages generation assets, including renewable energy projects, and sells electricity at market-based rates in the wholesale market.

Many factors affect the opportunities, challenges, and risks of the Southern Company system s electricity business. These factors include the traditional operating companies ability to maintain a constructive regulatory environment, to maintain and grow energy sales, and to effectively manage and secure timely recovery of costs. These costs include those related to projected long-term demand growth, increasingly stringent environmental standards, reliability, fuel, capital expenditures, including new plants, and restoration following major storms. Subsidiaries of Southern Company are constructing Plant Vogtle Units 3 and 4 and the Kemper IGCC. Georgia Power has a 45.7% ownership interest in Plant Vogtle Units 3 and 4, each with approximately 1,100 MWs, and Mississippi Power is ultimately expected to hold an 85% ownership interest in the 582-MW Kemper IGCC.

Each of the traditional operating companies has various regulatory mechanisms that operate to address cost recovery. Effectively operating pursuant to these regulatory mechanisms and appropriately balancing required costs and capital expenditures with customer prices will continue to challenge the Southern Company system for the foreseeable future. See Note 3 to the financial statements under Retail Regulatory Matters and Integrated Coal Gasification Combined Cycle for additional information.

Another major factor is the profitability of the competitive market-based wholesale generating business. Southern Power s strategy is to acquire, construct, and sell power plants, including renewable energy projects, and to enter into PPAs primarily with investor-owned utilities, independent power producers, municipalities, and electric cooperatives.

Southern Company s other business activities include investments in leveraged lease projects and telecommunications. Management continues to evaluate the contribution of each of these activities to total shareholder return and may pursue acquisitions and dispositions accordingly.

Key Performance Indicators

In striving to achieve superior risk-adjusted returns while providing cost-effective energy to more than four million customers, the Southern Company system continues to focus on several key performance indicators. These indicators include customer satisfaction, plant availability, system reliability, execution of major construction projects, and earnings per share (EPS). Southern Company s financial success is directly tied to customer satisfaction. Key elements of ensuring customer satisfaction include outstanding service, high reliability, and competitive prices. Management uses customer satisfaction surveys and reliability indicators to evaluate the results of the Southern Company system.

Peak season equivalent forced outage rate (Peak Season EFOR) is an indicator of fossil/hydro plant availability and efficient generation fleet operations during the months when generation needs are greatest. The rate is calculated by dividing the number of hours of forced outages by total generation hours. The Southern Company system s fossil/hydro 2014 Peak Season EFOR was better than the target. Transmission and distribution system reliability performance is measured by the frequency and duration of outages. Performance targets for reliability are set internally based on historical performance. The Southern Company system s performance for 2014 was better than the target for these reliability measures. Primarily as a result of charges for estimated probable losses related to construction of the Kemper IGCC, Southern Company s EPS for 2014 did not meet the target on a GAAP basis. See RESULTS OF OPERATIONS Estimated Loss on Kemper IGCC and Note 3 to the financial statements under Integrated Coal Gasification Combined Cycle for additional information.

Excluding the charges for estimated probable losses related to construction of the Kemper IGCC and the 2015 Mississippi Supreme Court decision, Southern Company s 2014 results compared with its targets for some of these key indicators are reflected in the following chart:

	2014	2014
	Target	Actual
Key Performance Indicator	Performance	Performance
	Top quartile in	
System Customer Satisfaction	customer surveys	Top quartile
Peak Season System EFOR fossil/hydro	5.51% or less	1.93%
Basic EPS As Reported	\$2.72-\$2.80	\$2.19
Kemper IGCC Impacts		\$0.61
EPS, excluding items*		\$2.80

* Does not reflect EPS as calculated in accordance with GAAP. The non-GAAP measure of EPS, excluding estimated probable losses relating to Mississippi Power s construction of the Kemper IGCC and the 2015 Mississippi Supreme Court decision, is calculated by excluding from EPS, as

SOUTHERN COMPANY D-5

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (continued)

determined in accordance with GAAP, the following items: (1) estimated probable losses of \$536 million after-tax, or \$0.59 per share, relating to Mississippi Power s construction of the Kemper IGCC and (2) an aggregate of \$17 million after-tax, or \$0.02 per share, relating to the reversal of previously recognized revenues recorded in 2014 and 2013 and the recognition of carrying costs associated with the 2015 Mississippi Supreme Court decision which reversed the Mississippi PSC s March 2013 rate order related to the Kemper IGCC. The estimated probable losses relating to the construction of the Kemper IGCC significantly impacted the presentation of EPS in the table above, and any similar charges are items that may occur with uncertain frequency in the future. In addition, neither the estimated probable losses relating to the construction of the Kemper IGCC nor the 2015 Mississippi Supreme Court decision were anticipated or incorporated in the assumptions used to develop the EPS target performance for 2014 reflected in the table above. See RESULTS OF OPERATIONS Estimated Loss on Kemper IGCC and Note 3 to the financial statements under Integrated Coal Gasification Combined Cycle for additional information on the estimated probable losses relating to the Kemper IGCC and the 2015 Mississippi Supreme Court decision. Southern Company management uses the non-GAAP measure of EPS, excluding these items, to evaluate the performance of Southern Company s ongoing business activities and its 2014 performance on a basis consistent with the assumptions used in developing the 2014 performance targets and to compare certain results to prior periods. Southern Company believes this presentation is useful to investors by providing additional information for purposes of evaluating the performance of Southern Company s business activities. This presentation is not meant to be considered a substitute for financial measures prepared in accordance with GAAP.

See RESULTS OF OPERATIONS herein for additional information on the Company s financial performance.

Earnings

Southern Company s net income after dividends on preferred and preference stock of subsidiaries was \$2.0 billion in 2014, an increase of \$319 million, or 19.4%, from the prior year. The increase was primarily related to an increase in retail revenues due to retail base rate increases, as well as colder weather in the first quarter 2014 and warmer weather in the second and third quarters 2014 as compared to the corresponding periods in 2013. The increase in net income was also the result of lower pre-tax charges of \$868 million (\$536 million after tax) recorded in 2014 compared to pre-tax charges of \$1.2 billion (\$729 million after tax) recorded in 2013 for revisions of estimated costs expected to be incurred on Mississippi Power s construction of the Kemper IGCC. These increases were partially offset by increases in non-fuel operations and maintenance expenses.

Southern Company s net income after dividends on preferred and preference stock of subsidiaries was \$1.6 billion in 2013, a decrease of \$706 million, or 30.0%, from the prior year. The decrease was primarily the result of pre-tax charges of \$1.2 billion (\$729 million after-tax) for revisions of estimated costs expected to be incurred on Mississippi Power s construction of the Kemper IGCC. Also contributing to the decrease in net income were increases in depreciation and amortization and non-fuel operations and maintenance expenses, partially offset by increases in retail revenues and AFUDC.

Basic EPS was \$2.19 in 2014, \$1.88 in 2013, and \$2.70 in 2012. Diluted EPS, which factors in additional shares related to stock-based compensation, was \$2.18 in 2014, \$1.87 in 2013, and \$2.67 in 2012. EPS for 2014 was negatively impacted by \$0.06 per share as a result of an increase in the average shares outstanding. See FINANCIAL CONDITION AND LIQUIDITY Financing Activities herein for additional information.

Dividends

Southern Company has paid dividends on its common stock since 1948. Dividends paid per share of common stock were \$2.0825 in 2014, \$2.0125 in 2013, and \$1.9425 in 2012. In January 2015, Southern Company declared a quarterly dividend of 52.50 cents per share. This is the 269th consecutive quarter that Southern Company has paid a dividend equal to or higher than the previous quarter. For 2014, the actual dividend payout ratio was 95%, while the payout ratio of net income excluding estimated probable losses relating to Mississippi Power s construction of the Kemper IGCC and the 2015 Mississippi Supreme Court decision was 74%.

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

Discussion of the results of operations is divided into two parts the Southern Company system s primary business of electricity sales and its other business activities.

	2014			Amount 2013 (in millions)		2012
Electricity business	\$	1,969	\$	1,652	\$	2,321
Other business activities		(6)		(8)		29
Net Income	\$	1,963	\$	1,644	\$	2,350

D-6 SOUTHERN COMPANY

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (continued)

Electricity Business

Southern Company s electric utilities generate and sell electricity to retail and wholesale customers in the Southeast. A condensed statement of income for the electricity business follows:

		Increase (Decrease)				
	Amount 2014					
Electric operating revenues	\$ 18,406	\$ 1,371	\$ 557			
Fuel	6,005	495	453			
Purchased power	672	211	(83)			
Other operations and maintenance	4,259	481	83			
Depreciation and amortization	1,929	43	114			
Taxes other than income taxes	979	47	20			
Estimated loss on Kemper IGCC	868	(312)	1,180			
Total electric operating expenses	14,712	965	1,767			
Operating income	3,694	406	(1,210)			
Allowance for equity funds used during construction	245 18	55	47 (4)			

Interest income

Interest expense, net of amounts capitalized	794	6	(32)
Other income (expense), net	(73)	(18)	2
Income taxes	1,053	118	(465)
Net income	2,037	319	(668)
Dividends on preferred and preference stock of subsidiaries	68	2	1
Net income after dividends on preferred and preference stock of subsidiaries	\$ 1,969	\$ 317	\$ (669)

Electric Operating Revenues

Electric operating revenues for 2014 were \$18.4 billion, reflecting a \$1.4 billion increase from 2013. Details of electric operating revenues were as follows:

	Amount		
	2014	2013 in millions)	
	(1		
Retail prior year	\$ 14,54	1 \$ 14,187	
Estimated change resulting from			
Rates and pricing	30	1 37	
Sales growth (decline)	3	35 (2)	
Weather	23	36 (40)	
Fuel and other cost recovery	43		
	15,55	50 14,541	

Retail current year

Wholesale revenues	2,184	1,855
Other electric operating revenues	672	639
Electric operating revenues	\$ 18,406	\$ 17,035

Percent change

Retail revenues increased \$1.0 billion, or 6.9%, in 2014 as compared to the prior year. The significant factors driving this change are shown in the preceding table. The increase in rates and pricing in 2014 was primarily due to increased revenues at Georgia Power related to base tariff increases effective January 1, 2014, as approved by the Georgia PSC in the 2013 ARP, and increases in collections for financing costs related to the construction of Plant Vogtle Units 3 and 4 through the NCCR tariff, as well as higher contributions from market-driven rates from commercial and industrial customers. Also contributing to the increase were increased revenues at Alabama Power associated with Rate CNP Environmental primarily resulting from the inclusion of pre-2005 environmental assets and increased revenues at Gulf Power primarily resulting from a retail base rate increase and an increase in the environmental cost recovery clause rate, both effective January 2014, as approved by the Florida PSC.

SOUTHERN COMPANY D-7

8.0%

3.4%

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (continued)

Retail revenues increased \$354 million, or 2.5%, in 2013 as compared to the prior year. The significant factors driving this change are shown in the preceding table. The increase in rates and pricing in 2013 was primarily due to base tariff increases at Georgia Power effective April 1, 2012 and January 1, 2013, as approved by the Georgia PSC, related to placing new generating units at Plant McDonough-Atkinson in service and collecting financing costs related to the construction of Plant Vogtle Units 3 and 4 through the NCCR tariff, as well as higher contributions from market-driven rates from commercial and industrial customers.

See Note 3 to the financial statements of Southern Company under Retail Regulatory Matters Alabama Power Rate CNP, Georgia Power Rate Plans, and Gulf Power Retail Base Rate Case and Integrated Coal Gasification Combined Cycle Rate Recovery of Kemper IGCC Costs 2015 Mississippi Supreme Court Decision for additional information. Also see Energy Sales below for a discussion of changes in the volume of energy sold, including changes related to sales growth (decline) and weather.

Electric rates for the traditional operating companies include provisions to adjust billings for fluctuations in fuel costs, including the energy component of purchased power costs. Under these provisions, fuel revenues generally equal fuel expenses, including the energy component of purchased power costs, and do not affect net income. The traditional operating companies may also have one or more regulatory mechanisms to recover other costs such as environmental, storm damage, new plants, and PPAs.

Wholesale revenues consist of PPAs with investor-owned utilities and electric cooperatives and short-term opportunity sales. Wholesale revenues from PPAs (other than solar PPAs) have both capacity and energy components. Capacity revenues reflect the recovery of fixed costs and a return on investment. Energy revenues will vary depending on fuel prices, the market prices of wholesale energy compared to the Southern Company system s generation, demand for energy within the Southern Company system s service territory, and the availability of the Southern Company system s generation. Increases and decreases in energy revenues that are driven by fuel prices are accompanied by an increase or decrease in fuel costs and do not have a significant impact on net income. Wholesale revenues at Mississippi Power include FERC-regulated municipal and rural association sales as well as market-based sales. Short-term opportunity sales are made at market-based rates that generally provide a margin above the Southern Company system s variable cost to produce the energy.

Wholesale revenues from power sales were as follows:

	2014		2013 (in millions)				012
Capacity and other	\$	974	\$	971	\$	899	
Energy		1,210		884		776	
	\$	2,184	\$	1,855	\$	1,675	

Total

In 2014, wholesale revenues increased \$329 million, or 17.7%, as compared to the prior year due to a \$326 million increase in energy revenues and a \$3 million increase in capacity revenues. The increase in energy revenues was primarily related to increased revenue under existing contracts as well as new solar PPAs and requirements contracts primarily at Southern Power, increased demand resulting from colder weather in the first quarter 2014 as compared to the corresponding period in 2013, and an increase in the average cost of natural gas. The increase in capacity revenues was primarily due to wholesale base rate increases at Mississippi Power, partially offset by a decrease in capacity revenues primarily due to lower customer demand and the expiration of certain requirements contracts at Southern Power.

In 2013, wholesale revenues increased \$180 million, or 10.7%, as compared to the prior year due to a \$108 million increase in energy revenues and a \$72 million increase in capacity revenues. The increase in energy revenues was primarily related to an increase in the average price of energy and new solar contracts served by Southern Power s Plants Campo Verde and Spectrum, which began in 2013, partially offset by a decrease in volume related to milder weather as compared to the prior year. The increase in capacity revenues was primarily due to a new PPA served by Southern Power s Plant Nacogdoches, which began in June 2012, and an increase in capacity revenues under existing PPAs.

Other Electric Revenues

Other electric revenues increased \$33 million, or 5.2%, and \$23 million, or 3.7%, in 2014 and 2013, respectively, as compared to the prior years. The 2014 increase was primarily due to increases in open access transmission tariff revenues and transmission service revenues primarily at Alabama Power and Georgia Power, an increase in co-generation steam revenues at Alabama Power, increases in outdoor lighting and solar application fee revenues at Georgia Power, as well as an increase in franchise fees at Gulf Power. The 2013 increase in other electric revenues was primarily a result of increases in transmission revenues related to the open access transmission tariff and rents from electric property related to pole attachments.

D-8 SOUTHERN COMPANY

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (continued)

Energy Sales

Changes in revenues are influenced heavily by the change in the volume of energy sold from year to year. KWH sales for 2014 and the percent change from the prior year were as follows:

	Total	Total KWH Percent Change 2014 2013		Weather-Adjusted		
	KWHs 2014 (in billions)			Percent C 2014	Change 2013*	
Residential	53.4	5.5%	0.2%	%	(0.3)%	
Commercial	53.2	1.3	(0.9)	(0.4)	(0.1)	
Industrial	54.1	3.3	1.5	3.3	1.5	
Other	0.9	0.9	(1.8)	0.7	(1.9)	
Total retail	161.6	3.3	0.3	0.9%	0.4%	
Wholesale	32.8	21.7	(2.2)			
Total energy sales	194.4	6.0%	(0.1)%			

* In the first quarter 2012, Georgia Power began using new actual advanced meter data to compute unbilled revenues. The weather-adjusted KWH sales variances shown above reflect an adjustment to the estimated allocation of Georgia Power s unbilled January 2012 KWH sales among customer classes that is consistent with the actual allocation in 2013. Without this adjustment, 2013 weather-adjusted residential KWH sales decreased 0.5% as compared to 2012 while 2013 weather-adjusted commercial KWH sales increased 0.2% as compared to 2012. Changes in retail energy sales are generally the result of changes in electricity usage by customers, changes in weather, and changes in the number of customers. Retail energy sales increased 5.2 billion KWHs in 2014 as

compared to the prior year. This increase was primarily the result of colder weather in the first quarter 2014 and warmer weather in the second and third quarters 2014 as compared to the corresponding periods in 2013 and customer growth, partially offset by a decrease in customer usage. The increase in industrial KWH energy sales was primarily due to increased sales in the primary metals, chemicals, paper, non-manufacturing, transportation, and stone, clay, and glass sectors. Weather-adjusted commercial KWH energy sales decreased primarily due to decreased customer usage, partially offset by customer growth. Weather-adjusted residential KWH energy sales were flat compared to the prior year as a result of customer growth offset by decreased customer usage. Household income, one of the primary drivers of residential customer usage, was flat in 2014.

Retail energy sales increased 403 million KWHs in 2013 as compared to the prior year. This increase was primarily the result of customer growth, partially offset by milder weather and a decrease in customer usage. Weather-adjusted residential and commercial energy sales remained relatively flat compared to the prior year with a decrease in customer usage, offset by customer growth. The increase in industrial energy sales was primarily due to increased demand in the paper, primary metals, and stone, clay, and glass sectors.

Wholesale energy sales increased 5.8 billion KWHs in 2014 as compared to the prior year. The increase was primarily related to higher natural gas prices and increased energy sales as a result of colder weather in the first quarter 2014 and warmer weather in the second and third quarters 2014 as compared to the corresponding periods in 2013. Wholesale energy sales decreased 619 million KWHs in 2013 as compared to the prior year. The decrease was primarily related to lower customer demand resulting from milder weather as compared to the prior year.

Fuel and Purchased Power Expenses

Fuel costs constitute the single largest expense for the electric utilities. The mix of fuel sources for generation of electricity is determined primarily by demand, the unit cost of fuel consumed, and the availability of generating units. Additionally, the electric utilities purchase a portion of their electricity needs from the wholesale market.

SOUTHERN COMPANY D-9

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (continued)

Details of the Southern Company system s generation and purchased power were as follows:

	2014	2013	2012
Total generation (billions of KWHs)	191	179	175
Total purchased power (billions of KWHs)	12	12	16
Sources of generation (percent)			
		• •	• •
Coal	42	39	38
Nuclear	16	17	18
Gas	39	40	42
XX 1			2
Hydro	3	4	2
Cost of fuel, generated (cents per net KWH)			
Coal	3.81	4.01	3.96
Nuclear	0.87	0.87	0.83
Nuclear	0.87	0.87	0.85
Gas	3.63	3.29	2.86
Average cost of fuel, generated (cents per net KWH)	3.25	3.17	2.93
Average cost of purchased power (conts par not KWU)*	7.13	5 27	4.45
Average cost of purchased power (cents per net KWH)*	/.13	5.27	4.43

* Average cost of purchased power includes fuel purchased by the Southern Company system for tolling agreements where power is generated by the provider.

In 2014, total fuel and purchased power expenses were \$6.7 billion, an increase of \$706 million, or 11.8%, as compared to the prior year. The increase was primarily the result of a \$422 million increase in the volume of KWHs generated primarily due to increased demand resulting from colder weather in the first quarter 2014 and warmer weather in the second and third quarters 2014 as compared to the corresponding periods in 2013 and a \$286 million increase in the average cost of fuel and purchased power primarily due to higher natural gas prices.

In 2013, total fuel and purchased power expenses were \$6.0 billion, an increase of \$370 million, or 6.6%, as compared to the prior year. This increase was primarily the result of a \$446 million increase in the average cost of fuel and purchased power primarily due to higher natural gas prices and a \$113 million increase in the volume of KWHs generated, partially offset by a \$189 million decrease in the volume of KWHs purchased as the marginal cost of generation available was lower than the market cost of available energy.

Fuel and purchased power energy transactions at the traditional operating companies are generally offset by fuel revenues and do not have a significant impact on net income. See FUTURE EARNINGS POTENTIAL Retail Regulatory Matters Retail Fuel Cost Recovery herein for additional information. Fuel expenses incurred under Southern Power s PPAs are generally the responsibility of the counterparties and do not significantly impact net income.

Fuel

In 2014, fuel expense was \$6.0 billion, an increase of \$495 million, or 9.0%, as compared to the prior year. The increase was primarily due to a 12.7% increase in the volume of KWHs generated by coal, a 10.3% increase in the average cost of natural gas per KWH generated, and a 30.7% decrease in the volume of KWHs generated by hydro facilities resulting from less rainfall, partially offset by a 5.0% decrease in the average cost of coal per KWH generated.

In 2013, fuel expense was \$5.5 billion, an increase of \$453 million, or 9.0%, as compared to the prior year. The increase was primarily due to a 15.0% increase in the average cost of natural gas per KWH generated, partially offset by a 125.9% increase in the volume of KWHs generated by hydro facilities resulting from greater rainfall.

Purchased Power

In 2014, purchased power expense was \$672 million, an increase of \$211 million, or 45.8%, as compared to the prior year. The increase was primarily due to a 35.3% increase in the average cost per KWH purchased.

In 2013, purchased power expense was \$461 million, a decrease of \$83 million, or 15.3%, as compared to the prior year. The decrease was primarily due to a 25.9% decrease in the volume of KWHs purchased as the marginal cost of generation available was lower than the market cost of available energy, partially offset by an 18.4% increase in the average cost per KWH purchased.

Energy purchases will vary depending on demand for energy within the Southern Company system s service territory, the market prices of wholesale energy as compared to the cost of the Southern Company system s generation, and the availability of the Southern Company system s generation.

D-10 SOUTHERN COMPANY

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (continued)

Other Operations and Maintenance Expenses

Other operations and maintenance expenses increased \$481 million, or 12.7%, in 2014 as compared to the prior year. The increase was primarily related to increases of \$149 million in scheduled outage costs at generation facilities, \$103 million in other generation expenses primarily related to commodity and labor costs, \$103 million in transmission and distribution costs primarily related to overhead line maintenance, \$42 million in net employee compensation and benefits including pension costs, and \$31 million in customer accounts, service, and sales costs primarily related to customer incentive and demand-side management programs.

Other operations and maintenance expenses increased \$83 million, or 2.2%, in 2013 as compared to the prior year. Other operations and maintenance expenses in 2013 were significantly below normal levels as a result of cost containment efforts undertaken primarily at Georgia Power to offset the impact of significantly milder than normal weather conditions. Administrative and general expenses increased \$63 million primarily as a result of an increase in pension costs. Transmission and distribution expenses increased \$27 million primarily due to increases at Georgia Power in transmission system load expense resulting from billing adjustments with integrated transmission system owners.

Production expenses and transmission and distribution expenses fluctuate from year to year due to variations in outage and maintenance schedules and normal changes in the cost of labor and materials.

Depreciation and Amortization

Depreciation and amortization increased \$43 million, or 2.3%, in 2014 as compared to the prior year primarily due to increases in depreciation rates related to environmental assets and the amortization of certain regulatory assets at Alabama Power and the completion of the amortization of certain regulatory liabilities at Georgia Power. Also contributing to the increase were increases at Southern Power in plant in service related to the addition of solar facilities in 2013 and 2014, an increase related to equipment retirements resulting from accelerated outage work, and additional component depreciation as a result of increased production. These increases were largely offset by the amortization of \$120 million of the regulatory liability for other cost of removal obligations at Alabama Power. See Note 3 to the financial statements under Retail Regulatory Matters Alabama Power Rate CNP and Cost of Removal Accounting Order for additional information.

Depreciation and amortization increased \$114 million, or 6.4%, in 2013 as compared to the prior year primarily due to additional plant in service related to the completion of Georgia Power s Plant McDonough-Atkinson Units 5 and 6 in April 2012 and October 2012, respectively, and six Southern Power plants between June 2012 and October 2013, certain coal unit retirement decisions (with respect to the portion of such units dedicated to wholesale service) at Georgia Power, and additional transmission and distribution projects. See FUTURE EARNINGS POTENTIAL Retail Regulatory Matters Georgia Power Integrated Resource Plans for additional information on Georgia Power s unit retirement decisions. These increases were partially offset by a net reduction in amortization primarily related to amortization of a regulatory liability for state income tax credits at Georgia Power and by the deferral of certain expenses under an accounting order at Alabama Power. See Note 3 to the financial statements under Retail Regulatory Matters Alabama Power Compliance and Pension Cost Accounting Order for additional information on Alabama Power s accounting order.

See Note 1 to the financial statements under Regulatory Assets and Liabilities and Depreciation and Amortization for additional information.

Taxes Other Than Income Taxes

Taxes other than income taxes increased \$47 million, or 5.0%, in 2014 as compared to the prior year primarily due to increases of \$34 million in municipal franchise fees related to higher retail revenues in 2014 and \$16 million in payroll taxes primarily related to higher employee benefits.

Taxes other than income taxes increased \$20 million, or 2.2%, in 2013 as compared to the prior year primarily due to increases in property taxes.

Estimated Loss on Kemper IGCC

In 2014 and 2013, estimated probable losses on the Kemper IGCC of \$868 million and \$1.2 billion, respectively, were recorded at Southern Company. These losses reflect revisions of estimated costs expected to be incurred on Mississippi Power s construction of the Kemper IGCC in excess of the \$2.88 billion cost cap established by the Mississippi PSC, net of \$245 million of grants awarded to the project by the DOE under the Clean Coal Power Initiative Round 2 (DOE Grants) and excluding the cost of the lignite mine and equipment, the cost of the CO₂ pipeline facilities, AFUDC, and certain general exceptions, including change of law, force majeure, and beneficial capital (which exists when Mississippi Power demonstrates that the purpose and effect of the construction cost increase is to produce efficiencies that will result in a neutral or favorable effect on customers relative to the original proposal for the CPCN) (Cost Cap Exceptions). See FUTURE EARNINGS POTENTIAL Construction Program herein and Note 3 to the financial statements under Integrated Coal Gasification Combined Cycle for additional information.

SOUTHERN COMPANY D-11

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (continued)

Allowance for Equity Funds Used During Construction

AFUDC equity increased \$55 million, or 28.9%, in 2014 as compared to the prior year primarily due to additional capital expenditures at the traditional operating companies, primarily related to environmental and transmission projects, as well as Mississippi Power s Kemper IGCC.

AFUDC equity increased \$47 million, or 32.9%, in 2013 as compared to the prior year primarily due to an increase in CWIP related to Mississippi Power s Kemper IGCC and increased capital expenditures at Alabama Power, partially offset by the completion of Georgia Power s Plant McDonough-Atkinson Units 5 and 6 in 2012.

See Note 3 to the financial statements under Integrated Coal Gasification Combined Cycle for additional information regarding the Kemper IGCC.

Interest Expense, Net of Amounts Capitalized

Interest expense, net of amounts capitalized increased \$6 million, or 0.8%, in 2014 as compared to the prior year primarily due to a higher amount of outstanding long-term debt and an increase in interest expense resulting from the deposits received by Mississippi Power in January and October 2014 related to SMEPA s pending purchase of an undivided interest in the Kemper IGCC, partially offset by a decrease in interest expense related to the refinancing of long-term debt at lower rates and an increase in capitalized interest. See Note 6 to the financial statements for additional information.

Interest expense, net of amounts capitalized decreased \$32 million, or 3.9%, in 2013 as compared to the prior year primarily due to lower interest rates, the timing of issuances and redemptions of long-term debt, an increase in capitalized interest primarily resulting from AFUDC debt associated with Mississippi Power s Kemper IGCC, and an increase in capitalized interest associated with the construction of Southern Power s Plants Campo Verde and Spectrum. These decreases were partially offset by a decrease in capitalized interest resulting from the completion of Southern Power s Plants Nacogdoches and Cleveland, a reduction in AFUDC debt due to the completion of Georgia Power s Plant McDonough-Atkinson Units 5 and 6, and the conclusion of certain state and federal tax audits in 2012.

Other Income (Expense), Net

Other income (expense), net decreased \$18 million, or 32.7%, in 2014 as compared to the prior year primarily due to an \$8 million decrease in wholesale operating fee revenue at Georgia Power and \$7 million associated with Mississippi Power s settlement with the Sierra Club. See Note 3 to the financial statements under Other Matters Sierra Club Settlement Agreement for additional information.

Income Taxes

Income taxes increased \$118 million, or 12.6%, in 2014 as compared to the prior year primarily due to higher pre-tax earnings, partially offset by an increase in non-taxable AFUDC equity and an increase in tax benefits related to federal ITCs.

Income taxes decreased \$465 million, or 33.2%, in 2013 as compared to the prior year primarily due to lower pre-tax earnings, an increase in tax benefits recognized from ITCs at Southern Power, and a net increase in non-taxable AFUDC equity, partially offset by a decrease in state income tax credits, primarily at Georgia Power.

Other Business Activities

Southern Company s other business activities include the parent company (which does not allocate operating expenses to business units), investments in leveraged lease projects, and telecommunications. These businesses are classified in general categories and may comprise one or both of the following subsidiaries: Southern Company Holdings, Inc. (Southern Holdings) invests in various projects, including leveraged lease projects, and SouthernLINC Wireless provides digital wireless communications for use by Southern Company and its subsidiary companies and also markets these services to the public and provides fiber cable services within the Southeast.

D-12 SOUTHERN COMPANY

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (continued)

A condensed statement of income for Southern Company s other business activities follows:

	Amount 2014		from Prior 2014 (in millions)		r Year 2013	
Operating revenues	\$	61	\$	9	\$	(7)
Other operations and maintenance		95		27		(9)
Depreciation and amortization		16		1		
Taxes other than income taxes		2				
Total operating expenses		113		28		(9)
Operating income (loss)		(52)		(19)		2
Interest income		1				(17)
Other income (expense), net		10		36		(45)
Interest expense		41		5		(3)
Income taxes		(76)		10		(20)
Net income (loss)	\$	(6)	\$	2	\$	(37)
Operating Revenues						

Table of Contents

Increase (Decrease)

Southern Company s non-electric operating revenues for these other business activities increased \$9 million, or 17.3%, in 2014 as compared to the prior year. The increase was primarily related to higher operating revenues at Southern Holdings, partially offset by decreases in revenues at SouthernLINC Wireless related to lower average per subscriber revenue and fewer subscribers due to continued competition in the industry. Non-electric operating revenues for these other businesses decreased \$7 million, or 11.9%, in 2013 as compared to the prior year. The decrease was primarily the result of decreases in revenues at SouthernLINC Wireless related to lower average per subscriber revenue and fewer subscribers due to continued competition in the industry.

Other Operations and Maintenance Expenses

Other operations and maintenance expenses for these other business activities increased \$27 million, or 39.7%, in 2014 as compared to the prior year. The increase was primarily due to insurance proceeds received in 2013 related to a litigation settlement with MC Asset Recovery, LLC and higher operating expenses at Southern Holdings. Other operations and maintenance expenses for these other business activities decreased \$9 million, or 11.7%, in 2013 as compared to the prior year. The decrease was primarily related to lower operating expenses at SouthernLINC Wireless and decreases in consulting and legal fees, partially offset by higher operating expenses at Southern Holdings and a decrease in the amount of insurance proceeds received in 2013 related to a litigation settlement with MC Asset Recovery, LLC as compared to the amount received in 2012. See Note 3 to the financial statements under Insurance Recovery for additional information related to the litigation settlement with MC Asset Recovery, LLC.

Interest Income

Interest income for these other business activities decreased \$17 million in 2013 as compared to the prior year primarily due to the conclusion of certain federal income tax audits in 2012.

Other Income (Expense), Net

Other income (expense), net for these other business activities increased \$36 million in 2014 as compared to the prior year. The increase was primarily due to the restructuring of a leveraged lease investment in the first quarter of 2013 and a decrease in charitable contributions in 2014. Other income (expense), net for these other business activities decreased \$45 million in 2013 as compared to the prior year. The decrease was primarily due to the restructuring of a leveraged lease investment and an increase in charitable contributions.

Southern Company has several leveraged lease agreements which relate to international and domestic energy generation, distribution, and transportation assets. Southern Company receives federal income tax deductions for depreciation and amortization, as well as interest on long-term debt related to these investments. See Note 1 under Leveraged Leases for additional information.

Interest Expense

Interest expense for these other business activities increased \$5 million, or 13.9%, in 2014 as compared to the prior year. The increase was primarily due to a higher amount of outstanding long-term debt, partially offset by the refinancing of long-term debt at lower rates.

SOUTHERN COMPANY D-13

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (continued)

Income Taxes

Income taxes for these other business activities increased \$10 million, or 11.6%, in 2014 and decreased \$20 million, or 30.3%, in 2013 as compared to the prior year primarily as a result of changes in pre-tax earnings (losses).

Effects of Inflation

The traditional operating companies are subject to rate regulation that is generally based on the recovery of historical and projected costs. The effects of inflation can create an economic loss since the recovery of costs could be in dollars that have less purchasing power. Southern Power is party to long-term contracts reflecting market-based rates, including inflation expectations. Any adverse effect of inflation on Southern Company s results of operations has not been substantial in recent years.

FUTURE EARNINGS POTENTIAL

General

The four traditional operating companies operate as vertically integrated utilities providing electricity to customers within their service areas in the Southeast. Prices for electricity provided to retail customers are set by state PSCs under cost-based regulatory principles. Prices for wholesale electricity sales, interconnecting transmission lines, and the exchange of electric power are regulated by the FERC. Retail rates and earnings are reviewed and may be adjusted periodically within certain limitations. Southern Power continues to focus on long-term capacity contracts, optimized by limited energy trading activities. See ACCOUNTING POLICIES Application of Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates Electric Utility Regulation herein and Note 3 to the financial statements for additional information about regulatory matters.

The results of operations for the past three years are not necessarily indicative of future earnings potential. The level of Southern Company s future earnings depends on numerous factors that affect the opportunities, challenges, and risks of the Southern Company system s primary business of selling electricity. These factors include the traditional operating companies ability to maintain a constructive regulatory environment that continues to allow for the timely recovery of prudently-incurred costs during a time of increasing costs and the completion and subsequent operation of the Kemper IGCC and Plant Vogtle Units 3 and 4 as well as other ongoing construction projects. Other major factors include the profitability of the competitive wholesale business and successfully expanding investments in renewable energy projects. Future earnings for the electricity business in the near term will depend, in part, upon maintaining and growing sales which are subject to a number of factors. These factors include weather, competition, new energy contracts with other utilities and other wholesale customers, energy conservation practiced by customers, the use of alternative energy sources by customers, the price of electricity, the price elasticity of demand, and the rate of economic growth or decline in the service territory. In addition, the level of future earnings for the wholesale business also depends on numerous factors including creditworthiness of customers, total generating capacity available and related costs, future acquisitions and construction of generating facilities, including the impact of ITCs, and the successful remarketing of capacity as current contracts expire. Changes in regional and global economic conditions may impact sales for the traditional operating companies and Southern Power, as the pace of the economic recovery remains uncertain. The timing and extent of the economic recovery will impact growth and may impact future earnings.

As part of its ongoing effort to adapt to changing market conditions, Southern Company continues to evaluate and consider a wide array of potential business strategies. These strategies may include business combinations, partnerships, and acquisitions involving other utility or non-utility businesses or properties, disposition of certain assets, internal restructuring, or some combination thereof. Furthermore, Southern Company may engage in new business ventures that arise from competitive and regulatory changes in the utility industry. Pursuit of any of the above strategies, or any combination thereof, may significantly affect the business operations, risks, and financial condition of Southern Company.

Environmental Matters

Compliance costs related to federal and state environmental statutes and regulations could affect earnings if such costs cannot continue to be fully recovered in rates on a timely basis or through market-based contracts. Environmental compliance spending over the next several years may differ materially from the amounts estimated. The timing, specific requirements, and estimated costs could change as environmental statutes and regulations are adopted or modified. Further, higher costs that are recovered through regulated rates could contribute to reduced demand for electricity, which could negatively affect results of operations, cash flows, and financial condition. See Note 3 to the financial statements under Environmental Matters for additional information.

New Source Review Actions

As part of a nationwide enforcement initiative against the electric utility industry which began in 1999, the EPA brought civil enforcement actions in federal district court against Alabama Power and Georgia Power alleging violations of the New Source Review provisions of the Clean Air Act at certain coal-fired electric generating units, including units co-owned by Gulf Power and Mississippi Power. An adverse outcome could require substantial capital expenditures that cannot be determined at this

D-14 SOUTHERN COMPANY

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (continued)

time and could possibly require payment of substantial penalties. See Note 3 to the financial statements under Environmental Matters New Source Review Actions for additional information. The ultimate outcome of these matters cannot be determined at this time.

Environmental Statutes and Regulations

General

The electric utilities operations are subject to extensive regulation by state and federal environmental agencies under a variety of statutes and regulations governing environmental media, including air, water, and land resources. Applicable statutes include the Clean Air Act; the Clean Water Act; the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation, and Liability Act; the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act; the Toxic Substances Control Act; the Emergency Planning & Community Right-to-Know Act; the Endangered Species Act; and related federal and state regulations. Compliance with these environmental requirements involves significant capital and operating costs, a major portion of which is expected to be recovered through existing ratemaking provisions. Through 2014, the traditional operating companies had invested approximately \$10.6 billion in environmental capital retrofit projects to comply with these requirements, with annual totals of approximately \$1.1 billion, \$0.7 billion, and \$0.3 billion for 2014, 2013, and 2012, respectively. The Southern Company system expects that capital expenditures to comply with environmental statutes and regulations will total approximately \$2.1 billion from 2015 through 2017, with annual totals of approximately \$2.1 billion for 2015, 2016, and 2017, respectively. These estimated expenditures do not include any potential compliance costs that may arise from the EPA s proposed rules that would limit CO_2 emissions from new, existing, and modified or reconstructed fossil-fuel-fired electric generating units. See Global Climate Issues for additional information.

The Southern Company system s ultimate environmental compliance strategy, including potential unit retirement and replacement decisions, and future environmental capital expenditures will be affected by the final requirements of new or revised environmental regulations and regulations relating to global climate change that are promulgated, including the proposed environmental regulations described below; the outcome of any legal challenges to the environmental rules; the cost, availability, and existing inventory of emissions allowances; and the fuel mix of the electric utilities. Compliance costs may arise from existing unit retirements, installation of additional environmental controls, upgrades to the transmission system, closure and monitoring of CCR facilities, and adding or changing fuel sources for certain existing units. The ultimate outcome of these matters cannot be determined at this time. See Retail Regulatory Matters

Alabama Power Environmental Accounting Order and Retail Regulatory Matters Georgia Power Integrated Resource Plans herein and Note 3 to the financial statements under Other Matters Sierra Club Settlement Agreement for additional information on planned unit retirements and fuel conversions at Alabama Power, Georgia Power, and Mississippi Power.

Compliance with any new federal or state legislation or regulations relating to air quality, water, CCR, global climate change, or other environmental and health concerns could significantly affect the Company. Although new or revised environmental legislation or regulations could affect many areas of the electric utilities operations, the full impact of any such changes cannot be determined at this time. Additionally, many of the electric utilities commercial and industrial customers may also be affected by existing and future environmental requirements, which for some may have the potential to ultimately affect their demand for electricity.

Air Quality

Compliance with the Clean Air Act and resulting regulations has been and will continue to be a significant focus for the Southern Company system. Since 1990, the electric utilities have spent approximately \$9.5 billion in reducing and monitoring emissions pursuant to the Clean Air Act. Additional controls are currently planned or under consideration to further reduce air emissions, maintain compliance with existing regulations, and meet new requirements.

In 2012, the EPA finalized the Mercury and Air Toxics Standards (MATS) rule, which imposes stringent emissions limits for acid gases, mercury, and particulate matter on coal- and oil-fired electric utility steam generating units. Compliance for existing sources is required by April 16, 2015 up to April 16, 2016 for affected units for which extensions have been granted. On November 25, 2014, the U.S. Supreme Court granted a petition for review of the final MATS rule.

The EPA regulates ground level ozone concentrations through implementation of an eight-hour ozone National Ambient Air Quality Standard (NAAQS). In 2008, the EPA adopted a more stringent eight-hour ozone NAAQS, which it began to implement in 2011. In 2012, the EPA published its final determination of nonattainment areas based on the 2008 eight-hour ozone NAAQS. The only area within the traditional operating companies service territory designated as an ozone nonattainment area is a 15-county area within metropolitan Atlanta. On December 17, 2014, the EPA published a proposed rule to further reduce the current eight-hour ozone standard. The EPA is required by federal court order to complete this rulemaking by October 1, 2015. Finalization of a lower eight-hour ozone standard could result in the designation of new ozone nonattainment areas within the traditional operating companies service territory.

The EPA regulates fine particulate matter concentrations on an annual and 24-hour average basis. All areas within the traditional operating companies service territory have achieved attainment with the 1997 and 2006 particulate matter NAAQS

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (continued)

and, with the exception of the Atlanta area, the EPA has officially redesignated former nonattainment areas within the service territory as attainment for these standards. A redesignation request for the Atlanta area is pending with the EPA. In 2012, the EPA issued a final rule that increases the stringency of the annual fine particulate matter standard. The EPA promulgated final designations for the 2012 annual standard on December 18, 2014, and no new nonattainment areas were designated within the traditional operating companies service territory. The EPA has, however, deferred designation decisions for certain areas in Alabama, Florida, and Georgia, so future nonattainment designations in these areas are possible.

Final revisions to the NAAQS for sulfur dioxide (SO_2) , which established a new one-hour standard, became effective in 2010. No areas within the Southern Company system s service territory have been designated as nonattainment under this rule. However, the EPA has announced plans to make additional designation decisions for SO₂ in the future, which could result in nonattainment designations for areas within the Southern Company system s service territory. Implementation of the revised SO₂ standard could require additional reductions in SO₂ emissions and increased compliance and operational costs.

On February 13, 2014, the EPA proposed to delete from the Alabama State Implementation Plan (SIP) the Alabama opacity rule that the EPA approved in 2008, which provides operational flexibility to affected units. In March 2013, the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Eleventh Circuit ruled in favor of Alabama Power and vacated an earlier attempt by the EPA to rescind its 2008 approval. The EPA s latest proposal characterizes the proposed deletion as an error correction within the meaning of the Clean Air Act. Alabama Power believes this interpretation of the Clean Air Act to be incorrect. If finalized, this proposed action could affect unit availability and result in increased operations and maintenance costs for affected units, including units owned by Alabama Power, units co-owned with Mississippi Power, and units owned by SEGCO, which is jointly owned by Alabama Power and Georgia Power.

Each of the states in which the Southern Company system has fossil generation is subject to the requirements of the Cross State Air Pollution Rule (CSAPR). CSAPR is an emissions trading program that limits SO_2 and nitrogen oxide emissions from power plants in 28 states in two phases, with Phase I beginning in 2015 and Phase II beginning in 2017. In 2012, the U.S. Court of Appeals for the District of Columbia Circuit vacated CSAPR in its entirety, but on April 29, 2014, the U.S. Supreme Court overturned that decision and remanded the case back to the U.S. Court of Appeals for the District of Columbia Circuit granted the EPA s motion to lift the stay of the rule, and the first phase of CSAPR took effect on January 1, 2015.

The EPA finalized the Clean Air Visibility Rule (CAVR) in 2005, with a goal of restoring natural visibility conditions in certain areas (primarily national parks and wilderness areas) by 2064. The rule involves the application of best available retrofit technology to certain sources, including fossil fuel-fired generating facilities, built between 1962 and 1977 and any additional emissions reductions necessary for each designated area to achieve reasonable progress toward the natural visibility conditions goal by 2018 and for each 10-year period thereafter.

In 2012, the EPA published proposed revisions to the New Source Performance Standard (NSPS) for Stationary Combustion Turbines (CTs). If finalized as proposed, the revisions would apply the NSPS to all new, reconstructed, and modified CTs (including CTs at combined cycle units), during all periods of operation, including startup and shutdown, and alter the criteria for determining when an existing CT has been reconstructed.

In February 2013, the EPA proposed a rule that would require certain states to revise the provisions of their SIPs relating to the regulation of excess emissions at industrial facilities, including fossil fuel-fired generating facilities, during periods of startup, shut-down, or malfunction (SSM). The EPA proposed to supplement the 2013 proposed rule on September 17, 2014, making it more stringent. The EPA has entered into a settlement agreement requiring it to finalize the proposed rule by May 22, 2015. The proposed rule would require states subject to the rule (including Alabama, Florida, Georgia, Mississippi, and North Carolina) to revise their SSM provisions within 18 months after issuance of the final rule.

The Southern Company system has developed and continually updates a comprehensive environmental compliance strategy to assess compliance obligations associated with the current and proposed environmental requirements discussed above. As part of this strategy, certain of the traditional operating companies have developed a compliance plan for the MATS rule which includes reliance on existing emission control technologies, the construction of baghouses to provide an additional level of control on the emissions of mercury and particulates from certain generating units, the use of additives or other injection technology, the use of existing or additional natural gas capability, and unit retirements. Additionally, certain transmission system upgrades are required. The impacts of the eight-hour ozone, fine particulate matter and SO₂ NAAQS, the Alabama opacity rule, CSAPR, CAVR, the MATS rule, the NSPS for CTs, and the SSM rule on the Southern Company system cannot be determined at this time and will depend on the specific provisions of the proposed and final rules, the resolution of pending and future legal challenges, and/or the development and implementation of rules at the state level. These regulations could result in significant additional compliance costs that could affect future unit retirement and replacement decisions and results of operations, cash flows, and financial condition if such costs are not recovered through regulated rates.

In addition to the federal air quality laws described above, Georgia Power is also subject to the requirements of the 2007 State of Georgia Multi-Pollutant Rule. The Multi-Pollutant Rule, as amended, is designed to reduce emissions of mercury, SO_2 , and nitrogen oxide state-wide by requiring the installation of specified control technologies at certain coal-fired generating units by specific dates between December 31, 2008 and April 16, 2015. A companion rule requires a 95% reduction in SO_2 emissions

D-16 SOUTHERN COMPANY

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (continued)

from the controlled units on the same or similar timetable. Through December 31, 2014, Georgia Power had installed the required controls on 14 of its coal-fired generating units with two additional projects to be completed before the unit-specific installation deadlines.

Water Quality

The EPA s final rule establishing standards for reducing effects on fish and other aquatic life caused by new and existing cooling water intake structures at existing power plants and manufacturing facilities became effective on October 14, 2014. The effect of this final rule will depend on the results of additional studies and implementation of the rule by regulators based on site-specific factors. The ultimate impact of this rule will also depend on the outcome of ongoing legal challenges and cannot be determined at this time.

In June 2013, the EPA published a proposed rule which requested comments on a range of potential regulatory options for addressing revised technology-based limits for certain wastestreams from steam electric power plants and best management practices for CCR surface impoundments. The EPA has entered into a consent decree requiring it to finalize revisions to the steam electric effluent guidelines by September 30, 2015. The ultimate impact of the rule will also depend on the specific technology requirements of the final rule and the outcome of any legal challenges and cannot be determined at this time.

On April 21, 2014, the EPA and the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers jointly published a proposed rule to revise the regulatory definition of waters of the U.S. for all Clean Water Act (CWA) programs, which would significantly expand the scope of federal jurisdiction under the CWA. In addition, the rule as proposed could have significant impacts on economic development projects which could affect customer demand growth. The ultimate impact of the proposed rule will depend on the specific requirements of the final rule and the outcome of any legal challenges and cannot be determined at this time. If finalized as proposed, this rule could significantly increase permitting and regulatory requirements and costs associated with the siting of new facilities and the installation, expansion, and maintenance of transmission and distribution lines.

These proposed and final water quality regulations could result in significant additional capital expenditures and compliance costs that could affect future unit retirement and replacement decisions. Also, results of operations, cash flows, and financial condition could be significantly impacted if such costs are not recovered through regulated rates or through PPAs.

Coal Combustion Residuals

The traditional operating companies currently manage CCR at onsite storage units consisting of landfills and surface impoundments (CCR Units) at 22 electric generating plants. In addition to on-site storage, the traditional operating companies also sell a portion of their CCR to third parties for beneficial reuse. Individual states regulate CCR and the states in the Southern Company system s service territory each have their own regulatory requirements. Each traditional operating company has an inspection program in place to assist in maintaining the integrity of its coal ash surface impoundments.

On December 19, 2014, the EPA issued the Disposal of Coal Combustion Residuals from Electric Utilities final rule (CCR Rule), but has not yet published it in the Federal Register. The CCR Rule will regulate the disposal of CCR,

including coal ash and gypsum, as non-hazardous solid waste in CCR Units at active generating power plants. The CCR Rule does not mandate closure of CCR Units, but includes minimum criteria for active and inactive surface impoundments containing CCR and liquids, lateral expansions of existing units, and active landfills. Failure to meet the minimum criteria can result in the mandated closure of a CCR Unit. Although the EPA does not require individual states to adopt the final criteria, states have the option to incorporate the federal criteria into their state solid waste management plans in order to regulate CCR in a manner consistent with federal standards. The EPA s final rule continues to exclude the beneficial use of CCR from regulation.

The ultimate impact of the CCR Rule cannot be determined at this time and will depend on the traditional operating companies ongoing review of the CCR Rule, the results of initial and ongoing minimum criteria assessments, and the outcome of legal challenges. The cost and timing of potential ash pond closure and ongoing monitoring activities that may be required in connection with the CCR Rule is also uncertain; however, Southern Company has developed a preliminary nominal dollar estimate of costs associated with closure and groundwater monitoring of ash ponds in place of approximately \$860 million and ongoing post-closure care of approximately \$140 million. Certain of the traditional operating companies have previously recorded asset retirement obligations (ARO) associated with ash ponds of \$506 million, or \$468 million on a nominal dollar basis, based on existing state requirements. During 2015, the traditional operating companies will record AROs for any incremental estimated closure costs resulting from acceleration in the timing of any currently planned closures and for differences between existing state requirements and the requirements of the CCR Rule. Southern Company s results of operations, cash flows, and financial condition could be significantly impacted if such costs are not recovered through regulated rates.

Environmental Remediation

The Southern Company system must comply with other environmental laws and regulations that cover the handling and disposal of waste and releases of hazardous substances. Under these various laws and regulations, the Southern Company system could incur substantial costs to clean up properties. The traditional operating companies conduct studies to determine the extent of any required cleanup and the Company has recognized in its financial statements the costs to clean up known

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (continued)

impacted sites. Amounts for cleanup and ongoing monitoring costs were not material for any year presented. The traditional operating companies have each received authority from their respective state PSCs to recover approved environmental compliance costs through regulatory mechanisms. These rates are adjusted annually or as necessary within limits approved by the state PSCs. The traditional operating companies may be liable for some or all required cleanup costs for additional sites that may require environmental remediation. See Note 3 to the financial statements under Environmental Matters Environmental Remediation for additional information.

Global Climate Issues

In 2014, the EPA published three sets of proposed standards that would limit CO_2 emissions from new, existing, and modified or reconstructed fossil-fuel-fired electric generating units. On January 8, 2014, the EPA published proposed standards for new units, and, on June 18, 2014, the EPA published proposed standards governing existing units, known as the Clean Power Plan, and separate standards governing CO_2 emissions from modified and reconstructed units. The EPA s proposed Clean Power Plan establishes guidelines for states to develop plans to address CQ emissions from existing fossil fuel-fired electric generating units. The EPA s proposed guidelines establish state-specific interim and final CO_2 emission rate goals to be achieved between 2020 and 2029 and in 2030 and thereafter. The proposed guidelines and standards could result in operational restrictions and material compliance costs, including capital expenditures, which could affect future unit retirement and replacement decisions. Southern Company s results of operations, cash flows, and financial condition could be significantly impacted if such costs are not recovered through regulated rates or through market-based contracts.

The Southern Company system filed comments on the EPA s proposed Clean Power Plan on December 1, 2014. These comments addressed legal and technical issues in addition to providing a preliminary estimated cost of complying with the proposed guidelines utilizing one of the EPA s compliance scenarios. Costs associated with this proposal could be significant to the utility industry and the Southern Company system. However, the ultimate financial and operational impact of the proposed Clean Power Plan on the Southern Company system cannot be determined at this time and will depend upon numerous known and unknown factors. Some of the unknown factors include: the structure, timing, and content of the EPA s final guidelines; individual state implementation of these guidelines, including the potential that state plans impose different standards; additional rulemaking activities in response to legal challenges and related court decisions; the impact of future changes in generation and emissions-related technology and costs; the impact of future decisions regarding unit retirement and replacement, including the type and amount of any such replacement capacity; and the time periods over which compliance will be required.

Over the past several years, the U.S. Congress has also considered many proposals to reduce greenhouse gas emissions, mandate renewable or clean energy, and impose energy efficiency standards. Such proposals are expected to continue to be considered by the U.S. Congress. International climate change negotiations under the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change are also continuing.

The EPA s greenhouse gas reporting rule requires annual reporting of CQ equivalent emissions in metric tons for a company s operational control of facilities. Based on ownership or financial control of facilities, the Southern Company system s 2013 greenhouse gas emissions were approximately 102 million metric tons of CQ equivalent. The preliminary estimate of the Southern Company system s 2014 greenhouse gas emissions on the same basis is approximately 112 million metric tons of CQ₂ equivalent. The level of greenhouse gas emissions from year to year will depend on the level of generation, the mix of fuel sources, and other factors.

Retail Regulatory Matters

Alabama Power

Alabama Power s revenues from regulated retail operations are collected through various rate mechanisms subject to the oversight of the Alabama PSC. Alabama Power currently recovers its costs from the regulated retail business primarily through Rate RSE, Rate CNP, Rate ECR, and Rate NDR. In addition, the Alabama PSC issues accounting orders to address current events impacting Alabama Power. See Note 3 to the financial statements under Retail Regulatory Matters Alabama Power for additional information regarding Alabama Power s rate mechanisms and accounting orders.

Rate RSE

Alabama Power s Rate RSE adjustments are based on forward-looking information for the applicable upcoming calendar year. Rate adjustments for any two-year period, when averaged together, cannot exceed 4.0% and any annual adjustment is limited to 5.0%. If Alabama Power s actual retail return is above the allowed weighted cost of equity (WCE) range, customer refunds will be required; however, there is no provision for additional customer billings should the actual retail return fall below the WCE range.

On December 1, 2014, Alabama Power submitted the required annual filing under Rate RSE to the Alabama PSC. The Rate RSE increase was 3.49%, or \$181 million annually, effective January 1, 2015. The revenue adjustment includes the performance based adder of 0.07%. Under the terms of Rate RSE, the maximum increase for 2016 cannot exceed 4.51%.

D-18 SOUTHERN COMPANY

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (continued)

Rate CNP

Alabama Power s retail rates, approved by the Alabama PSC, provide for adjustments to recognize the placing of new generating facilities into retail service under Rate CNP. Alabama Power may also recover retail costs associated with certificated PPAs under Rate CNP PPA. On March 4, 2014, the Alabama PSC issued a consent order that Alabama Power leave in effect the current Rate CNP PPA factor for billings for the period April 1, 2014 through March 31, 2015. It is anticipated that no adjustment will be made to Rate CNP PPA in 2015.

Alabama Power has elected the normal purchase normal sale (NPNS) scope exception under the derivative accounting rules for its two wind PPAs, which total approximately 400 MWs. The NPNS exception allows the PPAs to be recorded at a cost, rather than fair value, basis. The industry s application of the NPNS exception to certain physical forward transactions in nodal markets was previously under review by the SEC at the request of the electric utility industry. In June 2014, the SEC requested the Financial Accounting Standards Board to address the issue through the Emerging Issues Task Force (EITF). Any accounting decisions will now be subject to EITF deliberations. The outcome of the EITF s deliberations cannot be determined at this time. If Alabama Power is ultimately required to record these PPAs at fair value, an offsetting regulatory asset or regulatory liability will be recorded.

Rate CNP Environmental allows for the recovery of Alabama Power s retail costs associated with environmental laws, regulations, or other such mandates. Rate CNP Environmental is based on forward-looking information and provides for the recovery of these costs pursuant to a factor that is calculated annually. Environmental costs to be recovered include operations and maintenance expenses, depreciation, and a return on certain invested capital. The Rate CNP Environmental increase effective January 1, 2015 is 1.5%, or \$75 million annually, based upon projected billings.

Environmental Accounting Order

Based on an order from the Alabama PSC, Alabama Power is allowed to establish a regulatory asset to record the unrecovered investment costs, including the unrecovered plant asset balance and the unrecovered costs associated with site removal and closure associated with future unit retirements caused by environmental regulations. These costs would be amortized over the affected unit s remaining useful life, as established prior to the decision regarding early retirement. See Environmental Matters Environmental Statutes and Regulations herein for additional information regarding environmental regulations.

As part of its environmental compliance strategy, Alabama Power plans to retire Plant Gorgas Units 6 and 7. These units represent 200 MWs of Alabama Power s approximately 12,200 MWs of generating capacity. Alabama Power also plans to cease using coal at Plant Barry Units 1 and 2 (250 MWs), but such units will remain available on a limited basis with natural gas as the fuel source. Additionally, Alabama Power expects to cease using coal at Plant Barry Units 1 and 2 (300 MWs) and begin operating those units solely on natural gas. These plans are expected to be effective no later than April 2016.

In accordance with an accounting order from the Alabama PSC, Alabama Power will transfer the unrecovered plant asset balances to a regulatory asset at their respective retirement dates. The regulatory asset will be amortized through Rate CNP Environmental over the remaining useful lives, as established prior to the decision for retirement. As a result, these decisions will not have a significant impact on Southern Company s financial statements.

Cost of Removal Accounting Order

In accordance with an accounting order issued on November 3, 2014 by the Alabama PSC, at December 31, 2014, Alabama Power fully amortized the balance of \$123 million in certain regulatory asset accounts, and offset this amortization expense with the amortization of \$120 million of the regulatory liability for other cost of removal obligations. The regulatory asset account balances amortized as of December 31, 2014 represented costs previously deferred under a compliance and pension cost accounting order as well as a non-nuclear outage accounting order, which were approved by the Alabama PSC in 2012 and August 2013, respectively. Approximately \$95 million of non-nuclear outage costs and \$28 million of compliance and pension costs were fully amortized at December 31, 2014.

The cost of removal accounting order also required Alabama Power to terminate, as of December 31, 2014, the regulatory asset accounts created pursuant to the compliance and pension cost accounting order and the non-nuclear outage accounting order. Consequently, Alabama Power will not defer any expenditures in 2015, 2016, and 2017 related to critical electric infrastructure and domestic nuclear facilities, as allowed under the previous orders.

Non-Environmental Federal Mandated Costs Accounting Order

On December 9, 2014, pending the development of a new cost recovery mechanism, the Alabama PSC issued an accounting order authorizing the deferral as a regulatory asset of up to \$50 million of costs associated with non-environmental federal mandates that would otherwise impact rates in 2015.

On February 17, 2015, Alabama Power filed a proposed modification to Rate CNP Environmental with the Alabama PSC to include compliance costs for both environmental and non-environmental mandates. The non-environmental costs that would be recovered through the revised mechanism concern laws, regulations, and other mandates directed at the utility industry

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (continued)

involving the security, reliability, safety, sustainability, or similar considerations impacting Alabama Power s facilities or operations. If approved as requested, the effective date for the revised mechanism would be March 20, 2015, upon which the regulatory asset balance would be reclassified to the under recovered balance for Rate CNP Environmental, and the related customer rates would not become effective before January 2016. The ultimate outcome of this matter cannot be determined at this time.

Georgia Power

Georgia Power s revenues from regulated retail operations are collected through various rate mechanisms subject to the oversight of the Georgia PSC. Georgia Power currently recovers its costs from the regulated retail business through the 2013 ARP, which includes traditional base tariff rates, Demand-Side Management (DSM) tariffs, Environmental Compliance Cost Recovery (ECCR) tariffs, and Municipal Franchise Fee (MFF) tariffs. In addition, financing costs related to the construction of Plant Vogtle Units 3 and 4 are being collected through the NCCR tariff and fuel costs are collected through separate fuel cost recovery tariffs. See Note 3 to the financial statements under Retail Regulatory Matters Georgia Power for additional information.

Rate Plans

In December 2013, the Georgia PSC voted to approve the 2013 ARP. The 2013 ARP reflects the settlement agreement among Georgia Power, the Georgia PSC s Public Interest Advocacy Staff, and 11 of the 13 intervenors, which was filed with the Georgia PSC in November 2013.

On January 1, 2014, in accordance with the 2013 ARP, Georgia Power increased its tariffs as follows: (1) traditional base tariff rates by approximately \$80 million; (2) ECCR tariff by approximately \$25 million; (3) DSM tariffs by approximately \$1 million; and (4) MFF tariff by approximately \$4 million, for a total increase in base revenues of approximately \$110 million.

On February 19, 2015, in accordance with the 2013 ARP, the Georgia PSC approved adjustments to traditional base, ECCR, DSM, and MFF tariffs effective January 1, 2015 as follows:

Traditional base tariffs by approximately \$107 million to cover additional capacity costs;

ECCR tariff by approximately \$23 million;

DSM tariffs by approximately \$3 million; and

MFF tariff by approximately \$3 million to reflect the adjustments above. The sum of these adjustments resulted in a base revenue increase of approximately \$136 million in 2015.

The 2016 base rate increase, which was approved in the 2013 ARP, will be determined through a compliance filing expected to be filed in late 2015, and will be subject to review by the Georgia PSC.

Under the 2013 ARP, Georgia Power s retail ROE is set at 10.95% and earnings are evaluated against a retail ROE range of 10.00% to 12.00%. Two-thirds of any earnings above 12.00% will be directly refunded to customers, with the remaining one-third retained by Georgia Power. There will be no recovery of any earnings shortfall below 10.00% on an actual basis. However, if at any time during the term of the 2013 ARP, Georgia Power projects that its retail earnings will be below 10.00% for any calendar year, it may petition the Georgia PSC for implementation of the Interim Cost Recovery (ICR) tariff that would be used to adjust Georgia Power s earnings back to a 10.00% retail ROE. The Georgia PSC would have 90 days to rule on Georgia Power s request. The ICR tariff will expire at the earlier of January 1, 2017 or the end of the calendar year in which the ICR tariff becomes effective. In lieu of requesting implementation of an ICR tariff, or if the Georgia PSC chooses not to implement the ICR tariff, Georgia Power may file a full rate case. In 2014, Georgia Power s retail ROE exceeded 12.00%, and Georgia Power expects to refund to retail customers approximately \$13 million in 2015, subject to review and approval by the Georgia PSC.

Except as provided above, Georgia Power will not file for a general base rate increase while the 2013 ARP is in effect. Georgia Power is required to file a general rate case by July 1, 2016, in response to which the Georgia PSC would be expected to determine whether the 2013 ARP should be continued, modified, or discontinued.

Integrated Resource Plans

See Environmental Matters Environmental Statutes and Regulations Air Quality, Water Quality, Coal Combust Residuals, and Global Climate Issues, and Rate Plans herein for additional information regarding proposed and final EPA rules and regulations, including the MATS rule for coal- and oil-fired electric utility steam generating units, revisions to effluent limitations guidelines for steam electric power plants, and additional regulations of CCR and CO₂; the State of Georgia s Multi-Pollutant Rule; and Georgia Power s analysis of the potential costs and benefits of installing the required controls on its fossil generating units in light of these regulations.

In July 2013, the Georgia PSC approved Georgia Power s latest triennial Integrated Resource Plan (2013 IRP) including Georgia Power s request to decertify 16 coal- and oil-fired units totaling 2,093 MWs. Several factors, including the cost to comply with existing and future environmental regulations, recent and forecasted economic conditions, and lower natural gas prices, contributed to the decision to close these units.

D-20 SOUTHERN COMPANY

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (continued)

Plant Branch Units 3 and 4 (1,016 MWs), Plant Yates Units 1 through 5 (579 MWs), and Plant McManus Units 1 and 2 (122 MWs) will be decertified and retired by April 16, 2015, the compliance date of the MATS rule. The decertification date of Plant Branch Unit 1 (250 MWs) was extended from December 31, 2013 as specified in the final order in the 2011 Integrated Resource Plan Update (2011 IRP Update) to coincide with the decertification date of Plant Branch Units 3 and 4. The decertification and retirement of Plant Kraft Units 1 through 4 (316 MWs) were also approved and will be effective by April 16, 2016, based on a one-year extension of the MATS rule compliance date that was approved by the State of Georgia Environmental Protection Division in September 2013 to allow for necessary transmission system reliability improvements. In July 2013, the Georgia PSC approved the switch to natural gas as the primary fuel for Plant Yates Units 6 and 7. In September 2013, Plant Branch Unit 2 (319 MWs) was retired as approved by the Georgia PSC in the 2011 IRP Update in order to comply with the State of Georgia s Multi-Pollutant Rule.

In the 2013 ARP, the Georgia PSC approved the amortization of the CWIP balances related to environmental projects that will not be completed at Plant Branch Units 1 through 4 and Plant Yates Units 6 and 7 over nine years beginning in January 2014 and the amortization of any remaining net book values of Plant Branch Unit 2 from October 2013 to December 2022, Plant Branch Unit 1 from May 2015 to December 2020, Plant Branch Unit 3 from May 2015 to December 2023, and Plant Branch Unit 4 from May 2015 to December 2024. The Georgia PSC deferred a decision regarding the appropriate recovery period for the costs associated with unusable materials and supplies remaining at the retiring plants to Georgia Power s next base rate case, which Georgia Power expects to file in 2016 (2016 Rate Case). In the 2013 IRP, the Georgia PSC also deferred decisions regarding the recovery of any fuel related costs that could be incurred in connection with the retirement units to be addressed in future fuel cases.

On July 1, 2014, the Georgia PSC approved Georgia Power s request to cancel the proposed biomass fuel conversion of Plant Mitchell Unit 3 (155 MWs) because it would not be cost effective for customers. Georgia Power expects to request decertification of Plant Mitchell Unit 3 in connection with the triennial Integrated Resource Plan to be filed in 2016. Georgia Power plans to continue to operate the unit as needed until the MATS rule becomes effective in April 2015.

The decertification of these units and fuel conversions are not expected to have a material impact on Southern Company s financial statements; however, the ultimate outcome depends on the Georgia PSC s order in the 2016 Rate Case and future fuel cases and cannot be determined at this time.

Retail Fuel Cost Recovery

The traditional operating companies each have established fuel cost recovery rates approved by their respective state PSCs. Fuel cost recovery revenues are adjusted for differences in actual recoverable fuel costs and amounts billed in current regulated rates. Accordingly, changes in the billing factor will not have a significant effect on Southern Company s revenues or net income, but will affect cash flow. The traditional operating companies continuously monitor their under or over recovered fuel cost balances. On January 20, 2015, the Georgia PSC approved the deferral of Georgia Power s next fuel case filing until at least June 30, 2015.

See Note 1 to the financial statements under Revenues and Note 3 to the financial statements under Retail Regulatory Matters Alabama Power Rate ECR and Retail Regulatory Matters Georgia Power Fuel Cost Recovery for addition information.

Construction Program

The subsidiary companies of Southern Company are engaged in continuous construction programs to accommodate existing and estimated future loads on their respective systems. The Southern Company system intends to continue its strategy of developing and constructing new generating facilities, as well as adding or changing fuel sources for certain existing units, adding environmental control equipment, and expanding the transmission and distribution systems. For the traditional operating companies, major generation construction projects are subject to state PSC approval in order to be included in retail rates. While Southern Power generally constructs and acquires generation assets covered by long-term PPAs, any uncontracted capacity could negatively affect future earnings. The construction programs of the traditional operating companies and Southern Power are currently estimated to include an investment of approximately \$6.7 billion, \$5.4 billion, and \$4.3 billion for 2015, 2016, and 2017, respectively.

The two largest construction projects currently underway in the Southern Company system are Plant Vogtle Units 3 and 4 and the Kemper IGCC. Georgia Power has a 45.7% ownership interest in Plant Vogtle Units 3 and 4, each with approximately 1,100 MWs, and Mississippi Power is ultimately expected to hold an 85% ownership interest in the 582-MW Kemper IGCC. See Note 3 to the financial statements under Retail Regulatory Matters Georgia Power Nuclear Construction and Integrated Coal Gasification Combined Cycle for additional information.

From 2013 through December 31, 2014, the Company recorded pre-tax charges totaling \$2.05 billion (\$1.26 billion after-tax) for revisions of estimated costs expected to be incurred on Mississippi Power's construction of the Kemper IGCC above the \$2.88 billion cost cap established by the Mississippi PSC, net of the DOE Grants and excluding the Cost Cap Exceptions. In subsequent periods, any further changes in the estimated costs to complete construction of the Kemper IGCC subject to the \$2.88 billion cost cap, net of the DOE Grants and excluding the Cost Cap Exceptions, will be reflected in the Company's statements of income and these changes could be material.

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (continued)

On January 29, 2015, Georgia Power announced that it was notified by the consortium consisting of Westinghouse Electric Company LLC and Stone & Webster, Inc., a subsidiary of The Shaw Group Inc., which was acquired by Chicago Bridge & Iron Company N.V. (collectively, Contractor) of the Contractor s revised forecast for completion of Plant Vogtle Units 3 and 4, which would incrementally delay the previously disclosed estimated in-service dates by 18 months (from the fourth quarter of 2017 to the second quarter of 2019 for Unit 3 and from the fourth quarter of 2018 to the second quarter of 2020 for Unit 4).

While Georgia Power has not agreed to any change to the guaranteed substantial completion dates (April 2016 for Unit 3 and April 2017 for Unit 4) included in the engineering, procurement, and construction agreement relating to Plant Vogtle Units 3 and 4, Georgia Power s twelfth Vogtle Construction Monitoring (VCM) report, filed February 27, 2015, includes a requested amendment to the Plant Vogtle Units 3 and 4 certificate to reflect the Contractor s revised forecast, to include the estimated owner s costs associated with the proposed 18-month Contractor delay, and to increase the estimated in-service capital cost of Plant Vogtle Units 3 and 4 from \$4.4 billion to \$5.0 billion. No Contractor costs related to the Contractor s proposed 18-month delay are included in the twelfth VCM report. The twelfth VCM report estimates total associated financing costs during the construction period to be approximately \$2.5 billion.

Additionally, there are certain risks associated with the construction program in general and certain risks associated with the licensing, construction, and operation of nuclear generating units in particular, including potential impacts that could result from a major incident at a nuclear facility anywhere in the world. The ultimate outcome of these events cannot be determined at this time.

See FINANCIAL CONDITION AND LIQUIDITY Capital Requirements and Contractual Obligations for additional information.

Income Tax Matters

See Note 3 to the financial statements under Integrated Coal Gasification Combined Cycle for additional information about the Kemper IGCC. The ultimate outcome of these tax matters cannot be determined at this time.

Bonus Depreciation

On December 19, 2014, the Tax Increase Prevention Act of 2014 (TIPA) was signed into law. The TIPA retroactively extended several tax credits through 2014 and extended 50% bonus depreciation for property placed in service in 2014 (and for certain long-term production-period projects to be placed in service in 2015). The extension of 50% bonus depreciation will have a positive impact on Southern Company s cash flows and, combined with bonus depreciation allowed under the American Taxpayer Relief Act of 2012 (ATRA), will result in approximately \$630 million of positive cash flows. Additionally, the estimated cash flow benefit impact of bonus depreciation for long-term production-period projects to be placed in service in 2015 related to TIPA is expected to be approximately \$220 million to \$240 million for the 2015 tax year.

Tax Credits

The IRS allocated \$279 million (Phase II) of Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (Internal Revenue Code) Section 48A tax credits to Mississippi Power in connection with the Kemper IGCC. Through December 31, 2014, Southern Company had recorded tax benefits totaling \$276 million for the Phase II credits, of which approximately \$210 million had been utilized through that date. These credits will be amortized as a reduction to depreciation and amortization over the life of the Kemper IGCC and are dependent upon meeting the IRS certification requirements, including an in-service date no later than April 19, 2016 and the capture and sequestration (via enhanced oil recovery) of at least 65% of the CO_2 produced by the Kemper IGCC during operations in accordance with the Internal Revenue Code. Mississippi Power currently expects to place the Kemper IGCC in service in the first half of 2016. In addition, a portion of the Phase II tax credits will be subject to recapture upon completion of SMEPA s proposed purchase of an undivided interest in the Kemper IGCC.

In 2009, President Obama signed into law the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009 (ARRA). Major tax incentives in the ARRA included renewable energy incentives. In January 2013, the ATRA was signed into law. The ATRA retroactively extended several renewable energy incentives through 2013, including extending federal ITCs for biomass projects which began construction before January 1, 2014. The current law provides for a 30% federal ITC for solar facilities placed in service through 2016 and, unless extended, will adjust to 10% for solar facilities placed in service thereafter. The Company has received ITCs in connection with Southern Power s investments in solar and biomass facilities. See Note 1 to the financial statements under Income and Other Taxes for additional information regarding credits amortized and the tax benefit related to basis differences in 2014, 2013, and 2012.

Additionally, the TIPA extended the production tax credit for wind and certain other renewable sources of electricity to facilities for which construction had commenced by the end of 2014.

Section 174 Research and Experimental Deduction

Southern Company reduced tax payments for 2014 and included in its 2013 consolidated federal income tax return deductions for research and experimental expenditures related to the Kemper IGCC. Due to the uncertainty related to this tax position, Southern Company recorded an unrecognized tax benefit of approximately \$160 million as of December 31, 2014. See Note 5 to the financial statements under Unrecognized Tax Benefits for additional information.

D-22 SOUTHERN COMPANY

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (continued)

Other Matters

Southern Company and its subsidiaries are involved in various other matters being litigated and regulatory matters that could affect future earnings. In addition, Southern Company and its subsidiaries are subject to certain claims and legal actions arising in the ordinary course of business. The business activities of Southern Company s subsidiaries are subject to extensive governmental regulation related to public health and the environment, such as regulation of air emissions and water discharges. Litigation over environmental issues and claims of various types, including property damage, personal injury, common law nuisance, and citizen enforcement of environmental requirements, such as air quality and water standards, has occurred throughout the U.S. This litigation has included claims for damages alleged to have been caused by CO_2 and other emissions, CCR, and alleged exposure to hazardous materials, and/or requests for injunctive relief in connection with such matters.

The ultimate outcome of such pending or potential litigation against Southern Company and its subsidiaries cannot be predicted at this time; however, for current proceedings not specifically reported herein or in Note 3 to the financial statements, management does not anticipate that the ultimate liabilities, if any, arising from such current proceedings would have a material effect on Southern Company s financial statements. See Note 3 to the financial statements for a discussion of various other contingencies, regulatory matters, and other matters being litigated which may affect future earnings potential.

ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Application of Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates

Southern Company prepares its consolidated financial statements in accordance with GAAP. Significant accounting policies are described in Note 1 to the financial statements. In the application of these policies, certain estimates are made that may have a material impact on Southern Company s results of operations and related disclosures. Different assumptions and measurements could produce estimates that are significantly different from those recorded in the financial statements. Senior management has reviewed and discussed the following critical accounting policies and estimates with the Audit Committee of Southern Company s Board of Directors.

Electric Utility Regulation

Southern Company s traditional operating companies, which comprised approximately 94% of Southern Company s total operating revenues for 2014, are subject to retail regulation by their respective state PSCs and wholesale regulation by the FERC. These regulatory agencies set the rates the traditional operating companies are permitted to charge customers based on allowable costs, including a reasonable return on equity. As a result, the traditional operating companies apply accounting standards which require the financial statements to reflect the effects of rate regulation. Through the ratemaking process, the regulators may require the inclusion of costs or revenues in periods different than when they would be recognized by a non-regulated company. This treatment may result in the deferral of expenses and the recording of related regulatory assets based on anticipated future recovery through rates or the deferral of gains or creation of liabilities and the recording of related regulatory liabilities. The application of the accounting standards has a further effect on the Company s financial statements as a result of the estimates of allowable costs used in the ratemaking process. These estimates may differ from those actually incurred by the traditional operating companies; therefore, the accounting estimates inherent in specific costs such as depreciation,

AROs, and pension and postretirement benefits have less of a direct impact on the Company s results of operations and financial condition than they would on a non-regulated company.

As reflected in Note 1 to the financial statements, significant regulatory assets and liabilities have been recorded. Management reviews the ultimate recoverability of these regulatory assets and any requirement to refund these regulatory liabilities based on applicable regulatory guidelines and GAAP. However, adverse legislative, judicial, or regulatory actions could materially impact the amounts of such regulatory assets and liabilities and could adversely impact the Company s financial statements.

Contingent Obligations

Southern Company is subject to a number of federal and state laws and regulations, as well as other factors and conditions that subject it to environmental, litigation, income tax, and other risks. See FUTURE EARNINGS POTENTIAL herein and Note 3 to the financial statements for more information regarding certain of these contingencies. Southern Company periodically evaluates its exposure to such risks and, in accordance with GAAP, records reserves for those matters where a non-tax-related loss is considered probable and reasonably estimable and records a tax asset or liability if it is more likely than not that a tax position will be sustained. The adequacy of reserves can be significantly affected by external events or conditions that can be unpredictable; thus, the ultimate outcome of such matters could materially affect Southern Company s financial position, results of operations, or cash flows.

Pension and Other Postretirement Benefits

Southern Company s calculation of pension and other postretirement benefits expense is dependent on a number of assumptions. These assumptions include discount rates, healthcare cost trend rates, expected long-term return on plan assets,

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (continued)

mortality rates, expected salary and wage increases, and other factors. Components of pension and other postretirement benefits expense include interest and service cost on the pension and other postretirement benefit plans, expected return on plan assets, and amortization of certain unrecognized costs and obligations. Actual results that differ from the assumptions utilized are accumulated and amortized over future periods and, therefore, generally affect recognized expense and the recorded obligation in future periods. While the Company believes that the assumptions used are appropriate, differences in actual experience or significant changes in assumptions would affect its pension and other postretirement benefits costs and obligations.

Key elements in determining Southern Company s pension and other postretirement benefit expense in accordance with GAAP are the expected long-term return on plan assets and the discount rate used to measure the benefit plan obligations and the periodic benefit plan expense for future periods. The expected long-term return on postretirement benefit plan assets is based on Southern Company s investment strategy, historical experience, and expectations for long-term rates of return that consider external actuarial advice. Southern Company determines the long-term return on plan assets by applying the long-term rate of expected returns on various asset classes to Southern Company s target asset allocation. Southern Company discounts the future cash flows related to its postretirement benefit plans using a single-point discount rate for each plan developed from the weighted average of market-observed yields for high quality fixed income securities with maturities that correspond to expected benefit payments.

For purposes of its December 31, 2014 measurement date, the Company adopted new mortality tables for its pension plans and retiree life and medical plans, which reflect increased life expectancies in the U.S. The adoption of new mortality tables increased the projected benefit obligations for the Company s pension plans and other postretirement benefit plans by approximately \$636 million and \$92 million, respectively. The adoption of new mortality tables will increase net periodic costs related to the Company s pension plans and other postretirement benefit plans in 2015 by \$86 million and \$10 million, respectively.

The following table illustrates the sensitivity to changes in Southern Company s long-term assumptions with respect to the assumed discount rate, the assumed salaries, and the assumed long-term rate of return on plan assets:

Change in Assumption	Increase/(Decrease) in Total Benefit Expense for 2015	Increase/(Decrease) in Projected Obligation for Pension Plan at December 31, 2014 (in millions)	Increase/(Decrease) in Projected Obligation for Other Postretirement Benefit Plans at December 31, 2014
25 basis point change in discount rate	\$36/\$(34)	\$409/\$(385)	\$64/\$(61)
25 basis point change in salaries	\$19/\$(18)	\$103/\$(99)	\$ /\$
25 basis point change in long-term return on plan assets	\$24/\$(24)	N/A	N/A

N/A Not applicable

Kemper IGCC Estimated Construction Costs, Project Completion Date, and Rate Recovery

During 2014, Mississippi Power further extended the scheduled in-service date for the Kemper IGCC to the first half of 2016 and revised its cost estimate to complete construction and start-up of the Kemper IGCC to an amount that exceeds the \$2.88 billion cost cap, net of the DOE Grants and excluding the Cost Cap Exceptions. Mississippi Power does not intend to seek any rate recovery or any joint owner contributions for any costs related to the construction of the Kemper IGCC that exceed the \$2.88 billion cost cap, net of the DOE Grants and excluding the Cost Cap Exceptions.

As a result of the revisions to the cost estimate, Southern Company recorded total pre-tax charges to income for the estimated probable losses on the Kemper IGCC of \$70.0 million (\$43.2 million after tax) in the fourth quarter 2014, \$418.0 million (\$258.1 million after tax) in the third quarter 2014, \$380.0 million (\$234.7 million after tax) in the first quarter 2014, \$40.0 million (\$24.7 million after tax) in the fourth quarter 2013, \$150.0 million (\$92.6 million after tax) in the first quarter 2013, \$150.0 million (\$92.6 million after tax) in the third quarter 2013, \$150.0 million (\$92.6 million after tax) in the first quarter 2013, \$150.0 million (\$92.6 million after tax) in the first quarter 2013. In the aggregate, Southern Company has incurred charges of \$2.05 billion (\$1.26 billion after tax) as a result of changes in the cost estimate for the Kemper IGCC through December 31, 2014.

Mississippi Power has experienced, and may continue to experience, material changes in the cost estimate for the Kemper IGCC. In subsequent periods, any further changes in the estimated costs to complete construction and start-up of the Kemper IGCC subject to the \$2.88 billion cost cap, net of the DOE Grants and excluding the Cost Cap Exceptions, will be reflected in Southern Company s statements of income and these changes could be material. Any further cost increases and/or extensions of the in- service date with respect to the Kemper IGCC may result from factors including, but not limited to, labor costs and productivity, adverse weather conditions, shortages and inconsistent quality of equipment, materials, and labor, contractor or supplier delay, non-performance under construction or other agreements, operational readiness, including specialized operator training and required site safety programs, unforeseen engineering or design problems, start-up activities for this

D-24 SOUTHERN COMPANY

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (continued)

first-of-a-kind technology (including major equipment failure and system integration), and/or operational performance (including additional costs to satisfy any operational parameters ultimately adopted by the Mississippi PSC).

Mississippi Power s revised cost estimate includes costs through March 31, 2016. Any further extension of the in-service date is currently estimated to result in additional base costs of approximately \$25 million to \$30 million per month, which includes maintaining necessary levels of start-up labor, materials, and fuel, as well as operational resources required to execute start-up and commissioning activities. Any further extension of the in-service date with respect to the Kemper IGCC would also increase costs for the Cost Cap Exceptions, which are not subject to the \$2.88 billion cost cap established by the Mississippi PSC. These costs include AFUDC, which is currently estimated to total approximately \$13 million per month, as well as carrying costs and operating expenses on Kemper IGCC assets placed in service and consulting fees and legal fees which are being deferred as regulatory assets and are estimated to total approximately \$7 million per month.

Given the significant judgment involved in estimating the future costs to complete construction and start-up, the project completion date, the ultimate rate recovery for the Kemper IGCC, and the potential impact on Southern Company s results of operations, Southern Company considers these items to be critical accounting estimates. See Note 3 to the financial statements under Integrated Coal Gasification Combined Cycle for additional information.

Recently Issued Accounting Standards

On May 28, 2014, the Financial Accounting Standards Board issued ASC 606, Revenue from Contracts with Customers. ASC 606 revises the accounting for revenue recognition and is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2016. Southern Company continues to evaluate the requirements of ASC 606. The ultimate impact of the new standard has not yet been determined.

FINANCIAL CONDITION AND LIQUIDITY

Overview

Earnings in 2014 and 2013 were negatively affected by revisions to the cost estimate for the Kemper IGCC; however, Southern Company s financial condition remained stable at December 31, 2014 and December 31, 2013. Through December 31, 2014, Southern Company has incurred non-recoverable cash expenditures of \$1.3 billion and is expected to incur approximately \$702 million in additional non-recoverable cash expenditures through completion of the Kemper IGCC. Southern Company s cash requirements primarily consist of funding ongoing operations, common stock dividends, capital expenditures, and debt maturities. The Southern Company system s capital expenditures and other investing activities include investments to meet projected long-term demand requirements, to comply with environmental regulations, and for restoration following major storms. Operating cash flows provide a substantial portion of the Southern Company system s cash needs. For the three-year period from 2015 through 2017, Southern Company system s projected capital expenditures in that period include investments to build new generation facilities, to maintain existing generation facilities, to add environmental equipment for existing generating units, to add or change fuel sources for certain existing units, and to expand and improve transmission and distribution facilities. Southern Company plans to finance future cash needs in excess of its operating cash flows primarily by accessing borrowings from financial institutions and through debt and equity

issuances in the capital markets. Southern Company intends to continue to monitor its access to short-term and long-term capital markets as well as its bank credit arrangements to meet future capital and liquidity needs. See Sources of Capital, Financing Activities, and Capital Requirements and Contractual Obligations herein for additional information.

Southern Company s investments in the qualified pension plan and the nuclear decommissioning trust funds increased in value as of December 31, 2014 as compared to December 31, 2013. In December 2014, certain of the traditional operating companies and other subsidiaries voluntarily contributed an aggregate of \$500 million to the qualified pension plan. No mandatory contributions to the qualified pension plan are anticipated for the year ending December 31, 2015. See Contractual Obligations herein and Notes 1 and 2 to the financial statements under Nuclear Decommissioning and Pension Plans, respectively, for additional information.

Net cash provided from operating activities in 2014 totaled \$5.8 billion, a decrease of \$282 million from 2013. Significant changes in operating cash flow for 2014 as compared to 2013 include \$500 million of voluntary contributions to the qualified pension plan and an increase in receivables due to under recovered fuel costs, partially offset by an increase in accrued compensation. Net cash provided from operating activities in 2013 totaled \$6.1 billion, an increase of \$1.2 billion from 2012. The most significant change in operating cash flow for 2013 as compared to 2012 was a decrease in fossil fuel stock due to an increase in KWH generation.

Net cash used for investing activities in 2014, 2013, and 2012 totaled \$6.4 billion, \$5.7 billion, and \$5.2 billion, respectively. The cash used for investing activities in each of these years was primarily due to gross property additions for installation of equipment to comply with environmental standards, construction of generation, transmission, and distribution facilities, acquisitions of solar facilities, and purchases of nuclear fuel.

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (continued)

Net cash provided from financing activities totaled \$644 million in 2014 due to issuances of long-term debt and common stock, partially offset by common stock dividend payments, redemptions of long-term debt, and a reduction in short-term debt. Net cash used for financing activities totaled \$324 million in 2013 due to redemptions of long-term debt and payments of common stock dividends, partially offset by issuances of long-term debt and common stock and an increase in notes payable. Fluctuations in cash flow from financing activities vary from year to year based on capital needs and the maturity or redemption of securities.

Significant balance sheet changes in 2014 included an increase of \$3.7 billion in total property, plant, and equipment for the installation of equipment to comply with environmental standards and construction of generation, transmission, and distribution facilities and a \$1.8 billion increase in other regulatory assets, deferred related to pension and other postretirement benefits. Other significant changes included a \$2.9 billion increase in short-term debt primarily related to debt maturing within the next year and borrowings to fund the Southern Company subsidiaries continuous construction programs, a \$1.2 billion increase in stockholders equity, a \$1.0 billion increase in accumulated deferred income taxes primarily as a result of bonus depreciation, and a \$971 million increase in employee benefit obligations primarily as a result of changes in actuarial assumptions. See Note 2 and Note 5 to the financial statements for additional information regarding retirement benefits and deferred income taxes, respectively.

At the end of 2014, the market price of Southern Company s common stock was \$49.11 per share (based on the closing price as reported on the New York Stock Exchange) and the book value was \$21.98 per share, representing a market-to-book value ratio of 223%, compared to \$41.11, \$21.43, and 192%, respectively, at the end of 2013.

Sources of Capital

Southern Company intends to meet its future capital needs through operating cash flow, short-term debt, term loans, and external security issuances. Equity capital can be provided from any combination of the Company s stock plans, private placements, or public offerings. The amount and timing of additional equity capital to be raised in 2015, as well as in subsequent years, will be contingent on Southern Company s investment opportunities and the Southern Company system s capital requirements.

Except as described herein, the traditional operating companies and Southern Power plan to obtain the funds required for construction and other purposes from operating cash flows, external security issuances, term loans, short-term borrowings, and equity contributions or loans from Southern Company. However, the amount, type, and timing of any future financings, if needed, will depend upon prevailing market conditions, regulatory approval, and other factors.

On February 20, 2014, Georgia Power and the DOE entered into a loan guarantee agreement (Loan Guarantee Agreement), pursuant to which the DOE agreed to guarantee borrowings to be made by Georgia Power under a multi-advance credit facility (FFB Credit Facility) among Georgia Power, the DOE, and the FFB. Georgia Power is obligated to reimburse the DOE for any payments the DOE is required to make to the FFB under the guarantee. Georgia Power s reimbursement obligations to the DOE are full recourse and also are secured by a first priority lien on (i) Georgia Power s 45.7% ownership interest in Plant Vogtle Units 3 and 4 (primarily the units under construction, the related real property, and any nuclear fuel loaded in the reactor core) and (ii) Georgia Power s rights and obligations under the principal contracts relating to Plant Vogtle Units 3 and 4. Under the FFB Credit Facility, Georgia Power may make term loan borrowings through the FFB. Proceeds of borrowings made under the FFB Credit Facility will be used to reimburse Georgia Power for a portion of certain costs of construction relating to Plant Vogtle Units 3 and 4

that are eligible for financing under the Loan Guarantee Agreement (Eligible Project Costs). Aggregate borrowings under the FFB Credit Facility may not exceed the lesser of (i) 70% of Eligible Project Costs or (ii) approximately \$3.46 billion. See Note 6 to the financial statements under DOE Loan Guarantee Borrowings for additional information regarding the Loan Guarantee Agreement and Note 3 to the financial statements under Retail Regulatory Matters Georgia Power Nuclear Construction for additional information regarding Plant Vogtle Units 3 and 4.

Eligible Project Costs incurred through December 31, 2014 would allow for borrowings of up to \$2.1 billion under the FFB Credit Facility. Through December 31, 2014, Georgia Power had borrowed \$1.2 billion under the FFB Credit Facility, leaving \$0.9 billion of currently available borrowing ability.

Mississippi Power received \$245 million of DOE Grants in prior years that were used for the construction of the Kemper IGCC. An additional \$25 million of DOE Grants is expected to be received for the commercial operation of the Kemper IGCC. See Note 3 to the financial statements under Integrated Coal Gasification Combined Cycle for information regarding legislation related to the securitization of certain costs of the Kemper IGCC.

The issuance of securities by the traditional operating companies is generally subject to the approval of the applicable state PSC. The issuance of all securities by Mississippi Power and Southern Power and short-term securities by Georgia Power is generally subject to regulatory approval by the FERC. Additionally, with respect to the public offering of securities, Southern Company and certain of its subsidiaries file registration statements with the SEC under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (1933 Act). The amounts of securities authorized by the appropriate regulatory authorities, as well as the securities registered under the 1933 Act, are continuously monitored and appropriate filings are made to ensure flexibility in the capital markets.

D-26 SOUTHERN COMPANY

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (continued)

Southern Company, each traditional operating company, and Southern Power obtain financing separately without credit support from any affiliate. See Note 6 to the financial statements under Bank Credit Arrangements for additional information. The Southern Company system does not maintain a centralized cash or money pool. Therefore, funds of each company are not commingled with funds of any other company in the Southern Company system.

As of December 31, 2014, Southern Company s current liabilities exceeded current assets by \$2.6 billion, primarily due to long-term debt of the traditional operating companies and Southern Power that is due within one year of \$3.3 billion. To meet short-term cash needs and contingencies, Southern Company has substantial cash flow from operating activities and access to capital markets and financial institutions.

At December 31, 2014, Southern Company and its subsidiaries had approximately \$710 million of cash and cash equivalents. Committed credit arrangements with banks at December 31, 2014 were as follows:

		Exp	ires				Executable Term Loans One Two	Due Within One Year No
Company	2015	2016	2017	2018	Total (in m	Unused illions)	Year Years (in millions)	Term Term Out Out (in millions)
Southern Company	\$	\$	\$	\$ 1,000	\$ 1,000	\$ 1,000	\$\$	\$\$
Alabama Power	228	50		1,030	1,308	1,308	58	58 170
Georgia Power		150		1,600	1,750	1,736		
Gulf Power	80	165	30		275	275	50	50 30
Mississippi Power	135	165		500	300 500	300 488	25 40	65 70

Southern Power									
Other	70			70	70	20		20	50
Total	\$ 513	\$ 530	\$30 \$ 4,130	\$ 5,203 \$	5,177	\$ 153	\$ 40	\$ 193	\$ 320

See Note 6 to the financial statements under Bank Credit Arrangements for additional information.

A portion of the unused credit with banks is allocated to provide liquidity support to the traditional operating companies variable rate pollution control revenue bonds and commercial paper programs. The amount of variable rate pollution control revenue bonds outstanding requiring liquidity support as of December 31, 2014 was approximately \$1.8 billion. In addition, at December 31, 2014, the traditional operating companies had \$476 million of fixed rate pollution control revenue bonds outstanding that were required to be remarketed within the next 12 months. As of December 31, 2014, \$98 million of certain pollution control revenue bonds of Georgia Power were reclassified to securities due within one year in anticipation of their redemption in connection with unit retirement decisions.

Subject to applicable market conditions, Southern Company and its subsidiaries expect to renew their bank credit arrangements as needed, prior to expiration.

Most of these bank credit arrangements contain covenants that limit debt levels and contain cross default provisions to other indebtedness (including guarantee obligations) that are restricted only to the indebtedness of the individual company. Such cross default provisions to other indebtedness would trigger an event of default if the applicable borrower defaulted on indebtedness or guarantee obligations over a specified threshold. Southern Company, the traditional operating companies, and Southern Power are currently in compliance with all such covenants. None of the bank credit arrangements contain material adverse change clauses at the time of borrowings.

Southern Company, the traditional operating companies, and Southern Power make short-term borrowings primarily through commercial paper programs that have the liquidity support of the committed bank credit arrangements described above. Southern Company, the traditional operating companies, and Southern Power may also borrow through various other arrangements with banks. Commercial paper and short-term bank term loans are included in notes payable in the balance sheets.

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (continued)

Details of short-term borrowings were as follows:

	Short-term Debt at the End of the Period Weighted Average Amount Interest Outstanding Rate (in millions)		Short-term Debt During Weighted Average Average Interest Outstanding Rate (in millions)			l Maximum		
December 31, 2014:								
Commercial paper	\$	803	0.3%	\$	754	0.2%	\$	1,582
Short-term bank debt			%		98	0.8%		400
Total	\$	803	0.3%	\$	852	0.3%		
December 31, 2013:								
Commercial paper	\$	1,082	0.2%	\$	993	0.3%	\$	1,616
Short-term bank debt		400	0.9%		107	0.9%		400
Total	\$	1,482	0.4%	\$	1,100	0.3%		
December 31, 2012:								
Commercial paper	\$	820	0.3% %	\$	550 116	0.3% 1.2%	\$	938 300

Short-term bank debt				
Total	\$ 820	0.3%	\$ 666	0.5%

(a) Average and maximum amounts are based upon daily balances during the twelve-month periods ended December 31, 2014, 2013, and 2012.

The Company believes the need for working capital can be adequately met by utilizing commercial paper programs, lines of credit, bank notes, and cash from operations.

Financing Activities

During 2014, Southern Company issued approximately 20.8 million shares of common stock (including approximately 5.0 million treasury shares) for approximately \$806 million through the employee and director stock plans and the Southern Investment Plan. The Company may satisfy its obligations with respect to the plans in several ways, including through using newly issued shares or treasury shares or acquiring shares on the open market through the independent plan administrators.

From August 2013 through December 2014, Southern Company used shares held in treasury, to the extent available, and newly issued shares to satisfy the requirements under the Southern Investment Plan and the employee savings plan. Beginning in January 2015, Southern Company ceased issuing additional shares under the Southern Investment Plan and the employee savings plan. All sales under these plans are now being funded with shares acquired on the open market by the independent plan administrators.

Beginning in 2015, Southern Company expects to repurchase shares of common stock to offset all or a portion of the incremental shares issued under its employee and director stock plans, including through stock option exercises. The Southern Company Board of Directors has approved the repurchase of up to 20 million shares of common stock for such purpose until December 31, 2017. Repurchases may be made by means of open market purchases, privately negotiated transactions, or accelerated or other share repurchase programs, in accordance with applicable securities laws.

D-28 SOUTHERN COMPANY

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (continued)

The following table outlines the long-term debt financing activities for Southern Company and its subsidiaries for the year ended December 31, 2014:

			Revenue				
			Bond			Oth	er
			Issuances and			Long-T	ſerm
					Other	Deb	ot
	Senior	R Senior	emarketing		Long-Term	Redempt	tions ^(b)
	Note	Note	of Purchased	Bond	Debt	and	t
Company	Issuances	Maturities		Redemptio r nillions)	ns Issuances	Matur	ities
Southern Company	\$ 750	\$ 350	\$	\$	\$	\$	
Alabama Power	400		254	254			
Georgia Power			40	37	1,200		5
Gulf Power	200	75	42	29			
Mississippi Power					493		256
Southern Power					10		10
Other							19
Elimination ^(c)					(220)		(220)
	\$ 1,350	\$ 425	\$ 336	\$ 320	\$ 1,483	\$	70

Table of Contents

Total

(a) Includes remarketing by Gulf Power of \$13 million aggregate principal amount of revenue bonds previously purchased and held by Gulf Power since December 2013 and remarketing by Georgia Power of \$40 million aggregate principal amount of revenue bonds previously purchased and held by Georgia Power since 2010.

(b) Includes reductions in capital lease obligations resulting from cash payments under capital leases.

(c) Intercompany loan from Southern Company to Mississippi Power eliminated in Southern Company s Consolidated Financial Statements. This loan was repaid on September 29, 2014.

In May 2014, Southern Company s \$350 million aggregate principal amount of its Series 2009A 4.15% Senior Notes due May 15, 2014 matured.

In August 2014, Southern Company issued \$400 million aggregate principal amount of Series 2014A 1.30% Senior Notes due August 15, 2017 and \$350 million aggregate principal amount of Series 2014B 2.15% Senior Notes due September 1, 2019. The proceeds were used to pay a portion of Southern Company s outstanding short-term indebtedness and for other general corporate purposes.

Southern Company s subsidiaries used the proceeds of the debt issuances shown in the table above for the redemptions and maturities shown in the table above, to repay short-term indebtedness, and for general corporate purposes, including their respective continuous construction programs.

In addition to the amounts reflected in the table above, in June 2014, Southern Company entered into a 90-day floating rate bank loan bearing interest based on one-month LIBOR. This short-term loan was for \$250 million aggregate principal amount and the proceeds were used for working capital and other general corporate purposes, including the investment by Southern Company in its subsidiaries. This bank loan was repaid in August 2014.

In addition to the amounts reflected in the table above, in January 2014 and October 2014, Mississippi Power received an additional \$75 million and \$50 million, respectively, of interest-bearing refundable deposits from SMEPA to be applied to the sale price for the pending sale of an undivided interest in the Kemper IGCC. See Note 3 to the financial statements under Integrated Coal Gasification Combined Cycle Proposed Sale of Undivided Interest to SMEPA for additional information.

Georgia Power s Other Long-Term Debt Issuances reflected in the table above include borrowings under the FFB Credit Facility in an aggregate principal amount of \$1.0 billion on February 20, 2014 and \$200 million on December 11, 2014. The interest rate applicable to \$500 million of the initial advance under the FFB Credit Facility is 3.860% for an interest period that extends to 2044 and the interest rate applicable to the remaining \$500 million is 3.488% for an interest period that extends to 2029 and is expected to be reset from time to time thereafter through 2044. The interest rate applicable to the \$200 million advance in December 2014 is 3.002% for an interest period that extends to 2029 and is expected to be reset from time to time thereafter through 2044. The final maturity date for all advances under the FFB Credit Facility is February 20, 2044. The proceeds of the borrowings in 2014 under the FFB Credit Facility were used to reimburse Georgia Power for Eligible Project Costs relating to the construction of Plant Vogtle Units 3 and 4. In connection with its entry into the agreements with the DOE and the FFB, Georgia Power incurred issuance costs of approximately \$66 million, which are being amortized over the life of the borrowings under the FFB Credit Facility.

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (continued)

Under the Loan Guarantee Agreement, Georgia Power is subject to customary events of default, as well as cross-defaults to other indebtedness and events of default relating to any failure to make payments under the engineering, procurement, and construction contract, as amended, relating to Plant Vogtle Units 3 and 4 or certain other agreements providing intellectual property rights for Plant Vogtle Units 3 and 4. The Loan Guarantee Agreement also includes events of default specific to the DOE loan guarantee program, including the failure of Georgia Power or Southern Nuclear to comply with requirements of law or DOE loan guarantee program requirements. See Note 6 to the financial statements under DOE Loan Guarantee Borrowings for additional information.

In February 2014, Georgia Power repaid three four-month floating rate bank loans in an aggregate principal amount of \$400 million.

During 2014, Alabama Power entered into forward-starting interest rate swaps to hedge exposure to interest rate changes related to an anticipated debt issuance. The notional amount of the swaps totaled \$200 million.

In October 2014, Georgia Power entered into interest rate swaps to hedge exposure to interest rate changes related to existing debt. The notional amount of the swaps totaled \$900 million.

In November and December 2014, Georgia Power entered into forward-starting interest rate swaps to hedge exposure to interest rate changes related to anticipated borrowings under the FFB Credit Facility in 2015. The notional amount of the swaps totaled \$700 million.

Subsequent to December 31, 2014, Alabama Power announced the redemption of \$250 million aggregate principal amount of its Series DD 5.65% Senior Notes due March 15, 2035, which will occur on March 16, 2015.

In addition to any financings that may be necessary to meet capital requirements and contractual obligations, Southern Company and its subsidiaries plan to continue, when economically feasible, a program to retire higher-cost securities and replace these obligations with lower-cost capital if market conditions permit.

Credit Rating Risk

Southern Company and its subsidiaries do not have any credit arrangements that would require material changes in payment schedules or terminations as a result of a credit rating downgrade.

There are certain contracts that could require collateral, but not accelerated payment, in the event of a credit rating change of certain subsidiaries to BBB and Baa2, or BBB- and/or Baa3 or below. These contracts are for physical electricity purchases and sales, fuel purchases, fuel transportation and storage, energy price risk management, interest rate derivatives, and construction of new generation at Plant Vogtle Units 3 and 4.

The maximum potential collateral requirements under these contracts at December 31, 2014 were as follows:

Credit Ratings

Maximum

Table of Contents

	Pot	ential
	Coll	ateral
	-	rements <i>iillions</i>)
At BBB and Baa2	\$	9
At BBB- and/or Baa3		435
Below BBB- and/or Baa3		2,305
Subsequent to December 31, 2014, Moody s affirmed the senior unsecured debt rating of Mississipp revised the ratings outlook for Mississippi Power from stable to negative.	i Power	and

Generally, collateral may be provided by a Southern Company guaranty, letter of credit, or cash. Additionally, any credit rating downgrade could impact the ability of Southern Company and its subsidiaries to access capital markets, particularly the short-term debt market and the variable rate pollution control revenue bond market.

Market Price Risk

The Southern Company system is exposed to market risks, primarily commodity price risk and interest rate risk. The Southern Company system may also occasionally have limited exposure to foreign currency exchange rates. To manage the volatility attributable to these exposures, the applicable company nets the exposures, where possible, to take advantage of natural offsets and enters into various derivative transactions for the remaining exposures pursuant to the applicable company system s policies in areas such as counterparty exposure and risk management practices. The Southern Company system s policy is that derivatives are to be used primarily for hedging purposes and mandates strict adherence to all applicable risk management policies. Derivative positions are monitored using techniques including, but not limited to, market valuation, value at risk, stress testing, and sensitivity analysis.

D-30 SOUTHERN COMPANY

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (continued)

To mitigate future exposure to a change in interest rates, Southern Company and certain of its subsidiaries enter into derivatives that have been designated as hedges. Derivatives outstanding at December 31, 2014 have a notional amount of \$2.1 billion and are related to fixed and floating rate obligations. The weighted average interest rate on \$3.4 billion of long-term variable interest rate exposure at January 1, 2015 was 0.94%. If Southern Company sustained a 100 basis point change in interest rates for all long-term variable interest rate exposure, the change would affect annualized interest expense by approximately \$34 million at January 1, 2015. See Note 1 to the financial statements under Financial Instruments and Note 11 to the financial statements for additional information.

Due to cost-based rate regulation and other various cost recovery mechanisms, the traditional operating companies continue to have limited exposure to market volatility in interest rates, foreign currency, commodity fuel prices, and prices of electricity. In addition, Southern Power s exposure to market volatility in commodity fuel prices and prices of electricity is limited because its long-term sales contracts shift substantially all fuel cost responsibility to the purchaser. However, Southern Power has been and may continue to be exposed to market volatility in energy-related commodity prices as a result of uncontracted generating capacity. To mitigate residual risks relative to movements in electricity through the wholesale electricity market and, to a lesser extent, financial hedge contracts for natural gas purchases. The traditional operating companies continue to manage fuel-hedging programs implemented per the guidelines of their respective state PSCs. Southern Company had no material change in market risk exposure for the year ended December 31, 2014 when compared to the year ended December 31, 2013.

The changes in fair value of energy-related derivative contracts are substantially attributable to both the volume and the price of natural gas. For the years ended December 31, the changes in fair value of energy-related derivative contracts, the majority of which are composed of regulatory hedges, were as follows:

	2014	2013
	Changes Fair V (in mil	/alue
Contracts outstanding at the beginning of the period, assets (liabilities), net	\$ (32)	\$ (85)
Contracts realized or settled:		
Swaps realized or settled	(9)	43
Options realized or settled	6	19

Current period changes^(a):

Swaps	(131)	2
Options	(22)	(11)

Contracts outstanding at the end of the period, assets (liabilities), net \$(188) \$ (32)

(a) Current period changes also include the changes in fair value of new contracts entered into during the period, if any.

The net hedge volumes of energy-related derivative contracts for the years ended December 31 were as follows:

	2014 20 mmBtu Volume (in millions)	013 e
Commodity Natural gas swaps	200	216
Commodity Natural gas options	44	59
Total hedge volume	244	275

The weighted average swap contract cost above market prices was approximately \$0.84 per mmBtu as of December 31, 2014 and \$0.10 per mmBtu as of December 31, 2013. The change in option fair value is primarily attributable to the volatility of the market and the underlying change in the natural gas price. The majority of the natural gas hedge gains and losses are recovered through the traditional operating companies fuel cost recovery clauses.

At December 31, 2014 and 2013, substantially all of the Southern Company system s energy-related derivative contracts were designated as regulatory hedges and were related to the applicable company s fuel-hedging program. Therefore, gains and losses are initially recorded as regulatory liabilities and assets, respectively, and then are included in fuel expense as they are recovered through the energy cost recovery clause. Certain other gains and losses on energy-related derivatives, designated as cash flow hedges, are initially deferred in OCI before being recognized in income in the same period as the hedged transaction. Gains and losses on energy-related derivative contracts that are not designated or fail to qualify as hedges are recognized in the statements of income as incurred and were not material for any year presented.

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (continued)

Southern Company uses over-the-counter contracts that are not exchange traded but are fair valued using prices which are market observable, and thus fall into Level 2. See Note 10 to the financial statements for further discussion of fair value measurements. The maturities of the energy-related derivative contracts, which are all Level 2 of the fair value hierarchy, at December 31, 2014 were as follows:

	Fair Value Measurements							
	Tot		December					
	Fair V	Value Y	Year 1 (in mill	Years 4&5				
Level 1	\$	\$		\$	\$			
Level 2		(188)	(109)	(76)	(3			
Level 3								
Fair value of contracts outstanding at end of period	\$	(188) \$	(109)	\$ (76)	\$ (3			

Southern Company is exposed to market price risk in the event of nonperformance by counterparties to energy-related and interest rate derivative contracts. Southern Company only enters into agreements and material transactions with counterparties that have investment grade credit ratings by Moody s and S&P, or with counterparties who have posted collateral to cover potential credit exposure. Therefore, Southern Company does not anticipate market risk exposure from nonperformance by the counterparties. For additional information, see Note 1 to the financial statements under Financial Instruments and Note 11 to the financial statements.

Southern Company performs periodic reviews of its leveraged lease transactions, both domestic and international, and the creditworthiness of the lessees, including a review of the value of the underlying leased assets and the credit ratings of the lessees. Southern Company s domestic lease transactions generally do not have any credit enhancement mechanisms; however, the lessees in its international lease transactions have pledged various deposits as additional security to secure the obligations. The lessees in the Company s international lease transactions are also required to provide additional collateral in the event of a credit downgrade below a certain level.

Capital Requirements and Contractual Obligations

The Southern Company system s construction program is currently estimated to be \$6.7 billion for 2015, \$5.4 billion for 2016, and \$4.3 billion for 2017, which includes expenditures related to the construction and start-up of the Kemper IGCC of \$801 million for 2015 and \$132 million for 2016. The amounts related to the construction and start-up of the Kemper IGCC exclude SMEPA s proposed acquisition of a 15% ownership share of the Kemper IGCC for approximately \$596 million (including construction costs for all prior periods relating to its proposed ownership interest). Capital expenditures to comply with environmental statutes and regulations included in these estimated amounts are \$1.0 billion, \$0.5 billion, and \$0.6 billion for 2015, 2016, and 2017, respectively. The Southern Company system s amounts include capital expenditures related to contractual purchase commitments for nuclear fuel and capital expenditures covered under long-term service agreements. These estimated expenditures do not include any potential compliance costs that may arise from the EPA s proposed rules that would limit CQemissions from new, existing, and modified or reconstructed fossil-fuel-fired electric generating units. See FUTURE EARNINGS POTENTIAL Environmental Matters Global Climate Issues for additional information.

See FUTURE EARNINGS POTENTIAL Environmental Matters Environmental Statutes and Regulations herein for additional information.

The construction programs are subject to periodic review and revision, and actual construction costs may vary from these estimates because of numerous factors. These factors include: changes in business conditions; changes in load projections; changes in environmental statutes and regulations; the outcome of any legal challenges to the environmental rules; changes in generating plants, including unit retirements and replacements and adding or changing fuel sources at existing units, to meet regulatory requirements; changes in FERC rules and regulations; PSC approvals; changes in the expected environmental compliance program; changes in legislation; the cost and efficiency of construction labor, equipment, and materials; project scope and design changes; storm impacts; and the cost of capital. In addition, there can be no assurance that costs related to capital expenditures will be fully recovered. Additionally, planned expenditures for plant acquisitions may vary due to market opportunities and Southern Power s ability to execute its growth strategy. See Note 3 to the financial statements under Retail Regulatory Matters Georgia Power Nuclear Construction and Integrated Coal Gasification Combined Cycle for information regarding additional factors that may impact construction expenditures.

In addition, the construction program includes the development and construction of new generating facilities with designs that have not been finalized or previously constructed, including first-of-a-kind technology, which may result in revised estimates during construction. The ability to control costs and avoid cost overruns during the development and construction of new facilities is subject to a number of factors, including, but not limited to, labor costs and productivity, adverse weather conditions,

D-32 SOUTHERN COMPANY

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (continued)

shortages and inconsistent quality of equipment, materials, and labor, contractor or supplier delay, non-performance under construction or other agreements, operational readiness, including specialized operator training and required site safety programs, unforeseen engineering or design problems, start-up activities (including major equipment failure and system integration), and/or operational performance (including additional costs to satisfy any operational parameters ultimately adopted by any PSC).

As a result of NRC requirements, Alabama Power and Georgia Power have external trust funds for nuclear decommissioning costs; however, Alabama Power currently has no additional funding requirements. For additional information, see Note 1 to the financial statements under Nuclear Decommissioning.

In addition, as discussed in Note 2 to the financial statements, Southern Company provides postretirement benefits to substantially all employees and funds trusts to the extent required by the traditional operating companies respective regulatory commissions.

Other funding requirements related to obligations associated with scheduled maturities of long-term debt, as well as the related interest, derivative obligations, preferred and preference stock dividends, leases, and other purchase commitments are detailed in the contractual obligations table that follows. See Notes 1, 2, 5, 6, 7, and 11 to the financial statements for additional information.

Contractual Obligations

		2016-	2018-	After	
	2015	2017	2019 millions)	2019	Total
Long-term debt ^(a)					
Principal	\$ 3,302	\$ 3,345	\$ 2,050	\$ 15,282	\$ 23,979
Interest	857	1,563	1,355	11,379	15,154
Preferred and preference stock dividends ^(b)	68	136	136		340
Financial derivative obligations ^(c)	138	76	3	240	217
	100	154	73	248	575

Operating leases ^(d)					
Capital leases ^(d)	31	25	22	81	159
Unrecognized tax benefits ^(e)	170				170
Purchase commitments					
Capital ^(f)	6,222	8,899			15,121
	•,	.,			,
Fuel ^(g)	4,012	5,155	3,321	9,869	22,357
Purchased power ^(h)	327	738	761	3,892	5,718
Other ⁽ⁱ⁾	233	476	378	1,369	2,456
The state of the s					
Trusts					
Nuclear decommissioning ^(j)	5	11	11	110	137
6	-			-	
Pension and other postretirement benefit plans ^(k)	112	224			336
Total	\$ 15,577	\$ 20,802	\$ 8,110	\$ 42,230	\$ 86,719

- (a) All amounts are reflected based on final maturity dates. Southern Company and its subsidiaries plan to continue, when economically feasible, to retire higher-cost securities and replace these obligations with lower-cost capital if market conditions permit. Variable rate interest obligations are estimated based on rates as of January 1, 2015, as reflected in the statements of capitalization. Fixed rates include, where applicable, the effects of interest rate derivatives employed to manage interest rate risk. Long-term debt excludes capital lease amounts (shown separately).
- (b) Represents preferred and preference stock of subsidiaries. Preferred and preference stock do not mature; therefore, amounts are provided for the next five years only.
- (c) Includes derivative liabilities related to cash flow hedges of forecasted debt, as well as energy-related derivatives. For additional information, see Notes 1 and 11 to the financial statements.

(d) Excludes PPAs that are accounted for as leases and included in purchased power.

(e) See Note 5 to the financial statements under Unrecognized Tax Benefits for additional information.

(f) The Southern Company system provides estimated capital expenditures for a three-year period, including capital expenditures and compliance costs associated with environmental regulations. Estimates related to the construction and start-up of the Kemper IGCC exclude SMEPA s proposed acquisition of a 15% ownership share of the Kemper IGCC. See Note 3 to the financial statements under Integrated Coal Gasification Combined Cycle for additional information. These amounts exclude contractual purchase commitments for nuclear fuel and capital expenditures covered under long-term service agreements which are reflected separately. At December 31, 2014, significant purchase commitments were outstanding in connection with the construction program. See FUTURE EARNINGS POTENTIAL Environmental Matters Environmental Statutes and Regulations herein for additional information.

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (continued)

- (g) Primarily includes commitments to purchase coal, nuclear fuel, and natural gas, as well as the related transportation and storage. In most cases, these contracts contain provisions for price escalation, minimum purchase levels, and other financial commitments. Natural gas purchase commitments are based on various indices at the time of delivery. Amounts reflected for natural gas purchase commitments have been estimated based on the New York Mercantile Exchange future prices at December 31, 2014.
- (h) Estimated minimum long-term obligations for various PPA purchases from gas-fired, biomass, and wind-powered facilities. A total of \$1.1 billion of biomass PPAs is contingent upon the counterparties meeting specified contract dates for commercial operation and may change as a result of regulatory action. See FUTURE EARNINGS POTENTIAL Retail Regulatory Matters Georgia Power Renewables Development for additional information.
- (i) Includes long-term service agreements and contracts for the procurement of limestone. Long-term service agreements include price escalation based on inflation indices.
- (j) Projections of nuclear decommissioning trust fund contributions for Plant Hatch and Plant Vogtle Units 1 and 2 are based on the 2013 ARP for Georgia Power. Alabama Power also has external trust funds for nuclear decommissioning costs; however, Alabama Power currently has no additional funding requirements. See Note 1 to the financial statements under Nuclear Decommissioning for additional information.
- (k) The Southern Company system forecasts contributions to the pension and other postretirement benefit plans over a three-year period. Southern Company anticipates no mandatory contributions to the qualified pension plan during the next three years. Amounts presented represent estimated benefit payments for the nonqualified pension plans, estimated non-trust benefit payments for the other postretirement benefit plans, and estimated contributions to the other postretirement benefit plan trusts, all of which will be made from corporate assets of Southern Company s subsidiaries. See Note 2 to the financial statements for additional information related to the pension and other postretirement benefit plans, including estimated benefit payments. Certain benefit payments will be made through the related benefit plans. Other benefit payments will be made from corporate assets of Southern Company s subsidiaries.

Cautionary Statement Regarding Forward-Looking Statements

Southern Company s 2014 Annual Report contains forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements include, among other things, statements concerning retail rates, the strategic goals for the wholesale business, economic recovery, fuel and environmental cost recovery and other rate actions, current and proposed environmental regulations and related compliance plans and estimated expenditures, access to sources of capital, projections for the qualified pension plan, postretirement benefit plan, and nuclear decommissioning trust fund contributions, financing activities, completion dates of acquisitions and construction projects, filings with state and federal regulatory authorities, impact of the TIPA, estimated sales and purchases under power sale and purchase agreements, and estimated construction and other plans and expenditures. In some cases, forward-looking statements can be identified by terminology such as may, will. could, should, expects. plans, anticipates. believes, estimates, projects. predicts, negative of these terms or other similar terminology. There are various factors that could cause actual results to differ

p

materially from those suggested by the forward-looking statements; accordingly, there can be no assurance that such indicated results will be realized. These factors include:

the impact of recent and future federal and state regulatory changes, including legislative and regulatory initiatives regarding deregulation and restructuring of the electric utility industry, environmental laws including regulation of water, CCR, and emissions of sulfur, nitrogen, CO_2 , soot, particulate matter, hazardous air pollutants, including mercury, and other substances, and also changes in tax and other laws and regulations to which Southern Company and its subsidiaries are subject, as well as changes in application of existing laws and regulations;

current and future litigation, regulatory investigations, proceedings, or inquiries, including pending EPA civil actions against certain Southern Company subsidiaries, FERC matters, and IRS and state tax audits;

the effects, extent, and timing of the entry of additional competition in the markets in which Southern Company s subsidiaries operate;

variations in demand for electricity, including those relating to weather, the general economy and recovery from the last recession, population and business growth (and declines), the effects of energy conservation and efficiency measures, including from the development and deployment of alternative energy sources such as self-generation and distributed generation technologies, and any potential economic impacts resulting from federal fiscal decisions;

available sources and costs of fuels;

effects of inflation;

the ability to control costs and avoid cost overruns during the development and construction of facilities, which include the development and construction of generating facilities with designs that have not been finalized or previously constructed, including changes in labor costs and productivity, adverse weather conditions, shortages and inconsistent quality of equipment, materials, and labor, contractor or supplier delay, non-performance under construction or other agreements, operational readiness, including specialized operator training and required site safety programs, unforeseen engineering or design problems, start-up activities (including major equipment failure and system integration), and/or operational performance (including additional costs to satisfy any operational parameters ultimately adopted by any PSC);

the ability to construct facilities in accordance with the requirements of permits and licenses, to satisfy any operational and environmental performance standards, including any PSC requirements and the requirements of tax credits and other incentives, and to integrate facilities into the Southern Company system upon completion of construction;

D-34 SOUTHERN COMPANY

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS (continued)

investment performance of Southern Company s employee and retiree benefit plans and the Southern Company system s nuclear decommissioning trust funds;

advances in technology;

state and federal rate regulations and the impact of pending and future rate cases and negotiations, including rate actions relating to fuel and other cost recovery mechanisms;

legal proceedings and regulatory approvals and actions related to Plant Vogtle Units 3 and 4, including Georgia PSC approvals and NRC actions and related legal proceedings involving the commercial parties;

actions related to cost recovery for the Kemper IGCC, including actions relating to proposed securitization, Mississippi PSC approval of a rate recovery plan, including the ability to complete the proposed sale of an interest in the Kemper IGCC to SMEPA, the ability to utilize bonus depreciation, which currently requires that assets be placed in service in 2015, and satisfaction of requirements to utilize ITCs and grants;

Mississippi PSC review of the prudence of Kemper IGCC costs;

the ultimate outcome and impact of the February 2015 decision of the Mississippi Supreme Court and any further legal or regulatory proceedings regarding any settlement agreement between Mississippi Power and the Mississippi PSC, the March 2013 rate order regarding retail rate increases, or the Baseload Act;

the ability to successfully operate the electric utilities generating, transmission, and distribution facilities and the successful performance of necessary corporate functions;

the inherent risks involved in operating and constructing nuclear generating facilities, including environmental, health, regulatory, natural disaster, terrorism, or financial risks;

the performance of projects undertaken by the non-utility businesses and the success of efforts to invest in and develop new opportunities;

internal restructuring or other restructuring options that may be pursued;

potential business strategies, including acquisitions or dispositions of assets or businesses, which cannot be assured to be completed or beneficial to Southern Company or its subsidiaries;

the ability of counterparties of Southern Company and its subsidiaries to make payments as and when due and to perform as required;

the ability to obtain new short- and long-term contracts with wholesale customers;

the direct or indirect effect on the Southern Company system s business resulting from cyber intrusion or terrorist incidents and the threat of terrorist incidents;

interest rate fluctuations and financial market conditions and the results of financing efforts;

changes in Southern Company s or any of its subsidiaries credit ratings, including impacts on interest rates, access to capital markets, and collateral requirements;

the impacts of any sovereign financial issues, including impacts on interest rates, access to capital markets, impacts on currency exchange rates, counterparty performance, and the economy in general, as well as potential impacts on the benefits of the DOE loan guarantees;

the ability of Southern Company s subsidiaries to obtain additional generating capacity at competitive prices;

catastrophic events such as fires, earthquakes, explosions, floods, hurricanes and other storms, droughts, pandemic health events such as influenzas, or other similar occurrences;

the direct or indirect effects on the Southern Company system s business resulting from incidents affecting the U.S. electric grid or operation of generating resources;

the effect of accounting pronouncements issued periodically by standard-setting bodies; and

other factors discussed elsewhere herein and in other reports (including the Form 10-K) filed by Southern Company from time to time with the SEC.

Southern Company expressly disclaims any obligation to update any forward-looking statements.

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF INCOME

For the Years Ended December 31, 2014, 2013, and 2012

	2)14	2013 (in millions)	2012
Operating Revenues:				
Retail revenues	\$ 15,	550	\$ 14,541	\$ 14,187
Wholesale revenues	2,	184	1,855	1,675
Other electric revenues		672	639	616
Other revenues		61	52	59
Total operating revenues	18,	167	17,087	16,537
Operating Expenses:				
Fuel	6,)05	5,510	5,057
Purchased power		672	461	544
Other operations and maintenance	4,	354	3,846	3,772
Depreciation and amortization	1,	945	1,901	1,787
Taxes other than income taxes		981	934	914
		868	1,180	

Estimated loss on Kemper IGCC				
Total operating expenses		14,825	13,832	12,074
Operating Income		3,642	3,255	4,463
		,	,	,
Other Income and (Expense):				
Allowance for equity funds used during construction		245	190	143
			1,0	1.0
Interest income		19	19	40
		D	17	-10
Interest expense, net of amounts capitalized		(835)	(824)	(859)
interest expense, net of amounts capitalized		(033)	(824)	(0.59)
Other income (expense) not		$(\boldsymbol{63})$	(01)	(29)
Other income (expense), net		(63)	(81)	(38)
				(714)
Total other income and (expense)		(634)	(696)	(714)
		2 000	2.550	2 7 40
Earnings Before Income Taxes		3,008	2,559	3,749
Income taxes		977	849	1,334
Consolidated Net Income		2,031	1,710	2,415
Dividends on Preferred and Preference Stock of Subsidiaries		68	66	65
Consolidated Net Income After Dividends on Preferred and	¢	10 <i>(</i>)	1 (1 4)	2 250
Preference Stock of Subsidiaries	\$	1,963 \$	1,644 \$	2,350
Common Stock Data:				
Earnings per share (EPS)				
Basic EPS	\$	2.19 \$	1.88 \$	2.70
	Ψ	Δ.1) φ	1.00 φ	2.10

```
Table of Contents
```

Diluted EPS	2.18	1.87	2.67
Average number of shares of common stock outstanding (in millions)			
Basic	897	877	871
Diluted	901	881	879
The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial	totomonto		

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

D-36 SOUTHERN COMPANY

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

For the Years Ended December 31, 2014, 2013, and 2012

	2014	2013 (in millions)	2012
Consolidated Net Income	\$ 2,031	\$ 1,710	\$ 2,415
Other comprehensive income:			
Qualifying hedges:			
Changes in fair value, net of tax of \$(6), \$-, and \$(7), respectively	(10)		(12)
Reclassification adjustment for amounts included in net income, net of tax of \$3, \$5, and \$7, respectively	5	9	11
Marketable securities:			
Change in fair value, net of tax of \$-, \$(2), and \$-, respectively		(3)	
Pension and other postretirement benefit plans:			
Benefit plan net gain (loss), net of tax of \$(32), \$22, and \$(2), respectively	(51)	36	(3)
Reclassification adjustment for amounts included in net income, net of tax of \$2, \$4, and \$(4), respectively	3	6	(8)
Total other comprehensive income (loss)	(53) (68)	48 (66)	(12) (65)

Consolidated Comprehensive Income \$ 1,910 \$ 1,692 \$ 2,338	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

For the Years Ended December 31, 2014, 2013, and 2012

	2014	2013 (in millions)	2012
Operating Activities:			
Consolidated net income	\$ 2,031	\$ 1,710	\$ 2,415
Adjustments to reconcile consolidated net income to net cash provided			
from operating activities			
Depreciation and amortization, total	2,293	2,298	2,145
Deferred income taxes	709	496	1,096
Investment tax credits	35	302	128
Allowance for equity funds used during construction	(245)	(190)	(143)
Pension, postretirement, and other employee benefits	(515)	131	(398)
Stock based compensation expense	63	59	55
Estimated loss on Kemper IGCC	868	1,180	
Other, net	(38)	(41)	51
Changes in certain current assets and liabilities			
-Receivables	(352)	(153)	234
-Fossil fuel stock	408	481	(452)
-Materials and supplies	(67)	36	(97)
-Other current assets	(57)	(11)	(37)
-Accounts payable	267	72	(89)
-Accrued taxes	(105)	(85)	(71)
-Accrued compensation	255	(138)	(28)
-Mirror CWIP	180		
-Other current liabilities	85	(50)	89
Net cash provided from operating activities	5,815	6,097	4,898
Investing Activities:			
Property additions	(5,977)	(5,463)	(4,809)
Investment in restricted cash	(11)	(149)	(280)
Distribution of restricted cash	57	96	284
Nuclear decommissioning trust fund purchases	(916)	(986)	(1,046)
Nuclear decommissioning trust fund sales	914	984	1,043
Cost of removal, net of salvage	(170)	(131)	(149)
Change in construction payables, net	(107)	(126)	(84)
Prepaid long-term service agreement	(181)	(91)	(146)
Other investing activities	(17)	124	19
Net cash used for investing activities	(6,408)	(5,742)	(5,168)
Financing Activities:			
Increase (decrease) in notes payable, net	(676)	662	(30)
Proceeds			

Long-term debt issuances	3,169	2,938	4,404
Interest-bearing refundable deposit	125		150
Preference stock		50	
Common stock issuances	806	695	397
Redemptions and repurchases			
Long-term debt	(816)	(2,830)	(3,169)
Common stock repurchased	(5)	(20)	(430)
Payment of common stock dividends	(1,866)	(1,762)	(1,693)
Payment of dividends on preferred and preference stock of subsidiaries	(68)	(66)	(65)
Other financing activities	(25)	9	19
Net cash provided from (used for) financing activities	644	(324)	(417)
Net Change in Cash and Cash Equivalents	51	31	(687)
Cash and Cash Equivalents at Beginning of Year	659	628	1,315
Cash and Cash Equivalents at End of Year	\$ 710 \$	659 \$	628

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

D-38 SOUTHERN COMPANY

CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

At December 31, 2014 and 2013

Assets	2014 (in mil	lions)	2013
Current Assets:			
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 710	\$	659
Receivables			
Customer accounts receivable	1,090		1,027
Unbilled revenues	432		448
Under recovered regulatory clause revenues	136		58
Other accounts and notes receivable	307		304
Accumulated provision for uncollectible accounts	(18)		(18)
Fossil fuel stock, at average cost	930		1,339
	750		1,557
Materials and supplies, at average cost	1,039		959
Vection pay	177		171
Vacation pay	1//		1/1
Prepaid expenses	665		278
	506		143

Deferred income taxes, current		
Other regulatory assets, current	346	207
Other current assets	50	39
Total current assets	6,370	5,614
Property, Plant, and Equipment:		
In service	70,013	66,021
Less accumulated depreciation	24,059	23,059
	24,009	25,057
Plant in service, net of depreciation	45,954	42,962
Other utility plant, net	211	240
Nuclear fuel, at amortized cost	911	855
Construction work in progress	7,792	7,151
Total property, plant, and equipment	54,868	51,208
Other Property and Investments:		
Nuclear decommissioning trusts, at fair value	1,546	1,465
Leveraged leases	743	665
Miscellaneous property and investments	203	218
Total other property and investments	2,492	2,348

Deferred Charges and Other Assets:		
Deferred charges related to income taxes	1,510	1,436
Descrid manier easts		410
Prepaid pension costs		419
Unamortized debt issuance expense	202	139
Unamortized loss on reacquired debt	243	269
Other regulatory assets, deferred	4,334	2,495
Other deferred charges and assets	904	618
Total deferred charges and other assets	7,193	5,376
Total Assets	\$ 70,923	\$ 64,546
The accommonsing motor and an integral most of these consolidated financial statement	4.0	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

At December 31, 2014 and 2013

Liabilities and Stockholders Equity	2014 (in mill	2013 lions)
Current Liabilities:		
Securities due within one year \$	3,333	\$ 469
Interest-bearing refundable deposit	275	150
Notes payable	803	1,482
Accounts payable	1,593	1,376
Customer deposits	390	380
Accrued taxes		
Accrued income taxes	151	13
Other accrued taxes	487	456
Accrued interest	295	251
Accrued vacation pay	223	217
Accrued compensation	576	303
	26	82

Other regulatory liabilities, current		
Mirror CWIP	271	
Other current liabilities	544	346
Total current liabilities	8,967	5,525
Long-Term Debt (See accompanying statements)	20,841	21,344
	20,041	21,544
Deferred Credits and Other Liabilities:		
Accumulated deferred income taxes	11,568	10,563
Deferred credits related to income taxes	192	203
Accumulated deferred investment tax credits	1,208	966
Employee benefit obligations	2,432	1,461
Asset retirement obligations	2,168	2,006
Other cost of removal obligations	1,215	1,275
Other regulatory liabilities, deferred	398	479
Other deferred credits and liabilities	594	585
Total deferred credits and other liabilities	19,775	17,538
Total Liabilities	49,583	44,407
		275
Redeemable Preferred Stock of Subsidiaries (See accompanying statements)	375 39	375

Redeemable Noncontrolling Interest (See accompanying statements)		
Total Stockholders Equity (See accompanying statements)	20,926	19,764
Total Liabilities and Stockholders Equity	\$ 70,923	\$ 64,546
Commitments and Contingent Matters (See notes)		

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

D-40 SOUTHERN COMPANY

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CAPITALIZATION

At December 31, 2014 and 2013

		2014	2013	2014	2013
Long-Term Debt:		(in mil	lions)	(percent o	f total)
Long-term debt payable to affiliated trusts					
Variable rate (3.36% at 1/1/15) due 2042		\$ 206	\$ 206		
Total long-term debt payable to affiliated trusts		[©] 200 206	^{\$} 200 206		
Long-term senior notes and debt		200	200		
Maturity	Interest Rates				
2014	3.25% to 4.90%		428		
2015	0.55% to 5.25%	2,375	2,375		
2015	1.95% to 5.30%	1,360	1,360		
2017	1.30% to 5.90%	1,300	1,095		
2018	2.20% to 5.40%	850	850		
2019	2.15% to 5.55%	1,175	825		
2019 2020 through 2051	1.63% to 6.38%	10,574	9,973		
Variable rate (1.29% at 1/1/14) due 2014	1.05 /0 10 0.50 /0	10,574	11		
Variable rates (0.77% to 1.17% at 1/1/15) due 2015		775	525		
Variable rates (0.56% to 0.63% at 1/1/15) due 2015		450	450		
Total long-term senior notes and debt		19,054	17,892		
Other long-term debt		17,004	17,072		
Pollution control revenue bonds					
Maturity	Interest Rates				
2019	4.55%	25	25		
2022 through 2049	0.28% to 6.00%	1,466	1,453		
Variable rates (0.03% to 0.04% at 1/1/15) due 2015	0.20 % 10 0.00 %	1,100	54		
Variable rate (0.04% at 1/1/15) due 2016		4	4		
Variable rate $(0.04\% \text{ to } 0.06\% \text{ at } 1/1/15)$ due 2017		36	36		
Variable rate (0.04% at 1/1/14) due 2018			19		
Variable rates $(0.01\% \text{ to } 0.09\% \text{ at } 1/1/15)$ due 2020 t	to				
2052		1,566	1,642		
Plant Daniel revenue bonds (7.13%) due 2021		270	270		
FFB loans (3.00% to 3.86%) due 2044		1,200			
Total other long-term debt		4,719	3,503		
Capitalized lease obligations		159	163		
Unamortized debt premium		69	79		
Unamortized debt discount		(33)	(30)		
	\$857 million)	24,174	21,813		
Less amount due within one year	. ,	3,333	469		
Long-term debt excluding amount due within one ye	ar	20,841	21,344	49.4%	51.5%
Redeemable Preferred Stock of Subsidiaries:		- ,	7-		

Cumulative preferred stock				
\$100 par or stated value 4.20% to 5.44%				
Authorized 20 million shares				
Outstanding 1 million shares	81	81		
\$1 par value 5.20% to 5.83%				
Authorized 28 million shares				
Outstanding 12 million shares: \$25 stated value	294	294		
Total redeemable preferred stock of subsidiaries (annual				
dividend requirement \$20 million)	375	375	0.9	0.9
Redeemable Noncontrolling Interest	39		0.1	

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CAPITALIZATION (continued)

At December 31, 2014 and 2013

Southern Company and Subsidiary Companies 2014 Annual Report

	2014 (in mil	2014 2013 <i>(in millions)</i>		2013 f total)
Common Stockholders Equity:	,	,	1 .	, ,
Common stock, par value \$5 per share	4,539	4,461		
Authorized 1.5 billion shares				
Issued 2014: 909 million shares				
2013: 893 million shares				
Treasury 2014: 0.7 million shares				
2013: 5.7 million shares				
Paid-in capital	5,955	5,362		
Treasury, at cost	(26)	(250)		
Retained earnings	9,609	9,510		
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(128)	(75)		
Total common stockholders equity	19,949	19,008	47.3	45.8
Preferred and Preference Stock of Subsidiaries and				
Noncontrolling Interest:				
Non-cumulative preferred stock				
\$25 par value 6.00% to 6.13%				
Authorized 60 million shares				
Outstanding 2 million shares	45	45		
Preference stock				
Authorized 65 million shares				
Outstanding \$1 par value	343	343		
5.63% to 6.50% 14 million shares (non-cumulative)				
Outstanding \$100 par or stated value	368	368		
5.60% to 6.50% 4 million shares (non-cumulative)				
Noncontrolling Interest	221			
Total preferred and preference stock of subsidiaries and				
noncontrolling interest (annual dividend requirement \$48				
million)	977	756	2.3	1.8
Total stockholders equity	20,926	19,764		
Total Capitalization	\$ 42,181	\$41,483	100.0%	100.0%

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

D-42 SOUTHERN COMPANY

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY

For the Years Ended December 31, 2014, 2013, and 2012

	Numb Common			mmon Sto			ccumulate <mark>E</mark> ro			
	Issued (in thou	Treasury usands)	Par Value	Paid-In Capital	Treasury	Retained Earnings	Pre mprehensiv e Income	and ference StockNoncontroll of sidiariesInterest	-	Total
Balance at										
December 31, 2011	865,664	(539)	\$ 4,328	\$ 4.410	\$ (17)	\$ 8,968	\$ (111) \$	707 \$	\$	18,285
Net income after dividends on preferred and preference stock of				. ,						
subsidiaries Other						2,350				2,350
comprehensive							(12)			(12)
income (loss) Stock issued	12,139		61	336			(12)			(12) 397
Stock	12,109		01	220						571
repurchased, at										
cost		(9,440)			(430)					(430)
Stock-based										
compensation				106						106
Cash dividends										
of \$1.9425 per share						(1,693)				(1,693)
Other		(56)		3	(3)	(1,093)				(1,093)
Balance at		(50)		5	(3)	1				1
December 31, 2012	877,803	(10,035)	4,389	4,855	(450)	9,626	(123)	707		19,004
Net income after dividends on preferred and preference						1,644				1,644

stock of subsidiaries											
Other											
comprehensive											
income (loss)								48			48
Stock issued	14,930	4,443	72	441	203				49		765
Stock-based				(5							65
compensation Cash dividends				65							65
of \$2.0125 per											
share						(1,762)					(1,762)
Other		(55)		1	(3)	2					(1,702)
Balance at		~ /									
December 31,											
2013	892,733	(5,647)	4,461	5,362	(250)	9,510		(75)	756		19,764
Net income											
after dividends											
on preferred and preference											
stock of											
subsidiaries						1,963					1,963
Other						_,_ ~ ~					_,
comprehensive											
income (loss)								(53)			(53)
Stock issued	15,769	4,996	78	501	227						806
Stock-based											0.6
compensation				86							86
Cash dividends $af $2,0825$ par											
of \$2.0825 per share						(1,866)					(1,866)
Contributions						(1,000)					(1,000)
from											
noncontrolling											
interest										221	221
Net income											
attributable to											
noncontrolling											
interest Other		(74)		((2)	2				(2) 2	(2)
Other Balance at		(74)		6	(3)	2				2	7
Dalance at											
December 31,											
2014	908,502	(725)	\$ 4,539	\$ 5,955	\$ (26)	\$ 9,609	\$ ((128) \$	756	\$ 221	\$ 20,926
											-

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Southern Company and Subsidiary Companies 2014 Annual Report

Index to the Notes to Financial Statements

Note		Page
1	Summary of Significant Accounting Polices	D-45
2	Retirement Benefits	D-54
3	Contingencies and Regulatory Matters	D-63
4	Joint Ownership Agreements	D-78
5	Income Taxes	D-79
6	Financing	D-82
7	Commitments	D-87
8	Common Stock	D-88
9	Nuclear Insurance	D-90
10	Fair Value Measurements	D-91
11	Derivatives	D-95
12	Segment and Related Information	D-100
13	Quarterly Financial Information (Unaudited)	D-102
Table	of Contents	279

D-44 SOUTHERN COMPANY

NOTES (continued)

Southern Company and Subsidiary Companies 2014 Annual Report

1. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

General

The Southern Company (Southern Company or the Company) is the parent company of four traditional operating companies, Southern Power, SCS, SouthernLINC Wireless, Southern Company Holdings, Inc. (Southern Holdings), Southern Nuclear, and other direct and indirect subsidiaries. The traditional operating companies Alabama Power, Georgia Power, Gulf Power, and Mississippi Power are vertically integrated utilities providing electric service in four Southeastern states. Southern Power constructs, acquires, owns, and manages generation assets, including renewable energy projects, and sells electricity at market-based rates in the wholesale market. SCS, the system service company, provides, at cost, specialized services to Southern Company and its subsidiary companies. SouthernLINC Wireless provides digital wireless communications for use by Southern Company and its subsidiary companies and also markets these services to the public and provides fiber cable services within the Southeast. Southern Holdings is an intermediate holding company subsidiary, primarily for Southern Company sinvestments in leveraged leases. Southern Nuclear operates and provides services to the Southern Company system s nuclear power plants.

The financial statements reflect Southern Company s investments in the subsidiaries on a consolidated basis. The equity method is used for entities in which the Company has significant influence but does not control and for variable interest entities where the Company has an equity investment, but is not the primary beneficiary. All material intercompany transactions have been eliminated in consolidation.

The traditional operating companies, Southern Power, and certain of their subsidiaries are subject to regulation by the FERC, and the traditional operating companies are also subject to regulation by their respective state PSCs. The companies follow GAAP in the U.S. and comply with the accounting policies and practices prescribed by their respective commissions. The preparation of financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires the use of estimates, and the actual results may differ from those estimates. Certain prior years data presented in the financial statements have been reclassified to conform to the current year presentation.

Recently Issued Accounting Standards

On May 28, 2014, the Financial Accounting Standards Board issued ASC 606, Revenue from Contracts with Customers. ASC 606 revises the accounting for revenue recognition and is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2016. Southern Company continues to evaluate the requirements of ASC 606. The ultimate impact of the new standard has not yet been determined.

Regulatory Assets and Liabilities

The traditional operating companies are subject to the provisions of the Financial Accounting Standards Board in accounting for the effects of rate regulation. Regulatory assets represent probable future revenues associated with certain costs that are expected to be recovered from customers through the ratemaking process. Regulatory liabilities represent probable future reductions in revenues associated with amounts that are expected to be credited to customers through the ratemaking process.

NOTES (continued)

Regulatory assets and (liabilities) reflected in the balance sheets at December 31 relate to:

	2014	2013	Note
	(in millions	·	
Retiree benefit plans	\$ 3,469 \$	1,760	(a,p)
Deferred income tax charges	1,458	1,376	(b)
Loss on reacquired debt	267	293	(c)
Fuel-hedging-asset	202	58	(d,p)
Deferred PPA charges	185	180	(e,p)
Vacation pay	177	171	(f,p)
Under recovered regulatory clause revenues	157	70	(g)
Kemper IGCC regulatory assets	148	76	(h)
Asset retirement obligations-asset	119	145	(b,p)
Nuclear outage	99	78	(g)
Property damage reserves-asset	98	37	(i)
Cancelled construction projects	67	70	(j)
Environmental remediation-asset	64	62	(k,p)
Deferred income tax charges Medicare subsidy	57	65	(1)
Other regulatory assets	195	222	(m)
Other cost of removal obligations	(1,229)	(1,289)	(b)
Kemper regulatory liability (Mirror CWIP)	(271)	(91)	(h)
Deferred income tax credits	(192)	(203)	(b)
Property damage reserves-liability	(181)	(191)	(n)
Asset retirement obligations-liability	(130)	(139)	(b,p)
Other regulatory liabilities	(95)	(126)	(0)
Total regulatory assets (liabilities), net	\$ 4,664 \$	2,624	

Note: The recovery and amortization periods for these regulatory assets and (liabilities) are as follows:

- (a) Recovered and amortized over the average remaining service period which may range up to 15 years. See Note 2 for additional information.
- (b) Asset retirement and removal assets and liabilities are recorded, deferred income tax assets are recovered, and deferred income tax liabilities are amortized over the related property lives, which may range up to 70 years. Asset retirement and removal assets and liabilities will be settled and trued up following completion of the related activities. At December 31, 2014, other cost of removal obligations included \$29 million that will be amortized over the two-year period from January 2015 through December 2016 in accordance with Georgia Power s 2013 ARP. See Note 3 under Retail Regulatory Matters Georgia Power Rate Plans for additional information. At December 31, 2014, other cost of removal obligations included \$8.4 million recorded as authorized by the Florida

PSC in the Settlement Agreement approved in December 2013 (Gulf Power Settlement Agreement).

- (c) Recovered over either the remaining life of the original issue or, if refinanced, over the remaining life of the new issue, which may range up to 50 years.
- (d) Recorded over the life of the underlying hedged purchase contracts, which generally do not exceed five years. Upon final settlement, actual costs incurred are recovered through the energy cost recovery clause.
- (e) Recovered over the life of the PPA for periods up to nine years.
- (f) Recorded as earned by employees and recovered as paid, generally within one year. This includes both vacation and banked holiday pay.
- (g) Recorded and recovered or amortized as approved or accepted by the appropriate state PSCs over periods not exceeding 10 years.
- (h) For additional information, see Note 3 under Integrated Coal Gasification Combined Cycle Rate Recovery of Kemper IGCC Costs Regulatory Assets and Liabilities.
- (i) Recorded and recovered or amortized as approved or accepted by the appropriate state PSCs over periods generally not exceeding eight years.
- (j) Costs associated with construction of environmental controls that will not be completed as a result of unit retirements being amortized as approved by the Georgia PSC over periods not exceeding nine years or through 2022.
- (k) Recovered through the environmental cost recovery clause when the remediation is performed.
- (1) Recovered and amortized as approved by the appropriate state PSCs over periods not exceeding 15 years.
- (m)Comprised of numerous immaterial components including property taxes, generation site selection/evaluation costs, demand side management cost deferrals, regulatory deferrals, building leases, net book value of retired generating units, Plant Daniel Units 3 and 4

D-46 SOUTHERN COMPANY

NOTES (continued)

regulatory assets, and other miscellaneous assets. These costs are recorded and recovered or amortized as approved by the appropriate state PSC over periods generally not exceeding 10 years or, as applicable, over the remaining life of the asset but not beyond 2031.

- (n) Recovered as storm restoration and potential reliability-related expenses are incurred as approved by the appropriate state PSCs.
- (o) Comprised of numerous immaterial components including over-recovered regulatory clause revenues, fuel-hedging liabilities, mine reclamation and remediation liabilities, PPA credits, nuclear disposal fees, and other liabilities that are recorded and recovered or amortized as approved by the appropriate state PSCs generally over periods not exceeding 10 years.

(p) Not earning a return as offset in rate base by a corresponding asset or liability.

In the event that a portion of a traditional operating company s operations is no longer subject to applicable accounting rules for rate regulation, such company would be required to write off to income or reclassify to accumulated OCI related regulatory assets and liabilities that are not specifically recoverable through regulated rates. In addition, the traditional operating company would be required to determine if any impairment to other assets, including plant, exists and write down the assets, if impaired, to their fair values. All regulatory assets and liabilities are to be reflected in rates. See Note 3 under Retail Regulatory Matters Alabama Power, Retail Regulatory Matters Georgia Power, and Integrated Coal Gasification Combined Cycle for additional information.

Revenues

Wholesale capacity revenues from PPAs are recognized either on a levelized basis over the appropriate contract period or the amount billable under the contract terms. Energy and other revenues are recognized as services are provided. Unbilled revenues related to retail sales are accrued at the end of each fiscal period. Electric rates for the traditional operating companies include provisions to adjust billings for fluctuations in fuel costs, fuel hedging, the energy component of purchased power costs, and certain other costs. Revenues are adjusted for differences between these actual costs and amounts billed in current regulated rates. Under or over recovered regulatory clause revenues are recorded in the balance sheets and are recovered or returned to customers through adjustments to the billing factors.

Southern Company s electric utility subsidiaries have a diversified base of customers. No single customer or industry comprises 10% or more of revenues. For all periods presented, uncollectible accounts averaged less than 1% of revenues.

Fuel Costs

Fuel costs are expensed as the fuel is used. Fuel expense generally includes fuel transportation costs and the cost of purchased emissions allowances as they are used. Fuel expense also includes the amortization of the cost of nuclear fuel and a charge, based on nuclear generation, for the permanent disposal of spent nuclear fuel.

Income and Other Taxes

Southern Company uses the liability method of accounting for deferred income taxes and provides deferred income taxes for all significant income tax temporary differences. Taxes that are collected from customers on behalf of governmental agencies to be remitted to these agencies are presented net on the statements of income.

In accordance with regulatory requirements, deferred federal ITCs for the traditional operating companies are amortized over the average lives of the related property with such amortization normally applied as a credit to reduce depreciation in the statements of income. Credits amortized in this manner amounted to \$22 million in 2014, \$16 million in 2013, and \$23 million in 2012. At December 31, 2014, all ITCs available to reduce federal income taxes payable had not been utilized. The remaining ITCs will be carried forward and utilized in future years. Additionally, several subsidiaries have state ITCs, which are recognized in the period in which the credit is claimed on the state income tax return. A portion of the state ITCs available to reduce state income taxes payable was not utilized currently and will be carried forward and utilized in future years.

Under the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009 and the American Taxpayer Relief Act of 2012 (ATRA), certain projects at Southern Power are eligible for federal ITCs or cash grants. Southern Power has elected to receive ITCs. The credits are recorded as a deferred credit and are amortized to income tax expense over the life of the asset. Credits amortized in this manner amounted to \$11.4 million in 2014, \$5.5 million in 2013, and \$2.6 million in 2012. Also, Southern Power received cash related to federal ITCs under the renewable energy incentives of \$74 million, \$158 million, and \$45 million for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2013, and 2012, respectively, which had a material impact on cash flows. Furthermore, the tax basis of the asset is reduced by 50% of the credits received, resulting in a net deferred tax asset. Southern Power has elected to recognize the tax benefit of this basis difference as a reduction to income tax expense in the year in which the plant reaches commercial operation. The tax benefit of the related basis differences reduced income tax expense by \$48 million in 2014, \$31 million in 2013, and \$8 million in 2012.

In accordance with accounting standards related to the uncertainty in income taxes, Southern Company recognizes tax positions that are more likely than not of being sustained upon examination by the appropriate taxing authorities. See Note 5 under Unrecognized Tax Benefits for additional information.

NOTES (continued)

Property, Plant, and Equipment

Property, plant, and equipment is stated at original cost less any regulatory disallowances and impairments. Original cost includes: materials; labor; minor items of property; appropriate administrative and general costs; payroll-related costs such as taxes, pensions, and other benefits; and the interest capitalized and cost of equity funds used during construction.

The Southern Company system s property, plant, and equipment in service consisted of the following at December 31:

	2014		2013	
	(in millions)			
Generation	\$ 37,892	\$	35,360	
Transmission	9,884		9,289	
Distribution	17,123		16,499	
General	4,198		3,958	
Plant acquisition adjustment	123		123	
Utility plant in service	69,220		65,229	
Information technology equipment and software	244		242	
Communications equipment	439		437	
Other	110		113	
Other plant in service	793		792	
Total plant in service	\$ 70,013	\$	66,021	

The cost of replacements of property, exclusive of minor items of property, is capitalized. The cost of maintenance, repairs, and replacement of minor items of property is charged to other operations and maintenance expenses as incurred or performed with the exception of nuclear refueling costs, which are recorded in accordance with specific state PSC orders. Alabama Power and Georgia Power defer and amortize nuclear refueling costs over the unit s operating cycle. The refueling cycles for Alabama Power s Plant Farley and Georgia Power s Plants Hatch and Vogtle Units 1 and 2 range from 18 to 24 months, depending on the unit.

Assets acquired under a capital lease are included in property, plant, and equipment and are further detailed in the table below:

		Asset Balances at			
		December 31,			
	20)14	20	013	
		(in mi	llions)		
Office building	\$	61	\$	61	
Nitrogen plant		83		83	

Computer-related equipment	60	62
Gas pipeline	6	6
Less: Accumulated amortization	(49)	(48)
Balance, net of amortization	\$ 161	\$ 164

The amount of non-cash property additions recognized for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2013, and 2012 was \$528 million, \$411 million, and \$524 million, respectively. These amounts are comprised of construction-related accounts payable outstanding at each year end. Also, the amount of non-cash property additions associated with capitalized leases for the years ended December 31, 2014, 2013, and 2012 was \$25 million, \$107 million, and \$14 million, respectively.

Acquisitions

Southern Power acquires generation assets as part of its overall growth strategy. Southern Power accounts for business acquisitions from non-affiliates as business combinations. Accordingly, Southern Power has included these operations in the consolidated financial statements from the respective date of acquisition. The purchase price, including contingent consideration, if any, of each acquisition was allocated based on the fair value of the identifiable assets and liabilities. Assets acquired that do not meet the definition of a business in accordance with GAAP are accounted for as asset acquisitions. The purchase price of each asset acquisition was allocated based on the relative fair value of assets acquired. Any due diligence or transition costs incurred by Southern Power for successful or potential acquisitions have been expensed as incurred.

D-48 SOUTHERN COMPANY

NOTES (continued)

Acquisitions entered into or made by Southern Power during 2014 and 2013 are detailed in the table below:

			Year	Party Under		
	MW	Percentage	of	PPA Contract		Purchase
	Capacity	Ownership	Operation	for Plant Output	Period	Price (millions)
SG2 Imperial Valley, LLC	150	51%	2014	San Diego Gas &		
				Electric Company	25 years	\$ 504.7 ^(c)
Macho Springs Solar LLC (b)	50	90	2014	El Paso Electric Company	20 years	\$ 130.0 ^(d)
Adobe Solar, LLC ^(b)	20	90	2014	Southern California		
				Edison Company	20 years	\$ 96.2 ^(d)
Campo Verde Solar, LLC (b)(e)	139	90	2013	San Diego Gas &	20	¢ 126 6(d)
				Electric Company	20 years	\$ 136.6 ^{(d}

(a) This acquisition was made by Southern Power through its subsidiaries Southern Renewable Partnerships, LLC and SG2 Holdings, LLC. SG2 Holdings, LLC is jointly-owned by Southern Power and First Solar, Inc.

(b) This acquisition was made by Southern Power and Turner Renewable Energy, LLC through Southern Turner Renewable Energy, LLC.

(c) Reflects Southern Power s portion of the purchase price.

(d) Reflects 100% of the purchase price, including Turner Renewable Energy, LLC s 10% equity contribution.

(e) Under an engineering, procurement, and construction agreement, an additional \$355.5 million was paid to a subsidiary of First Solar, Inc. to complete the construction of the solar facility.

Depreciation and Amortization

Depreciation of the original cost of utility plant in service is provided primarily by using composite straight-line rates, which approximated 3.1% in 2014, 3.3% in 2013, and 3.2% in 2012. Depreciation studies are conducted periodically to update the composite rates. These studies are filed with the respective state PSC and the FERC for the traditional operating companies. Accumulated depreciation for utility plant in service totaled \$23.5 billion and \$22.5 billion at December 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively. When property subject to composite depreciation is retired or otherwise disposed of in the normal course of business, its original cost, together with the cost of removal, less salvage, is charged to accumulated depreciation. For other property dispositions, the applicable cost and accumulated depreciation are removed from the balance sheet accounts, and a gain or loss is recognized. Minor items of property included in the original cost of the plant are retired when the related property unit is retired. Certain of Southern Power s generation assets are now depreciated on a units-of-production basis, using hours or starts, to better match outage and maintenance costs to the usage of and revenues from these assets. Cost, net of salvage value, of these assets is depreciated on an hours or starts units-of-production basis. The book value of plant-in-service as of December 31, 2014 that is depreciated on a units-of-production basis was approximately \$470.2 million.

In 2009, the Georgia PSC approved an accounting order allowing Georgia Power to amortize a portion of its regulatory liability related to other cost of removal obligations. Under the terms of Georgia Power s Alternate Rate Plan for the years 2011 through 2013 (2010 ARP), Georgia Power amortized approximately \$31 million annually of the remaining regulatory liability related to other cost of removal obligations over the three years ended December 31, 2013. Under the terms of the 2013 ARP, an additional \$14 million is being amortized annually by Georgia Power over the three years ending December 31, 2016. See Note 3 under Retail Regulatory Matters Georgia Power Rate Plans for additional information.

Depreciation of the original cost of other plant in service is provided primarily on a straight-line basis over estimated useful lives ranging from three to 25 years. Accumulated depreciation for other plant in service totaled \$533 million and \$513 million at December 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively.

Asset Retirement Obligations and Other Costs of Removal

Asset retirement obligations (ARO) are computed as the present value of the ultimate costs for an asset s future retirement and are recorded in the period in which the liability is incurred. The costs are capitalized as part of the related long-lived asset and depreciated over the asset s useful life. Each traditional operating company has received accounting guidance from the various state PSCs allowing the continued accrual of other future retirement costs for long-lived assets that it does not have a legal obligation to retire. Accordingly, the accumulated removal costs for these obligations are reflected in the balance sheets as a regulatory liability.

The liability for AROs primarily relates to the decommissioning of the Southern Company system s nuclear facilities, Plants Farley, Hatch, and Vogtle. In addition, the Southern Company system has retirement obligations related to various landfill sites, ash ponds, asbestos removal, mine reclamation, and disposal of polychlorinated biphenyls in certain transformers. The Southern Company system also has identified retirement obligations related to certain transmission and distribution facilities, certain wireless communication towers, property associated with the Southern Company system s rail lines and natural gas pipelines, and certain structures authorized by the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers. However, liabilities for the removal of these

NOTES (continued)

assets have not been recorded because the settlement timing for the retirement obligations related to these assets is indeterminable and, therefore, the fair value of the retirement obligations cannot be reasonably estimated. A liability for these AROs will be recognized when sufficient information becomes available to support a reasonable estimation of the ARO. The Company will continue to recognize in the statements of income allowed removal costs in accordance with regulatory treatment. Any differences between costs recognized in accordance with accounting standards related to asset retirement and environmental obligations and those reflected in rates are recognized as either a regulatory asset or liability, as ordered by the various state PSCs, and are reflected in the balance sheets. See Nuclear Decommissioning herein for additional information on amounts included in rates.

Details of the AROs included in the balance sheets are as follows:

	2014	-	2013
	(in m	villions)	
Balance at beginning of year	\$ 2,018	\$	1,757
Liabilities incurred	18		6
Liabilities settled	(17)		(16)
Accretion	102		97
Cash flow revisions	80		174
Balance at end of year	\$ 2,201	\$	2,018

The cash flow revisions in 2014 are primarily related to Alabama Power s and SEGCO s AROs associated with asbestos at their steam generation facilities. The cash flow revisions in 2013 are primarily related to revisions to the nuclear decommissioning ARO based on Alabama Power s updated decommissioning study and Georgia Power s updated estimates for ash ponds in connection with the retirement of certain coal-fired generating units.

On December 19, 2014, the EPA issued the Disposal of Coal Combustion Residuals from Electric Utilities final rule (CCR Rule), but has not yet published it in the Federal Register. The CCR Rule will regulate the disposal of CCR, including coal ash and gypsum, as non-hazardous solid waste in landfills and surface impoundments at active generating power plants. The ultimate impact of the CCR Rule cannot be determined at this time and will depend on the traditional operating companies ongoing review of the CCR Rule, the results of initial and ongoing minimum

Table of Contents

criteria assessments, and the outcome of legal challenges. The cost and timing of potential ash pond closure and ongoing monitoring activities that may be required in connection with the CCR Rule is also uncertain; however, Southern Company has developed a preliminary nominal dollar estimate of costs associated with closure and groundwater monitoring of ash ponds in place of approximately \$860 million and ongoing post-closure care of approximately \$140 million. Certain of the traditional operating companies have previously recorded AROs associated with ash ponds of \$506 million, or \$468 million on a nominal dollar basis, based on existing state requirements. During 2015, the traditional operating companies will record AROs for any incremental estimated closure costs resulting from acceleration in the timing of any currently planned closures and for differences between existing state requirements and the requirements of the CCR Rule. Southern Company s results of operations, cash flows, and financial condition could be significantly impacted if such costs are not recovered through regulated rates.

Nuclear Decommissioning

The NRC requires licensees of commercial nuclear power reactors to establish a plan for providing reasonable assurance of funds for future decommissioning. Alabama Power and Georgia Power have external trust funds (Funds) to comply with the NRC s regulations. Use of the Funds is restricted to nuclear decommissioning activities. The Funds are managed and invested in accordance with applicable requirements of various regulatory bodies, including the NRC, the FERC, and state PSCs, as well as the IRS. While Alabama Power and Georgia Power are allowed to prescribe an overall investment policy to the Funds managers, neither Southern Company nor its subsidiaries or affiliates are allowed to engage in the day-to-day management of the Funds is delegated to unrelated third party managers with oversight by the management of Southern Company, Alabama Power, and Georgia Power. The Funds managers are authorized, within certain investment guidelines, to actively buy and sell securities at their own discretion in order to maximize the return on the Funds investments. The Funds are invested in a tax-efficient manner in a diversified mix of equity and fixed income securities and are reported as trading securities.

Southern Company records the investment securities held in the Funds at fair value, as disclosed in Note 10, as management believes that fair value best represents the nature of the Funds. Gains and losses, whether realized or unrealized, are recorded in the regulatory liability for AROs in the balance sheets and are not included in net income or OCI. Fair value adjustments and realized gains and losses are determined on a specific identification basis.

D-50 SOUTHERN COMPANY

NOTES (continued)

The Funds at Georgia Power participate in a securities lending program through the managers of the Funds. Under this program, the Funds investment securities are loaned to institutional investors for a fee. Securities loaned are fully collateralized by cash, letters of credit, and/or securities issued or guaranteed by the U.S. government or its agencies or instrumentalities. As of December 31, 2014 and 2013, approximately \$51 million and \$32 million, respectively, of the fair market value of the Funds securities were on loan and pledged to creditors under the Funds managers securities lending program. The fair value of the collateral received was approximately \$52 million and \$33 million at December 31, 2014 and 2013, respectively, and can only be sold by the borrower upon the return of the loaned securities. The collateral received is treated as a non-cash item in the statements of cash flows.

At December 31, 2014, investment securities in the Funds totaled \$1.5 billion, consisting of equity securities of \$886 million, debt securities of \$638 million, and \$19 million of other securities. At December 31, 2013, investment securities in the Funds totaled \$1.5 billion, consisting of equity securities of \$896 million, debt securities of \$528 million, and \$40 million of other securities. These amounts include the investment securities pledged to creditors and collateral received and exclude receivables related to investment income and pending investment sales and payables related to pending investment purchases and the lending pool.

Sales of the securities held in the Funds resulted in cash proceeds of \$913 million, \$1.0 billion, and \$1.0 billion in 2014, 2013, and 2012, respectively, all of which were reinvested. For 2014, fair value increases, including reinvested interest and dividends and excluding the Funds expenses, were \$98 million, of which \$2 million related to realized gains and \$19 million related to unrealized gains and losses related to securities held in the Funds at December 31, 2014. For 2013, fair value increases, including reinvested interest and dividends and excluding the Funds expenses, were \$181 million, of which \$5 million related to realized gains and \$119 million related to unrealized gains related to securities held in the Funds at December 31, 2013. For 2012, fair value increases, including reinvested interest and dividends and excluding the Funds expenses, were \$137 million, of which \$4 million related to realized gains and \$75 million related to unrealized gains related to securities held in the Funds are reported as trading securities, the Funds continue to be managed with a long-term focus. Accordingly, all purchases and sales within the Funds are presented separately in the statements of cash flows as investing cash flows, consistent with the nature of the securities and purpose for which the securities were acquired.

For Alabama Power, amounts previously recorded in internal reserves are being transferred into the Funds over periods approved by the Alabama PSC. The NRC s minimum external funding requirements are based on a generic estimate of the cost to decommission only the radioactive portions of a nuclear unit based on the size and type of reactor. Alabama Power and Georgia Power have filed plans with the NRC designed to ensure that, over time, the deposits and earnings of the Funds will provide the minimum funding amounts prescribed by the NRC.

At December 31, 2014 and 2013, the accumulated provisions for decommissioning were as follows:

]	External Trust Funds		Internal Reserves				Тс	otal			
	2014		2013		2014		2013		2014		2013
	(in millions)										
9	§ 754	\$	713	\$	21	\$	21	\$	775	\$	734

Plant Farley				
Plant Hatch	496	469	496	469
Plant Vogtle Units 1 and 2	293	277	293	277
Site study cost is the estimate to decommis	ssion a specific fac	cility as of the sit	e study year. The decommission	ing cost
estimates are based on prompt dismantlem	ent and removal o	f the plant from	service. The actual decommission	ning
costs may vary from these estimates becau	se of changes in th	ne assumed date	of decommissioning, changes in	NRC

requirements, or changes in the assumptions used in making these estimates. The estimated costs of decommissioning as of December 31, 2014 based on the most current studies, which were performed in 2013 for Alabama Power's Plant Farley and in 2012 for the Georgia Power plants, were as follows for Alabama Power's Plant Farley and Georgia Power's ownership interests in Plant Hatch and Plant Vogtle Units 1 and 2:

Plant Vogtle

	Plant Farley	Plant Hatch	Units 1 and 2
Decommissioning periods:			
Beginning year	2037	2034	2047
Completion year	2076		2072
		(in millions)	
Site study costs:			
Radiated structures	\$ 1,362	2 \$ 549	\$ 453
Spent fuel management		131	115
Non-radiated structures	80	51	76
Total site study costs	\$ 1,442	2 \$ 731	\$ 644

NOTES (continued)

For ratemaking purposes, Alabama Power s decommissioning costs are based on the site study, and Georgia Power s decommissioning costs are based on the NRC generic estimate to decommission the radioactive portion of the facilities and the site study estimate for spent fuel management as of 2012. Under the 2013 ARP, the Georgia PSC approved Georgia Power s annual decommissioning cost through 2016 for ratemaking of \$4 million and \$2 million for Plant Hatch and Plant Vogtle Units 1 and 2, respectively. Georgia Power expects the Georgia PSC to periodically review and adjust, if necessary, the amounts collected in rates for nuclear decommissioning costs. Significant assumptions used to determine these costs for ratemaking were an inflation rate of 4.5% and 2.4% for Alabama Power and Georgia Power, respectively, and a trust earnings rate of 7.0% and 4.4% for Alabama Power and Georgia Power, respectively.

Amounts previously contributed to the Funds for Plant Farley are currently projected to be adequate to meet the decommissioning obligations. Alabama Power will continue to provide site-specific estimates of the decommissioning costs and related projections of funds in the external trust to the Alabama PSC and, if necessary, would seek the Alabama PSC s approval to address any changes in a manner consistent with NRC and other applicable requirements.

Allowance for Funds Used During Construction and Interest Capitalized

In accordance with regulatory treatment, the traditional operating companies record AFUDC, which represents the estimated debt and equity costs of capital funds that are necessary to finance the construction of new regulated facilities. While cash is not realized currently from such allowance, AFUDC increases the revenue requirement and is recovered over the service life of the plant through a higher rate base and higher depreciation. The equity component of AFUDC is not included in calculating taxable income. Interest related to the construction of new facilities not included in the traditional operating companies regulated rates is capitalized in accordance with standard interest capitalization requirements. AFUDC and interest capitalized, net of income taxes were 16.0%, 15.0%, and 8.2% of net income for 2014, 2013, and 2012, respectively.

Cash payments for interest totaled \$732 million, \$759 million, and \$803 million in 2014, 2013, and 2012, respectively, net of amounts capitalized of \$111 million, \$92 million, and \$83 million, respectively.

Impairment of Long-Lived Assets and Intangibles

Southern Company evaluates long-lived assets for impairment when events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying value of such assets may not be recoverable. The determination of whether an impairment has occurred is based on either a specific regulatory disallowance or an estimate of undiscounted future cash flows attributable to the assets, as compared with the carrying value of the assets. If an impairment has occurred, the amount of the impairment recognized is determined by either the amount of regulatory disallowance or by estimating the fair value of the assets and recording a loss if the carrying value is greater than the fair value. For assets identified as held for sale, the carrying value is compared to the estimated fair value less the cost to sell in order to determine if an impairment loss is required. Until the assets are disposed of, their estimated fair value is re-evaluated when circumstances or events change.

Storm Damage Reserves

Each traditional operating company maintains a reserve to cover or is allowed to defer and recover the cost of damages from major storms to its transmission and distribution lines and generally the cost of uninsured damages to its generation facilities and other property. In accordance with their respective state PSC orders, the traditional operating companies accrued \$40 million in 2014 and \$28 million in 2013. Alabama Power, Gulf Power, and Mississippi Power also have authority based on orders from their state PSCs to accrue certain additional amounts as circumstances warrant. In 2014 and 2013, there were no such additional accruals. See Note 3 under Retail Regulatory Matters Alabama Power Natural Disaster Reserve and Retail Regulatory Matters Georgia Power Storm Damage Recovery for additional information regarding Alabama Power s NDR and Georgia Power s deferred storm costs, respectively.

Leveraged Leases

Southern Company has several leveraged lease agreements, with original terms ranging up to 45 years, which relate to international and domestic energy generation, distribution, and transportation assets. Southern Company receives federal income tax deductions for depreciation and amortization, as well as interest on long-term debt related to these investments. The Company reviews all important lease assumptions at least annually, or more frequently if events or changes in circumstances indicate that a change in assumptions has occurred or may occur. These assumptions include the effective tax rate, the residual value, the credit quality of the lessees, and the timing of expected tax cash flows.

Southern Company s net investment in domestic and international leveraged leases consists of the following at December 31:

		2014 (in mil	2013	
Net rentals receivable	\$	1,495	\$	1,440
	Ψ		Ψ	
Unearned income		(752)		(775)
Investment in leveraged leases		743		665
Deferred taxes from leveraged leases		(299)		(287)
Net investment in leveraged leases	\$	444	\$	378

D-52 SOUTHERN COMPANY

NOTES (continued)

A summary of the components of income from the leveraged leases follows:

	2014	(in n	2013 nillions)	2012
Pretax leveraged lease income (loss)	\$ 24	\$	(5)	\$ 21
Income tax expense	(9)		2	(8)
Net leveraged lease income (loss)	\$ 15	\$	(3)	\$ 13

Cash and Cash Equivalents

For purposes of the financial statements, temporary cash investments are considered cash equivalents. Temporary cash investments are securities with original maturities of 90 days or less.

Materials and Supplies

Generally, materials and supplies include the average cost of transmission, distribution, and generating plant materials. Materials are charged to inventory when purchased and then expensed or capitalized to plant, as appropriate, at weighted average cost when installed.

Fuel Inventory

Fuel inventory includes the average cost of coal, natural gas, oil, transportation, and emissions allowances. Fuel is charged to inventory when purchased and then expensed, at weighted average cost, as used and recovered by the traditional operating companies through fuel cost recovery rates approved by each state PSC. Emissions allowances granted by the EPA are included in inventory at zero cost.

Financial Instruments

Southern Company and its subsidiaries use derivative financial instruments to limit exposure to fluctuations in interest rates, the prices of certain fuel purchases, electricity purchases and sales, and occasionally foreign currency exchange rates. All derivative financial instruments are recognized as either assets or liabilities (included in Other or shown separately as Risk Management Activities) and are measured at fair value. See Note 10 for additional information regarding fair value. Substantially all of the Southern Company system s bulk energy purchases and sales contracts that meet the definition of a derivative are excluded from fair value accounting requirements because they qualify for the

normal scope exception, and are accounted for under the accrual method. Derivative contracts that qualify as cash flow hedges of anticipated transactions or are recoverable through the traditional operating companies fuel-hedging

programs result in the deferral of related gains and losses in OCI or regulatory assets and liabilities, respectively, until the hedged transactions occur. Any ineffectiveness arising from cash flow hedges is recognized currently in net income. Other derivative contracts that qualify as fair value hedges are marked to market through current period income and are recorded on a net basis in the statements of income. See Note 11 for additional information regarding derivatives.

The Company does not offset fair value amounts recognized for multiple derivative instruments executed with the same counterparty under a master netting arrangement. At December 31, 2014, the amount included in accounts payable in the balance sheets that the Company has recognized for the obligation to return cash collateral arising from derivative instruments was immaterial.

Southern Company is exposed to losses related to financial instruments in the event of counterparties nonperformance. The Company has established controls to determine and monitor the creditworthiness of counterparties in order to mitigate the Company s exposure to counterparty credit risk.

Comprehensive Income

The objective of comprehensive income is to report a measure of all changes in common stock equity of an enterprise that result from transactions and other economic events of the period other than transactions with owners. Comprehensive income consists of net income, changes in the fair value of qualifying cash flow hedges and marketable securities, certain changes in pension and other postretirement benefit plans, reclassifications for amounts included in net income, and dividends on preferred and preference stock of subsidiaries.

Accumulated OCI (loss) balances, net of tax effects, were as follows:

					on and her		mulated ther
	Qual	ifying	Marketal	ol@ostret	irement	Comp	rehensive
	Нес	lges	Securitie	es Benefi (in million		Incom	ne (Loss)
Balance at December 31, 2013	\$	(36)	\$	\$	(39)	\$	(75)
Current period change		(5)			(48)		(53)
Balance at December 31, 2014	\$	(41)	\$	\$	(87)	\$	(128)

NOTES (continued)

2. RETIREMENT BENEFITS

Southern Company has a defined benefit, trusteed, pension plan covering substantially all employees. This qualified pension plan is funded in accordance with requirements of the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended (ERISA). In December 2014, certain of the traditional operating companies and other subsidiaries voluntarily contributed an aggregate of \$500 million to the qualified pension plan. No mandatory contributions to the qualified pension plan are anticipated for the year ending December 31, 2015. Southern Company also provides certain defined benefit pension plans for a selected group of management and highly compensated employees. Benefits under these non-qualified pension plans are funded on a cash basis. In addition, Southern Company provides certain medical care and life insurance benefits for retired employees through other postretirement benefit plans. The traditional operating companies fund related other postretirement trusts to the extent required by their respective regulatory commissions. For the year ending December 31, 2015, other postretirement trust contributions are expected to total approximately \$19 million.

Actuarial Assumptions

The weighted average rates assumed in the actuarial calculations used to determine both the benefit obligations as of the measurement date and the net periodic costs for the pension and other postretirement benefit plans for the following year are presented below. Net periodic benefit costs were calculated in 2011 for the 2012 plan year using discount rates for the pension plans and the other postretirement benefit plans of 4.98% and 4.88%, respectively, and an annual salary increase of 3.84%.

	2014	2013	2012
Discount rate:			
Pension plans	4.17%	5.02%	4.26%
Other postretirement benefit plans	4.04	4.85	4.05
Annual salary increase	3.59	3.59	3.59
Long-term return on plan assets:			
Pension plans	8.20	8.20	8.20
•	7.15	7.13	7.29

Other postretirement benefit plans

The Company estimates the expected rate of return on pension plan and other postretirement benefit plan assets using a financial model to project the expected return on each current investment portfolio. The analysis projects an expected rate of return on each of seven different asset classes in order to arrive at the expected return on the entire portfolio relying on each trust s target asset allocation and reasonable capital market assumptions. The financial model is based on four key inputs: anticipated returns by asset class (based in part on historical returns), each trust s target asset allocation, an anticipated inflation rate, and the projected impact of a periodic rebalancing of each trust s portfolio.

For purposes of its December 31, 2014 measurement date, the Company adopted new mortality tables for its pension plans and retiree life and medical plans, which reflect increased life expectancies in the U.S. The adoption of new mortality tables increased the projected benefit obligations for the Company s pension plans and other postretirement benefit plans by approximately \$636 million and \$92 million, respectively.

An additional assumption used in measuring the accumulated other postretirement benefit obligations (APBO) was a weighted average medical care cost trend rate. The weighted average medical care cost trend rates used in measuring the APBO as of December 31, 2014 were as follows:

	Initial Cost Trend Rate	Ultimate Cost Trend Rate	Year That Ultimate Rate is Reached
Pre-65	9.00%	4.50%	2024
Post-65 medical	6.00	4.50	2024
Post-65 prescription	6.75	4.50	2024

An annual increase or decrease in the assumed medical care cost trend rate of 1% would affect the APBO and the service and interest cost components at December 31, 2014 as follows:

	1 Percent		1 P	ercent
	Inc	Increase Decrea (in millions)		
		,		
Benefit obligation	\$	140	\$	(117)
Service and interest costs		6		(5)

D-54 SOUTHERN COMPANY

NOTES (continued)

Pension Plans

The total accumulated benefit obligation for the pension plans was \$10.0 billion at December 31, 2014 and \$8.1 billion at December 31, 2013. Changes in the projected benefit obligations and the fair value of plan assets during the plan years ended December 31, 2014 and 2013 were as follows:

		2014	. 20	13
Change in herefit obligation		(in mill	ions)	
Change in benefit obligation	¢	0.0(2	¢	0.202
Benefit obligation at beginning of year	\$	8,863	\$	9,302
Service cost		213		232
Interest cost		435		389
Benefits paid		(382)		(357)
Actuarial (gain) loss		1,780		(703)
Balance at end of year		10,909		8,863
Change in plan assets				
Fair value of plan assets at beginning of year		8,733		7,953
Actual return on plan assets		797		1,098
Employer contributions		542		39
Benefits paid		(382)		(357)
Fair value of plan assets at end of year		9,690		8,733
Accrued liability	\$	(1,219)	\$	(130)

At December 31, 2014, the projected benefit obligations for the qualified and non-qualified pension plans were \$10.3 billion and \$617 million, respectively. All pension plan assets are related to the qualified pension plan.

Amounts recognized in the balance sheets at December 31, 2014 and 2013 related to the Company s pension plans consist of the following:

	2014 (in m	2013 villions)
Prepaid pension costs	\$ \$	419
Other regulatory assets, deferred	3,073	1,651
		(40)
Other current liabilities	(42)	(4

Employee benefit obligations	(1,177)	(509)
Accumulated OCI	134	64
Presented below are the amounts included in accumulated OCI and regulatory asset	s at December 31	2014 and 201

Presented below are the amounts included in accumulated OCI and regulatory assets at December 31, 2014 and 2013 related to the defined benefit pension plans that had not yet been recognized in net periodic pension cost along with the estimated amortization of such amounts for 2015.

	Pr	ior		
	Ser	vice		
	Net (Ga			t (Gain)
	,		Loss	
		(in n	iillioi	ns)
Balance at December 31, 2014:				
Accumulated OCI	\$	4	\$	130
Regulatory assets		51		3,022
Total	\$	55	\$	3,152
Balance at December 31, 2013:				
Accumulated OCI	\$	5	\$	59
Regulatory assets		75		1,575
Total	\$	80	\$	1,634
Estimated amortization in net periodic pension cost in 2015:				
Accumulated OCI	\$	1	\$	9
Regulatory assets		24		206
Total	\$	25	\$	215

NOTES (continued)

The components of OCI and the changes in the balance of regulatory assets related to the defined benefit pension plans for the years ended December 31, 2014 and 2013 are presented in the following table:

	Accumulated				
			Regulatory		
	OCI			ssets	
	(in millions)				
Balance at December 31, 2012	\$	125	\$	3,013	
Net gain		(52)		(1, 145)	
Change in prior service costs				1	
Reclassification adjustments:					
Amortization of prior service costs		(1)		(26)	
Amortization of net gain (loss)		(8)		(192)	
Total reclassification adjustments		(9)		(218)	
Total change		(61)		(1,362)	
Balance at December 31, 2013	\$	64	\$	1,651	
Net gain		75		1,552	
Change in prior service costs				1	
Reclassification adjustments:					
Amortization of prior service costs		(1)		(25)	
Amortization of net gain (loss)		(4)		(106)	
Total reclassification adjustments		(5)		(131)	
Total change		70		1,422	
Balance at December 31, 2014	\$	134	\$	3,073	

Components of net periodic pension cost were as follows:

	2014		2013 (in millions)		20	12
	¢	A1 3	¢	222	¢	100
Service cost	\$	213	\$	232	\$	198
Interest cost		435		389		393
Expected return on plan assets		(645)		(603)		(581)

Recognized net loss	110	200	95
Net amortization	26	27	30
Net periodic pension cost	\$ 139	\$ 245	\$ 135

Net periodic pension cost is the sum of service cost, interest cost, and other costs netted against the expected return on plan assets. The expected return on plan assets is determined by multiplying the expected rate of return on plan assets and the market-related value of plan assets. In determining the market-related value of plan assets, the Company has elected to amortize changes in the market value of all plan assets over five years rather than recognize the changes immediately. As a result, the accounting value of plan assets that is used to calculate the expected return on plan assets differs from the current fair value of the plan assets.

Future benefit payments reflect expected future service and are estimated based on assumptions used to measure the projected benefit obligation for the pension plans. At December 31, 2014, estimated benefit payments were as follows:

	Benefit Payments (in millions)
2015	\$ 522
2016	450
2017	478
2018	499
2019	524
2020 to 2024	2,962

D-56 SOUTHERN COMPANY

NOTES (continued)

Other Postretirement Benefits

Changes in the APBO and in the fair value of plan assets during the plan years ended December 31, 2014 and 2013 were as follows:

	2014 (in millions)	2013
Change in benefit obligation		
Benefit obligation at beginning of year	\$ 1,682 \$	1,872
Service cost	21	24
Interest cost	79	74
	.,	, 1
Benefits paid	(102)	(94)
Actuarial (gain) loss	300	(200)
Plan amendments	(2)	
Retiree drug subsidy Balance at end of year	8 1,986	6 1,682
	,	,
Change in plan assets		
Fair value of plan assets at beginning of year	901	821
Actual return on plan assets	54	129
	J 7	127

Employer contributions	39	39
Benefits paid	(94)	(88)
Fair value of plan assets at end of year	900	901
Accrued liability	\$ (1,086) \$	(781)

Amounts recognized in the balance sheets at December 31, 2014 and 2013 related to the Company s other postretirement benefit plans consist of the following:

		2014 (in mil	llions	2013
Other regulatory assets, deferred	\$	387	\$	109
	Ψ		Ψ	
Other current liabilities		(4)		(4)
Employee benefit obligations		(1,082)		(777)
Other regulatory liabilities, deferred		(21)		(36)
Accumulated OCI		8		1

Presented below are the amounts included in accumulated OCI and net regulatory assets (liabilities) at December 31, 2014 and 2013 related to the other postretirement benefit plans that had not yet been recognized in net periodic other postretirement benefit cost along with the estimated amortization of such amounts for 2015.

	Prior		
	Service	Net (Ga	ain)
	Cost (in 1	Loss nillions)	5
Balance at December 31, 2014:			
Accumulated OCI	\$	\$	8
Table of Contents			307

Net regulatory assets (liabilities)	2	364
Total	\$ 2	\$ 372
Balance at December 31, 2013:		
Accumulated OCI	\$	\$ 1
Net regulatory assets (liabilities)	9	64
Total	\$ 9	\$ 65
Estimated amortization as net periodic postretirement benefit cost in 2015:		
Accumulated OCI	\$	\$
Net regulatory assets (liabilities)	4	17
Total	\$ 4	\$ 17

NOTES (continued)

The components of OCI, along with the changes in the balance of net regulatory assets (liabilities), related to the other postretirement benefit plans for the plan years ended December 31, 2014 and 2013 are presented in the following table:

		Net Regulatory		
	Accumulated	Assets		
	OCI (in m	(Liabilities) illions)		
Balance at December 31, 2012	\$ 7	\$ 360		
Net loss	(6)	(266)		
Reclassification adjustments:				
Amortization of transition obligation		(5)		
Amortization of prior service costs		(4)		
Amortization of net gain (loss)		(12)		
Total reclassification adjustments		(21)		
Total change	(6)	(287)		
Balance at December 31, 2013	\$ 1	\$ 73		
Net gain	7	301		

Change in prior service costs		(2)
Reclassification adjustments:		
Amortization of prior service costs		(4)
Amortization of net gain (loss)		(2)
Total reclassification adjustments		(6)
Total change	7	293
Balance at December 31, 2014	\$ 8	\$ 366

Components of the other postretirement benefit plans net periodic cost were as follows:

	20	2014		2013 (in millions)		2012	
Service cost	\$	21	\$	24	\$	21	
Interest cost		79		74		85	
Expected return on plan assets Net amortization		(59) 6		(56)		(60) 20	
	¢		¢		¢		
Net periodic postretirement benefit cost	\$	47	\$	63	\$	66	

Future benefit payments, including prescription drug benefits, reflect expected future service and are estimated based on assumptions used to measure the APBO for the other postretirement benefit plans. Estimated benefit payments are reduced by drug subsidy receipts expected as a result of the Medicare Prescription Drug, Improvement, and Modernization Act of 2003 as follows:

Total

	Pay	Payments		Receipts (<i>in millions</i>)		
				(1.0)		
2015	\$	118	\$	(10)	\$	108
2016		124		(11)		113
2017		129		(12)		117
2017		129		(12)		117
2018		132		(13)		119
2019		134		(15)		119
2020 (* 2024						
2020 to 2024		(70)		(70)		501
		670		(79)		591

D-58 SOUTHERN COMPANY

NOTES (continued)

Benefit Plan Assets

Pension plan and other postretirement benefit plan assets are managed and invested in accordance with all applicable requirements, including ERISA and the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (Internal Revenue Code). The Company s investment policies for both the pension plan and the other postretirement benefit plans cover a diversified mix of assets, including equity and fixed income securities, real estate, and private equity. Derivative instruments are used primarily to gain efficient exposure to the various asset classes and as hedging tools. The Company minimizes the risk of large losses primarily through diversification but also monitors and manages other aspects of risk.

The composition of the Company s pension plan and other postretirement benefit plan assets as of December 31, 2014 and 2013, along with the targeted mix of assets for each plan, is presented below:

	Target	2014	2013
Pension plan assets:			
Domestic equity	26%	30%	31%
International equity	25	23	25
Fixed income	23	27	23
Special situations	3	1	1
Real estate investments	14	14	14
Private equity	9	5	6
Total	100%	100%	100%
Other postretirement benefit plan assets:			

Edgar Filing: SOUTHERN	CO - Form DEF 14A
------------------------	-------------------

Domestic equity	42%	41%	40%
International equity	21	23	25
Domestic fixed income	24	26	24
Global fixed income	4	3	4
Special situations	1		
Real estate investments	5	5	5
Private equity	3	2	2
Total	100%	100%	100%

The investment strategy for plan assets related to the Company s qualified pension plan is to be broadly diversified across major asset classes. The asset allocation is established after consideration of various factors that affect the assets and liabilities of the pension plan including, but not limited to, historical and expected returns and interest rates, volatility, correlations of asset classes, the current level of assets and liabilities, and the assumed growth in assets and liabilities. Because a significant portion of the liability of the pension plan is long-term in nature, the assets are invested consistent with long-term investment expectations for return and risk. To manage the actual asset class exposures relative to the target asset allocation, the Company employs a formal rebalancing program. As additional risk management, external investment managers and service providers are subject to written guidelines to ensure appropriate and prudent investment practices.

Investment Strategies

Detailed below is a description of the investment strategies for each major asset category for the pension and other postretirement benefit plans disclosed above:

Domestic equity. A mix of large and small capitalization stocks with generally an equal distribution of value and growth attributes, managed both actively and through passive index approaches.

International equity. A mix of growth stocks and value stocks with both developed and emerging market exposure, managed both actively and through passive index approaches.